## Exploring the impact of school food policy on 11–12-year-olds diets in Northumberland in 2000, 2010 and 2022: a repeat cross-sectional study.

Rebecca Louise McIntyre

# Thesis submitted to Newcastle University for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy

Human Nutrition and Exercise Research Centre

Population Health Sciences Institute

Faculty of Medical Sciences

Newcastle University

May 2024

#### Abstract

#### Introduction

In England, school food has undergone major changes from no standards in 2000, to food- and nutrient-based standards in 2008, to revised food-based standards in 2014. This thesis explores the impact of these changes on 11–12-year-olds diets.

#### Methods

Dietary data were collected using two three-day food diaries and entered into Intake24. Mean diet quality scores were calculated using the diet quality index for adolescents (DQI-A). Changes in mean nutrient intakes were examined. Level of deprivation was calculated using individual child-level postcodes. Linear regression analyses explored the effect of year, school lunch type, level of deprivation, and the interaction of year and school lunch type.

#### Results

In total, 371 children participated. While mean DQI-A improved across years, and was statistically significant, children's diet quality remains poor. There was no evidence of an effect by school lunch type or deprivation on mean DQI-A.

In children's total diet, several nutrients decreased across years, including per cent energy from non-milk extrinsic sugars (%E NMES). Lunch type had a statistically significant effect on some nutrient intakes studied, for example, school lunch (SL) consumers had lower sodium and NMES intakes than packed lunch (PL) consumers. There was no evidence of a year by school lunch type interaction or effect of deprivation on mean total diet nutrient intakes. At lunchtime, there were several year by school lunch type interactions, for example, %E NMES. In 2000, SL consumers had a lower intake than PL consumers, by 2022 this reversed, now SL consumers had a higher intake. There was no evidence that deprivation impacted total diet or lunchtime intakes.

#### Conclusion

Despite some improvements to children's diets, dietary intakes remain poor. Potential solutions could include updating the school food standards and modifying school food and drink availability. Additional policies are needed to address children's diet beyond school.

i

#### Acknowledgements

There are many people that I would like to thank for their support over the course of my PhD, without them this would not have been possible. First, I would like to thank all the participants who were involved in my study, without them this research would not have been completed. I would also like to thank the school and teachers for allowing me into school and for all their support throughout the data collection process. Thank you to Newcastle University and NECS RCF for funding this research.

I would particularly like to thank my supervisor team: Dr Suzanne Spence, Professor Ashley Adamson, Dr Jen Bradley and Professor John Matthews for their incredible patience, support, and guidance. Thank you for giving me the opportunity to research and be involved in such an interesting project. I would also like to thank my progress review panel, Professor Sian Robinson and Dr Laura Basterfield for all of their advice and guidance the past four years.

A massive thank you to everyone in the Public Health Nutrition office for everything over the course of my PhD, from advice to just having a chat. I would like to thank Maisie Rowland for all of her help from learning how to use Intake24 to helping me with collecting dietary data in school, I could not have done it without you!

To Sherly and Alice, I will forever be grateful that this process has brought me you, from providing moral support to the many dinners and just always being there for me no matter what. Completing a PhD can feel like such a lonely, stressful process and you both have been there for me throughout. It feels like saying thank you is not enough!

Finally, I would like to thank my family and friends back home, from proof reading to just providing some laughs. Thank you for always being there and providing support and motivation to do this, your support has been more valuable than you realise. I would especially like to thank my mum and Jen, I would be lost without you.

## Table of Contents

Abstract	i
Acknowledgements	ii
List of Tables	ix
List of Figures	xi
List of Abbreviations	.xiii
Chapter 1 Background	1
1.1 Childhood overweight and obesity	1
1.2 Children's dietary intakes and current recommendations	2
1.3 Diet quality	3
1.4 Factors influencing children's dietary intakes	4
1.4.1 Food-internal factors	5
1.4.2 Food-external factors	
1.4.3 Personal-state factors	
1.4.4 Cognitive factors	
1.4.5 Societal Factors	
1.5 Government strategies to address children's diets	
1.6 School food policy	
	. 10
1.7 Summary	. 21
Chapter 2 Literature Review	. 22
2.1 Introduction	. 22
2.2 Methods	. 23
2.2.1 Search Strategy	23
2.3 Overview of studies included	. 24
2.4 School food policies and the effect on children's food intakes	. 26
2.4.1 Soft drinks	26
2.4.1.1 Summary of studies included	26
2.4.1.2 Impact of school food policies on total diet soft drink consumption	27
2.4.1.3 Impact of school food policies on lunchtime soft drink consumption	29

2.4.1.4 Impact of socioeconomic status	30
2.4.1.5 Study strengths and limitations	30
2.4.1.6 Summary	31
2.4.2 Fruit and Vegetables	32
2.4.2.1 Summary of studies included	32
2.4.2.2 Impact of school food policies on total diet fruit and vegetable consumption	32
2.4.2.3 Impact of school food policies on lunchtime fruit and vegetable consumption	33
2.4.2.4 Impact of socioeconomic status	34
2.4.2.5 Study strengths and limitations	34
2.4.2.6 Summary	35
2.5 School food policies and the effect on children's diet quality	46
2.5.1 Summary of studies included	46
2.5.2 Diet quality measures used by included studies	46
2.5.3 Impact of school food policies on diet quality	47
2.5.3.1 Impact of school food policies on diet quality for total diet	47
2.5.3.2 Impact of school food policies on diet quality for lunchtime	48
2.5.4 Impact of socioeconomic status	48
2.5.5 Study strengths and limitations	49
2.5.6 Summary	50
2.6 School food policies and the effect on children's nutrients intakes	
2.6.1 Summary of studies included	
2.6.2 Total diet	
2.6.2.1 Energy intakes	59
2.6.2.2 Fat intakes	59
2.6.2.3 Saturated fat intakes	60
2.6.2.4 Carbohydrate intakes	60
2.6.2.5 Sugar intakes	60
2.6.2.6 Fibre intakes	61
2.6.2.7 Protein intakes	61
2.6.2.8 Vitamin A intakes	61
2.6.2.9 Vitamin C intakes	61
2.6.2.10 Folate intakes	61
2.6.2.11 Sodium intakes	61
2.6.2.12 Calcium intakes	62
2.6.2.13 Iron intakes	62
2.6.2.14 Zinc intakes	62
2.6.3 Lunchtime	62
2.6.3.1 Energy intakes	62
2.6.3.2 Fat Intakes	63

2.6.3.3 Saturated fat intakes	63
2.6.3.4 Carbohydrate intakes	64
2.6.3.5 Sugar intakes	64
2.6.3.6 Fibre intakes	65
2.6.3.7 Protein intakes	65
2.6.3.8 Vitamin A intakes	66
2.6.3.9 Vitamin C intakes	66
2.6.3.10 Folate intakes	66
2.6.3.11 Sodium intakes	67
2.6.3.12 Calcium intakes	67
2.6.3.13 Iron intakes	67
2.6.3.14 Zinc intakes	68
2.6.4 Impact of socioeconomic status	68
2.6.5 Study strengths and limitations	68
2.6.6 Summary	69
2.7 Discussion	
2.7.1 Summary of included studies	
2.7.2 Impact of school food policies	80
2.7.3 Impact of socioeconomic status	82
2.7.4 Issues with comparisons used in studies included	82
2.7.5 Gaps in the research and rationale	83
2.7.6 Aims and objectives	85
Chapter 3 Research Methods	87
3.1 Ethical approval	
3.2 Study design & setting	
3.3 Study recruitment	91
3.3.1 Recruitment	91
3.3.2 Study Incentives	92
3.4 Protocol for study team in school	92
3.5 Dietary data collection	92
3.5.1 Training in dietary data collection	
3.5.2 Three-day food diary 3.5.3 Use of Intake24 to estimate portion sizes	
3.5.4 Change in methods from use of food models to use of Intake24	
5.5.4 change in methods from use of food models to use of intake24	100
3.6 Dietary data	

3.6.1 Exporting from Intake24	101
3.6.2 Data cleaning	101
3.6.3 Missing foods	103
3.6.4 Portion size	104
3.6.5 Under and over-reporting	104
3.7 Diet Quality Index for Adolescents	
3.7.1 Diet Quality Coding	106
3.7.2 Diet Quality Calculation	109
3.8 Food group intakes	116
3.9 Nutrient intakes	
3.10 Participant characteristics	
3.10.1 Postcode	118
3.10.2 Gender	118
3.10.3 Lunch Type	118
3.10.4 Anthropometry	118
3.11 Statistical Analysis	
Chapter 4 Food group intake and diet quality of 11–12-year-olds in Northumber	land 121
4.1 Study sample characteristics: 2000, 2010 and 2022	
4.1.1 Gender	121
4.1.2 School lunch type	122
4.1.3 Socioeconomic status/IMD distribution in 2000, 2010 and 2022	122
4.2 Total diet: children's median intake of water, soft drinks, fruit and vegetal	oles in 2000,
2010 and 2022	
4.2.1 All children	123
4.2.1.1 Water and soft drink intakes	123
4.2.1.2 Fruit and vegetable intakes	124
4.2.2 Consumers only	124
4.2.2.1 Water and soft drink intakes	124
4.2.2.2 Fruit and Vegetable intakes	125
4.3 Total diet: mean DQI-A score and diet quality components by year in 2000	), 2010 and
2022	128
4.3.1 Summary of DQI-A calculation	128
4.3.2 Mean DQI-A score and diet quality sub-components by year	130

4.4 Total diet: the effect of year, gender, IMD and school lunch type on children's	mean
DQI-A score and diet quality components	130
4.4.1 The effect of year on children's mean DQI-A and diet quality components	130
4.4.2 The effect of school lunch type on children's mean DQI-A and diet quality components	131
4.4.3 The effect of IMD on children's mean DQI-A and diet quality components	132
4.4.4 Two-way interactions between year and school lunch type	132
Chapter 5 Total diet nutrient intakes of 11–12-year-olds in Northumberland	136
5.1 Total diet: mean nutrient intakes by year in 2000, 2010 and 2022	136
5.2 Total diet: the effect of year, school lunch type and IMD on children's mean n	utrient
intakes	139
5.2.1 The effect of year on children's mean nutrient intakes	139
5.2.2 The effect of school lunch type on children's mean nutrient intakes	
5.2.3 The effect of IMD on children's mean nutrient intakes	140
5.2.4 Two-way interactions between year and school lunch type	140
Chapter 6 Lunchtime nutrient intakes of 11–12-year-olds in Northumberland	144
6.1 Lunchtime intakes: mean nutrient intakes by year in 2000, 2010 and 2022	144
6.2 Lunchtime: children's mean nutrient intakes and the effect of year, school lun	ch type
and IMD	146
6.2.1 Two-way interactions between year and school lunch type	146
6.2.2 The effect of year on children's mean nutrient intakes	153
6.2.3 The effect of school lunch type on children's mean nutrient intakes	153
6.2.4 The effect of IMD on children's mean nutrient intakes	153
Chapter 7 Discussion	155
7.1 Summary of key findings	155
7.2 Relationship to other studies	157
7.2.1 Impact of year on children's dietary intakes	157
7.2.2 Impact of school lunch type on children's dietary intakes	163
7.2.3 Impact of IMD on children's dietary intakes	164
7.3 School food policies: challenges and opportunities	166
7.3.1 Updated standards	166
7.3.2 Lack of consistent monitoring and future plans for monitoring	
7.5.2 Eack of consistent montoring and fature plans for montoring	
7.3.3 Improving the school food environment	

7.4 Other	policies and strategies to improve children's dietary intakes	
7.5 Wider	issues that may have had an impact on children's diets	
7.6 Streng	ths and limitations	
7.6.1 Stre	engths	172
7.6.1.	1 Novelty of study	172
7.6.1.	2 Unique dietary dataset	173
7.6.1.	3 Use of opt-out (passive) consent	174
7.6.2 Lim	itations	175
7.6.2.	1 Cross-sectional study design	175
7.6.2.	2 Compliance of foods available in school	175
7.6.2.	3 Use of self-reported dietary intakes	175
7.6.2.	4 Issues surrounding portion size estimation	176
7.6.2.	5 Issues regarding classification of lunchtime intakes	176
7.6.2.	5 Level of deprivation	177
7.6.2.	7 Lack of anthropometric measurements and data regarding ethnicity	177
7.6.2.	3 Analysis of food group intakes	177
7.6.2.	OQI-A categorisation and calculation	178
7.7 What	this study adds to the evidence base	179
	this study adds to the evidence base ng with schools	
7.8 Worki		180
7.8 Worki 7.9 Engag	ng with schools	180 181
7.8 Worki 7.9 Engag 7.10 Impli	ng with schools	180 181 183
7.8 Worki 7.9 Engag 7.10 Impli 7.11 Futur	ng with schools ement and dissemination with school cations for practice and policy re research required	180 181 183 184
7.8 Worki 7.9 Engag 7.10 Impli 7.11 Futur	ng with schools ement and dissemination with school cations for practice and policy	180 181 183 184 185
7.8 Worki 7.9 Engag 7.10 Impli 7.11 Futur 7.12 Over 7.12.1	ng with schools ement and dissemination with school cations for practice and policy re research required all summary and conclusions	
7.8 Worki 7.9 Engag 7.10 Impli 7.11 Futur 7.12 Over 7.12.1	ng with schools ement and dissemination with school cations for practice and policy re research required all summary and conclusions Conclusion	
7.8 Worki 7.9 Engag 7.10 Impli 7.11 Futur 7.12 Over 7.12.1	ng with schools ement and dissemination with school cations for practice and policy re research required all summary and conclusions Conclusion Appendix A. Ethical Approval Letter	
7.8 Worki 7.9 Engag 7.10 Impli 7.11 Futur 7.12 Over 7.12.1	ng with schools ement and dissemination with school cations for practice and policy re research required all summary and conclusions Conclusion Appendix A. Ethical Approval Letter	
7.8 Worki 7.9 Engag 7.10 Impli 7.11 Futur 7.12 Over 7.12.1	ng with schools ement and dissemination with school cations for practice and policy re research required all summary and conclusions Conclusion Appendix A. Ethical Approval Letter	
7.8 Worki 7.9 Engag 7.10 Impli 7.11 Futur 7.12 Over 7.12.1	ng with schools ement and dissemination with school cations for practice and policy re research required all summary and conclusions Conclusion Appendix A. Ethical Approval Letter	
7.8 Worki 7.9 Engag 7.10 Impli 7.11 Futur 7.12 Over 7.12.1	ng with schools ement and dissemination with school cations for practice and policy re research required all summary and conclusions Conclusion Appendix A. Ethical Approval Letter Appendix B. Headteacher Information Sheet Appendix C. Participant information sheet and consent form Appendix D. Participant debrief sheet	

## List of Tables

Table 1.1 Recommendations for selected nutrients and current mean daily intakes in 11–18-year-olds reported by the NDNS3
Table 1.2 A timeline of Government strategies/reports to improve the diets in England (focuson children's diets) from 2011-present.14
Table 2.1 Search terms used for searching literature (Medline, Embase and PsycInfo)23
Table 2.2 Literature review inclusion and exclusion criteria         24
Table 2.3 Policies explored by studies included in this literature review summary
Table 2.4 Definition of soft drinks for the studies included in the literature review
Table 2.5 Characteristics and key findings of included studies exploring the impact of school         food policies on children's food group intake
Table 2.6 Characteristics and key findings of included studies exploring the impact of schoolfood policies on diet quality52
Table 2.7 Characteristics and key findings of included studies exploring the impact of school         food policies on nutrient intakes
Table 2.8 Summary of nutrients studied at lunchtime and in total diet       77
Table 3.1 Missing foods from 2022 dataset and closest matches used for data analysis 103
Table 3.2 Summary of the calculation of Diet Quality Index for Adolescents score (DQI-A)         (from Vyncke et al. 2013 <sup>(22)</sup> )
Table 3.3 Miscellaneous foods included in 2000, 2010 and 2022 dataset but not considered         in the calculation of DQI-A and component scores
Table 3.4 Issues surrounding DQI-A coding and decisions made for food group categorisation
Table 3.5 Categorisation of foods into weighting factor groups (preference, intermediate and low-nutrient energy-dense)         111
Table 3.6 Minimum portion sizes for each food group used to calculate DDc
Table 3.7 Minimum and maximum intakes for the calculation of DEc components
Table 3.8 Categorisation of non-recommended food groups
Table 4.1 Number of participants by year, gender, school lunch type and level of deprivation         (%)

Table 4.2 Total diet: median intakes for water, soft drinks and fruit and vegetables in 2000, 2010 and 2022 by all children and consumers only
Table 4.3 Calculation of Diet Quality Index for Adolescents (DQI-A) score (adapted fromVyncke et al. 2013 (22)129
Table 4.4 Mean DQI-A and component scores of 11-12yr old children (expressed as percentages) in 2000, 2010 and 2022130
Table 4.5 The effect of year on mean (adjusted) DQI-A score and diet quality component scores (expressed as percentages) of 11-12yr old children in 2000, 2010 and 2022
Table 4.6 The effect of school lunch type (school and home-packed lunch) on mean DQI-A and diet quality component scores (expressed as percentages) of 11-12yr old children 134
Table 4.7 The effect of IMD on mean DQI-A and diet quality component scores (expressed as percentages) of 11-12yr old children135
Table 5.1 Total diet: current UK nutrient recommendations and mean nutrient intakes of 11- 12yr old children by year: 2000, 2010 and 2022138
Table 5.2 Total diet: the effect of year on mean nutrient intakes of 11-12yr old children in2000, 2010 and 2022141
Table 5.3 Total diet: the effect or school lunch type (school lunch and home-packed) on mean nutrient intakes of 11-12yr old children
Table 5.4 Total diet: the effect of IMD on mean nutrient intakes of 11-12yr old children 143
Table 6.1 Lunchtime: mean nutrient intakes of 11-12yr old children by year (2000, 2010 and 2022)
Table 6.2 Lunchtime: the effect of year and school lunch type on mean nutrient intakes of 11-12yr old children
Table 6.3 Lunchtime: the effect of IMD on mean lunchtime nutrient intakes of 11-12yr old children
Table 7.1 Differences between Flemich food groups and LK Fatwell Cuide food groups 179

Table 7.1 Differences between Flemish food groups and UK Eatwell Guide food groups .... 178

## List of Figures

Figure 1.1 Examples of factors affecting food choices using a conceptual model (adapted from Chen and Antonelli 2020 <sup>(25)</sup> )
Figure 1.2 History of School Food Policy implemented since 1906 until present day in England 20
Figure 2.1 Changes to fruit and vegetable intakes found in the studies included in the literature review
Figure 2.2 Overall thesis structure breakdown
Figure 3.1 Timeline of previous studies, number of participants and the main aim of each study
Figure 3.2 Areas where schools were located in 2000 and changes to schools involved by 2022, map obtained via google maps <sup>(180)</sup> . Box in red indicates the school that participated in 2000 only
Figure 3.3 Front and back cover page for three-day food diaries
Figure 3.4 An example of a completed day dietary intake95
Figure 3.5 Data collection process for each child, from delivery of food diary to collection of the diary and dietary discussion
Figure 3.6 Example of food lists from Intake24 database97
Figure 3.7 Example of a missing food form98
Figure 3.8 Example of a forgotten foods list
Figure 3.9 Reasons for excluding children and final numbers of children participating in 2022
Figure 4.1 Median intakes of water (ml/day) and soft drinks (ml/day): total, diet and non- diet, by year in all children (consumers and non-consumers)
Figure 4.2 Median intakes of fruit and vegetables (portions/day), by year in all children (consumers and non-consumers)
Figure 4.3 Median intakes of water (ml/day) and soft drinks (ml/day): total, diet and non- diet, by year in consumers only125
Figure 4.4 Median intakes of fruit and vegetables (portions/day), by year in consumers only
Figure 4.5 DQI-A score range, lowest possible score is -33%, highest possible score is 100%

Figure 6.1 The effect of year by school lunch type on children's mean energy (kcal), fat (grams) and iron (mg) intakes (adjusted for gender and IMD)
Figure 6.2 The effect of year by school lunch type on children's mean per cent energy (%E) from fat and NSP (g) intakes (adjusted for gender and IMD)148
Figure 6.3 The effect of year by school lunch type on children's mean saturated fat (grams), NMES (grams) and sodium (mg) intakes (adjusted for gender and IMD)
Figure 6.4 The effect of year by school lunch type on children's mean per cent energy from NMES (adjusted for gender and IMD)
Figure 6.5 The effect of year by school lunch type on children's mean vitamin C (mg) intakes (adjusted for gender and IMD)
Figure 6.6 The effect of year by school lunch type on children's mean calcium (mg) intakes (adjusted for gender and IMD)
Figure 7.1 Examples of types of food policies that have the potential to influence children's diets
Figure 7.2 Finished dishes from Nourish Food School event at the participating school, left = Indian red chickpea curry, right = Thai green chicken curry

## List of Abbreviations

Abbreviation	Full Name
%E	Per cent energy
BMI	Body mass index
СНО	Carbohydrate
CI	Confidence Interval
СОМА	Committee on Medical Aspects of Food and Nutrition Policy
COVID-19	Coronavirus disease 2019
DAx	Diet adequacy subcomponent
DDc	Diet diversity component
DEc	Diet equilibrium component
DEx	Diet excess subcomponent
DQc	Diet quality component
DQI-A	Diet Quality Index for Adolescents
DQI-I	Diet Quality Index – International
F	Female
FBDG	Food based dietary guidelines
g	Grams
HEI-2010	Healthy Eating Index-2010
HEI-C	Healthy Eating Index Canada
ННҒКА	Healthy Hunger-Free Kids Act 2010
HNRC	Human Nutrition Research Centre
IMD	English Index of multiple deprivation
kcals	Kilocalories
M	Male
mg	Milligrams
ml	Millilitre
n/s	Not significant
NDNS	National Diet and Nutrition Survey

NHS	National health service
NMES	Non-milk extrinsic sugars
NSP	Non-starch polysaccharide
PL	Home-packed lunch
SACN	Scientific Advisory Committee on Nutrition
SES	Socioeconomic status
SL	School lunch
UK	United Kingdom
US or USA	United States of America

#### Chapter overview:

This chapter gives an overview of the current issues surrounding children's diets and contribution to overweight and obesity. Current UK dietary intakes and recommendations are outlined. Diet quality as a measure to summarise dietary intakes is introduced. The complex factors that influence children's food choices are also explored highlighting that policy and the food environment play a role in food choice. Recent government approaches to improve children's diet are also explored, with emphasis on school food policy and a brief history of school food policy implementation in England.

#### 1.1 Childhood overweight and obesity

The prevalence of childhood overweight and obesity is a major public health concern in the UK, particularly following the COVID-19 pandemic <sup>(1, 2)</sup>. In 2021/22, the National Child Measurement Programme reported that 37.8% of children in year 6 (aged 10-11 years) were overweight or obese which decreased from 40.9% in 2020/21, however, this remains higher than the 35.2% of children reported overweight and/or obese in 2019/20 <sup>(3)</sup>. It was also indicated that rates of overweight and obesity were higher in lower socioeconomic groups. In 2021/2022, 46.0% of year 6 pupils in the most deprived decile in England were overweight and/or obese compared with 26.3% in the least deprived decile <sup>(3)</sup>. It is important to note that due to the COVID-19 pandemic, collection of data for the National Child Measurement Programme was delayed and as a result the 2020/21 data were collected from a 10% representative sample of children in local authorities <sup>(3)</sup>.

The prevalence of non-communicable diseases associated with overweight and obesity have increased in recent years including type 2 diabetes in children and adolescents <sup>(4, 5)</sup>. Evidence suggests that being overweight or obese during childhood and adolescence increases the risk of obesity and associated non-communicable diseases such as cardiovascular disease in adulthood <sup>(5, 6)</sup>.

Evidence shows that dietary habits formed in childhood have the potential to track into adulthood <sup>(7, 8)</sup>, highlighting the importance of encouraging healthy eating from a young age.

Poor diets, particularly diets high in energy, saturated fat, and sugar, and low in fibre are associated with increased overweight and obesity <sup>(9-11)</sup>. There is evidence that children living with obesity consume less fruits and vegetables, more foods high in fat, salt and sugar including cakes, fast food, and soft drinks than non-obese children <sup>(11, 12)</sup>. While, for the most part parents or carers control what younger children eat, children begin to have more control over the food they consume during adolescence (between the ages of 10 and 19 years), including preparing meals for themselves, involvement in making packed lunches, choosing meals at restaurants and other food outlets especially with friends, and using pocket money to buy food and drinks <sup>(13)</sup>. Factors influencing children's dietary intakes are explored in section 1.4.

#### 1.2 Children's dietary intakes and current recommendations

In 1991, the Committee on Medical Aspects of Food and Nutrition Policy (COMA) published recommendations for nutrient intakes <sup>(14)</sup>. In 2001, the Scientific Advisory Committee on Nutrition (SACN) was established and has since released several reports examining the relationships between nutrient intakes and health and has revised recommendations for specific nutrients. The recommendations published by SACN have formed the scientific basis of many recommendations <sup>(15)</sup>. In 2015, SACN recommended that intakes of free sugars should not exceed 5% total energy intake, this recommendation had previously been for no more than 11% total energy intake <sup>(14)</sup>. SACN also recommended the term 'non-milk extrinsic sugars (NMES)' to be replaced with 'free sugars' <sup>(14, 16)</sup>. The main difference between NMES and free sugars is that NMES include 50% of sugars from stewed, dried and canned fruit to account for food processing but free sugars are all monosaccharides and disaccharides added to foods and sugars found naturally in honey, syrups and fruit juice (unsweetened) <sup>(16)</sup>. There was no recommendation for fibre by COMA, however COMA recommended that intakes of non-starch polysaccharides (NSP) was at least 18 grams per day, SACN recommended AOAC fibre intakes of 25 grams per day <sup>(16)</sup>. The main difference between NSP and AOAC fibre is that NSP only includes fibre within plant cell walls but AOAC fibre includes NSP and non-digestible carbohydrates <sup>(16)</sup>. However, as this thesis reports findings for NSP and NMES the previous recommendations are used.

The National Diet and Nutrition Survey (NDNS) is used to monitor food and nutrient intakes in a representative sample of the UK population. The most recent NDNS, published in 2021,

showed that free sugars intakes had fallen in recent years in the 11-18 years age group, and the consumption of soft drinks in boys had also reduced in comparison to previous years, however intakes remain above recommendations (see Table 1.1) <sup>(17)</sup>. Table 1.1 compares examples of specific nutrient intakes with their current recommendations as defined by COMA or SACN, whichever is the most recent, as NMES and NSP recommendations are used in this thesis, recommendations for these and the updated free sugars and AOAC fibre are included.

Food/Nutrient	Recommendation	ons	Intakes (11–1	Intakes (11–18-year-olds) <sup>5</sup>	
	Males	Females	Males	Females	
Energy (kcals)	2127 <sup>1</sup>	2032 <sup>1</sup>	1846	1511	
Total Fat (%E)	≤35 <sup>2</sup>	≤35 <sup>2</sup>	34.7	43.3	
Saturated Fat (%E)	≤11 <sup>2</sup>	≤11 <sup>2</sup>	13.3	12.7	
NMES (%E)	≤11 <sup>2</sup>	≤11 <sup>2</sup>	No current NI	ONS data available	
Free Sugars (%E)	≤5 <sup>3</sup>	≤5 <sup>3</sup>	11.9*	12.1*	
NSP (g)	18 <sup>2</sup>	18 <sup>2</sup>	No current NI	ONS data available	
AOAC Fibre (g)	25g (11-16y) <sup>3</sup> 30g (17y+) <sup>3</sup>	25g (11-16y) <sup>3</sup> 30g (17y+) <sup>3</sup>	17.4 <sup>*</sup>	14.0 <sup>*</sup>	
Vitamin C (mg)	40 <sup>2</sup>	40 <sup>2</sup>	No NDNS data available		
Calcium (mg)	1000 <sup>2</sup>	800 <sup>2</sup>	797	717	
Sodium (mg)	1600 <sup>2</sup>	1600 <sup>2</sup>	2075	1619	
Iron (mg)	11.3 <sup>2</sup>	14.8 <sup>2</sup>	11.0	8.0	
Fruit and Vegetable (portions/day)	≥5 <sup>4</sup>	≥5 <sup>4</sup>	2.8	2.9	

Table 1.1 Recommendations for selected nutrients and current mean daily intakes in 11– 18-year-olds reported by the NDNS

<sup>1</sup>Scientific Advisory Committee on Nutrition, (2011) <sup>(18)</sup>; <sup>2</sup> Committee on Medical Aspects of Food and Nutrition Policy, (1991) <sup>(14)</sup>; <sup>3</sup>Scientific Advisory Committee on Nutrition, (2015) <sup>(16)</sup> <sup>4</sup>NHS, (2022) <sup>(19)</sup>; <sup>5</sup>Ashford *et al.* (2021) <sup>(17)</sup>; <sup>\*</sup> current intakes reported for free sugars and AOAC fibre not NMES and NSP

#### 1.3 Diet quality

Diet quality indicates how closely a diet aligns with dietary guidelines and is assessed using a scoring system <sup>(20)</sup>. Higher scores indicate better adherence to dietary recommendations and greater variation in diet <sup>(21)</sup>. These measures allow the overall quality of diets to be assessed and captured in a single value and can be used to monitor diet and risk of non-communicable diseases <sup>(21, 22)</sup>. Diet quality can be influenced by various factors including socioeconomic

status (SES), food preferences, and food environment (including the school food environment and wider food environment) <sup>(23)</sup>. Zheng *et al.* (2023) used data from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey and found that higher diet quality scores were associated with lower risks of overweight and obesity in US children and adolescents aged 2-19 years <sup>(24)</sup>. This highlights the importance of consuming a good quality diet to reduce the risk of overweight and obesity. The impact of school food on diet quality and different measures used are detailed in section 2.5 in Chapter 2.

#### **1.4 Factors influencing children's dietary intakes**

Figure 1.1 displays the conceptual model illustrating the different factors which influences diets (adapted from Chen and Antonelli 2020). The factors impacting food choice included in this model are: food-internal factors, food-external factors, personal-state factors, cognitive factors and societal factors <sup>(25)</sup>. These are discussed below under relevant sub-headings. Coloured text indicates key factors for consideration in this PhD.



Figure 1.1 Examples of factors affecting food choices using a conceptual model (adapted from Chen and Antonelli 2020<sup>(25)</sup>).

#### 1.4.1 Food-internal factors

Food-internal factors refers to the impact of food itself on food choice and includes sensory and perceptual properties of food and drinks <sup>(25)</sup>. Sensory properties include flavour, taste, texture and smells of food/drink items. Perceptual features of food include colour, portion size and nutrition value <sup>(25)</sup>. A recent study by Bawajeeh *et al.* (2022), using NDNS data, demonstrated that for children aged between 10-19 years, sweet foods contributed most towards daily energy intakes. This study indicated that UK children's diets were predominately composed of sweet tasting (e.g., cakes and sweet pastries) and neutral tasting (no specific taste, e.g., potatoes, bread, and white fish) foods, each contribute to approximately 34% of children's energy intakes. Higher sweet food intakes was associated with higher intakes of energy, sugar, fibre and saturated fats; higher intakes of salty foods was associated with saturated fat and sodium intakes <sup>(26)</sup>. Canales and Hernández (2016) found sensory aspects of food including taste, texture, smell and appearance played a major role in food choice for Spanish children aged between 13-18 years <sup>(27)</sup>. In contrast, Maulida *et al.* (2016) found sensory appeal was not an important factor determining food choice among Indonesian children aged 13-14 years <sup>(28)</sup>. Similar findings regarding sensory appeal being a less important factor regarding food choice were reported by Share and Stewart-Knox (2012) among Irish children aged 14-17 years <sup>(29)</sup>.

#### 1.4.2 Food-external factors

Food-external factors includes information, social and physical environments <sup>(25)</sup>. Information can refer to advertising, brands, labelling and packaging <sup>(25)</sup>. A systematic review and meta-analysis of 39 studies by Russell *et al.* (2019) concluded food advertising increased food intake in children aged 2-18 years compared to non-food advertising, and exposure to food advertising increased calorie consumption <sup>(30)</sup>. Evidence also suggests that children who are overweight or obese consume more calories when exposed to food advertising than children who are a healthy weight <sup>(30)</sup>. Social media may also influence the diets of children as highlighted by Coates *et al.* (2019). They found the marketing of unhealthy foods by online influencers increased immediate food intake among UK children aged 9-11 years, whereas marketing of healthy foods had no effect <sup>(31)</sup>. Similarly, Baldwin *et al.* (2018) found Australian children, aged 10-16 years, who had more exposure to food brands online, particularly through videos (e.g., YouTube) were more likely to consume unhealthy foods and drinks, such as soft drinks <sup>(32)</sup>.

Social environments that have the potential to influence children's diets include family, friends, and peers. A systematic review of 60 studies by Pearson *et al.* (2009) showed that the availability of fruits and vegetables in the home, family rules, parental intake and encouragement from parent(s) to consume fruits and vegetables were associated with increased consumption in children aged between 6-18 years <sup>(33)</sup>. Another study by Pearson *et al.* (2012) indicated that Australian children, aged 12-15 years, who observed their mother skip meals were more likely to skip breakfast and lunch <sup>(34)</sup>. Further, Robson *et al.* (2016) captured dietary intakes among parents and children (aged 6-12 years) across three days. They found that parental and child energy intakes were similar, and that parental energy intakes significantly predicted child energy intakes <sup>(35)</sup>.

Peer influence in adolescence has often been found to have a negative impact on diet including increased consumption of energy-dense, low-nutrient value foods. A systematic review of 29 studies, by Ragelienė *et al.* (2020) explored peer and sibling influences on children's diet, aged between 9-18 years old. Fear of not being accepted or being mocked by friends for eating healthier foods was found to impact the diets of children <sup>(36)</sup>. In contrast, seven studies included in Ragelienė's systematic review concluded that peer influence can encourage positive eating behaviours by copying friends' that consume healthier foods <sup>(36)</sup>. Pearson *et al.* (2012) also found that children who perceived that their best friend had skipped meals were more likely to skip lunch <sup>(34)</sup>.

Physical environments that can influence children's diets include home, neighbourhoods, communities, restaurants, fast-food outlets, supermarkets, and schools. The home food environment has been widely linked to dietary intake and weight status in children. Healthy weight status has been associated with healthy home food environment, including increased family meal frequency, increased fruit and vegetable consumption and lower consumption of fast foods <sup>(37-40)</sup>. A systematic review and meta-analysis of 57 studies by Dallacker *et al.* (2018) concluded that higher frequency of family meals was associated with better diet quality, including higher intakes of healthy foods and lower intakes of unhealthy food items including fast foods <sup>(38)</sup>. Further, a cohort study by Couch *et al.* (2014), indicated that the availability of foods high in calories (including high calorie beverages, e.g., soft drinks, and sweet and savoury snacks, e.g., cakes, jam) in the home food environment was associated with poorer diet quality in US children aged 6-11 years <sup>(41)</sup>.

The neighbourhood food environment also has the potential to have an impact on children's diets. Ziauddeen *et al.* (2018) using NDNS data for children aged 1.5-18 years, and Futrell Dunaway *et al.* (2017) in US children aged 4-14 years reported that easy access to poor-quality food, such as fast-food outlets has been associated with unhealthy diets, decreased vegetable consumption, and increased risk of overweight and obesity <sup>(42, 43)</sup>. Proximity of food outlets in the local neighbourhood (e.g., within a 10-minute walk) has been associated with increased consumption of soft drinks in US children aged 11-18 years as reported by Hearst *et al.* (2012) <sup>(44)</sup>. Additionally, Van Hulst *et al.* (2012) found that for Canadian children aged 8-10 years, a lack of fast-food outlets in children's neighbourhoods was associated higher diet quality, with children being less likely to eat at fast food outlets <sup>(45)</sup>. Barrett *et al.* (2017) reported greater access to more healthy outlets (e.g., supermarkets) was associated with better diet quality in

six-year-old English children <sup>(46)</sup>. A qualitative study by Kelly *et al.* (2021) explored perception of the out-of-school food environment in Irish children aged 12-18 years. It was reported that food price and food outlets visited played a role in food choice, and low cost, high fat, salt and sugar foods were popular food choices <sup>(47)</sup>. Also, food outlets around schools, particularly secondary schools may allow easy access to energy dense foods that have the potential to have negative effects on the diets of children <sup>(48, 49)</sup>.

The school food environment has also been widely associated as having an impact on children's diets. The school food environment can be defined as "all spaces, infrastructure and conditions inside and around schools premises where food is available, obtained and/or consumed" <sup>(50)</sup>. A systematic review of 18 studies, focussed on school food environment exclusively within schools, by Driessen *et al.* (2014) concluded that improving the school food environment, including reducing availability of high sugar beverages, increasing water availability and changes to canteen menus, has been found to increase healthy food behaviours (e.g., increased fruit and vegetable intakes, reduced consumption of soft drinks) and to decrease body mass index (BMI) in children aged 9-19 years <sup>(51)</sup>. The impact of school food on children's diets will be discussed more in section 1.6.

#### 1.4.3 Personal-state factors

Personal-state factors include biological and physical factors such as health, weight, genetics and appetite, along with, psychological factors such as emotion and motivation <sup>(25)</sup>. Weight status is a key factor associated with children and adolescents' food choice and dietary behaviours. A review by Cox *et al.* (2016) of 25 studies concluded that individuals (children and adults) living with overweight and obesity generally have a higher preference for fatty and salty foods <sup>(52)</sup>. Preference for sweet tastes has been associated with overweight and obesity in children aged 8-15 years as reported by Sobek *et al.* (2022) and in children aged 15-19 years by de Andrade Previato and Behrens (2017) <sup>(53, 54)</sup>.

Emotions may also play a role in children's food choices. Jalo *et al.* (2019) examined associations between emotional eating, BMI and diet in 8–11-year-olds across 12 countries with different cultural settings. They showed that eating in response to negative emotions was associated with an unhealthy dietary pattern containing high intakes of fast and fried foods, cakes, and soft drinks. However, this did not impact on weight status <sup>(55)</sup>. Michels *et al.* (2012)

indicated that stress was associated with emotional eating and increased intakes of unhealthy foods such as snacks, sweet and fatty foods in 5-12 year old children in Belgium <sup>(56)</sup>.

#### 1.4.4 Cognitive factors

There are various cognitive factors that may influence children's food choices including nutrition knowledge, food preferences, and personal identity which includes age, gender and ethnic identity <sup>(25)</sup>. Nutrition knowledge has the potential to have an impact on diets. However, a systematic review by Thakur and Mathur (2022) indicated that nutrition knowledge alone is not sufficient to encourage healthy eating <sup>(57)</sup>. Fitzgerald *et al.* (2010) reported that children preferred more unhealthy foods despite indicating some awareness of the importance of eating healthily <sup>(58)</sup>.

Food preferences also play a role in food choices of children. A qualitative study by Fitzgerald *et al.* (2010) indicated that food preferences play a large role in food choice <sup>(58)</sup>. This is influenced by several other factors including sensory aspects mentioned previously. A study by Appleton *et al.* (2019) found that adolescents generally prefer vegetables that possess more appealing sensory aspects, including texture and taste and also that adolescents who consumed vegetables with both appealing and less appealing sensory properties had overall healthier diets <sup>(59)</sup>.

Gender has also been linked to having a role in children's food choices. A study by Caine-Bish *et al.* (2009) reported that, in US children aged 8-18 years, girls generally preferred fruits and vegetables whereas boys preferred meat, fish and poultry <sup>(60)</sup>. Similarly, a study by Skårdal *et al.* (2014) in children aged 13-14 years in Norway, found that girls generally had a healthier diet than boys and consumed more fruit and vegetables and fewer soft drinks <sup>(61)</sup>. Skipping meals has been linked with food choice including consumption of snacks and overall poorer diet quality, with girls being more likely to skip meals than boys <sup>(54, 62, 63)</sup>. For example, a study by Medin *et al.* (2019) in children aged 12-14 years in Norway found that children had poorer diet quality (e.g., higher sugar intakes, lower fibre intakes) on days when breakfast or lunch was not consumed <sup>(63)</sup>.

#### 1.4.5 Societal Factors

Societal factors include cultural norms, food and agriculture policies and socioeconomic status (SES) <sup>(25)</sup>. Several studies have looked at the impact of SES and food choice on eating

behaviours. A study by Fismen *et al.* (2021) in children aged 6-9 years across 23 countries, indicated that unhealthy food habits were associated with children from lower SES groups, including lower fruit and vegetable intakes, increased intakes of soft drinks <sup>(64)</sup>. Similarly, Skårdal *et al.* (2014) found lower intakes of soft drinks and fast foods, and higher vegetable and fish intakes among 13-14 year old children from high SES families <sup>(61)</sup>. A study by Ding *et al.* (2012) in US children aged 12-18 years reported that higher household income was associated with higher availability of more healthy foods (e.g., fruit and vegetables) in the home but not associated with availability of less healthy food items <sup>(65)</sup>.

Food policy may also influence children's diets. Key policies aiming to improve children's diets are those relating to school food and the school food environment; these are discussed in more detail in section 1.6. Wider food policies also have the potential to impact children's dietary intakes, including the Soft Drinks Industry Levy <sup>(66)</sup> and is detailed in section 1.5.

#### 1.5 Government strategies to address children's diets

The UK government has implemented several strategies and policies to improve children's diets, a timeline of these strategies from 2011 onwards is outlined in Table 1.2. Between 2000 and 2010 the government published several reports and strategies to improve children's diets. For example, "Choosing Health: Making healthier choices easier" published in 2004, outlined several priorities including encouraging exercise, improving diet and reducing obesity <sup>(67)</sup>. A second report "Choosing a Better Diet: A food and action plan" published in 2005, outlined plans to raise awareness of obesity-related health risks and included strategies to reduce obesity through diet and exercise, such as increasing the availability of healthier foods, the 5-a-day initiative to improve fruit and vegetable intakes, and improving nutrition in schools (including 2007 school food standards) <sup>(68)</sup>. The government published "Foresight: Tackling Obesities – Future Choices" in 2007 and highlighted issues surrounding the increase in rates of overweight and obesity in the UK, and the need for a system-wide approach to ensure change <sup>(69)</sup>. In 2008 the "Healthy Weight, Healthy Lives: A Cross-Government Strategy for England" report outlined plans to improve diets and weight, including increasing participation in school sporting activities (school-time and extracurricular) and encouraging schools to consider the school lunch environment (time period for lunch, stay-on-site policies) and healthy packed lunch policies (70).

In 2011, the UK government published "Healthy Lives, Healthy People: A call to action on obesity in England" which outlined aims to reduce obesity rates by 2020. Following this white paper a number of policies and initiatives were implemented including the public health responsibility deals which was non-legislative, encouraged reformulation of food items and improvements to voluntary labelling guidelines and a commitment to updating school food policy which was ultimately implemented in 2014 <sup>(71)</sup>.

The report "Childhood Obesity: A Plan for Action" was published by the UK Government in 2016 and outlined plans to reduce the prevalence of childhood obesity within the next decade. Some aspects included: improving school food, clearer food labelling and the introduction of a soft drinks industry levy (72). The Soft Drinks Industry Levy was implemented in April 2018, <sup>(66, 72)</sup>. The policy aimed to encourage manufacturers of soft drinks to reformulate high sugar drink products to reduce sugar content or reduce the portion size of these products <sup>(66)</sup>. A study by Rogers et al. (2023) explored obesity prevalence pre- and post-implementation of the Soft Drinks Industry Levy in English primary school children aged 4 to 5 and 10 to 11 years using data from National Child Measurement Programme (73). The National Child Measurement Programme is an annual programme delivered by local authorities in England and involved the measurement of all children in reception (aged 4-5 years) and year 6 (aged 10-11 years) <sup>(74)</sup>. There was evidence of a significant decrease in obesity prevalence in 10- to 11-year-old girls post-implementation, with the largest change occurring in girls from the most deprived groups, there was no significant change in boys and younger children <sup>(73)</sup>. Another study by Pell et al. (2021), using UK household purchasing data, where households were asked to record all food and drink purchases found that although the volume of soft drinks purchased did not significantly change, the sugar content of drinks purchased was approximately 10% lower per household per week post-policy implementation <sup>(75)</sup>.

"Childhood Obesity: A Plan for Action, Chapter 2" was published in 2018, and summarised what had been implemented from the initial report and gave areas for future focus, such as advertising and promotion rules for foods high in fat, sugar and/or salt and updated school food standards to take into consideration the new sugar recommendation from SACN <sup>(76)</sup>. However, despite inclusion in the plan in 2018, this update to school food standards has not yet taken place, explanations given include the COVID-19 pandemic and the governments focus shifted to ensuring that the current standards were being followed <sup>(77)</sup>. Children's continued high levels of consumption of sugar as outlined in the NDNS <sup>(17)</sup>, highlights the need

for these standards to be updated or for a more consistent monitoring system for school food to be implemented across England. In 2019, "Childhood Obesity: A Plan for Action, Chapter 3" was published as part of a larger report ("Advancing our health: prevention in the 2020s") <sup>(78)</sup>. This outlined what has been completed since the previous report and gave more areas for future focus, such as banning the sale of energy drinks to children and the potential expansion of the Soft Drinks Industry Levy to include high sugar milk-based drinks <sup>(78)</sup>.

The Chief Medical Officer at the time, Professor Dame Sally Davies, published a report titled "Time to Solve Childhood Obesity" in 2019. This report outlined the current situation in relation to childhood obesity and included recommendations for next steps that may help achieve the government's goal to halve the prevalence of childhood obesity by 2030 <sup>(1)</sup>. Several recommendations were specifically related to school food provision including availability of food at an affordable price, review of current standards and increased value of the free school meal allowance to ensure all children receive a healthy meal <sup>(1)</sup>.

In July 2020, in a policy paper titled "Tackling obesity: empowering adults and children to live healthier lives", the Government outlined plans to improve the diets of children and reduce childhood obesity. These plans included a 9pm watershed on advertisement of foods high in fat, sugar and salt to be implemented by the end of 2022, however this was subsequently delayed until July 2025 <sup>(79, 80)</sup>. Plans were also outlined to introduce legislation to ban the promotion of foods high in fat, sugar and salt in England for both online and in store for food retailers selling with 50 or more employees <sup>(79)</sup>. This came into force on the 1<sup>st</sup> October 2022 restricting the placement of foods high in fat salt and sugar in prominent locations, such as these foods cannot be displayed at checkouts or store entrances for physical stores and on online checkout pages <sup>(81)</sup>. However, a ban on volume promotions including buy one get one free or multi-buy offers was delayed until 2025 <sup>(82)</sup>.

The "National Food Strategy: Part 1" was published in July 2020 and outlined various recommendations related to the UK leaving the European Union and the COVID-19 pandemic, particularly for disadvantaged families <sup>(83)</sup>. Examples of the recommendations include expansion of the free school meal scheme to include those whose families receive Universal Credit, extension of the Holiday Activities and Food Programme to all areas in England and increase the value of Healthy start vouchers. The "National Food Strategy: The Plan" published in July 2021, was a government-commissioned review into the UK's food system, and outlined

several recommendations <sup>(84)</sup>. Examples included the implementation of a sugar and salt reformulation tax, extension of free school meal eligibility and an 'Eat and Learn' initiative in schools to encourage a whole school approach to healthy eating. This report also reflected on how the government responded to the "National Food Strategy: Part 1", including the implementation of the Holiday Activities and Food programme to all areas in England in 2021. However, the recommendation to expand the eligibility criteria for free school meals to include all families who receive Universal Credit was not implemented <sup>(84)</sup>.

The government published "Levelling up the United Kingdom" in February 2022 <sup>(85)</sup>. The white paper outlined several approaches that aimed to reduce socioeconomic inequalities across a range of areas. This included a plan to improve the curriculum to include practical cooking skills and teacher training to ensure children learn cooking skills. Further, plans were announced for a pilot project to ensure schools have support to improve compliance to school food standards and also encourage schools to produce information on their school websites to describe their whole school approach to food <sup>(85)</sup>.

Government Strategy	Year	Summary	Examples of related policies and initiatives (including outlined plans)	Implemented/ completed
England <sup>(71)</sup> improving health. • Main aim: • Sustained downward trends in		<ul> <li>determine appropriate approaches to improving health.</li> <li>Main aim: <ul> <li>Sustained downward trends in overweight and obesity in children</li> </ul> </li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Public health responsibility deal         <ul> <li>Non-legislative.</li> <li>Included collaboration with business for reformulation of food items and improvements to food labelling (e.g., voluntary calorie labelling).</li> </ul> </li> <li>Change4Life         <ul> <li>Was in place prior to report, plans announced to expand campaign.</li> <li>Encouraged and provided advice for families to develop healthy eating behaviours including 5 a day, and the "Great Swapathon" which provided vouchers to help towards healthier food and activities.</li> </ul> </li> <li>Support healthier food provision in schools.         <ul> <li>Outlined commitment to nutrient standards for school meal (ultimately became the 2014 school food standards outlined in section 1.6).</li> </ul> </li> </ul>	✓ ✓ ✓
			<ul> <li>Calorie Reduction Challenge         <ul> <li>Improve the food environment to encourage healthier food choice.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>	~
Childhood Obesity: a plan for action <sup>(72)</sup>	2016	<ul> <li>Outlined the problems surrounding childhood obesity both health and economic issues.</li> <li>Main aim:</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Soft Drinks Industry Levy         <ul> <li>Introduced as a measure to target high consumption of soft drinks and sugar consumption.</li> <li>Aimed to reduce sugar content of soft drinks.</li> <li>Revenue planned to contribute to programmes designed to reduce prevalence of obesity.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>	V

### Table 1.2 A timeline of Government strategies/reports to improve the diets in England (focus on children's diets) from 2011-present.

Government Strategy Year		Summary	Examples of related policies and initiatives (including outlined plans)	Implemented/ completed
	<ul> <li>Significantly reduce obesity prevalence in English children wi the next decade (by 2026).</li> </ul>		<ul> <li>Product reformulation         <ul> <li>Food industry encouraged to reduce the sugar content of products, commonly consumed by children to aid reduction of sugar intakes, also includes reducing portion sizes and encouragement of lower sugar alternatives.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>	×
			<ul> <li>Healthy rating scheme for primary schools         <ul> <li>Voluntary.</li> <li>Recognise contribution to encouraging children to make healthier food choices and increase physical activity.</li> </ul> </li> <li>Healthier school food</li> </ul>	×
			<ul> <li>Healther school rood</li> <li>Outlined plan to update current school food policy (not yet completed) to consider updated sugar recommendations.</li> </ul>	×
Childhood Obesity: a plan for action, chapter 2 <sup>(76)</sup>	2018	• Outlined what has been implemented following the previous report.	• 9pm watershed on advertising foods high in fat, salt and sugar on TV and online (not yet implemented).	×
		<ul> <li>Updated aim of previous report to:</li> <li>Halve childhood obesity and reduce</li> </ul>	• Restriction on price promotions including multi-buy offers for unhealthy foods and drinks (not yet implemented).	×
		the socioeconomic gap in obesity by 2030.	• Age restrictions to target sale of energy drinks to children (not yet implemented).	×
			<ul> <li>Reiterated commitment to update school food policy as outlined in the previous report.</li> </ul>	×
Childhood Obesity: a plan for action, chapter 3 <sup>(78)</sup>	2019	<ul> <li>Included within a larger report targeting public health across several</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Banning the sale of energy drinks to children.</li> <li>Plans for consultation on how to improve front of pack</li> </ul>	×
		<ul><li>key health issues.</li><li>Outlined what has been implemented following the previous report.</li></ul>	<ul> <li>labelling post leaving the European Union.</li> <li>Plan to explore the potential to extend the soft drinks industry levy to cover high sugar milk-based drinks.</li> </ul>	×
		<ul> <li>Reiterated aim from previous report to halve childhood obesity and the socioeconomic gap in obesity by 2030.</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Outlined aim to reduce salt consumption to 7g per day (voluntary approach).</li> </ul>	n/a

Government Strategy	Year	Summary	Examples of related policies and initiatives (including outlined plans)	Implemented/ completed
		<ul> <li>Focus on infant feeding, food labelling and individual support to achieve a healthy weight.</li> </ul>		
Tackling obesity: empowering adults and children to live healthier lives <sup>(79)</sup>	2020	Outlined issues associated with obesity, especially following COVID-19.	<ul> <li>Plans outlined:         <ul> <li>Consultation to improve "traffic light" labelling.</li> <li>Implement policy to introduce calorie labelling in food outlets employing more than 250 people.</li> <li>Implement policy to restrict price promotions of foods high in fat, salt, and sugar both in person and online.</li> <li>Restriction of advertising foods high in fat, salt and sugar before 9pm and a consultation to restrict online advertising.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>	√ √ × ×
National Food Strategy: Part 1 <sup>(83)</sup>	2020	<ul> <li>Main aim: to present a plan to change and improve the UK's food system.</li> <li>Part 1 focused on urgent recommendations provide support during the COVID-19 pandemic and the UK leaving the European Union.</li> <li>Includes recommendations across a wide range of areas including disadvantaged children and trade deals.</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Recommendations included (child diet specific):         <ul> <li>Expansion of free school meal eligibility criteria.</li> <li>Extension of the Holiday Activity and Food Programme in England (extended for duration of 2021 following report).</li> <li>Increase value of Healthy Start vouchers.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>	× ✓
National Food Strategy: The Plan <sup>(84)</sup>	2021	<ul> <li>Main aim: to present a plan to change and improve the UK's food system.</li> <li>Included summary of government's actions after publication of part 1.</li> <li>O Holiday Activities and Food Programme extended.</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Recommendations included (child diet specific):         <ul> <li>Introduction of a reformulation tax for sugar and salt and use a portion of that income to help fund healthy eating for disadvantaged families.</li> <li>An "Eat and Learn" initiative in schools including changes to curriculum and inspections to improve food education.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>	×

Government Strategy Year		Summary	Examples of related policies and initiatives (including outlined plans)	Implemented/ completed
		<ul> <li>Healthy Start voucher value increased.</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Extension of free school meal eligibility (not implemented after part 1).</li> <li>Extend funding for Holiday Activities and Food Programme (for next three years).</li> </ul>	× √
Levelling up the United Kingdom <sup>(85)</sup>	2022	<ul> <li>This report is a long-term plan for the UK.</li> <li>Targets several key areas of improvement to reduce socioeconomic inequalities across the UK.</li> <li>Including education, health, wellbeing, and housing.</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Plans outlined (child diet specific):         <ul> <li>New approach of monitoring compliance to school food policy and more support to ensure compliance (included announcement of pilot projects).</li> <li>Improve the school curriculum surrounding food education and teacher training to support children learning to cook healthy recipes.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>	n/a n/a

#### **1.6 School food policy**

School food is a significant contributor to the diet of children, contributing approximately one third of children's daily dietary intake <sup>(86)</sup>. School food is regulated by school food standards which restrict the types of foods available in primary and secondary schools in the UK. Evidence shows that school meals tend to be healthier and higher in favourable nutrients such as vitamin C, iron and fibre compared to packed lunches <sup>(87)</sup>. Children who consume school meals have been found to have a healthier diet overall in comparison to children who consume packed lunches with higher fruit and vegetable intakes, and lower intakes of sodium and sugar <sup>(88, 89)</sup>. Although, it has been reported that children express preference for unhealthier options available for sale in schools for lunch, e.g., pizza and sandwiches, some children report feeling forced to consume healthier options and unable to decide for themselves what they want to eat <sup>(90, 91)</sup>.

Unlike school meals, packed lunches are not regulated by nationwide policies, however individual schools may have their own policies in place <sup>(92, 93)</sup>. In 2015, The Children's Food Trust published a packed lunch policy template to aid schools with implementation which is now available on the School Food Plan website <sup>(94)</sup>. This may help to ensure packed lunches brought from home and consumed in school would be more consistent with the school food standards <sup>(94)</sup>. Also, there is evidence that parents involve children in choosing what goes into their packed lunches, children can select foods they want and will eat and parents felt that ensuring the content of packed lunches was healthy was their responsibility and not the schools' <sup>(92)</sup>. A repeat-cross sectional study by Evans *et al.* (2020) exploring changes in the diets of English primary schoolchildren consuming a home-packed lunch reported reductions in sugar content in packed lunches remained above recommendations <sup>(95)</sup>. Further, vitamin and mineral content of packed lunches remained low and saturated fat is high, this may be due to less fresh food included in packed lunches e.g., vegetables or salad <sup>(95)</sup>.

School food policy has a long history, a timeline of key school food policy changes in England since 1906 is shown in Figure 1.2. The Education (Provision of Meals) Act 1906 was introduced to ensure all children received a suitable meal in school and allowed local education authorities to provide free school meals to children from the most disadvantaged families <sup>(96)</sup>. Nutritional standards for school meals were introduced for specific nutrients including protein, fat and calories in 1941 <sup>(97)</sup>. However, nutritional standards for school meals were

removed when deregulated in 1980 <sup>(98)</sup>. In 2001, food-based standards for school lunches were introduced, <sup>(99)</sup>. These standards were updated in 2007 to include both food and nutrient based standards <sup>(100)</sup>.

Most recently 'The Requirements for School Food Regulations' was introduced in 2014. These were implemented following the recommendations outlined in the "The School Food Plan" published in 2013. <sup>(101)</sup>. Recommendations included encouraging uptake of school meals, extending free school meal entitlement and the introduction of food-based standards in all schools <sup>(101)</sup>. The report also highlighted issues surrounding nutrient-based aspect of the previous standards including challenges in the implementation and limiting the creativity of school cooks to alter recipes to be more appealing to children <sup>(101)</sup>. The Requirements for School Food Regulations were entirely food-based, with the nutrient-based standards of the previous policy being removed. Food-based standards included the removal of confectionery, chocolate and high sugar drinks such as soft drinks in schools, and the availability of at least one portion of fruit and one portion of vegetables (or salad as an accompaniment) every day <sup>(102)</sup>. In addition, a guidance document titled "School Food Standards: A practical guide for schools, their cooks and caterers". This provided advice on the implementation of the regulations, highlighted typical portion sizes of each food group and provided a checklist for headteachers and caterers to use to ensure standards were being met <sup>(103)</sup>.

The Government has committed to updating school food standards in 2016 and again in 2018 <sup>(72, 76)</sup>, however, this review has been delayed as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic, with government focus now shifting to improve compliance to current school food standards <sup>(77)</sup> with a pilot project (mentioned above) outlined in "Levelling Up the United Kingdom" white paper <sup>(85)</sup>.



Figure 1.2 History of School Food Policy implemented since 1906 until present day in England
# 1.7 Summary

In summary, childhood overweight and obesity is a major public health problem in the UK. One key reason for this is poor quality diets that do not meet current UK government recommendations for several food groups and nutrients including fruit and vegetables, sugar, and saturated fat. Children's food choices and dietary intakes are influenced by a number of complex, interacting factors including demographic characteristics, food environment and food policy, thereby highlighting the complex and multi-faceted approaches required to improve children's diets. School food is an important contributor to children's diets and is therefore a crucial area for intervention implementation and policy development. There was no implemented school food policy in English schools in 2000, by 2007 food and nutrient based standards were introduced and 2014 school food policy was updated, and only food-based standards remain. A review of current literature regarding the impact of various worldwide school food policies on children's diets, specifically diet quality, food group and nutrient intakes, is provided in Chapter 2. The aims and objectives for this thesis are outlined in Section 2.7.6 at the end of Chapter 2.

# Chapter overview:

The aim of this chapter is to provide a review of the literature examining the impact of school food policies on children's total diet and lunchtime dietary intakes for:

- Food group intakes (soft drinks and fruit and vegetables)
- Diet quality
- Nutrient intakes

A brief introduction is provided followed by the objectives for the literature review and search strategy used. For each objective, a description of studies is provided, key findings are presented, and study limitations discussed. To conclude this chapter, key points are summarised, the rationale and objectives for the current study are presented.

# 2.1 Introduction

As mentioned in Chapter 1, school food policies have the potential to improve children's diets for those children consuming school food. Although each country has different school food policies in place, school food policies have the potential to improve the diets of children. This narrative literature review will focus on studies published from 2010 that explore the impact of food and drink policies implemented in middle or secondary schools worldwide on children's diets. This review will explore the impact of school food policies on food group intakes, with a focus on soft drinks and fruit and vegetables as these food groups are frequently highlighted as a public health concerns. For example, consumption of soft drinks is a major contributor to high sugar intakes in the UK <sup>(104)</sup>. This review will also examine the current literature on impact of school food policies on children's diet quality which is an emerging approach for exploring children's diets and nutrient intakes.

For the purposes of this thesis, school food policies discussed relate to Government policies that restrict what food and drink is permitted to be sold in schools. Policies beyond the school gate at lunchtime are beyond the scope of this PhD.

# Objective

The objective of this narrative literature review is to explore the literature on the impact of school food policies, pre- and post-policy implementation or between school lunch types on the dietary intakes (lunchtime and total diet) of children aged 11-18 years in relation to:

- (i) Food group intakes (soft drinks and fruit and vegetables)
- (ii) Diet quality
- (iii) Nutrient intakes

# 2.2 Methods

The literature review was conducted using three frequently used electronic databases: Medline, PsycInfo and Embase. The keywords for the literature search included variations of "school food policy", "diet" and "children", full search criteria used can be found in Table 2.1. Additionally, a hand-search was conducted to identify studies that were not identified using the previously mentioned electronic databases.

 Table 2.1 Search terms used for searching literature (Medline, Embase and PsycInfo)

Search Terms
Diet OR Food Intake OR Dietary Intake OR Nutrient Intake OR Food Group Intake OR Diet Quality OR Food Behaviour OR Diet* Behaviour

AND

Child\* OR Adolescent OR Student OR Pupil OR Young People OR Teen\* OR Middle school OR Secondary school

AND

School Food Policy OR School Food Regulations OR Menu Standards OR Food Based Standards OR Nutrient Based Standards OR School Food Standards OR Nutrition Policy\* OR School Food Environment OR School food

# 2.2.1 Search Strategy

Inclusion and exclusion criteria for including studies in this narrative review can be found in Table 2.2. The inclusion criteria included primary, peer-reviewed research studies carried out worldwide in older children aged between 11-18 years, and articles published in English. Further, this review only included studies published between 2010 and 2023, with the full text available. This date range was selected to include the most recently published studies, published since the previous ASH11 data collection in 2010 (see Chapter 3, section 3.2 for more information regarding the ASH11 studies). This review excludes articles with the following designs: reviews (all review types), study protocols, grey literature, editorials/commentaries, and unpublished articles. When studies also included age groups that did not meet the inclusion criteria, only results from relevant age groups were considered, when not possible this was noted as a limitation and results for all ages considered. Data was extracted from relevant studies including study author, location, participant number, participant age, study design, outcomes of interest and key findings. For nutrients, all nutrients explored in relevant papers are included in this review.

Inclusion Criteria	Exclusion Criteria
<ul> <li>Primary research studies.</li> <li>Studies published from 2010 onwards.</li> <li>Middle and secondary aged children (11-18 years).</li> <li>Published in English.</li> <li>Full text available.</li> <li>Must be school food policy related.</li> <li>Main outcome: diet (or diet-related outcomes).</li> <li>Must include a comparison, including preand post-policy, school lunch type: packed and school lunches, policy type (e.g., voluntary or mandatory) or food group availability.</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Reviews, editorials, protocols and commentaries.</li> <li>Grey literature.</li> <li>Unpublished work.</li> <li>Preschool and primary school aged children only.</li> <li>Studies with focus only on education/behaviour/physical activity outcomes.</li> <li>Focus only on purchasing behaviours or food availability.</li> <li>Focused on free school meal provision only.</li> <li>Studies focused only on children's view of school meals/school food policy.</li> <li>Studies looking at health outcomes only.</li> </ul>

Table 2.2 Literature review inclusion and exclusion crite
---

# 2.3 Overview of studies included

Each section of this literature review starts with a description of included studies (*n*=35), and tables detailing study design, participant characteristics and key findings are included at the end of each section (Table 2.5, Table 2.6, Table 2.7 and Table 2.8). As this review contains studies from different countries worldwide, the policies studied vary and therefore potentially have differing effects on children's diets. The policies explored by studies included in this review are summarised in Table 2.3. Generally, these policies include food and/or nutrient

based standards which state what can be provided or sold in schools, both at lunchtime and during the school day. Studies were categorised by dietary aspect studied: food group intakes, diet quality and nutrient intakes, then by total diet or lunchtime only. Some studies may examine more than one aspect and are therefore included in multiple sections.

 Table 2.3 Policies explored by studies included in this literature review summary

Policy	Description/Summary				
U	К				
The Education (Nutritional Standards and Requirements for School Food) (England)	Mandatory food and nutrient based standards for school food in England.				
Regulations 2007 <sup>(100)</sup> The Requirements for School Food Regulations 2014 (102)	Updated food-based standards, removed nutrient-				
US	based standards (mandatory).				
Healthy Hunger-Free Kids Act 2010 (HHFKA) (105)	Mandatory nutritional standards for the National School Lunch Program (low/no cost meals).				
Smart Snacks in School (2014/15) <sup>(106)</sup>	Mandatory nutrition standards for food and drinks sold in schools outside of the National School Lunch Program ('competitive foods').				
Los Angeles Unified School District Healthy Beverage Motion and Los Angeles Unified School District Childhood Obesity Prevention Motion (2004) <sup>(107)</sup>	Mandatory food and nutrient-based standards for foods sold in schools.				
Nutrition Standards for Competitive Foods (105 CMR 225.000) (2014) <sup>(108)</sup>	Sets out food- and nutrient-based requirements for all competitive foods sold in schools, similar to Smart Snacks in School (mandatory).				
Texas Public School Nutrition Policy (2004) (109)	Mandatory food- and nutrient-based standards for competitive foods and school meals.				
California Senate Bill 12 (2007) <sup>(110)</sup>	Provided nutrient-based standards for competitive foods sold in schools (mandatory).				
District and school level policies (various years) (111- 118)	Restricts the beverages that can be sold in schools (voluntary).				
Can	ada				
Policy/Program Memorandum no. 150 (P/PM150) (2010) <sup>(119)</sup>	Mandatory food-based standards in public schools, voluntary for private schools (Ontario).				
Alberta Nutrition Guidelines for Children and Youth (2012) <sup>(120)</sup>	Voluntary food-based guidelines for schools.				
School and district level policies (various years) (121- 123)	Restricts the beverages that can be sold in schools (voluntary).				
South	Korea				
The School Meals Act (2007) <sup>(124, 125)</sup>	Soft drink sales banned in schools and recommended the ban the sale of fried food and instant noodles (mandatory).				
The Special Act on Safety Management of Children's Dietary Lifestyle (2009) <sup>(124, 125)</sup>	Banned sale of energy-dense, nutrient-poor foods in schools (mandatory).				
Ch					
Law of Food Labelling and Advertising (2016) <sup>(126)</sup>	Includes regulations that restrict the provision of foods high in calories, fat, salt and sugar in schools (mandatory).				

# 2.4 School food policies and the effect on children's food intakes

This review identified 22 studies that considered children's food intakes including soft drink consumption, and fruit and vegetable consumption.

# 2.4.1 Soft drinks

# 2.4.1.1 Summary of studies included

The review identified 17 studies that considered the impact of school food policies on intakes of soft drinks <sup>(87, 111-117, 122, 124, 125, 127-132)</sup>. Soft drinks generally include drinks with added sugar and include non-diet soft drinks, sports drinks and energy drinks <sup>(133)</sup>, the type of soft drinks explored in the included studies is detailed in Table 2.4. The studies included in the current review are detailed in Table 2.5. The majority of the studies included (ten) were conducted in the USA <sup>(111-118, 128, 129)</sup>, three studies in Canada <sup>(122, 131, 132)</sup>, two studies in the UK <sup>(87, 127)</sup>, and two in South Korea <sup>(124, 125)</sup>. Children's ages ranged from 10-18 years. Twelve of the included studies were cross-sectional <sup>(87, 112, 115-118, 122, 124, 125, 127-129)</sup>, three were longitudinal <sup>(113, 114, 132)</sup> and two were observational <sup>(111, 131)</sup>. Various methods were utilised for dietary data collections including lunchtime observations <sup>(87, 127)</sup>, 24-hour recalls <sup>(124, 128, 129)</sup> and food frequency questionnaires (111-118, 122, 125, 131, 132). A variety of policies were studied, as indicated in Table 2.5, most of which limit the sale of soft drinks in schools. Nine studies used soft drinks availability and consumption as a method of comparison (112, 113, 115-118, 129, 131, 132), three studies used policy types, three used pre- and post-policy implementation (111, 114, 122) and two used school lunch type <sup>(87, 127)</sup>. Fifteen of the included studies looked at total diet intakes of soft drinks (111-118, 122, 124, 125, 128, 129, 131, 132) and two explored lunchtime intakes (87, 127).

Table 2.4 Definition of soft drinks for the studies included in the literature rev	iew
--	-----

Study	Soft drinks studied							
UK studies								
Pearce <i>et al.</i> (2013) <sup>(87)</sup>	Not explicitly defined, referred to as 'soft drinks'.							
Stevens <i>et al.</i> (2013) <sup>(127)</sup>	Not explicitly defined, referred to as 'soft drinks'.							
	US studies							
Bauhoff (2014) <sup>(128)</sup>	Soda							
Chriqui <i>et al.</i> (2021) <sup>(129)</sup>	Diet and non-diet soft drinks, other drinks above 10 kcal per 20 fluid ounces and 60 kcal per 20 fluid ounces.							
Hoffman <i>et al.</i> (2016)	Soda, sports drinks, energy drinks, other beverages with added sweeteners.							
Miller <i>et al.</i> (2016) <sup>(112)</sup>	Soda.							
Nanney <i>et al.</i> (2014) <sup>(114)</sup>	Soda and sports drinks.							
Nanney <i>et al.</i> (2016) <sup>(113)</sup>	Soda and sports drinks.							
Taber <i>et al.</i> (2012) <sup>(115)</sup>	Soda, sports drinks, and high calorie fruit drinks.							
Taber <i>et al.</i> (2014) <sup>(116)</sup>	Soda.							
Taber <i>et al.</i> (2015) <sup>(117)</sup>	Soda, diet soda, sports drinks, energy drinks, coffee/tea and less than 100% fruit juice, flavoured milk.							
Terry-McElrath <i>et al.</i> (2015) <sup>(118)</sup>	Soda.							
	Canadian studies							
Godin <i>et al.</i> (2018) <sup>(132)</sup>	Soft drinks, fruit drinks, sports drinks, energy drinks, sweetened tea, and coffee.							
Godin <i>et al.</i> (2019) <sup>(131)</sup>	Soft drinks, fruit drinks, sports drinks, energy drinks, flavoured milk drinks, sweetened coffee and tea.							
Masse <i>et al.</i> (2014) <sup>(122)</sup>	Soda.							
	South Korean studies							
Choi <i>et al.</i> (2017) <sup>(124)</sup>	Not explicitly defined, referred to as 'soft drinks'.							
Kim <i>et al.</i> (2013) <sup>(125)</sup>	Not explicitly defined, referred to as 'carbonated beverages'.							

# 2.4.1.2 Impact of school food policies on total diet soft drink consumption

Most studies explored children's total dietary intake of soft drinks in relation to school food policies <sup>(111-118, 122, 124, 125, 128, 129, 131, 132)</sup>. Studies conducted in the US reported varied findings regarding the impact of school food policies on soft drink intakes (Table 2.5). A study by Bauhoff (2014) reported that post-policy implementation (pre/post policy comparison) restricting sale of soft drinks in schools, children's (*n*=unclear, aged 12-15 years) consumption

of soft drinks significantly decreased <sup>(128)</sup>. Similarly, Nanney *et al.* (2014) found that with implementation of each extra school nutrition and physical activity policies (including policies limiting the sale of soda in vending machines/school canteens) soft drink intakes decreased (n=18881, aged 11-18 years, policy type comparison) <sup>(114)</sup>.

As many of these school food policies state what foods can be sold in schools, several studies looked at the associations between availability and children's consumption of soft drinks (Table 2.5). Nanney *et al.* (2016) reported that higher availability of soft drinks was associated with higher soft drink consumption in boys but not girls or in boys and girls combined (*n*=14028, aged 11-18 years, soft drink availability comparison) <sup>(113)</sup>. Chriqui *et al.* (2021) found that when more policy-compliant beverages were available in high schools, children were less likely to consume less healthy drinks (soft drinks), although this was not significant for middle school children (*n*=1024, aged 11-18 years, soft drink availability comparison) <sup>(129)</sup>. Similarly, Miller *et al.* (2016) found children were less likely to consume non-diet soft drinks when soft drink access was restricted, and healthier options were available (*n*=25241, aged 14-18 years, soft drink availability comparison) <sup>(112)</sup>.

In contrast, Taber et al. (2012) found although availability and purchase of soft drinks was lower, children had higher soft drink consumption in USA states that regulate the availability of soft drinks, and consumption was not associated with state policies (n=6900, aged 13-14 years, soft drink availability comparison) (115). Studies by Taber et al. (2014) and Taber et al. (2015) also found children with access to vending machines consumed less soft drinks than children with no access (n=8245, aged 14-18 years, soft drink availability comparison) (116) and consumed other soft drinks including energy and sports drinks (n=8696, aged 14-18 years, soft drink availability comparison) <sup>(117)</sup>. Also, children with no vending machine access but allowed soft drinks in schools consumed more diet alternatives, sports drinks, and tea/coffee (117). Further, Terry-McElrath et al. (2015) reported that despite lower availability associated with state bans on sale of soft drinks, there was no significant difference in consumption (n=7877, aged 15-18 years, soft drink availability comparison) (118). Hoffman et al. (2016) reported similar findings that daily soft drink intakes were not associated with policy strength (n=78854, aged 14-17 years, policy type comparison) <sup>(111)</sup>, this is potentially a result of compensatory changes due to restricted in-school access to soft drinks resulting in increased intakes outside of school <sup>(134)</sup>. These mixed findings could be due to different policies being studied, including school-level and state level policies.

For the studies conducted in Canada, Godin *et al.* (2018) (n=7679, aged 12-18 years, soft drink availability comparison) and Godin *et al.* (2019) (n=41829, aged 14-17 years, soft drink availability comparison) found that areas with voluntary guidelines had higher soft drink intakes than those with mandatory and no guidelines ( $^{131, 132}$ ). Despite this, Godin *et al.* (2018) found no significant association between soft drink availability in school vending machines and frequency of soft drink consumption ( $^{132}$ ). Further, Masse *et al.* (2014) found the presence of school nutrition policies restricting soft drink availability was associated with children being less likely to be high consumers of soft drinks (n=11385, aged 12-18 years, policy type comparison) ( $^{122}$ ).

Both studies conducted in South Korea reported similar findings. Kim *et al.* (2013) found that following implementation of various school food policies that restrict the sale of soft drinks in schools, children's consumption of soft drinks significantly decreased (*n*=11386, aged 12-18 years, pre/post policy comparison) <sup>(125)</sup>. Similarly, Choi *et al.* (2017) reported that in-school consumption of softs decreased the year of policy implementation (sale of soft drinks banned in schools) however, intakes out-of-school and home increased significantly (*n*=4959, aged 12-19 years, pre/post policy comparison) <sup>(124)</sup>, suggesting that children may compensate for these restrictions when not in school. No UK studies explored the impact of school food policies on soft drink consumption for total diet.

#### 2.4.1.3 Impact of school food policies on lunchtime soft drink consumption

There were limited studies that explored the impact of school food policies on soft drink consumption at lunchtime. Both UK studies looked only at lunchtime intakes of soft drinks (Table 2.5). No studies were found that explore the impact of school food policies on lunchtime soft drink intakes in other countries. Both Stevens *et al.* (2013) (*n*=7730, aged 11-18 years, school lunch type comparison) and Pearce *et al.* (2013) found packed lunch consumers were more likely to consume soft drinks in comparison to children consuming school lunches (*n*=497, aged 11-16 years, school lunch type comparison) <sup>(87)</sup>, this may be due to a lack of packed lunch policies in schools, the majority of school food policies in the UK restrict only what can and cannot be sold in schools, and many do not have restrictions on home-packed lunches.

#### 2.4.1.4 Impact of socioeconomic status

Some of the studies included in this review also looked at differences between SES groups and reported mixed results for total diet soft drink intakes (Table 2.5) <sup>(111, 125, 129)</sup>. Chriqui *et al.* (2021) reported children from lower SES were less likely to consume diet (low or no sugar) alternatives than children from higher SES <sup>(129)</sup>. Hoffman *et al.* (2016) reported areas with lower levels of eligibility for free or reduced-price lunches had significantly lower intakes of soft drinks compared with medium and high-level areas <sup>(111)</sup>. However, Kim *et al.* (2013) found although intakes of soft drinks decreased across all SES groups following implementation of school nutrition policies, children from higher SES groups were more likely to consume soft drinks than other children <sup>(125)</sup>. These results indicate that there is mixed evidence relating to soft drink consumption across socioeconomic groups.

#### 2.4.1.5 Study strengths and limitations

The studies included have several strengths. Most studies had large sample sizes (111, 112, 114, <sup>116-118, 122, 125, 127, 131, 132, 135)</sup> which is beneficial as studies with larger sample sizes may be more representative of the general population (in this case children aged 11-18 years) than studies with smaller sample sizes <sup>(136, 137)</sup>. All studies contained a comparator to explore potential school food policy impacts (87, 111-117, 122, 124, 125, 127-132). Many studies used national survey data (particularly the US and South Korean studies), which is beneficial as these studies may more representative of the general population of 11-18 year olds in that country (112, 115-118, 124, 125, <sup>135, 138)</sup>. Several studies also obtained data using food frequency questionnaires <sup>(111-118, 122, 125, 138)</sup> <sup>131, 132)</sup> which may give a better indication of habitual diets of specific food groups than other methods obtaining one day only (e.g. 24-hour recall) <sup>(139)</sup>. The studies included have several limitations. Most studies included in this review obtain information on soft drink consumption using self-reported measures (food frequency questionnaire, 24-hour recall) and as a result, there is a chance of misreporting intakes (111-117, 122, 124, 125, 128-132). The remaining two studies used lunchtime observations to determine food intakes in school at lunchtime, in these studies there is a risk of observer error or children may alter behaviours if aware of being watched <sup>(87, 127)</sup>. Most studies obtained information using self-report measures including questionnaires, due to this there is a risk of errors including reporting and social desirability bias (112, 114, 118, 122). Two of the included studies only assessed lunchtime or in-school consumption and did not look at out-of-school consumption, therefore, it is not possible to consider the impact of policies on overall diet. In these studies, it is not possible to determine

if soft drink consumption is compensated for outside of school <sup>(87, 127)</sup>. Four of the studies focused on soda (carbonated drink) consumption and not any other soft drinks, it is not clear in these studies if soda was substituted with other types of soft drinks <sup>(112, 116-118)</sup>. Godin *et al.* (2018) and Godin *et al.* (2019) did not measure sources of beverages consumed so comparisons could not be made between locations such as home and school, making it difficult to determine impacts of school food policies and whether children compensate limited soft drink access in school with increased consumption out-of-school <sup>(131, 132)</sup>. Godin *et al.* (2018), Godin *et al.* (2019) and Taber *et al.* (2015) also measured only purchase and consumption of soft drinks in school from vending machines and not school cafeteria, this does not give an accurate reflection for all soft drinks sold in schools and potential impacts of policies restricting sale of soft drinks, for example some studies only considered soda, but others include more drink items (see Table 2.4), this may account for the mixed findings.

### 2.4.1.6 Summary

In summary, the studies included reported mixed findings regarding the impact of school food policies on children's soft drink intakes. Most of the studies included reported that school food policies reduced children's consumption of soft drinks, particularly in school (87, 112, 114, 122, 124, <sup>125, 127, 128, 131)</sup>. Some studies reported the positive impact of decreased soft drink availability and increased availability of healthier alternatives on children's intakes, either in school canteens or vending machines. However, other studies reported mixed findings <sup>(113, 129, 132)</sup>, no association (111, 118) or increased consumption (115-117) when soft drink availability was limited. For studies that explored the effect of SES, there is mixed evidence regarding soft drink consumption across groups. More evidence is needed to explore the impact of school food policies on soft drink consumption by SES. These mixed findings highlight a need for more research on how school food policies may improve children's soft drink intakes both in and out of school. Further, as most of the research was carried out in the USA, the results cannot be generalised for other populations as policies potentially differ from those implemented in other countries. Additionally, the UK-based studies both looked at the impact of The Education (Nutritional Standards and Requirements for School Food) (England) Regulations 2007 which is not the current school food policy in England, this highlights a need for more research following implementation of the current policy. Although policies were implemented

differently worldwide, the policies studied are generally similar as they either ban the sale of soda or other soft drinks, or they restrict where/when soft drinks can be sold.

## 2.4.2 Fruit and Vegetables

## 2.4.2.1 Summary of studies included

The review identified nine studies that considered the impact of school food policies on fruit and vegetable intakes <sup>(87, 111, 114, 123, 127, 135, 138, 140, 141)</sup>. The studies included are detailed in Table 2.5. The majority of the studies included (five) were conducted in the USA <sup>(111, 114, 135, 138, 141)</sup>, three studies were conducted in the UK <sup>(87, 127, 140)</sup>, one study was conducted in Canada <sup>(123)</sup>. Children's ages ranged from 4-19 years. Six of the studies included were cross-sectional <sup>(87, 123, <sup>127, 135, 138, 140)</sup>, one was longitudinal <sup>(114)</sup>, one was a pilot study <sup>(141)</sup>, and one was ecological <sup>(111)</sup>. Various methods were utilised for dietary data collection including lunchtime observations <sup>(87, <sup>127, 141)</sup>, 24-hour recalls <sup>(123, 138)</sup>, food frequency questionnaires <sup>(111, 114, 135)</sup> and food diaries <sup>(140)</sup>. A variety of policies were studied, as indicated in Table 2.5, most of which encourage the provision of fruit and vegetables in school. Five studies used school lunch type (school lunch and packed lunch) as the comparator, two used pre- and post-policy implementation and one used policy type. Three of the included studies looked at total diet intakes of fruit and vegetables <sup>(111, 114, 135)</sup>, four explored lunchtime intakes <sup>(87, 127, 138, 140, 141)</sup> and one study looked at both lunchtime and total diet <sup>(123)</sup>.</sup></sup>

# 2.4.2.2 Impact of school food policies on total diet fruit and vegetable consumption

Three studies in children from the USA, explored the impact of school food policies on total diet fruit and vegetable intakes and reported mixed findings (detailed in Table 2.5) <sup>(111, 114, 135)</sup>. Nanney *et al.* (2014) reported that with each additional school nutrition and physical activity policy, daily consumption of fruit and vegetables increased, these policies included increased fruit and vegetable availability and provision of 100% fruit juice <sup>(114)</sup>. Chriqui *et al.* (2020) reported that pre-implementation of Smart Snack in School, the presence of a state-level school food policy was associated with higher vegetables intakes, but only salad remained significantly higher in states with strong state-level policies post-implementation. There was no significant difference in fruit intakes (*n*=99785, aged 12-18 years, pre/post policy comparison) <sup>(135)</sup>. Hoffman *et al.* (2016) looked only at the impact of free or reduced-price

lunches on associations between school food policy and fruit and vegetable intakes and therefore is included only in the impact of SES section below <sup>(111)</sup>.

Only one study in Canada looked at the impact of school food policies on total diet intakes of fruit and vegetables (detailed in Table 2.5). Tugault-Lafleur *et al.* (2018) explored fruit and vegetables intakes for total diet on a school day. The study reported that there was no significant difference for the total diet fruit and vegetable intakes between packed and school lunch consumers (n=4589, aged 6-17 years, school lunch type comparison) <sup>(123)</sup>.

#### 2.4.2.3 Impact of school food policies on lunchtime fruit and vegetable consumption

The three UK studies looked at lunchtime intakes only and reported similar findings (Table 2.5) <sup>(87, 127, 140)</sup>. Haney *et al.* (2023) reported that packed lunch consumers had higher fruit intakes compared with school lunch consumers, however, school lunch consumers had higher vegetable intakes (*n*=1031, aged 12-16 years, school lunch type comparison) <sup>(140)</sup>. Pearce *et al.* (2013) found associations between children consuming school lunches and vegetable and vegetable dish intakes compared with packed lunch consumers not covered by school food policies. However, consuming packed lunches was associated with higher fruit, salad and raw vegetable intakes when compared to school lunches <sup>(87)</sup>. Similarly, Stevens *et al.* (2013) also found packed lunch consumers to be more likely to consume fruit as part of their lunch in comparison to school food consumers <sup>(127)</sup>.

Two US studies explored lunchtime fruit and vegetable intakes (Table 2.5) <sup>(138, 141)</sup>. Cullen *et al.* (2015) found following implementation of the Healthy Hunger-Free Kids Act 2010 (HHFKA), for children aged 11-13 years, school meals contained more fruit, vegetables, and starchy vegetables and more were consumed at lunchtime when compared to children from schools adhering to previous policies (*n*=427, aged 11-13 years, pre/post policy comparison) <sup>(141)</sup>. However, Vernarelli and O'Brien (2017) reported that there were no significant differences in vegetable intakes between school lunch types for children aged 4-13 years. For older children aged 14-19 years, packed lunch consumers had higher vegetable intakes than school lunch types across all ages studied (*n*=2190, aged 4-19 years, school lunch type comparison) <sup>(138)</sup>.

Only one study in Canada looked at the impact of school food policies on intakes of fruit and vegetables (Table 2.5) <sup>(123)</sup>. Tugault-Lafleur *et al.* (2018) explored fruit and vegetables intakes

during school hours (includes lunchtime). The study reported that packed lunch consumers had significantly higher fruit and vegetable intakes compared with lunch from other sources (including school) during school hours <sup>(123)</sup>.

## 2.4.2.4 Impact of socioeconomic status

From the studies included, only Hoffman *et al.* (2016) (Table 2.5) explored the impact of SES, in this case related to eligibility for free or reduced-price lunches <sup>(111)</sup>. This study found positive associations between school food policies and fruit and vegetable consumption in areas with medium levels of eligibility for free or reduced-price meals. Areas with lower levels of eligibility had significantly higher fruit and vegetable intakes compared to areas with medium and high levels of eligibility <sup>(111)</sup>. This study highlights that children from families in lower SES groups generally have a lower intake of fruits and vegetables than children from families in higher SES groups.

#### 2.4.2.5 Study strengths and limitations

The studies included had several strengths. Many studies had relatively large sample sizes <sup>(111,</sup> <sup>114, 123, 129)</sup> which, as mentioned previously, may be more representative of the general population than studies with smaller sample sizes (136, 137). All included studies contained a comparator to examine impacts of school food policies e.g., difference between school lunch and packed lunch consumers <sup>87, 111, 114, 123, 127, 135, 138, 140, 141)</sup>. Several included studies used national survey data (US, UK and Canada), the use of this data may give a more representative indication of the impact of school food policies on children aged 11-18 years fruit and vegetable intakes (114, 123, 135, 138, 140). Use of food frequency questionnaires and methods obtaining more than one day of dietary data may give an indication of the impact of school food policies on habitual intakes (114, 123, 135, 138-140). The studies included in this section of the review have several limitations. Cullen et al. (2015) is a pilot study and did not adjust for multiple comparisons due to the exploratory hypothesis which focused on fruit and vegetable consumption <sup>(141)</sup>. For three studies the dietary data, in this case fruit and vegetable intakes, was obtained using lunchtime observation <sup>(87, 127, 141)</sup>. Lunchtime observation, despite being an objective measurement of dietary intake, has several limitations, including that observation may alter individual's usual eating habits and there is a risk of observer errors (87, 127). The remaining studies used self-reported measures to assess dietary intakes, including food frequency questionnaires (111, 114, 135), 24-hour recalls (123, 138) and food diaries (140). Selfreported measures may result in misreporting by children, both intentional and unintentional (142)\_

# 2.4.2.6 Summary

In summary, the studies included found that school food policies generally had a positive impact on children's vegetable consumption for both total diet and lunchtime intakes, however, improvements were limited, especially for fruit intakes <sup>(87, 111, 114, 127, 135, 140, 141)</sup>. Only one study included in this review looked at the impact of school food policies on fruit and vegetable consumption by SES and reported that children from higher SES groups consumed more fruit and vegetables than children from lower SES groups <sup>(111)</sup>. Most of the research has been conducted in the USA, limiting generalisability of results. Further, two of the UK-based studies only looked at previously implemented policy, which has now been updated. The remaining UK-based study explores both the earlier policy and the current policy combined by comparing school lunch to packed lunch consumers lunchtime intakes, however changes to diets pre- and post-implementation are not studied. The lack of studies looking at potential different impacts of school food policies on fruit and vegetable consumption across SES groups highlights a need for further research.

No	Study	Policy Studied	Children (n)	Age		Design/method	Data used	Outcomes of	Key findings
				(years)		-		interest	
						UK studies			
1	Haney <i>et al.</i> (2023) <sup>(140)</sup>	The Education (Nutritional Standards and Requirements for School Food) (England) Regulations 2007 The Requirements for School Food Regulations 2014	1031	12-16	•	Cross-sectional 4-day food diary Data source: National Diet and Nutrition Survey (2008-2017)	School lunch type (packed and school lunches)	Lunchtime food intakes: • Fruit and vegetable	<ul> <li><u>Lunchtime</u></li> <li>Packed lunch consumers had significantly higher intakes of fruit compared with school lunch consumers (p&lt;0.001).</li> <li>School lunch consumers had significantly higher intakes of vegetables compared with packed lunch consumers (p&lt;0.001).</li> </ul>
2	Pearce <i>et al.</i> (2013) <sup>(87)</sup>	The Education (Nutritional Standards and Requirements for School Food) (England) Regulations 2007	497	11-16	•	Cross sectional School food available recorded, portions recorded Subsample of lunches weighed before and after eating	School lunch type (school and packed lunches)	Lunchtime food intakes: • Fruit and vegetable • Soft drinks	<ul> <li><u>Lunchtime</u></li> <li>School lunch consumers more likely to have consumed vegetables (including veg dishes, p=0.004), fruit juice and baked beans (all p&lt;0.001) compared with packed lunch consumers.</li> <li>Packed lunch consumers more likely to consumed salad and raw veg (p=0.008), water (p=0.013), fruit and soft drinks (both p&lt;0.001) than school lunch consumers.</li> </ul>
3	Stevens <i>et al.</i> (2013) <sup>(127)</sup>	The Education (Nutritional Standards and Requirements for	7730	11-18	•	Cross sectional	School lunch type (school	Lunchtime food intakes:	<ul> <li><u>Lunchtime</u></li> <li>More school lunch consumers consumed vegetables and</li> </ul>

# Table 2.5 Characteristics and key findings of included studies exploring the impact of school food policies on children's food group intake

No	Study	Policy Studied	Children (n)	Age (years)		Design/method	Data used	Outcomes of interest	Key findings
3 (cont.)	Stevens <i>et al.</i> (2013) <sup>(127)</sup> (cont.)	School Food) (England) Regulations 2007			•	School food available recorded, portions recorded. Subsample of lunches weighed before and after eating.	and packed lunches)	<ul> <li>Fruit and vegetable</li> <li>Soft drinks</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>salad, and baked beans (both p&lt;0.001) than packed lunch consumers.</li> <li>More packed lunch consumers consumed fruit, water, and non-permitted drinks e.g., soft drinks (both p&lt;0.001) than school lunch consumers.</li> <li>There was no difference between packed and school lunches for per cent consuming fruit juice (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>School lunch consumers had higher mean intakes of fruit, water, fruit juice and non-permitted drinks compared with packed lunch consumers (all p&lt;0.001). No significant difference for mean intakes for vegetables and salad p&gt;0.05).</li> </ul>
						USA Studies			
1	Bauhoff (2014) <sup>(128)</sup>	Los Angeles Unified School District Healthy Beverage Motion Los Angeles Unified School District Childhood Obesity Prevention Motion	unclear	12-15	•	Cross sectional 24-hour recall Data source: California Health Kids Survey	Pre- and post- policy implementation	Total Diet foods intakes: • Soft drinks	<ul> <li><u>Total Diet</u></li> <li>Soft drink consumption in males decreased significantly in low end of consumption (p&lt;0.05).</li> <li>Soft drink consumption in females decreased in high end of consumption (3+ soft drinks) (p&lt;0.05).</li> </ul>

No	Study	Policy Studied	Children (n)	Age (years)	Design/method	Data used	Outcomes of interest	Key findings
2	Chriqui <i>et al.</i> (2020) <sup>(135)</sup>	Smart Snacks in School	99785	12-18	<ul> <li>Cross-sectional</li> <li>Food frequency questionnaire</li> <li>Data source: CDC Youth Behavior Risk Survey (2005- 2017)</li> </ul>	Pre- and post- policy (and state policy strength)	Total Diet foods intakes: Vegetables	<ul> <li>Total diet</li> <li>Pre-implementation, children in states with weak and strong policies had significantly higher vegetable intakes (weak CI = 1.03; 1.24, strong CI = 1.04; 1.27) and salad (weak CI = 1.06; 1.30, strong CI = 1.09; 1.39) than states with no policy.</li> <li>Pre-implementation, children in states with strong laws had higher intakes of carrots (CI = 1.02; 1.28) and states with weak laws had higher intakes of other vegetables (CI = 1.06; 1.23) compared with states with no policies.</li> <li>Post-implementation only salad was significantly higher in states with strong laws compared with no laws (CI = 1.02; 1.35).</li> </ul>
3	Chriqui <i>et al.</i> (2021) <sup>(129)</sup>	Smart Snacks in School	1024	11-18	<ul> <li>Cross-sectional</li> <li>1x 24-hour recall</li> <li>Data source: School Nutrition and Meal Cost Study (2014-2015) and National</li> </ul>	Soft drink availability and consumption	<ul> <li>Total diet foods intakes:</li> <li>Soft drinks (non- compliant beverages)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li><u>Total Diet</u></li> <li>In middle school children there was no association between beverage availability and student consumption (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>In high school higher availability of compliant</li> </ul>

No	Study	Policy Studied	Children (n)	Age (years)	Design/method	Data used	Outcomes of interest	Key findings
3 (cont.)	Chriqui <i>et al.</i> (2021) <sup>(129)</sup> (cont.)				Wellness Policy Study (2014-2015)			<ul> <li>beverages was associated with higher consumption (p&lt;0.01).</li> <li>For SES differences in consumption (high school) children with a lower SES were less likely to consume diet beverages in school than students from higher SES (p&lt;0.05).</li> </ul>
4	Cullen <i>et al.</i> (2015) <sup>(141)</sup>	Healthy Hunger-free Kids Act of 2010	427	11-13	<ul> <li>Pilot Study</li> <li>Lunchtime observation</li> </ul>	Intervention (new policy) and control (old policy) Pre- and post- policy	Lunchtime food intakes: • Fruit and vegetables	<ul> <li><u>Lunchtime</u></li> <li>Children in intervention schools consumed more fruit (p&lt;0.001), juice (p&lt;0.01), total vegetables (p&lt;0.01), starchy vegetables (p&lt;0.05) and legumes (p&lt;0.01) compared to control.</li> </ul>
5	Hoffman <i>et</i> <i>al.</i> (2016) <sup>(111)</sup>	Minnesota local district policies	78854	14-17	<ul> <li>Ecological</li> <li>Food frequency questionnaire</li> <li>Policy assessment method: Wellness School Assessment Tool (WellSAT) – scores wellness policies</li> <li>Data source: Minnesota Student Survey</li> </ul>	Policy type	Total diet food intakes: • Fruit and vegetable • Soft drinks	<ul> <li>Total Diet</li> <li>No significant associations between WellSAT scores and daily soft drink consumption (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>Districts with low free or reduced-price lunches eligibility (higher SES) had significantly lower daily soft drink intake and higher fruit and vegetable intake than medium and high eligibility districts (p&lt;0.0001).</li> </ul>

No	Study	Policy Studied	Children (n)	Age (years)	Design/method	Data used	Outcomes of interest	Key findings
5 (cont.)	Hoffman <i>et</i> <i>al.</i> (2016) <sup>(111)</sup> (cont.)							<ul> <li>Higher WellSAT score in medium free or reduced-price lunches districts was associated with higher mean daily fruit and vegetable intakes (p&lt;0.05).</li> </ul>
6	Miller <i>et al.</i> (2016) <sup>(112)</sup>	District-level policies	25241	14-18	<ul> <li>Cross-sectional</li> <li>Food frequency questionnaire</li> <li>Data source: School Health Policies and Practices Study (2012), and Youth Risk Behaviour Surveillance System (2013)</li> </ul>	Soft drink availability and consumption	Total diet food intakes: • Soft drinks	<ul> <li>Total Diet</li> <li>In districts restricting promotional products, students less likely to consume regular soda (CI = 0.71; 1.00).</li> <li>Students less likely to consume regular soda in districts with restricted access to soft drinks (CI = 0.56; 0.93) and offered healthier beverages (CI = 0.63; 0.91).</li> </ul>
7	Nanney <i>et al.</i> (2014) <sup>(114)</sup>	School-level policies	18881	11-18	<ul> <li>Longitudinal cohort</li> <li>Food frequency questionnaire</li> <li>Data source: CDC School Health Profiles Study and Minnesota Student Survey</li> </ul>	Policy type	<ul> <li>Total diet food intakes:</li> <li>Fruit and vegetable</li> <li>Soft drinks</li> </ul>	<u>Total Diet</u> With each additional school nutrition and physical activity policy there was a significant decrease in soft drink intakes (p=0.04) and increased fruit and vegetables (p=0.01).
8	Nanney <i>et al.</i> (2016) <sup>(113)</sup>	School-level policies	14028	11-18	<ul> <li>Longitudinal cohort</li> <li>Food frequency questionnaire</li> </ul>	Soft drink availability and consumption	Total diet food intakes: • Soft drinks	<ul> <li><u>Total Diet</u></li> <li>Higher soda availability associated with increased intake in boys of soda relative to no soda availability (p&lt;0.05),</li> </ul>

No	Study	Policy Studied	Children (n)	Age (years)	Design/method	Data used	Outcomes of interest	Key findings
8 (cont.)	Nanney <i>et al.</i> (2016) <sup>(113)</sup> (cont.)				<ul> <li>Data source: CDC School Health Profiles Study And Minnesota Student Survey</li> </ul>			not significant in girls or all children combined (p>0.05).
9	Taber <i>et al.</i> (2012) <sup>(115)</sup>	State-level policies	6900	13-14	<ul> <li>Cross-sectional</li> <li>Food frequency questionnaire</li> <li>Data source: Early Childhood Longitudinal Study- Kindergarten Class</li> </ul>	Soft drink availability and consumption	Total diet food intakes: • Soft drinks	<ul> <li><u>Total Diet</u></li> <li>Despite reduced access and purchase in schools, daily soft drink consumption was more prevalent in states that regulated soft drinks in school (p&lt;0.05).</li> </ul>
10	Taber <i>et al.</i> (2014) <sup>(116)</sup>	State-level policies	8245	14-18	<ul> <li>Cross-sectional</li> <li>Food frequency questionnaire</li> <li>Data source: National Youth Physical Activity and Nutrition Study (2010)</li> </ul>	Soft drink availability and consumption	Total diet food intakes: • Soft drinks	<ul> <li><u>Total Diet</u></li> <li>Students with in-school access to vending machines consumed less soda daily than no access (p=0.02).</li> </ul>
11	Taber <i>et al.</i> (2015) <sup>(117)</sup>	State-level policies	8696	14-18	<ul> <li>Cross-sectional</li> <li>Food frequency questionnaire</li> <li>Data source: National Youth Physical Activity and Nutrition Study (2010)</li> </ul>	Soft drink availability and consumption	Total diet food intakes: ● Soft drinks	<ul> <li><u>Total Diet</u></li> <li>Students with access to vending machines in states that ban soda in schools consumed more sports drinks (CI = 1.11; 1.42), energy drinks (CI = 1.03; 1.62), and other soft drinks (CI = 1.02; 1.32).</li> <li>Students with no access to vending machines but allow</li> </ul>

No	Study	Policy Studied	Children (n)	Age (years)	Design/method	Data used	Outcomes of interest	Key findings
11 (cont.)	Taber <i>et al.</i> (2015) <sup>(117)</sup> (cont.)							soda in schools consumed more diet alternatives (CI = 1.00; 1.97) and sports drinks (CI = 1.03; 1.45).
12	Terry- McElrath <i>et</i> <i>al.</i> (2015) <sup>(118)</sup>	State-level policies	7877	15-18	<ul> <li>Cross-sectional</li> <li>Food frequency questionnaire</li> <li>Data source: Monitoring the Future (2010- 2012), and Youth, Education and Society Study</li> </ul>	Soft drink availability and consumption	Total diet food intakes: • Soft drinks	<ul> <li><u>Total Diet</u></li> <li>Associations between state school soda bans and lower soft drink availability in schools (p&lt;0.05), no significant associations between state policies and student consumption in overall sample (p&gt;0.05).</li> </ul>
13	Vernarelli and O'Brien (2017) <sup>(138)</sup>	Healthy Hunger-free Kids Act of 2010	2190	4-19	<ul> <li>Cross-sectional</li> <li>24-hour recalls</li> <li>Data source: NHANES (2009- 2012)</li> </ul>	School lunch type (school and packed lunches)	Lunchtime food intakes: • Fruit and vegetables	<ul> <li><u>Lunchtime</u></li> <li>No significant difference in lunchtime vegetable intakes between lunch type for children aged 4-13 (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>Children aged 14-19, children consuming packed lunches had higher lunchtime vegetable intakes than school lunch consumers (p=0.007).</li> <li>No significant differences in fruit intakes between lunch types across all age groups (p&gt;0.05).</li> </ul>
	1	1	1		Canadian Studies	1		

No	Study	Policy Studied	Children (n)	Age (years)	Design/method	Data used	Outcomes of interest	Key findings
1	Godin <i>et al.</i> (2018) <sup>(132)</sup>	Alberta – 2012 Alberta Nutrition Guidelines for Children and Youth (voluntary) Ontario – 2011 Policy/Program Memorandum no. 150 (P/PM150) (mandatory for public schools, voluntary for private schools)	7679	12-18	<ul> <li>Longitudinal</li> <li>Food frequency questionnaire</li> <li>Data source: COMPASS study (2013-2016)</li> </ul>	Soft drink availability and consumption	Total diet food intakes: • Soft drinks	<ul> <li><u>Total Diet</u></li> <li>No significant association between beverage availability in school vending machines and frequency of soft drink intake (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>Voluntary guidelines higher soft drink intake than no and mandatory guidelines (p&lt;0.05).</li> </ul>
2	Godin <i>et al.</i> (2019) <sup>(131)</sup>	Alberta – 2012 Alberta Nutrition Guidelines for Children and Youth (voluntary) Ontario – 2011 Policy/Program Memorandum no. 150 (P/PM150) (mandatory for public schools, voluntary for private schools)	41829	14-17	<ul> <li>Observational</li> <li>Food frequency questionnaire</li> <li>Data source: COMPASS study (2013-2014)</li> </ul>	Soft drink availability and consumption	Total diet food intakes: • Soft drinks	<ul> <li><u>Total diet</u></li> <li>Voluntary guidelines higher soft drink intake (and availability) than mandatory guidelines (p&lt;0.05).</li> </ul>
3	Masse <i>et al.</i> (2014) <sup>(122)</sup>	District and school- level policies	11385	12-18	<ul> <li>Cross-sectional</li> <li>Food frequency questionnaire</li> <li>Data source: BC Adolescent Health</li> </ul>	Policy type	Total diet food intakes: • Soft drinks	<ul> <li><u>Total Diet</u></li> <li>Students were less likely to be a moderate consumer in schools with healthier nutrition guidelines than those without</li> </ul>

No	Study	Policy Studied	Children (n)	Age (years)	Design/method	Data used	Outcomes of interest	Key findings
3 (cont.)	Masse <i>et al.</i> (2014) <sup>(122)</sup> (cont.)				Survey (2007- 2008)			<ul> <li>these guidelines (p&lt;0.006), no effect for high consumers (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>Soft drinks being available in schools was associated with moderate and high consumption of soft drinks (p=0.022 and p=0.003 respectively).</li> </ul>
4	Tugault- Lafleur <i>et al.</i> (2018) <sup>(123)</sup>	District-level policies	4589	6-17	<ul> <li>Cross-sectional</li> <li>24-hour recall</li> <li>Data source: 2004 Canadian Community Health Survey Cycle 2.2</li> </ul>	School lunch type (school and packed lunches)	Lunchtime food intakes: • Fruit and vegetables	During school hours (including lunch)         • Packed lunch consumers had higher intakes of fruit and vegetables compared to lunches obtained elsewhere (p<0.05).
					South Korean studies	l	L	
1	Choi <i>et al.</i> (2017) <sup>(124)</sup>	2007 policy – ban on soft drinks, recommended ban on fried and fast foods 2009 policy – restriction of energy- dense, nutrient-poor foods	4959	12-19	<ul> <li>Cross-sectional</li> <li>1x 24-hour recall</li> <li>Data source: KNHANES (1998- 2012)</li> </ul>	Pre- and post- policy implementation	Total diet food intakes: • Soft drinks	<ul> <li><u>Total Diet</u></li> <li>Consumption of soft drinks out of home and school increased significantly post-policy implementation (p=0.015). This was also consistently higher than intakes from other sources (including home and school).</li> </ul>

No	Study	Policy Studied	Children (n)	Age (years)	Design/method	Data used	Outcomes of interest	Key findings
1 (cont.)	Choi <i>et al.</i> (2017) <sup>(124)</sup> (cont.)							<ul> <li>In school soft drink consumption did not significantly change post-2009 policy implementation (p=0.491).</li> </ul>
2	Kim <i>et al.</i> (2013) <sup>(125)</sup>	2007 policy – ban on soft drinks, recommended ban on fried and fast foods 2009 policy – restriction of energy- dense, nutrient-poor foods	11386	12-18	<ul> <li>Cross-sectional</li> <li>Food frequency questionnaire</li> <li>Data source: Korean Youth Risk Behavior Web- based Survey (2006-2011)</li> </ul>	Pre- and post- policy implementation	Total diet food intakes: • Soft drinks	<ul> <li>Total Diet</li> <li>Mean soft drink consumption decrease over time post-implementation, regardless of SES and gender (p&lt;0.0001).</li> <li>High SES consumed more soft drinks compared with low SES between 2006-2009 (p&lt;0.05), but no significant differences 2009-2011 (p&gt;0.05).</li> </ul>

### 2.5 School food policies and the effect on children's diet quality

#### 2.5.1 Summary of studies included

The review identified nine studies that looked at the impact of school food policies on children's diet quality <sup>(121, 123, 143-149)</sup>. The studies included are detailed in Table 2.6. The majority of studies included (six) were conducted in the USA <sup>(143-147, 149)</sup>, two studies in Canada <sup>(121, 123)</sup>, and one in the UK <sup>(148)</sup>. Children's ages ranged from 4-19 years. All nine studies used a cross-sectional study design <sup>(121, 123, 143-149)</sup>. Various methods were utilised for dietary data collections including food diaries <sup>(148)</sup> and 24-hour recalls <sup>(121, 123, 143-147, 149)</sup>. A variety of policies were studied, as shown in Table 2.6. Four studies explored difference by school lunch type <sup>(123, 144, 145, 148)</sup>, three explored diet quality pre- and post-policy implementation <sup>(121, 143, 149)</sup>, and two explored both lunch type and pre- and post-policy <sup>(146, 147)</sup>. Five of the included studies consider diet quality for total diet <sup>(143, 144, 147-149)</sup>, and four considered both lunchtime and total diet <sup>(121, 123, 145, 146)</sup>.

## 2.5.2 Diet quality measures used by included studies

For the studies included, diet quality is measured by comparing how closely dietary intakes adhere to dietary guidelines. Higher diet quality scores indicate closer adherence to dietary guidelines, and lower scores indicate that diets have low adherence to guidelines <sup>(143-149)</sup>. Diet quality can be influenced by numerous factors including socioeconomic status, various food environments, dietary habits, and food preferences <sup>(21)</sup>. Six of these studies used the Healthy Eating Index-2010 (HEI-2010) to measure diet quality <sup>(143-147, 149)</sup>. The HEI-2010 measures how closely a diet adheres to the 2010 Dietary Guidelines for Americans and is composed of two components: adequacy and moderation <sup>(150)</sup>. One study conducted in Canada, used an adapted version of the HEI-2010, called Healthy Eating Index Canada (HEI-C) validated for a Canadian population and the School Healthy Eating Index, which is adapted version of HEI-C used by this study to look at diet quality during school hours only <sup>(123)</sup>. The only UK study used Diet Quality Index for Adolescents (DQI-A) to measure diet quality <sup>(148)</sup>. The DQI-A measures adherence to food-based dietary guidelines originally designed for Flemish adolescents, but was adapted for this study to measure adherence to guidelines set out by the UK Eatwell Guide <sup>(148)</sup>. The DQI-A is composed of three components: quality, diversity equilibrium (adequacy and excess) <sup>(22)</sup>. One study used the Diet Quality Index – International (DQI-I) <sup>(121)</sup>. This is composed of four components: variety adequacy, moderation and overall balance, and

includes food group intakes and macronutrient intakes <sup>(121)</sup>. This differs from the DQI-A as it also takes into consideration macronutrient intakes while and the DQI-A score only considers intakes of food groups.

#### 2.5.3 Impact of school food policies on diet quality

## 2.5.3.1 Impact of school food policies on diet quality for total diet

The only study conducted in the UK is by Taher et al. (2020) (n=2118, aged 11-18 years, school lunch type comparison) who reported that for children aged 15-18 years, packed lunch consumers had significantly higher DQI-A scores (i.e., a better diet) than school lunch consumers (Table 2.6) (148). However, in children 11-14 years, there was no significant difference between school and packed lunch consumers <sup>(148)</sup>. Two Canadian studies reported the impact of school food policies on diet quality for total diet. Gaudin et al. (2023) reported that DQI-I score was not significantly different between children's dietary intake that attended schools with mandatory or voluntary policies (n=12142, aged 6-18 years, pre/post policy and policy type comparison) (121). Similarly, Tugault-Lafleur et al. (2018) reported no significant differences in total diet quality scores between school lunch types <sup>(123)</sup>. Overall, studies conducted in the USA reported that school food policies had a positive impact on children's diet quality for total diet <sup>(143-147, 149)</sup>. Berger *et al.* (2020) found that following implementation of the Healthy Hunger-Free Kids Act 2010 (HHFKA) policy, diet quality improved by 4.3 HEI-2010 points when children consumed school food, and 1.3 HEI-2010 points for all children participating in the study (n=8525, aged 4-19 years, pre/post policy comparison) <sup>(143)</sup>. This is similar to findings reported by Valizadeh and Ng (2020) which reported that before HHFKA implementation school food improved children's total day diet quality by 2.4 HEI-2010 points, after implementation the effect of school food on diet quality increased (4.3 HEI-2010 points) (n=7341, aged 4-19 years, pre/post policy comparison) (149). Smith et al. (2021) found post-policy implementation, consumption of school lunches increased diet quality compared with packed lunches (n=7350, aged 4-19 years, pre/post policy and school lunch type comparison) (147). Forrestal et al. (2021) (n=1843, aged 6-19 years, school lunch type comparison), Gearan et al. (2020a) (n=6389, aged 5-18 years, school lunch type comparison) and Kinderknecht et al. (2020) focussed on the impact of SES on associations between school food policy and diet quality and therefore is included in the section on impact of SES section below (*n*=6389, aged 5-18 years, pre/post policy and school lunch type comparison) <sup>(144-146)</sup>.

It was indicated by one Canadian and four US-based studies that diet quality scores were lower out-of-school in comparison to in-school diet quality scores <sup>(123, 144, 146, 149)</sup>. Forrestal *et al.* (2021) also found that school foods generally had a higher diet quality score than foods obtained outside of school, for school meal participants, HEI-2010 score for lunchtime diet quality was 80% and for total diet was 56.5% <sup>(144)</sup>. This suggests that foods consumed outside of school which are not regulated by school food policy, can have a negative impact on overall diet quality.

## 2.5.3.2 Impact of school food policies on diet quality for lunchtime

Similar to studies on total diet, studies of lunchtime food conducted in the USA reported that school food policies had a positive impact on children's lunchtime diet quality (Table 2.6) <sup>(145, 146)</sup>. Gearan *et al.* (2020a) found that school lunch consumers had higher diet quality than children consuming packed lunches <sup>(151)</sup>. Further, Kinderknecht *et al.* (2020) reported that post-policy implementation, lunchtime diet quality improved for children consuming school lunches and was limited for children not consuming school lunches <sup>(146)</sup>.

Two Canadian studies reported impacts of school food policy on lunchtime diet quality <sup>(121, 123)</sup>. During school hours, Gaudin *et al.* (2023) reported that children in provinces with mandatory school food policies had higher diet quality than voluntary policy provinces <sup>(121)</sup>. Conversely, Tugault-Lafleur *et al.* (2018) found that packed lunch consumers had higher lunchtime diet quality than school lunch consumers and children consuming lunch from other sources <sup>(123)</sup>.

# 2.5.4 Impact of socioeconomic status

Although school food policies were found to have a positive impact on diet quality across SES groups at lunchtime <sup>(146)</sup>, some studies found variations in impact on total diet and lunchtime diet quality (Table 2.6) <sup>(121, 144-147)</sup>. Kinderknecht *et al.* (2020) found for all SES groups there were improvements in lunchtime diet quality post-implementation, however, the greatest improvement to lunchtime diet quality score was found in lower income groups consuming school lunch <sup>(146)</sup>. Conversely, Gaudin *et al.* (2023) reported that diet quality did not significantly change for children in lower income children, but did increase for higher income children <sup>(121)</sup>.

In terms of total diet, diet quality, Gearan et al. (2020a) found children from families of higher income consuming school lunches had significantly higher overall diet quality than non-consumers, but that this was not significant for children from families of lower income <sup>(145)</sup>. Further, Smith et al. (2021) found that post-policy implementation, school food significantly improved diet quality compared with packed lunches, however, the change in diet quality following policy implementation when children consumed school meals was only significant in children from higher income families <sup>(147)</sup>. However, Kinderknecht et al. (2020) found overall diet quality significantly increased post-policy implementation in both low and low-middle income children, with improvements in higher income children not significant <sup>(146)</sup>. These results indicate that school food policies generally improved diet quality in all SES groups, and children in lower SES groups may have a greater improvement, although despite this, children in higher SES groups had a higher overall diet quality (144, 145). Forrestal et al. (2021) found that despite more food insecure and moderately insecure children than food secure children participating in the national school lunch program, full day diet quality did not significantly differ between food security groups <sup>(144)</sup>. Similarly, Gaudin *et al.* (2023) reported full day diet quality did not change post-implementation of policy across income groups <sup>(121)</sup>.

Other studies, have stated that children from higher SES groups tend to have better diet quality than children from families in lower SES groups <sup>(152)</sup>. This is potentially due to lower income families consuming low-cost, energy-dense diets which are also less nutrient dense <sup>(152, 153)</sup>. A study by Sabinsky *et al.* (2019) found that providing free school meals improved diet quality in children aged between 7 and 13 years in Denmark compared with paid meals and packed lunches <sup>(154)</sup>.

#### 2.5.5 Study strengths and limitations

The studies included had several strengths. Many included studies had relatively large sample sizes <sup>(121, 123, 143, 145-147, 149)</sup>, as mentioned previously, this is beneficial as these studies may be more representative of the general population than studies with smaller sample sizes <sup>(136, 137)</sup>. All studies included in this review contained a comparison to examine the potential impacts of school food policies on children's diet quality e.g., diet quality pre- and post-implementation of school food policies <sup>(121, 123, 143-149)</sup>. All included studies used national survey data (US, UK and Canada), which is beneficial as the results from these studies may be more representative of the general population of 11-18 year olds in that country <sup>(121, 123, 143-149)</sup>. All

included studies used a validated measure of diet quality (or an adapted version of a validated measure) <sup>(121, 123, 143-149)</sup>, which may be beneficial as these have been assessed to ensure that the give an accurate representation of diet quality <sup>(21)</sup>. Several limitations were highlighted in the studies included in the review. A key limitation is that some studies included children between the ages of 4-19 years which is a broader age range than the inclusion criteria for this review <sup>(123, 143-147, 149)</sup>. For some studies, it was possible to only include results from older children (middle and high school), however, this was not possible for all studies. As a result, it is difficult to know the extent to which school food policies had an impact on diet quality of children aged between 11-18 years. Dietary information obtained was self-reported, consequently there is a chance of misreporting by the children. In several of the studies carried out in the USA, data were gathered nationwide and did not distinguish between federal, state, and local school food policy changes <sup>(143-147, 149)</sup>. Additionally, other policies targeting food and drinks sold in schools were introduced during the study period of many of the studies included. These other policies may have had an impact on the diets of children in the USA and may have resulted in the impact of the HHFKA policy being overestimated in these studies <sup>(146)</sup>.

There are two main limitations surrounding the measure of diet quality used. Most studies included in this review used the HEI-2010 measure of diet quality allowing for comparisons to be made <sup>(143-147, 149)</sup>. However, different measures of diet quality used in different countries may result in issues around comparisons of diet quality scores. Additionally, the Canadian study using DQI-I as a measure of diet quality highlighted that this measure does not use Canada-specific dietary guidelines <sup>(123)</sup>.

#### 2.5.6 Summary

In summary, all studies exploring the impact of school food policies on children's diet quality in this review have been published since 2018, suggesting that this is a topical and emerging approach to studying dietary intake. Most of the studies included in this review found that school food policies had a positive impact on children's diet quality both at lunchtime and overall <sup>(123, 143, 145, 147-149)</sup>. However, food consumed outside of school appeared to have a negative impact on diet quality, which reduces the impact of school food policies over the full day <sup>(145, 146, 149)</sup>. In terms of SES, although children from higher SES groups tended to have a higher diet quality over the full day, there were mixed findings regarding which SES groups saw the greatest improvement in diet quality score following policy implementation <sup>(144, 146)</sup>.

Some studies included a wide range of age groups across school stages and do not separate results by age group, therefore, studies are needed to explore impact on diet quality at specific age groups to help determine areas of improvement for school food policies. The review did highlight several gaps. Most of the research on diet quality and school food has been carried out in the USA, so more studies are needed in other countries as results cannot be generalised for other populations due to different policies, and populations. Additionally, there is only one other UK-based study that has explored the impact of school food policies on children's diet quality, this study does not explore differences pre- and post-policy implementation, so more research is needed to explore this.

No	Study	Policy Studied	Children (n)	Age (years)		Design/method	Data used	Outcomes of interest	Key findings
						UK studies			
1	Taher <i>et al.</i> (2020) <sup>(148)</sup>	The Education (Nutritional Standards and Requirements for School Food) (England) Regulations 2007 The Requirements for School Food Regulations 2014	2118	11-18	•	Cross sectional. 4-day food diary Data source: NDNS (2008-2016)	School lunch type (packed, school, other)	Diet Quality Index for Adolescents (DQI-A)	<ul> <li><u>Total Diet</u></li> <li>Overall, mean DQI-A score was low at 21.1%.</li> <li>For children aged 11-14 consuming school meals had a high diet quality score compared with children buying lunch at a shop or café (p&lt;0.01).</li> <li>For children aged 15-18 packed lunch consumers had a higher diet quality score than school meal consumers (p&lt;0.01), however, school meal consumers had a higher diet quality score then shop or café bought lunch consumers (p&lt;0.01).</li> <li>No significant differences in diet quality between hot and cold school meal consumers, children who had lunch at home or did not have lunch.</li> </ul>
						USA studies			
1	Berger <i>et al.</i> (2020) <sup>(143)</sup>	Healthy Hunger-free Kids Act of 2010	8525	4-19	•	Cross-sectional. 2x 24-hour recall	Pre- and post- policy implementation	Healthy Eating Index 2010 (HEI)	<ul> <li><u>Total diet</u></li> <li>Post-implementation, improved diet quality by 4.3</li> </ul>

# Table 2.6 Characteristics and key findings of included studies exploring the impact of school food policies on diet quality

No	Study	Policy Studied	Children (n)	Age (years)	De	esign/method	Data used	Outcomes of interest	Key findings
1 (cont.)	Berger <i>et al.</i> (2020) <sup>(143)</sup> (cont.)				NI	ata source: HANES (2007- 016)			<ul> <li>HEI-2010 points when school food consumed (CI = 2.5; 6.1) and 1.3 points overall (CI = 0.73; 1.8) in all school aged children.</li> <li>Post-implementation, improved total diet quality by 5.3 points when school food consumed (CI = 0.86; 9.8) and 1.2 points overall (CI = 0.18; 2.2) in high school children.</li> </ul>
2	Forrestal <i>et</i> <i>al.</i> (2021) <sup>(144)</sup>	Healthy Hunger-free Kids Act of 2010	1843	6-19	<ul> <li>1x</li> <li>Da</li> <li>Sc</li> <li>an</li> <li>Su</li> </ul>	ross-sectional 24-hour recall ata source: hool Nutrition ad Meal Cost urvey (2014- 015)	School lunch type (consumers vs non-consumers)	Healthy Eating Index 2010 (HEI) • Total diet	<ul> <li><u>Total Diet</u></li> <li>More food insecure and marginally insecure children participated in the National School Lunch program.</li> <li>Diet quality was not significantly different between food insecure, marginally secure and food secure groups for children participating in the school lunch program (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>Across food security status groups, food consumed from school was of higher diet quality than food obtained elsewhere.</li> </ul>
3	Gearan <i>et al.</i> (2020a) <sup>(145)</sup>	Healthy Hunger-free Kids Act of 2010	6389	5-18	• 1x • Da	oss-sectional 24-hour recall ata source: hool Nutrition	School lunch type (consumers vs non-consumers)	Healthy Eating Index 2010 (HEI) • Lunchtime • Total diet	<ul> <li><u>Lunchtime</u></li> <li>For both lower and higher income children, school lunch consumers had significantly</li> </ul>

No	Study	Policy Studied	Children (n)	Age (years)	Design/method	Data used	Outcomes of interest	Key findings
3 (cont.)	Gearan <i>et al.</i> (2020a) <sup>(145)</sup> (cont.)				and Meal Cost Survey (2014- 2015)			<ul> <li>higher diet quality score than non-consumers (p&lt;0.05).</li> <li><u>Total Diet</u></li> <li>In both low- and high-income students, school lunch consumers had higher HEI-2010 scores than non-consumers at lunch (p&lt;0.05).</li> <li>In higher income students, school lunch consumers had a significantly higher HEI-2010 score than non-consumers (p&lt;0.05) for total diet, not significant in lower income students (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li><u>Difference between lunch and total</u> <u>diet</u></li> <li>Total HEI-2010 scores for school lunch consumers decreased from lunch to 24 hours by 13-17 percentage points across all income subgroups.</li> </ul>
4	Kinderknecht et al. (2020) (146)	Healthy Hunger-free Kids Act of 2010	6389	5-18	<ul> <li>Cross-sectional.</li> <li>2x 24-hour recall</li> <li>Data source: NHANES (2007- 2010, 2013-2016)</li> </ul>	Pre- and post- policy implementation School lunch type	Healthy Eating Index 2010 (HEI) • Lunchtime • Total diet	<ul> <li><u>Lunchtime</u></li> <li>Post-implementation HEI-2010 lunch score for school lunch consumers improved by 11.9 points (CI = 9.4; 14.3) for low- income children, by 14.3 for low-middle income children (CI</li> </ul>

No	Study	Policy Studied	Children (n)	Age (years)	Design/method	Data used	Outcomes of interest	Key findings
4 (cont.)	Kinderknecht <i>et al.</i> (2020) <sup>(146)</sup> (cont.)					(consumers vs non-consumers)		<ul> <li>= 9.4; 19.1), 12.8 for middle- high income children (CI = 9.8; 15.8).</li> <li>Post-implementation for non- consumers HEI-2010 lunch score was not significant for low, low-middle income but was significant for middle-high income increasing by 4.7 (CI = 2.3; 7.0).</li> <li><u>Total Diet</u></li> <li>Total daily HEI-2010 difference in difference mean score increased by 3.4 (CI = 0.5; 6.3) for low-income school lunch consumers, 4.7 (CI = 0.8; 8.7) low middle income, no significant association for total day HEI score for middle-high income.</li> </ul>
5	Smith <i>et al.</i> (2021) <sup>(147)</sup>	Healthy Hunger-free Kids Act of 2010	7350	4-19	<ul> <li>Cross-sectional.</li> <li>2x 24-hour recall</li> <li>Data source: NHANES (2009- 2016)</li> </ul>	Pre- and post- policy implementation School lunch type (packed, school, other)	Healthy Eating Index 2010 (HEI) • Total diet	<ul> <li><u>Total Diet</u></li> <li>Post-policy implementation, school meals increased diet quality by 3.96 HEI-2010 points in middle and high school students, compared with packed lunches. The difference between school food and food from home was significant (p&lt;0.01).</li> </ul>

No	Study	Policy Studied	Children (n)	Age (years)	Design/method	Data used	Outcomes of interest		Key findings
5 (cont.)	Smith <i>et al.</i> (2021) <sup>(147)</sup> (cont.)							cc sc im pr im hc or sit pr sit pr qu hc sit pc Th di	or lower income children, ompared with packed lunches hool meals had a beneficial apact on diet quality both re- and post-policy aplementation (p<0.05), owever, the impact of schools an diet quality did not gnificantly change over time. or higher income children, no gnificant difference re-implementation for diet uality between lunch types, owever, for school food gnificant difference ost-implementation (p<0.01). he impact of school meals on et quality significantly creased over time (p<0.05).
No	Study	Policy Studied	Children (n)	Age (years)	D	esign/method	Data used	Outcomes of interest	Key findings
----	---	---	--------------	----------------	---	--	---	---	--
6	Valizadeh and Ng (2020) <sup>(149)</sup>	Healthy Hunger-free Kids Act of 2010	7341	4-19	<ul> <li>2:</li> <li>D</li> <li>N</li> </ul>	Cross-sectional. 2x 24-hour recall Data source: NHANES (2009- 2010, 2015-2016)	Pre- and post- policy implementation	Healthy Eating Index 2010 (HEI) • Total diet	<ul> <li><u>Total Diet</u></li> <li>Pre-implementation, consuming school food improved diet quality by 2.10 HEI-2010 points. Post- implementation this effect increased to 4.28 HEI-2010 point increase (p&lt;0.01).</li> <li>Post-implementation, away from school diet quality decreased (p&lt;0.01) despite overall improvement in diet quality.</li> </ul>
	I			I	(	Canadian studies			
1	Gaudin <i>et al.</i> (2023) <sup>(121)</sup>	Provincial mandatory and voluntary school food policies	12142	6-18	<ul> <li>1</li> <li>D</li> <li>C</li> <li>C</li> <li>S</li> </ul>	Cross-sectional Lx 24-hour recall Data source: Canadian Community Health Gurvey (2004, 2015)	Pre- and post- policy implementation Policy type (Mandatory v voluntary policy)	Diet Quality Index International (DQI-I) • Total Diet • During school hours (lunchtime, break etc.) • Out of school	<ul> <li><u>During school hours (including lunch)</u></li> <li>DQI-I score increased by 3.44 points during school hours in mandatory policy provinces relative to voluntary (p=0.004).</li> <li>For low-income children, school hours DQI-I score did not significantly change (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>For higher income children, DQI-I score increased by 3.0 points during school hours (p=0.041).</li> <li>Total diet</li> </ul>

No	Study	Policy Studied	Children (n)	Age (years)	Design/method	Data used	Outcomes of interest	Key findings
1 (cont.)	Gaudin <i>et al.</i> (2023) <sup>(121)</sup> (cont.)							<ul> <li>DQI-I score did not significantly change for total diet in mandatory policy provinces relative to voluntary (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>For low income and higher income children, DQI-I score did not significantly change (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li><u>Out of school</u></li> <li>DQI-I did not significantly change for out of school in mandatory policy provinces relative to voluntary (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>For low- and higher-income children, out of school DQI-I did not significantly change (p&gt;0.05).</li> </ul>
2	Tugault- Lafleur <i>et al.</i> (2018) <sup>(123)</sup>	District-level policies	4589	6-17	<ul> <li>Cross-sectional</li> <li>1x 24-hour recall</li> <li>Data source: Canadian Community Health Survey (2004)</li> </ul>	School lunch type (packed, school, other)	School - Healthy Eating Index • During school hours (lunchtime, break etc.) Healthy Eating index Canada	<ul> <li><u>During school hours (including lunch)</u></li> <li>For children aged 9-13, children consuming packed lunches had significantly higher school HEI-C than children consuming school lunches and other lunches (p&lt;0.05).</li> <li><u>Total diet</u></li> <li>No significant difference between school lunch type (p&gt;0.05).</li> </ul>

# 2.6 School food policies and the effect on children's nutrients intakes

#### 2.6.1 Summary of studies included

Of the studies included in this review eleven studies explored the impact of school food policies on nutrient intakes of children <sup>(87, 123, 127, 138, 140, 141, 155-159)</sup>. The studies included are detailed in Table 2.7 and results are summarised in Table 2.8. The majority of the included studies (five) were conducted in the UK <sup>(87, 127, 140, 158, 159)</sup>, four were conducted in the USA <sup>(138, 141, 155, 157)</sup>, one was conducted in Canada <sup>(123)</sup> and one was conducted in Chile <sup>(156)</sup>. Children's ages ranged from 4-19 years. Eight of the included studies were cross-sectional <sup>(87, 123, 127, 138, 140, 157-159)</sup>, one was longitudinal <sup>(156)</sup>, one was observational <sup>(155)</sup>, and one was a pilot study <sup>(141)</sup>. Various methods were utilised for dietary data collection including lunchtime observations <sup>(87, 127, 141, 157, 158)</sup>, food diaries <sup>(140, 159)</sup>, and 24-hour recalls <sup>(123, 138, 155, 156)</sup>. A variety of policies were studied, as shown in Table 2.7. Five of the included studies used pre- and post-implementation of policy <sup>(141, 155-158)</sup>, five used school lunch types <sup>(87, 123, 127, 138, 140)</sup> and one used both pre- and post-implementation and school lunch types for comparisons <sup>(159)</sup>.

# 2.6.2 Total diet

# 2.6.2.1 Energy intakes

Studies reported varied findings regarding the impact of school food policies on children's energy intakes (Table 2.8) <sup>(123, 155, 159)</sup>. For total diet, a UK study by Spence *et al.* (2014) reported that post-implementation of the school food policy, children's mean energy intake decreased (*n*=513, aged 11-12 years, pre/post policy and policy type and school lunch type comparison) <sup>(159)</sup>. However, a USA study by Cohen *et al.* (2018) did not find a significant difference in energy intake throughout the day following implementation of school food policies (*n*=160, aged 9-17 years, pre/post policy comparison) <sup>(155)</sup>. Additionally, a Canadian study by Tugault-Lafleur *et al.* (2018) reported no significant differences in energy intakes between school lunch types <sup>(123)</sup>.

# 2.6.2.2 Fat intakes

The studies included in this review reported mixed effects of school food policies on children's total diet fat intakes (Table 2.8) <sup>(123, 155, 159)</sup>. A study conducted in the UK by Spence *et al.* (2014) found that mean per cent energy from fat decreased following implementation of school food

policy regardless of lunch type, however, there was a greater decrease observed in school lunch consumers <sup>(159)</sup>. However, a Canadian study by Tugault-Lafleur *et al.* (2018) reported that school lunch consumers had higher fat intakes than packed lunch consumers <sup>(123)</sup>. Further, a study conducted in the USA by Cohen *et al.* (2018) did not find a significant difference in fat intakes following policy implementation, regardless of school lunch type <sup>(155)</sup>.

# 2.6.2.3 Saturated fat intakes

The studies included in this review reported no significant impact of school food policies on children's total diet saturated fat intakes (Table 2.8) <sup>(123, 155, 156, 159)</sup>. Four studies included in this review reported on the impacts of school food policies on saturated fat intakes. Tugault-Lafleur *et al.* (2018) reported no significant differences in saturated fat intakes between school lunch types in Canadian children <sup>(123)</sup>. Additionally, Spence *et al.* (2014) (UK children), Cohen *et al.* (2018) (USA children) and Fretes *et al.* (2023) (Chilean children) (*n*=294, aged 12-14 years, pre/post policy comparison) reported no significant differences in saturated fat intaked fat intakes pre- and post-policy implementation regardless of school lunch type <sup>(155, 156, 159)</sup>.

#### 2.6.2.4 Carbohydrate intakes

Only one study in this review explored the impact of school food policies on carbohydrate intakes (Table 2.8), Tugault-Lafleur *et al.* (2018) reported that, in Canadian children, school lunch consumers had lower carbohydrate intakes compared with packed lunch consumers <sup>(123)</sup>.

# 2.6.2.5 Sugar intakes

Generally, the studies included in this review reported no significant impact of school food policies on sugar intakes (Table 2.8) <sup>(123, 155, 156, 159)</sup>. A study by Tugault-Lafleur *et al.* (2018) including Canadian children reported no significant differences in sugar intake between school lunch types for total diet <sup>(123)</sup>. Spence *et al.* (2014) which explored effects in UK children and Fretes *et al.* (2023) in Chilean children reported no significant differences in sugar intakes post-policy implementation <sup>(156, 159)</sup>. However, Cohen *et al.* (2018) reported that, in USA children, sugar intakes decreased following implementation of school food policies <sup>(155)</sup>.

# 2.6.2.6 Fibre intakes

Three studies explored the impact of school food policies on children's fibre intakes for total diet (Table 2.8) <sup>(123, 155, 159)</sup>. Spence *et al.* (2014) (UK children) and Cohen *et al.* (2018) (USA children) reported no significant difference for fibre intake post-policy implementation <sup>(155, 159)</sup>. However, Tugault-Lafleur *et al.* (2018) reported that, in Canadian children, school lunch consumers had lower fibre intakes than packed lunch consumers <sup>(123)</sup>.

# 2.6.2.7 Protein intakes

Only one study, conducted in Canadian children, looked at impact of school food policies on total diet protein intakes (Table 2.8) <sup>(123)</sup>. Tugault-Lafleur *et al.* (2018) reported no evidence of significant differences in protein intakes between school lunch types <sup>(123)</sup>.

# 2.6.2.8 Vitamin A intakes

Only one study, included in this review conducted in Canadian children, looked at impact of school food policies on total diet vitamin A intakes (Table 2.8) <sup>(123)</sup>. Tugault-Lafleur *et al.* (2018) reported that there was no evidence of significant differences in vitamin A intakes between school lunch types <sup>(123)</sup>.

# 2.6.2.9 Vitamin C intakes

Two studies included in the review looked at the impact of school food policies on total diet vitamin C intakes (Table 2.8) <sup>(123, 159)</sup>. A study conducted in the UK by Spence *et al.* (2014) found that vitamin C intakes increased post-policy implementation regardless of school lunch type <sup>(159)</sup>. However, Tugault-Lafleur *et al.* (2018) reported no significant difference between school lunch types regarding vitamin C intakes in Canadian children <sup>(123)</sup>.

# 2.6.2.10 Folate intakes

None of the studies included in this review explored the impact of school food policies on total diet folate intakes.

# 2.6.2.11 Sodium intakes

Studies reported varied findings regarding the impact of school food polices on total diet sodium intakes (Table 2.8) <sup>(123, 155, 156, 159)</sup>. A UK study by Spence *et al.* (2014) reported that post-implementation of school food policy, children's sodium intakes decreased in all children

regardless of school lunch type <sup>(159)</sup>. However, a study conducted in Chile by Fretes *et al.* (2023) reported increased sodium intakes post-policy implementation <sup>(156)</sup>. Additionally, a study conducted in the USA reported no significant differences post-policy implementation and a Canadian study by Tugault-Lafleur *et al.* (2018) reported no significant difference between school lunch types <sup>(123)</sup>.

# 2.6.2.12 Calcium intakes

Three studies included in this review reported varied findings regarding the impact of school food policies on children's total diet calcium intakes (Table 2.8) <sup>(123, 156, 159)</sup>. A study by Spence *et al.* (2014) reported that calcium intakes increased post-implementation of school food policy in all children regardless of school lunch type <sup>(159)</sup>. The Canadian study by Tugault-Lafleur *et al.* (2018) reported no significant differences in total diet calcium intakes between school lunch types <sup>(123)</sup>.

# 2.6.2.13 Iron intakes

Two studies included in the review explored the impact of school food policies on children's total diet iron intakes (Table 2.8) <sup>(123, 159)</sup>. A UK study by Spence *et al.* (2014) reported decreased iron intake post-policy implementation <sup>(159)</sup>. Similarly, a Canadian study by Tugault-Lafleur *et al.* (2018) reported school lunch consumers had lower iron intakes compared to packed lunch consumers <sup>(123)</sup>.

## 2.6.2.14 Zinc intakes

Only one study included in this review, conducted in Canadian children, looked at impact of school food policies on total diet zinc intakes (Table 2.8) <sup>(123)</sup>. Tugault-Lafleur *et al.* (2018) reported that there was no evidence of significant differences in zinc intakes between school lunch types <sup>(123)</sup>.

#### 2.6.3 Lunchtime

# 2.6.3.1 Energy intakes

For lunchtime energy intakes, the studies included in this review reported mixed findings (Table 2.8) <sup>(87, 123, 127, 138, 141, 157-159)</sup>. A USA study by Mendoza *et al.* (2010) found after policy implementation, children's energy density from all foods and beverages foods at lunchtime

decreased, though this study did not look at overall energy intakes (*n*=12788, aged 11-14 years, pre/post policy comparison) <sup>(157)</sup>. Similarly, another USA study by Vernarelli and O'Brien (2017) found school lunch consumers reported lower lunch meal energy density compared with non-consumers. Children aged 9-13 years consuming school meals reported lower lunchtime energy intakes, this was not significant for older children <sup>(138)</sup>. Both Cullen *et al.* (2015) (USA) and Nicholas *et al.* (2013) (UK, school lunch consumers) (*n*=5969, aged 10-19 years, pre/post policy comparison) reported decreased lunchtime energy intakes following implementation of school food policies <sup>(141, 158)</sup>. The UK study by Spence *et al.* (2014) reported that following implementation of school food policies, school lunch consumers had lower energy intakes at lunchtime, although the difference between school lunch types was not significant for total diet <sup>(159)</sup>. Pearce *et al.* (2013) and Stevens *et al.* (2013), both conducted in the UK, found that compared with packed lunch consumers, children consuming school meals had a higher energy intake <sup>(87, 158)</sup>.

# 2.6.3.2 Fat Intakes

The studies included in this review reported generally positive effects of school food policies on children's lunchtime fat intakes (Table 2.8) <sup>(87, 123, 127, 138, 158, 159)</sup>. Four UK studies reported on lunchtime fat intakes. Nicholas *et al.* (2013) reported that, lunchtime intakes of fat in school lunch consumers decreased following implementation of policy <sup>(158)</sup>. Pearce *et al.* (2013) found that compared with packed lunches, school lunch consumers had lower per cent energy intake from fat at lunch <sup>(87)</sup>. Additionally, Spence *et al.* (2014) reported that, for children aged 11-12 years, mean lunchtime per cent energy intake from fat decreased following implementation of school food policy for school lunch consumers <sup>(159)</sup>. A USA study by Vernarelli and O'Brien (2017) found school lunch consumers 9-13 years had lower per cent energy from fat compared with non-consumers, however, there was no significant difference between lunch types for children aged over 14 years <sup>(138)</sup>. Conversely, another UK study by Stevens *et al.* (2013) found school lunch consumers had higher fat intakes than packed lunch consumers reported that school lunch consumers reported higher fat intakes than packed lunch consumers reported that school lunch consumers reported higher fat intakes than packed lunch consumers

# 2.6.3.3 Saturated fat intakes

For lunchtime saturated fat intakes, most of the included studies reported positive effects of school food policies (Table 2.8) <sup>(87, 123, 127, 138, 156, 158, 159)</sup>. Two UK studies by Spence *et al.* (2014)

and Nicholas *et al.* (2013) reported that lunchtime intakes of saturated fat (per cent energy) decreased following implementation of policy <sup>(158, 159)</sup>. Another UK study by Pearce *et al.* (2013) found that compared with packed lunches, school lunch consumers had lower per cent energy intake saturated fat at lunch <sup>(87)</sup>. Further, a study conducted in Chile reported that following policy implementation, per cent energy from saturated fat at lunchtime decreased <sup>(156)</sup>. A study conducted in the USA by Vernarelli and O'Brien (2017) found school lunch consumers aged 9-13 years had lower per cent energy from saturated fat compared with non-consumers, however, there was no significant difference for older children aged over 14 years <sup>(138)</sup>. Two other studies reported no significant effect of school food policy on lunchtime saturated fat intakes. Haney *et al.* (2023) and Stevens *et al.* (2013) reported that there was no significant differences for lunchtime per cent energy saturated fat in UK children <sup>(127, 140)</sup> and Tugault-Lafleur *et al.* (2018) reported no significant differences in saturated fat (grams) intakes between school lunch types in Canadian children <sup>(123)</sup>.

## 2.6.3.4 Carbohydrate intakes

Mixed findings were reported in the studies included in this review regarding lunchtime carbohydrate intakes (Table 2.8) <sup>(87, 123, 127, 138, 156, 158)</sup>. Both Pearce *et al.* (2013) and Stevens *et al.* (2013) found, in UK children, school lunch consumers had higher carbohydrate (grams) intakes than packed lunch consumers, not significant for per cent energy from carbohydrates <sup>(87, 127)</sup>. However, Nicholas *et al.* (2013) found, following policy implementation, carbohydrate intakes (grams and per cent energy) decreased in UK children consuming school lunches <sup>(158)</sup>. Further, Tugault-Lafleur *et al.* (2018) reported that, in Canadian children, school lunch consumers had lower lunchtime carbohydrate intakes (grams) compared with packed lunch consumers <sup>(123)</sup>. Vernarelli and O'Brien (2017) reported that there were no significant differences in carbohydrate intakes (grams) between school lunch types in US children <sup>(138)</sup>.

#### 2.6.3.5 Sugar intakes

Four studies included in the literature review found a positive impact of school food policies on children's mean sugar intakes at lunch (Table 2.8) <sup>(87, 123, 127, 138, 156, 158, 159)</sup>. Nicholas *et al.* (2013) reported that following implementation of policy in the UK, for children consuming school lunches, intakes of sugar decreased <sup>(158)</sup>. Further, a study conducted in Chile by Fretes *et al.* (2023) reported decreased mean lunchtime sugar intakes post-implementation of policy <sup>(156)</sup>. Similarly, Pearce *et al.* (2013) found that UK children consuming school food consumed a

lower per cent energy from sugar compared with packed lunch consumers <sup>(87)</sup> and Vernarelli and O'Brien (2017) conducted in the USA reported that in children aged 9-13 years school lunch consumers had lower sugar intakes <sup>(138)</sup>. Spence *et al.* (2014) found no significant change in per cent energy from sugar at lunchtime <sup>(159)</sup>. Similarly, Haney *et al.* (2023) and Stevens *et al.* (2013) reported no significant differences between school lunch types for UK children's sugar intakes and Tugault-Lafleur *et al.* (2018) reported no significant differences between school lunch types in Canadian children <sup>(123, 127, 140)</sup>.

# 2.6.3.6 Fibre intakes

Studies included in this review report varied findings regarding impacts of school food policies on children's mean lunchtime fibre intakes (Table 2.8) <sup>(87, 123, 127, 138, 140, 158, 159)</sup>. Studies by Stevens *et al.* (2013) and Pearce *et al.* (2013), both conducted in the UK, found children consuming school lunches had higher lunchtime intakes of fibre than packed lunches <sup>(87, 127)</sup>. Similarly, another UK study by Nicholas *et al.* (2013), reported that fibre intakes in school lunch consumers increased post-implementation of school food policy <sup>(158)</sup>. However, Spence *et al.* (2014) (UK children) found that school lunch consumers had lower lunchtime intakes of fibre compared with intakes before policy implementation, intakes increased for packed lunch consumers <sup>(159)</sup>. Further, studies carried out in the USA by Vernarelli and O'Brien (2017) and Tugault-Lafleur *et al.* (2018) in Canada, reported that school lunch consumers had lower fibre intakes compared with packed lunch consumers <sup>(123, 138)</sup>. Haney *et al.* (2023) found that in UK children, there was no evidence of a statistically significant difference in fibre intakes between school lunch types <sup>(140)</sup>.

## 2.6.3.7 Protein intakes

Varied findings were reported for lunchtime protein intakes in the studies included (Table 2.8) <sup>(87, 123, 127, 138, 156, 158)</sup>. For the studies conducted in the UK, Pearce *et al.* (2013) and Stevens *et al.* (2013) reported school lunch consumers had higher protein intakes at lunchtime compared with packed lunch consumers <sup>(87, 127)</sup>. Additionally, Nicholas *et al.* (2013), also conducted in the UK, reported that lunchtime protein intakes increased in school lunch consumers post-implementation of school food policy <sup>(158)</sup>. However, a study conducted in the USA by Vernarelli and O'Brien (2017), reported school lunch consumers had lower protein intakes than packed lunch consumers <sup>(138)</sup>. Another study in Canadian children by Tugault-Lafleur *et* 

*al.* (2018) reported that there was no evidence of significant differences in lunchtime protein intakes between school lunch types <sup>(123)</sup>.

## 2.6.3.8 Vitamin A intakes

Only three studies included in this review explore the impacts of school food policies on vitamin A intakes at lunchtime and these studies report consistent findings <sup>(123, 127, 158)</sup>. Nicholas *et al.* (2013), in UK children consuming school lunches, found that vitamin A intakes increased post-implementation of school food policy <sup>(158)</sup>. Both Stevens *et al.* (2013) (UK children) and Tugault-Lafleur *et al.* (2018) (Canadian children) reported that school lunch consumers had higher intakes of vitamin A than packed lunch consumers <sup>(123, 127)</sup>.

# 2.6.3.9 Vitamin C intakes

Mixed findings were reported on the impact of school food policies on lunchtime vitamin C intakes (Table 2.8) <sup>(87, 123, 127, 158, 159)</sup>. A UK study by Nicholas *et al.* (2013) reported decreased lunchtime vitamin C intakes in school lunch consumers post-policy implementation <sup>(158)</sup>. Similarly, a Canadian study by Tugault-Lafleur *et al.* (2018) reported that school lunch consumers had lower vitamin C intakes compared with packed lunch consumers <sup>(123)</sup>. However, Pearce *et al.* (2013) (UK children) reported that school lunch consumers had higher intakes <sup>(87)</sup>. Other UK-based studies reported different findings, Spence *et al.* (2014) reported that vitamin C intake did not significantly change post-policy implementation for school lunch consumers but increased for packed lunch consumers <sup>(159)</sup>. Haney *et al.* (2023) and Stevens *et al.* (2013) reported no significant differences in intakes between school lunch types <sup>(127, 140)</sup>.

# 2.6.3.10 Folate intakes

Three studies included in this review explored the impact of school food policies on children's lunchtime folate intakes (Table 2.8) <sup>(87, 127, 158)</sup>. A study by Nicholas *et al.* (2013), conducted in UK children, found that folate intakes in school lunch consumers significantly decreased following policy implementation <sup>(158)</sup>. However, two other UK studies by Pearce *et al.* (2013) and Stevens *et al.* (2013) explored the impact of school food policies on folate intakes and reported that school lunch consumers had higher intakes than packed lunch consumers <sup>(87, 127)</sup>.

#### 2.6.3.11 Sodium intakes

Six studies included in this review reported varied findings regarding impacts of school food policies on lunchtime sodium intakes (Table 2.8) <sup>(123, 138, 140, 156, 158, 159)</sup>. A study conducted in the UK by Haney *et al.* (2023) found that school lunch consumers had lower intakes of sodium than packed lunch consumers <sup>(140)</sup>. Further, two other UK studies by Nicholas *et al.* (2013) and Spence *et al.* (2014) (school lunch consumers only) reported decreased lunchtime sodium intakes post-implementation of school food policy <sup>(158, 159)</sup>. Similarly, Vernarelli and O'Brien (2017) reported that school lunch consumers had lower sodium intakes at lunchtime compared with packed lunch consumers <sup>(138)</sup>. However, a Canadian study by Tugault-Lafleur *et al.* (2018) reported no significant differences between school lunch types <sup>(123)</sup> and a Chilean study by Fretes *et al.* (2023) reported no significant change post-policy implementation for lunchtime sodium intakes <sup>(156)</sup>.

#### 2.6.3.12 Calcium intakes

The studies included in this review also reported mixed findings on the impact of school food policies on lunchtime calcium intakes (Table 2.8) <sup>(123, 127, 140, 158, 159)</sup>. A UK study by Haney *et al.* (2023) reported that school lunch consumers had lower calcium intakes than packed lunch consumers <sup>(140)</sup>. Another UK study by Nicholas *et al.* (2013) reported that calcium intakes significantly increased in school lunch consumers post-policy implementation <sup>(158)</sup>. However, a UK study by Spence *et al.* (2014) reported that for school lunch consumers calcium intakes decreased post-policy implementation, though intakes in packed lunch consumers increased <sup>(159)</sup>. Another UK study by Stevens *et al.* (2013) found no significant differences in lunchtime calcium intakes between school lunch types <sup>(127)</sup>. Additionally, a Canadian study by Tugault-Lafleur *et al.* (2018) reported no significant differences in lunchtime calcium intakes

#### 2.6.3.13 Iron intakes

Varied findings were reported regarding impact of school lunch policies on lunchtime iron intakes (Table 2.8) <sup>(87, 123, 127, 159)</sup>. Two UK studies by Pearce *et al.* (2013) and Stevens *et al.* (2013) reported that school lunch consumer had higher iron intakes compared with packed lunch consumers <sup>(87, 127)</sup>. However, Spence *et al.* (2014) reported decreased lunchtime iron intake for school lunch consumers post-policy implementation <sup>(159)</sup>. Further, a Canadian study by Tugault-Lafleur *et al.* (2018) reported school lunch consumers had lower iron intakes

compared with packed lunch consumers <sup>(123)</sup>. However, a UK study by Haney *et al.* (2023) reported no significant differences in iron intakes between school lunch types <sup>(140)</sup>.

#### 2.6.3.14 Zinc intakes

Three studies explored the impact of school food policies on children's lunchtime zinc intakes (Table 2.8) <sup>(87, 123, 127)</sup>. Two UK-based studies by Pearce *et al.* (2013) and Stevens *et al.* (2013) reported that school lunch consumers had higher lunchtime zinc intakes compared with packed lunch consumers <sup>(87, 127)</sup>. However, a Canadian study by Tugault-Lafleur *et al.* (2018) reported that lunchtime zinc intakes did not differ between school lunch types <sup>(123)</sup>.

#### 2.6.4 Impact of socioeconomic status

Several studies included explored the effects of school food policy on SES groups (Table 2.8) <sup>(138, 157, 159)</sup>. Vernarelli and O'Brien (2017) found no significant differences between school lunch consumers eligible for reduced price lunches compared with non-participants, but differences were found for children eligible for free lunches <sup>(138)</sup>. Mendoza *et al.* (2010) found energy density decreased across socioeconomic groups, however, the greatest effect was observed for children from less deprived groups <sup>(157)</sup>. This could be a result of those children potentially having more money to spend on energy dense foods like snacks, leading to higher energy density and the restriction of these items due to policy resulting in a larger reduction <sup>(157)</sup>. This is potentially a result of more energy dense food items being cheaper than healthier more nutrient dense foods. Spence *et al.* (2014) found vitamin C intakes were lower in children from more deprived areas, with some evidence of calcium and iron also being lower in more deprived areas <sup>(159)</sup>. Vernarelli and O'Brien (2017) reported children consuming school food and that were eligible for free school lunches had significantly better lunchtime nutrient intakes compared with eligible non-consumers, though this was not significant for children eligible for reduced price lunches <sup>(138)</sup>.

#### 2.6.5 Study strengths and limitations

The studies included have several strengths. Many studies had relatively large sample sizes, as mentioned previously, may be more representative than studies with smaller sample size of the general population <sup>(136, 137)</sup>. All included studies contained a comparator which allowed impacts school food policies to be examined <sup>(87, 123, 127, 138, 140, 141, 155-159)</sup>. Three studies included in this review contained national survey data (US, UK and Canada) <sup>(123, 138, 140)</sup>, which is

beneficial as the results from these studies may be more representative of the general population of children in that country. The studies included in this review had several limitations. Six of the studies collected dietary data using self-reported measures which are at risk of errors such as misreporting <sup>(123, 138, 140, 155, 156, 159)</sup>. Two of the studies included in this section of the review, Cohen *et al.* (2018) and Vernarelli and O'Brien (2017), included data from children younger than the target age groups as this data could not be separated to only include children aged 11-18 years, so it is difficult to know the extent to which this may have had on the results reported <sup>(138, 155)</sup>. Further, as previously mentioned, these studies explore the impact of policies from different countries so policies will differ, and within the USA studies looked at a combination of state and national policy which may result in differences in impact of school food policies within the US. Six of the included studies only looked at lunchtime intakes <sup>(87, 127, 140, 141, 157, 158, 160)</sup>, meaning that these studies do not give an indication on how school food policies may impact on nutrient intake over the full day and whether children may compensate for restricted availability of desired foods and drinks in school with increased intakes out-of-school.

## 2.6.6 Summary

In summary, this review found mixed evidence for the impact of school food policies on dietary intakes including micronutrient intakes, however, the impact on fat, saturated fat was generally positive. In terms of impact of SES groups, children from families in lower SES groups generally had a poorer diet, which may be a result of higher consumption of energy dense, nutrient poor foods. The studies included in this section only included studies from the USA, UK, Canada, and Chile, as no studies from other countries were identified which limits the generalisability of results for other populations. Further, most UK-based studies only looked at the previously introduced policy and not the policy most recently implemented from 2014.

No	Study	Policy Studied	Children (n)	Age		Design/method	Data used		Outcomes of	Key findings
				(years)					interest	
						UK studies				
1	Haney <i>et al.</i> (2023) <sup>(140)</sup>	The Education (Nutritional Standards and Requirements for School Food) (England) Regulations 2007 The Requirements for School Food Regulations 2014	3001	12-16	•	Cross-sectional 4-day food diary Data source: National Diet and Nutrition Survey (2008-2017)	School lunch type (packed and school lunches)	•	Lunchtime nutrient intakes	<ul> <li>Lunchtime         <ul> <li>For children aged 12-14, packed lunch consumers had significantly higher intakes of calcium (p=0.01) and salt (p&lt;0.01) compared with school lunch consumers. No significant differences between lunch types for fibre, vitamin C, iron, NMES and saturated fat (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>For children aged 14-16, no significant differences between lunch types for fibre, vitamin C, iron, calcium, salt, NMES and saturated fat (p&gt;0.05).</li> </ul> </li> </ul>
2	Nicholas <i>et</i> <i>al.</i> (2013) (158)	The Education (Nutritional Standards and Requirements for School Food) (England) Regulations 2007	5969	10-19	•	Cross sectional School food available recorded, portions recorded Subsample of lunches weighed before and after eating	Pre- and post-policy implementation	•	Lunchtime nutrient intakes	<ul> <li><u>Lunchtime</u></li> <li>For school lunch consumers, post-implementation decreased intakes of energy, carbohydrates, NMES, fat, saturated fat, sodium, vitamin C and folate and increased intakes of protein, fibre, vitamin A and calcium (p&lt;0.001).</li> </ul>

# Table 2.7 Characteristics and key findings of included studies exploring the impact of school food policies on nutrient intakes

No	Study	Policy Studied	Children (n)	Age (years)		Design/method	Data used		Outcomes of interest	Key findings
3	Pearce <i>et al.</i> (2013) <sup>(87)</sup>	The Education (Nutritional Standards and Requirements for School Food) (England) Regulations 2007	497	11-16	•	Cross sectional School food available recorded, portions recorded Subsample of lunches weighed before and after eating	School lunch type (school and packed lunches)	•	Lunchtime nutrient intakes	<ul> <li><u>Lunchtime</u></li> <li>School lunch consumers had higher intakes of energy (p= 0.03), protein (p &lt; 0.001), carbohydrate (p= 0.008), NSP (p&lt; 0.001), vitamin C (p= 0.009), folate (p &lt; 0.001), iron (p= 0.005) and zinc (p&lt; 0.001) than packed lunch consumers, and a significantly lower per cent energy from fat (p= 0.035), saturated fat (p= 0.014) and NMES (p=0.029).</li> </ul>
4	Spence <i>et al.</i> (2014) <sup>(159)</sup>	The Education (Nutritional Standards and Requirements for School Food) (England) Regulations 2007	513	11-12	•	Cross-sectional 2x 3-day food diary	Pre- and post-implementation School lunch type (school and packed lunches)	•	Lunchtime and total diet nutrient intakes	<ul> <li><u>Lunchtime</u></li> <li>Post-implementation school lunch consumers demonstrated decreased energy intake, per cent energy from fat, per cent energy from saturated fat, sodium, NSP and iron (all p&lt;0.001). No evidence for change per cent energy from NMES (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li><u>Total diet</u></li> <li>Post-implementation, energy, NSP, sodium and iron intakes decreased (NSP p=0.002, rest p&lt;0.001), calcium and vitamin C intakes increased (p&lt;0.001).</li> <li>Post-implementation, school lunch consumers had a lower</li> </ul>

No	Study	Policy Studied	Children (n)	Age (years)	Design/method	Data used	Outcomes of interest	Key findings
4 (cont.)	Spence <i>et al.</i> (2014) <sup>(159)</sup> (cont.)							<ul> <li>per cent energy from saturated fat, intake of sodium (both p&lt;0.02) and calcium (p=0.001) than packed lunch consumers. No difference was found between school lunch and packed lunch consumers for energy, NSP, vitamin C and iron intakes.</li> <li>Per cent energy from fat decreased post- implementation regardless of lunch type, greater decrease in school lunch consumers (p&lt;0.001) Children from the most deprived areas consumed less vitamin C compared with less deprived areas (p&lt;0.001). No evidence for intakes of energy, sodium, NSP per cent energy from fat, saturated fat and NMES.</li> </ul>
5	Stevens <i>et al.</i> (2013) <sup>(127)</sup>	The Education (Nutritional Standards and Requirements for School Food) (England) Regulations 2008	7730	11-18	<ul> <li>Cross sectional</li> <li>School food available recorded, portions recorded.</li> <li>Subsample of lunches weighed</li> </ul>	School lunch type (school and packed lunches)	Lunchtime nutrient intakes	<ul> <li><u>Lunchtime</u></li> <li>School lunch consumers had significantly higher intakes of energy, carbohydrate, protein, fibre, vitamin A, folate, iron and zinc than packed lunches (all p&lt;0.001).</li> </ul>

No	Study	Policy Studied	Children (n)	Age (years)	Design/method	Data used	Outcomes of interest	Key findings
5 (cont.)	Stevens <i>et al.</i> (2013) <sup>(127)</sup> (cont.)				before and after eating			<ul> <li>No significant difference between lunch types for fat, saturated fat, sugar, vitamin C and calcium intakes (p&gt;0.05).</li> </ul>
					USA Studies			
1	Cohen <i>et al.</i> (2018) <sup>(155)</sup>	Massachusetts competitive food law (105 CR 225.00)	160	9-17	<ul> <li>Observational cohort</li> <li>2x 24-hour recall</li> <li>Data source: NOURISH study</li> </ul>	Pre- and post-policy implementation	Total diet nutrient intakes	<ul> <li><u>Total diet</u></li> <li>No significant difference in energy, total fat, saturated fat, fibre or sodium consumed throughout day after implementation (p&gt;0.05 for all).</li> <li>Children consumed 22g less sugar daily after implementation (p&lt;0.002).</li> <li>Children consumed 10g less sugar after school after implementation (p&lt;0.01).</li> </ul>
2	Cullen <i>et al.</i> (2015) <sup>(141)</sup>	Healthy Hunger-free Kids Act of 2010	427	11-13	<ul> <li>Pilot Study</li> <li>Lunchtime observation</li> </ul>	Intervention (new school food policy) and control (old school food policy)	Lunchtime nutrient intakes	<ul> <li><u>Lunchtime</u></li> <li>Intervention school students consumed significantly less energy (p&lt;0.01) than control.</li> </ul>
3	Mendoza <i>et</i> <i>al.</i> (2010) (157)	Texas School Nutrition Policy	12788	11-14	<ul> <li>Cross-sectional</li> <li>Lunch food record</li> </ul>	Pre- and post-policy implementation	Lunchtime nutrient intakes	<ul> <li><u>Lunchtime</u></li> <li>Post-implementation, energy density significantly decreased from food only, and food and beverages (both p&lt;0.0001).</li> </ul>
4	Vernarelli and O'Brien (2017) <sup>(138)</sup>	Healthy Hunger-free Kids Act of 2010	2190	4-19	<ul><li>Cross-sectional</li><li>24-hour recalls</li></ul>	School lunch type (school and packed lunches)	Lunchtime nutrient intakes	<ul> <li><u>Lunchtime</u></li> <li>Children over 14 years only difference school lunch</li> </ul>

No	Study	Policy Studied	Children (n)	Age		Design/method	Data used	Outcomes of	Key findings
4 (cont.)	Vernarelli and O'Brien (2017) <sup>(138)</sup> (cont.)			(years)	•	Data source: NHANES (2009- 2012)		interest	<ul> <li>consumers reported lower meal energy density compared with non-consumers (p=0.01).</li> <li>School lunch consumers (aged 9-13) reported lower energy (p&lt;0.0001), meal energy density (p=0.007), total fat (p=0.0003), saturated fat (p=0.0068), sodium (p=0.0004) and added sugars (p=0.003).</li> <li>No significant difference in nutrient intake for school lunch consumers receiving reduced price lunches compared to non-consumers.</li> <li>Significant differences in school lunch consumers (vs non-consumers) eligible for free meals including lower</li> </ul>
									energy density, carbohydrates, total fat, saturated fat, sodium
					<u> </u>	Canadian Studie	<u> </u> s		and added sugar (p<0.0001).
1	Tugault- Lafleur <i>et al.</i> (2018) <sup>(123)</sup>	District-level policies	4589	6-17	•	Cross-sectional 24-hour recall Data source: 2004 Canadian Community Health Survey Cycle 2.2	School lunch type (school, packed lunches and other lunches)	Total diet and lunchtime nutrient intakes	<ul> <li><u>During school hours (including</u></li> <li><u>lunch</u>)</li> <li>School lunch consumers had higher intakes of energy compared with (home) packed lunch consumers, but lower intakes than other lunches (p&lt;0.05 for both).</li> </ul>

No	Study	Policy Studied	Children (n)	Age (years)	Design/method	Data used	Outcomes of interest	Key findings
No 1 (cont.)	Study Tugault- Lafleur <i>et al.</i> (2018) <sup>(123)</sup> (cont.)	Policy Studied	Children (n)	-	Design/method	Data used		<ul> <li>Key findings</li> <li>School lunch consumers had higher intakes of fat and vitamin A compared with (home) packed lunch consumers (p&lt;0.05).</li> <li>School lunch consumers had lower intakes of carbohydrates, fibre (not significant for other lunches, p&gt;0.05), vitamin C (other lunches significantly lower intakes, p&gt;0.05) and iron (all p&lt;0.05).</li> <li>No significant differences between lunch types for intakes of sugar, saturated fat, protein, calcium, zinc and sodium (p&gt;0.05).</li> <li>School day (total diet)</li> <li>School lunch consumers had higher fat intakes than children consuming packed and other lunches (p&lt;0.05).</li> <li>School lunch consumers had</li> </ul>
								lower carbohydrate (p<0.05), fibre (p<0.05, not significant for other lunches, p>0.05), and
								iron intakes (p<0.05, not significant for other lunches) compared with packed
								lunches.

No	Study	Policy Studied	Children (n)	Age		Design/method	Data used	Outcomes of	Key findings
				(years)				interest	
1 (cont.)	Tugault- Lafleur <i>et al.</i>								<ul> <li>No significant differences between lunch types for</li> </ul>
(conc.)	(2018) <sup>(123)</sup>								intakes of energy, sugar,
	(cont.)								saturated fat, protein, vitamin
									A, vitamin C, calcium, zinc and sodium (p>0.05).
	I		I	1		Chile studies			
1	Fretes <i>et al.</i>	Law of Food Labelling	294	12-14	•	Longitudinal	Pre- and post-policy	Total diet and	Total diet
	(2023) <sup>(156)</sup>	and Advertising				cohort	implementation	during school	No significant difference in
					•	1x 24-hour recall		nutrient intakes	sugar and saturated fat
					•	Data source:			consumption post-policy
						Growth and			implementation (p>0.05).
						Obesity Cohort			<ul> <li>Sodium intakes significantly increased post-policy</li> </ul>
						Study			implementation (p<0.05).
									In-school diet
									Sugar and saturated fat intakes
									in school significantly
									decreased post-policy
									implementation (p<0.05).
									No significant difference in
									sodium intake post-policy
									implementation (p>0.05).

Author							Nutrie	nt Studied						
	Energy	Total Fat	Saturated fat	СНО	Sugar	Fibre	Protein	Vitamin A	Vitamin C	Folate	Sodium	Calcium	Iron	Zinc
							Total Diet							
Spence <i>et al</i> . (2014) <sup>(159)</sup>	$\downarrow$	Ļ	n/s	-	n/s	$\downarrow$	-	-	1	-	$\downarrow$	↑	Ļ	-
Cohen <i>et al</i> . (2018) <sup>(155)</sup>	n/s	n/s	n/s	-	Ļ	n/s	-	-	-	-	n/s	-	-	-
Tugault-Lafleur <i>et al</i> . (2018) <sup>(123)</sup>	n/s	SL↑	n/s	SL↓	n/s	SL↓	n/s	n/s	n/s	-	n/s	n/s	SL↓	n/s
Fretes <i>et al</i> . (2023) <sup>(156)</sup>	-	-	n/s	-	n/s	-	-	-	-	-	↑	-	-	-
							Lunchtime							
Haney <i>et al</i> . (2023)* <sup>(140)</sup>	-	-	n/s	-	n/s	n/s	-	-	n/s	-	SL↓	SL↓	n/s	-
Nicholas <i>et al</i> . (2013) <sup>(158)</sup>	Ļ	Ļ	Ļ	Ļ	Ļ	↑	↑	1	Ļ	Ļ	$\downarrow$	↑ (	-	-
Pearce <i>et al</i> . (2013) <sup>(87)</sup>	SL↑	SL↓	SL↓	SL↑	SL↓	SL↑	SL↑	-	SL↑	SL↑	-	-	SL↑	SL↑
Spence <i>et al</i> . (2014) <sup>† (159)</sup>	Ļ	Ļ	Ļ	-	n/s	Ļ	-	-	n/s	-	Ļ	Ļ	Ļ	-
Stevens <i>et al.</i> (2013) <sup>(127)</sup>	SL↑	n/s	n/s	SL↑	n/s	SL↑	SL↑	SL↑	n/s	SL↑	-	n/s	SL↑	SL↑
Cullen <i>et al</i> . (2015) <sup>(141)</sup>	$\downarrow$	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Mendoza <i>et al</i> . (2010) <sup>(157)</sup>	Ļ	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Vernarelli and O'Brien (2017) <sup>‡</sup>	SL↓	SL↓	SL↓	n/s	SL↓	SL↓	SL↓	-	-	-	SL↓	-	-	-
Tugault-Lafleur <i>et</i> <i>al</i> . (2018) <sup>(123)</sup>	SL↑	SL↑	n/s	SL↓	n/s	SL↓	n/s	SL↑	SL↓	-	n/s	n/s	SL↓	n/s
Fretes <i>et al</i> . (2023) <sup>(156)</sup>	-	-	Ļ	-	Ļ	-	-	-	-	-	n/s	-	-	-

# Table 2.8 Summary of nutrients studied at lunchtime and in total diet

n/s = not significant, ↑= increased/higher intakes, ↓=decreased/lower intakes, note: \*Haney only significant for 12-14; <sup>†</sup>Results for changes in school lunch consumers, <sup>‡</sup>results for 9-13y shown, <sup>§</sup>CHO = carbohydrate

# 2.7 Discussion

# 2.7.1 Summary of included studies

In summary, school food policies generally have a positive impact on diets of children aged between 11-18 years, particularly at lunchtime across different socioeconomic groups. Studies looking at the effect of school food policies on food groups report varied findings on soft drink intakes. For soft drinks, most studies reported a positive impact of school food policies on soft drink consumption (e.g., a decrease in consumption) (87, 112, 114, 122, 124, 125, 127, 128, 131), however, some studies reported mixed findings (113, 129, 132), no significant association (111, 118) or increased intakes <sup>(115-117)</sup>. For fruit and vegetable intakes, significant positive associations were identified by most of the included studies, although this was not observed in all studies, therefore impact on fruit and vegetable intakes seems to be limited, these differences are displayed in Figure 2.1 <sup>(87, 111, 114, 123, 127, 135, 138, 140, 141)</sup>. Most of the included studies exploring the effect on diet quality reported that school food policies had a positive impact on diet quality score (123, 143, <sup>145, 147-149</sup>. It was also reported that improvements were greater for in-school diet quality as food consumed out-of-school was reported to have a negative impact on diet quality (145, 146, <sup>149)</sup>. Studies that considered nutrient intakes post-implementation of school food policies, reported mixed findings although, overall findings were positive impact (87, 123, 127, 138, 140, 141, 155-159)



Figure 2.1 Changes to fruit and vegetable intakes found in the studies included in the literature review, majority studies indicate lunchtime intakes<sup>(87, 123, 127, 138, 140, 141)</sup>, Nanney *et al.* (2014) displays total diet intakes<sup>(114)</sup>

#### 2.7.2 Impact of school food policies

Mixed findings regarding impacts of school food policies on soft drink intakes were also reported in the wider literature. A study by Whatley Blum et al. (2008) which looked at changes in soft drink consumption in US children aged 14-17 years when availability of soft drinks is reduced and reported there was no decrease in soft drink consumption when soft drink availability is limited <sup>(161)</sup>. Similarly, van de Gaar *et al.* (2017) explored associations between home and school environment factors and soft drink consumption. The study found that Dutch primary school-aged children had lower intakes of soft drinks when they are available in the school environment <sup>(162)</sup>. In contrast, Johnson *et al.* (2009) found higher soft drink availability was associated with higher soft drink consumption in US children aged 12-18 years <sup>(163)</sup> and Grimm *et al.* (2004) identified soft drink availability in schools as a factor that significantly impacts consumption for US children aged 8-13 years <sup>(164)</sup>. Further, a study by Alston et al. (2019) indicated Australian children aged 7-12 years attending schools with a high food environment score, which includes strong school food policy, school garden and cooking classes, were less likely to consume soft drinks than children attending schools with lower scores <sup>(165)</sup>. This all continues to highlight that current research that school food policies that alter the availability of soft drinks in schools has reported mixed findings, further emphasising the need for more research in this area.

Generally, school food policies displayed a positive impact on fruit and vegetable consumption in the studies included in this review. This is similar to the findings of a scoping review by Graziose *et al.* (2018) in younger children (aged 5-11 years) which found, following the implementation of updated school food policies in the USA, was associated with children's increased consumption of fruit and vegetables <sup>(166)</sup>. A systematic review of 91 studies worldwide by Micha *et al.* (2018) reported that policies that impact and improve the school food environment including direct provision and increased availability of fruit and vegetables in canteens have the potential to improve children's intakes, particularly school food standards and direct provision policies that specifically target fruit and vegetable consumption <sup>(134)</sup>.

This positive effect of school food policies on diet quality has also been found in the wider literature. Johnson *et al.* (2016) explored the changes to the nutritional quality of foods chosen by US children aged 11-18 years in school after implementation of school food policy, and found foods chosen after implementation had a significantly higher diet quality score <sup>(167)</sup>.

Similarly, a study by Au *et al.* (2016) looked at differences in diet quality in younger US children aged 9-11 years between school lunch and packed lunch consumers and indicated that children consuming school lunches had a higher diet quality score for total diet compared with children consuming packed lunches <sup>(168)</sup>. Further, Gearan *et al.* (2020b), looked at the impact of US school food policies on meals sold in schools and found that the diet quality score for school food significantly improved following policy implementation <sup>(151)</sup>. A study by Liu *et al.* (2021) found that between 2003 and 2018 the largest improvements in diet quality for children aged 5-19 years occurred in schools which had the highest diet quality of any other location of consumption <sup>(169)</sup>. These improvements seen in schools are potentially a result of school food policy implementation, however findings also demonstrate the potentially limited impact of these policies on children's overall diets.

The studies included in this review found varied findings regarding the impact of policies on nutrient intakes of children. Generally, school food policies had a positive impact on energy, fat, saturated fat, sugar intakes, although impact on micronutrient intakes are mixed. A UK study by Wickramasinghe et al. (2017) looked at potential impacts of implementation of the most updated school food standards (2014) on nutritional quality of school lunches in primary schools. The study reported some improvements for micronutrients such as vitamin C, iron and calcium in school lunches but did not improve salt, saturated fat, and free sugars of school meals. However, this is a modelling study, so it only explored expected changes to school meals and lunchtime intakes, not actual intakes (170). Another UK study in primary school children looking at previously introduced policy found that after policy implementation, children's lunchtime intakes of total fat, saturated fat and sugar intakes decreased. Also, for total diet, school consumers had lower per cent energy intakes from fat and saturated fat, and higher intakes of protein, fibre, folate and vitamin C in comparison to packed lunch consumers <sup>(171)</sup>. Additionally, a US study in middle school children found following policy implementation, children consumed lower per cent energy from fat and higher intakes of fibre, vitamin A, vitamin C, and calcium, although sodium intakes were also higher (109). Generally, the impact of school food policies on micronutrient intakes is mixed and requires more research, although policies seem to have an overall positive impact on children's diets.

#### 2.7.3 Impact of socioeconomic status

Several studies included in this review explored differences between different SES groups. Three studies reported mixed findings for soft drink intakes though children from families in lower SES groups generally had higher intakes than children from families in other SES groups <sup>(111, 125, 129)</sup>. Only one study by Hoffman *et al.* (2016) looked at the impact of SES and reported that though improvements were found across SES groups following policy implementation, children from families in higher SES groups had higher intakes of fruit and vegetables <sup>(111)</sup>. This is similar to a study by Zarnowiecki et al. (2014) which reported that lower SES is associated with a poorer overall diet for Australian children aged 9-13 years, including lower consumption of fruits and vegetables regardless of school food policy <sup>(172)</sup>. For diet quality, four of the included studies looked at the impact of SES groups and reported mixed findings, however, most studies reported children from families in higher SES groups have a higher diet quality score than children from families in lower SES groups (144-147). Other studies, have stated that children from higher SES groups tend to have better diet quality than children from families in lower SES groups <sup>(152)</sup>. This is potentially due to lower income families consuming low-cost, energy-dense diets which are also less nutrient dense <sup>(152, 153)</sup>. A study by Sabinsky *et al.* (2019) found that providing free school meals improved diet quality in children aged between 7 and 13 years in Denmark compared with paid meals and packed lunches <sup>(154)</sup>. Three studies looked at the impact of SES on nutrient intakes and found that higher SES groups generally had more favourable nutrient intakes than children from families in lower SES groups (138, 157, 159).

#### 2.7.4 Issues with comparisons used in studies included

Although the various policies worldwide were implemented differently, the policies studied are generally similar as they limit which food and drink products can be sold in schools for example, through food and/or nutrient-based regulations and ban of the sale of soda or other soft drinks.

Also, this review included studies from several different countries which could potentially have influenced the inconsistent findings of the review and also means that the results cannot be generalised for one specific population (e.g., children in the UK). There are limited studies looking at impact of school food policies in the UK, most studies included in this review were based in the USA. Different types of policies implemented at different levels including national, district-level, state level or national policies were included, although these generally

state what can and cannot be sold in the school cafeteria or other school settings (e.g., vending machines). In addition, individual schools may have differing levels of compliance to school food policies making it difficult to measure and compare the impact of these policies within countries.

Several of the studies included in this review do not compare children's dietary intakes preand post-policy implementation, instead comparing school lunch consumers and non-consumers (including packed lunches and out-of-school) <sup>(87, 127, 138, 145, 148)</sup>. This may not allow for accurate comparisons for impact of policies and changes over time. Another limitation is that some studies in this review looked only at lunchtime intakes and therefore did not give an indication on whether the effects shown would continue throughout the day or were only limited to lunchtime <sup>(87, 127, 141, 157, 158, 160)</sup>. Further, most studies used methods to collect dietary data that are reliant on self-reporting and consequently, there is a risk of misreporting or changing of behaviours due to social desirability bias. Additionally, most studies included in this review are cross-sectional meaning that the findings reported are associations from which it is not possible to attribute causation.

# 2.7.5 Gaps in the research and rationale

Most studies conducted in the UK explore the impacts of earlier school food policy pre- and post-implementation on children's diets. This highlights a need for updated research in the UK exploring the impact of The Requirements for School Food Regulations 2014 pre- and post-implementation. It is important to explore the impacts of changes to school food policies on children's dietary intakes as children consume approximately a third of their daily dietary intakes in school <sup>(86)</sup>.

Many of the studies included in this review explore the impact of school food policies at lunchtime only, especially for nutrient intakes. Additionally, several studies only look at either lunchtime or total dietary intakes. Considering both lunchtime and total dietary intakes allows for the impact of school food policies to be explored when directly regulating food available in schools at lunchtime and any further impacts that potentially has occurred outside of school.

Only a small number of studies explored the role of SES on the impact of school food policies on children's dietary intakes regarding food groups, diet quality and nutrient intakes.

Various methods were used to obtain dietary data, most studies included in this review use 24 hour recalls over one or two days, or food frequency questionnaires. As a result, variations in diets may not be considered, for example, weekday and weekend or seasonal variations. The use of three-day food diaries carried out at two time points during the school year used in the ASH11 studies such as that employed by Spence *et al.* (2014) help account for these variations <sup>(159)</sup>.

Most studies included in this review explore the impact of school food policies on diet quality used the HEI-2010 or a variation of this measure. However, as stated by Gaudin *et al.* (2023) DQI-I (Diet Quality Index-International) is a more comprehensive measure than HEI-2010 as it takes into account more dietary components <sup>(121)</sup>. DQI-A (Diet Quality Index for Adolescents) is a similar measure to DQI-I which also takes more dietary components into account that HEI-2010. HEI-2010 only looks at adequacy and moderation, while DQI-I looks at variety, adequacy, moderation, and overall balance in the diet <sup>(121, 173)</sup>. Similarly, the DQI-A looks at quality of food choices, variation in the diet, and dietary equilibrium (adequacy and excess) using food group intakes and food based dietary guidelines <sup>(22, 173)</sup>.

Dietary data has been collected from the same schools in Northumberland every 10 years since 1980 with data being collected from 11-12-year-old children in 1980, 1990, 2000 and 2010, referred to as the ASH11 studies. These dietary data have previously been used to compare changes in food and nutrient intakes over time including sugar and fibre intakes <sup>(159, 174-176)</sup>. Using these unique dietary data will allow for comparisons to be made to dietary intakes before the implementation of the current school food standards and post-implementation (using the 2022 data collected in this thesis).

This study will address these gaps by exploring the impact of school food policies on children's dietary intakes in terms of food groups, diet quality and nutrient intakes. Children's total diet and lunch time diets will be considered to explore the impact of changes to school food policy on total dietary intake and lunchtime (one of the main targets of school food policy). The impact of SES will also be considered.

Chapter 3 details the methods used in this PhD, starting with the use of previous ASH11 data, dietary data collection and methodological changes from the previous study, data cleaning and manipulation, calculation of DQI-A scores and data analysis.

# 2.7.6 Aims and objectives

The main aim of this project is to explore the impact of changes to school food policy on the diets of 11–12-year-olds in Northumberland (pre- to post-policy).

The key objectives for this project are:

- To examine mean food group intakes (soft drinks and fruit and vegetables) and diet quality of 11-12-year-olds in Northumberland at three time points: 2000, 2010 and 2022 to consider the impact of changes to school food policy.
- To explore changes to the mean nutrient intakes (total diet) of 11–12-year-olds in 2022 to the previous ASH11 studies (2000 and 2010) and with current recommendations.
- 3. To explore mean nutrient intakes at lunchtime of 11–12-year-olds in 2022 to the previous ASH11 studies (2000 and 2010).

Figure 2.1 below displays the thesis structure by chapter which includes seven chapters in total.



Figure 2.2 Overall thesis structure breakdown

# Chapter overview:

The aim of this chapter is to provide an overview of the methods used. First, details of ethical approval are provided. Then the study design and setting are described including an overview of previous studies in the same area of Northumberland. School and child recruitment is also outlined, with a description of study incentives provided and the method used for dietary data collection and dietary data handling is described. The use of the Diet Quality Index of Adolescents (DQI-A) to calculate children's diet quality is described including the coding and calculation of scores. Additionally, details and reasoning for food and nutrient intakes explored are provided. The participant characteristics obtained are outlined. Finally, the statistical analysis methods utilised are detailed.

## 3.1 Ethical approval

This study was approved by the Faculty of Medical Sciences Research Ethics Committee, Newcastle University (reference number 1861/695/2019). An amendment to the ethical approval was obtained for changes to the study incentives. This included a change from a school gift voucher to a contribution of funding to enable the school to purchase slow cookers for a healthy eating initiative as requested by the School Head. A copy of the ethical approval letter can be found in Appendix A.

# 3.2 Study design & setting

This is a repeat cross-sectional study with comparisons being made to existing dietary data collected in 11–12-year-old children in the same area of Northumberland. Northumberland is a county located in North-East England. As of 2021, Northumberland had a population of 320,600 which is an increase from 316,000 in 2011 <sup>(177)</sup>. From 2011, there was a 2% decrease in children aged 10 to 14 years in Northumberland <sup>(177)</sup>. According to the 2021 Census, 96.1% of people living in Northumberland identified as white (English, Scottish, Northern Irish or British) <sup>(178)</sup>. Free school meal eligibility in Northumberland was 22.2% in 2022/23 which is an increase from 11.9% in 2015/16 for all schools (nursery, primary and secondary). For

state-funded secondary schools in Northumberland free school meal eligibility increased from 11.0% in 2015/16 to 20.6% in 2022/23 <sup>(179)</sup>.

Previous studies were carried out in schools in Ashington, Morpeth and Newbiggin-by-thesea, Northumberland, every ten years since 1980 <sup>(159, 174-176)</sup>. These studies (collectively known as the ASH11 studies) have been used to explore changes in children's food and mean nutrient intakes over time. The most recent data, collected in 2010, considered the effect of the school food policy implemented in England in 2007 (The Education (Nutritional Standards and Requirements for School Food) (England) Regulations 2007) on children's dietary intakes <sup>(159)</sup>. In addition to the data collected during the 2022 ASH11 study (current study), the existing datasets from the previous ASH11 studies in 2000 and 2010 were used to compare children's dietary intakes pre- and post-current school food policy implementation in 2014. Figure 3.1 below provides an overview of the data collected over the last 42 years known as the ASH11 data and the key aims of each of these studies. Figure 3.2 displays the areas where schools involved with the 2000 ASH11 studies were located and how this has changed by the current study (2022).

1980	<ul> <li>N= 405</li> <li>Key Aim: to investigate the relationship between occurence of dental caries and dietary intake in 11-12 year olds in Northumberland</li> </ul>
1990	<ul> <li>N= 379</li> <li>Key Aim: to explore the nutrient intake of 11-12 year olds in Northumberland in 1990 (and compare to 1980).</li> </ul>
2000	<ul> <li>N= 424</li> <li>Key Aim: to determine the nutrient intake and BMI of 11-12 year old children in Northumberland and to compare these results to children in 1980 and 1990.</li> </ul>
2010	<ul> <li>N= 215</li> <li>Key Aim: to explore the impact of implementation of food- and nutrient-based standards on childrens diets, lunchtime and total diet (comparison to 2000).</li> </ul>
2022	•Key aim: to explore the impact of changes to school food policy on the dietary intakes of 11–12-year-olds in Northumberland (comparison to 2000 and 2010).

Figure 3.1 Timeline of previous studies, number of participants and the main aim of each study



Figure 3.2 Areas where schools were located in 2000 and changes to schools involved by 2022, map obtained via google maps <sup>(180)</sup>. Box in red indicates the school that participated in 2000 only

#### 3.3 Study recruitment

#### 3.3.1 Recruitment

Northumberland schools involved in the previous ASH11 studies were invited to take part in 2022. In 2000, seven schools participated, in 2010 six schools participated and in 2022 three of the original schools had merged to form an academy and agreed to participate; one school closed; one school declined to participate, and one school did not respond. Using Figure 3.2 above, in 2000 all schools A-G were involved in the study, by 2010 one school closed (school E) and all other schools participated and finally in 2022 two schools elected not to participate (schools A and B), school D closed and three schools merged (schools C, F and G) to form an academy (school Ac).

The school involved in the current study was an academy including over 1000 children aged 11-19 years and mixed gender <sup>(181)</sup>. The catchment area for the school included Ashington, Newbiggin-by-the-Sea and Lynemouth <sup>(182)</sup>. The IMD score (English Index of Multiple Deprivation 2019) for the school (using postcode <sup>(181)</sup>) was 0.9061, and was within the 20-30% least deprived neighbourhoods in the UK <sup>(183)</sup>. No data on ethnicity was obtained during the study. The eligibility for free school meals in the participating school was high at 44.2% <sup>(181)</sup>, though it is important to note eligibility may not reflect participation in free school meals.

Initial contact with schools was made via email to headteachers, this was followed up by personal contact via phone. The information sheets sent to headteachers can be found in Appendix B. In the participating school, online Zoom meetings were arranged with the Head of year 7 to discuss plans for the study, logistics of data collection, and to answer any questions.

All children in year 7 were eligible to participate. A suitable time was arranged with the school to talk to year 7 children during "tutor time". During this time children were given an overview of the study. This included information on why we were doing the study and what they would be asked to do. Children were also shown an example of the food diary they would use to record everything they consumed if they chose to participate. Children and teachers were given the opportunity to ask any questions.

Following the talk, information packs were distributed to children and delivered to parents using "pupil post". The information pack contained study details, researcher contact

information and an opt-out consent form (participant information sheet and consent form). Children were informed they could withdraw from the study at any point without having to provide a reason. An example of the participant information sheet and consent form can be found in Appendix C and participant debrief sheet in Appendix D. Children were asked to return the opt-out consent forms to their teacher only if they did not wish to participate in the study. The forms were then collected from the school. A participant debrief sheet was provided once data collection was completed, and distributed alongside study incentive vouchers.

In 2010, the method of consent was changed to opt-out consent as requested by school headteachers and agreed with school governors. This was because school headteachers stated that by using opt-in consent, children whose parent or guardian did not return forms to school were actively being excluded, whereas parent or guardian who did not want their child to participate would likely return the form to school <sup>(184)</sup>. This method of opt-out consent was used in 2022 for the reasons detailed above.

## 3.3.2 Study Incentives

As a thank you for their time, children were offered a £10 Love2Shop voucher on completion of the study. As mentioned in Section 3.1, following an amendment to ethical approval, a sum of £500 was given to the school towards purchasing slow cookers for a school healthy eating initiative. The research team also assisted with the organisation of a healthy eating cooking event in the school after data collection (more detail is provided in Section 7.9 in Chapter 7)

## 3.4 Protocol for study team in school

Prior to the start of data collection, an enhanced DBS check was obtained for all researchers who would be working in the school, and a risk assessment was completed. When in school, a university ID badge and an ID badge provided by the school was worn at all times. All child interviews were conducted in an open space situated just outside the Year 7 school contacts office.

## 3.5 Dietary data collection

Several steps were involved in collecting individual level dietary information. This section will discuss each and included training in dietary data collection, use of three-day food diaries,
portion size estimation. Additionally, the change in methods for portion size estimation is outlined.

#### 3.5.1 Training in dietary data collection

To ensure consistency with previous data collection and to maximise the accuracy of the data collected I received training in the dietary data collection methods. Practice asking relevant questions was completed to ensure as much dietary information as possible was obtained during the interviews. One example of this was for toast, probing questions were asked to find out what type of bread (e.g., white/wholemeal), if any butter or margarine was used, and finally if there were any jams or spreads (e.g., Nutella). Another example was for tea, the following probing questions were asked: whether there was any milk added, what type of milk (e.g., semi-skimmed milk/soya milk) and if there was any sugar or sweetener added. If curry was consumed, children were asked what type of curry (e.g., chicken tikka masala), if they had any rice as an accompaniment and if they consumed any naan bread. This was completed using a combination of adults (both researchers and lay members of the public) and children (all aged between 10-16 years).

#### 3.5.2 Three-day food diary

All children participating in the ASH11 studies (2000, 2010 and 2022) completed three-day food diaries at two time points during the school year. This method was used to account for both seasonal and habitual variations in children's dietary intakes. The food diaries were designed to be easy for children to carry and write in throughout the day. An example of the food diary cover page is shown in Figure 3.3 and an example of a completed day is displayed in Figure 3.4. Each child was assigned a unique ID number on their food diary. Instructions explaining how to complete food diaries were given in both a written and verbal format. Written instructions were provided in the first two pages of the food diary and included an example of how much detail should be given. When distributing diet diaries, verbal instructions and examples were given to children explaining how to complete the diet diaries and children were invited to ask questions. Children were asked to give as much detail as possible, for example, if they consumed a sandwich, they were asked to note down what type of bread they had, if they had butter or any other type of spread and what other sandwich fillings they had. Another example given was that if children consumed a "Sunday lunch", they

were asked to list what individual food items were included, cooking methods, and portion sizes.



Figure 3.3 Front and back cover page for three-day food diaries

Dat			OF DAY	K:	
Time	Food or Drink	Amount Eaten	Of	fice use	
			Place of purchase	Code	Weight
Tam	Cookie Crisp	Bowl			
	(Skimmed milk)				
9.30	-	1 Bottle			
	Skips	Bag			
XXXXXX	Bacon Sandwic	n			
12.4	J Tuna Sandwic	n white			
Hpm	Moam Sweets	2		1.19	
5pm	Kiev Baus	5			
	Curly Fries Apple + Black				
	Juice squash	Cup			
6.15	100.0	1 pot			
	yogude	ICUP			

Figure 3.4 An example of a completed day dietary intake

In total, six days of dietary data were obtained for each child. Each child completed four weekdays and two weekend days over the two time points. For example, during time point one, children recorded their food and drink intakes Monday to Wednesday, then had a discussion on the fourth day (Thursday) with myself or a research assistant to clarify dietary information and to estimate portion sizes. Using Figure 3.4 above as an example, this child indicated they consumed a bacon sandwich, during the discussion further questions with the child clarified how the bacon was cooked (e.g., grilled or fried), what kind of bread was consumed, and if they had butter or condiments with the bacon roll.

During the discussion, it was noted for each weekday what type of lunch the child consumed: packed lunch or school lunch. Children were given a suitable date and time for the discussion with a researcher (myself or a research assistant). This was agreed with the school and teachers were aware of study days to assist with reminding children to complete food diaries and attend their allocated discussion time. This process is summarised in Figure 3.5.



Figure 3.5 Data collection process for each child, from delivery of food diary to collection of the diary and dietary discussion

# 3.5.3 Use of Intake24 to estimate portion sizes

Intake24 (intake24.co.uk) is an online dietary recall tool developed by researchers at Newcastle University<sup>(185)</sup>. The tool contains a database of foods linked to UK food composition data and uses portion size images from the Young Persons Food Atlas to aid portion estimation. This was developed as a self-report tool for use in the Scottish Health Survey and is currently used in the NDNS <sup>(186, 187)</sup>. However, Intake24 in this study was completed by myself or a research assistant and used to estimate portion size using a food diary as an aid, the process used is outlined below.

# 3.5.3.1 Use of the food diary as a prompt

The items recorded in the food diary were entered into Intake24 by myself or a research assistant. Children specified the meal type (e.g., breakfast, morning snack or lunch) and were asked to provide further information including cooking methods where required. These were noted in the food diary and added to Intake24.

# 3.5.3.2 Selecting relevant foods

For each item entered into Intake24, I selected and clarified with the child the exact or closest match from the drop-down food list in the Intake24 database. This list contained generic foods items and brand names; an example is shown in . For sandwiches, Intake24 includes prompts to enter bread type, spreads, meat or fish, cheese, salad, and any sauces used, this was used to help prompt children to detail exactly what was included in sandwiches and allow myself or a research assistant to enter this information into Intake24. Salads have a similar feature which includes prompts to list ingredients and any sauces or dressings used. Each food and drink included in the food list is linked to a food composition code. Estimated portion sizes allow nutrient intakes to be calculated <sup>(188)</sup>. The process for portion size estimation is outlined below.

milk     Image: Constraint of the second secon	Current recall number: 1		Watch tutorial video	Log ou
Breakfast       08:00         cornflakes       Image:	Your food and drink intake		Delaw is the Est of foods from our detabase that tools Eiro "secretarian" He	p
cornflakes     Image: Cornflakes       milk     Image: Cornflakes       apple juice     Image: Cornflakes       Morning snack or drink     10:45       risps     Image: Cornflakes       Image: Cornflakes     Image: Cornflakes       Co	reakfast	08:00	Below is the list of foods from our database that look like comitakes .	
milk     Image: Constraint of the second secon	cornflakes	00	Please choose the item you had, or the closest match.	
Morning snack or drink     10:45     Kellogg's Cornflakes Cornflakes, supermarket brand       crisps     ⑦ ⑦     Kellogg's Crunchy Nut Cornflakes	nilk	00	cornflakes Search aga	n
Morning snack or drink     10:45       Cornflakes, supermarket brand       crisps     ⑦ ⑦       Kellogg's Crunchy Nut Cornflakes	apple juice	00	Matching foods	
Crisps ⑦⑦ Kellogg's Crunchy Nut Cornflakes	forning snack or drink	10:45		
	orisps	00	an an ann an tha ann an Ann	
apple ⑦ ⑦ Gluten-free cornflakes Crunchy honey nut cornflakes (supermarket brands)	apple	00	Gluten-free cornflakes	

Figure 3.6 Example of food lists from Intake24 database

This stage also allowed children to identify if the food or drink they consumed was not listed, if this occurred, then a missing food form was completed. This contains information on name of food, brand, food description, cooking methods, amount consumed using household measures, Figure 3.7.

Current recall number: 1		Watch tutorial video Log ou
Your food and drink intake		Ven esid usuale to find a conditional for "frides esident" in our food
Breakfast	08:00	You said you were unable to find a good match for "fridge raiders" in our food database.
Kellogg's Cornflakes	11	Please answer the following questions to help us identify this food and add it to our food list.
Semi skimmed milk	11	What is the name of the missing food, dish or drink?
Apple juice, 100% juice	11	
Morning snack or drink	10:45	What brand is the missing food, or what shop/store was it purchased from?
Potato crisps (e.g. Walkers)	11	
Apple, skin eaten	11	Please provide a description of the missing food or dish. If it was a homemade dish, please specify ingredients and quantities, where possible.
fridge raiders	✔ ⑦	
water	??	
Lunch	12:30	How was the missing food or dish cooked?
cheese sandwich	??	
soup	00	How much of the missing food or dish did you eat, e.g. 2 teaspoons, 1 handful, 125 grams, ½ cup etc?
flapjack	??	
water	??	4
Afternoon snack or drink	15:30	Continue
chocolate biscuit	00	

Figure 3.7 Example of a missing food form

# 3.5.3.3 Estimating portion size

Children were asked to estimate the portion size of each food and drink item entered. There are four portion size estimation methods in Intake24, depending on the item <sup>(189)</sup>.

 Guide images show a range of items that are in pre-determined sizes, for example biscuits, sweets, slices of bread. Children can select the closest size to the item consumed

- As served images display increasing portion sizes of foods. These pictures depict how food items may be served in a usual setting, for example, chopped fruit or slices of pizza
- Standard portion descriptions, for example, number of teaspoons of sugar, number of pieces of fruit (e.g., 1 apple)
- Sliding scale for drinks allowed children to select how full a cup/mug/glass was for served and leftover amounts

During portion estimation, children were asked if they had any leftovers and if yes, they were asked to indicate how much food or drink was left. Once portion sizes were entered, Intake24 would prompt for any food combinations that were potentially missed. This included common side dishes like naan bread with curries or garlic bread with pasta; or missing associated foods such as milk and sugar in cereal or tea/coffee. If no drinks had been entered for a meal or snack occasion Intake24 flagged this and the researcher would ask the child to clarify if a drink had been consumed.

# 3.5.3.4 Location of consumption

After each meal or eating occasion was entered, children were asked where they consumed that food or drink. There were four options to choose from: in school, at home, on the journey to/from school or another location. If another location was selected children were asked to provide further details, for example, in a restaurant or at a friend's house.

# 3.5.3.5 Forgotten foods and final review

Children were prompted by myself or a research assistant for the most frequently forgotten foods, using a list provided by Intake24 as an aid (Figure 3.8) and then asked if the amount consumed was usual, less than usual or more than usual and if any supplements were consumed. Finally, all foods and drinks entered were reviewed and checked for any errors or missing foods before submitting. The whole process was repeated for each day.

Intake24			
Current recall number: 1		Watch tutorial video	Log out
Your food and drink intake			
Breakfast	08:00	Thinking about all the food and drink you had yesterday, have you forgotten anything (su as from the list below of commonly forgotten items)?	ıch
Kellogg's Cornflakes	11	If so, select a meal from the menu on the left to add items or click the "Add meal" button add another meal.	to
Semi skimmed milk	11	Coffee, tea	
Apple juice, 100% juice	11	<ul> <li>Soft drinks</li> <li>Water (including tap, bottled and drinking fountain)</li> </ul>	
Morning snack or drink	10:45	Alcoholic drinks     Milk	
Potato crisps (e.g. Walkers)	11	<ul> <li>Fruit, vegetables, salad</li> <li>Biscuits, cakes, sweets, chocolate, other confectionery or other sweet snacks</li> </ul>	
Apple, skin eaten	11	Crisps, nuts or other savoury snacks     Sauces, dressings	
Water (from tap, including hot water, filtered water)	11	Bread     Cheese	
Lunch	12:30		
Cheese sandwich with white/malted	11	Continue	

Figure 3.8 Example of a forgotten foods list

# 3.5.4 Change in methods from use of food models to use of Intake24

In 2000 and 2010, a combination of food models and food atlas (portion size photos) were used to estimate portion sizes. The use of food models was burdensome regarding transportation and preparation for interviews. The method also required manual coding and data entry into a database, which was time consuming for researchers. For the 2022 data collection, Intake24 was used, as described above. Intake24 only requires use of a laptop to access the website, and includes a large range of portion size pictures, greater than the food atlas and food models used in the previous studies. Additionally, entering the dietary data into intake24 removes the requirement for manual data coding and entry, reducing researcher burden.

Intake24 has been previously validated for use in children and adolescents to estimate dietary intakes using portion size pictures <sup>(186, 190)</sup>. Bradley *et al.* (2016) conducted a study comparing the use of Intake24 with an interviewer led 24hr diet recall in 11-24 year-olds <sup>(186)</sup>. This study reported that estimated intakes using Intake24 were comparable with estimated intakes from interviewer led 24-hour recalls. Prior to ASH11 2022, Bradley *et al.* (2021) compared the use of Intake24 portion size photos with 3D food models to estimate portion size in 11–12-year-olds. This was to identify any potential impact of a change in portion estimation

method. This study was carried out in Newcastle with children in the same age group as the current study. Findings showed there was good agreement in portion size estimations to ensure the differences were not due to change in methods <sup>(190)</sup>.

#### 3.6 Dietary data

### 3.6.1 Exporting from Intake24

Dietary data from Intake24 was exported into a Microsoft Excel file for data cleaning. Intake24 output contained: (i) survey information (e.g., date/time, participant ID, time to complete), (ii) each individual food item along with serving size (amount of food before eating), (iii) portion size (amount of food consumed), (iv) location of consumption, (v) time of consumption, (vi) nutrient information and (vii) food group information including HNRC food groups which were used for food group coding.

All data were stored according to Newcastle University policy and a data management plan was created. The data management plan provided information on the data produced, data structure and storage, and how the data will be shared during and after the project. Additional intake data, which was not used in the current study, for example protein and zinc intakes, were kept and stored according to policy for potential future research and analysis.

#### 3.6.2 Data cleaning

Data from 2000 and 2010 had already undergone the process of data cleaning and used in publications. Therefore, no further cleaning was required aside from excluding the two schools that declined to participate in the 2022 study from analysis. This section therefore focusses on the 2022 data.

# 3.6.2.1 Data entries and completion

First, data output was checked for duplicate entries and duplicated days were removed, there were two cases of this in the 2022 dataset. Data from children that did not complete both rounds of data collection were removed (n=7). Figure 3.9 details the reasons for removal from the 2022 dataset.

# 3.6.2.2 Gender

Once data were obtained and cleaned, children who selected "other" or "prefer not to say" for gender were removed from analysis; four children selected this option.

# 3.6.2.3 Mixed lunches

The majority of children consumed either school lunches or home-packed lunches in the full dataset (2000, 2010 and 2022). In 2022, only 12 children consumed mixed lunches in school (school and home-packed lunches). Of these 12 children, ten children consumed a different school lunch type on one day (e.g., three days school lunch and one day home-packed lunch). It was decided that the day that the different lunch type was consumed would be removed and five days of dietary intake would be used for analysis. Children who had mixed lunches where they consumed home-packed lunches on two days and school lunches on two days, were removed from analysis (n=2).





# 3.6.3 Missing foods

Some of the food items consumed by the children were not included in Intake24, the food was therefore entered as a "missing food". A total of 45 missing foods were recorded, many of these were repeated food items (e.g., Fridge Raiders). After missing foods were identified, the most appropriate alternative match was selected based on nearest nutrient information (see Table 3.1). Nutrient information was entered using the Vlookup function in excel, linked to a nutrient database. Portion size information was obtained from a combination of missing food information provided by children and information from online retailers.

Missing food	Alternative match	Number of occurrences
Fridge raiders	Roast chicken, meat only	21
Cheese and bacon pastry	Ham and mozzarella pastry	2
Sweet chilli chicken ready meal (with rice)	Sweet and sour chicken with rice ready meal	1
Mochi	Flavoured ice cream	1
Onion ring crisps	Maize and potato snacks with artificial sweeteners	1
Toasting waffle	Sweet waffles, grilled	3
Jawbreakers	Boiled sweets, soft centre	1
Pasta n sauce	Pasta and sauce mixes, tomato based cooked	2
Gummy worms	Pick n mix sweets unspecified	1
Mix milk cake	Sponge cake made with butter	2
Caramel apple	Entered separately as "apple" and "caramel sauce"	1
Pizza roll	Pizza baguette	1
Cocktail sausages	Pork sausages, grilled	1
Cabanossi	Salami	1
Biscoff spread	Chocolate spread	2
Fortune cookie	Ice cream wafer	2
Bonbons	Boiled sweets soft centre	1
Bruschetta	Individual ingredients entered – "garlic bread", "cherry tomatoes, raw" and "cheese mozzarella"	1

Table 3.1 Missing foods from 2022 dataset and closest matches used for data analysis

# 3.6.4 Portion size

Data were also checked for 'unreasonable amounts'. Intake24 flags any portion sizes greater than 1000g, as 'reasonable' if under 1000g and 'unreasonable' if above to allow this to be checked. If any foods are flagged as unreasonable amounts, portion size would be changed to an average portion size, however, no portion sizes were flagged as unreasonable.

# 3.6.5 Under and over-reporting

Dietary data were checked for over and under reporters with low or high energy intakes. Similar to the NDNS protocol, if daily energy intakes were below 400 kcal or above 4000 kcal and the child had not indicated that their intake was less or more than usual, children were removed <sup>(187)</sup>. There were no energy intakes in the data above or below these values.

# 3.7 Diet Quality Index for Adolescents

The Diet Quality Index for Adolescents (DQI-A) assesses adolescents' dietary adherence to food-based dietary guidelines. DQI-A is based on food group intakes as opposed to nutrient intakes <sup>(22, 173)</sup>. DQI-A is based on a validated measure used for preschool children, which was adapted for an adolescent population, originally for a European population <sup>(22)</sup>. DQI-A includes three main components: diet quality, diet diversity and diet equilibrium. Each of these three components and the overall DQI-A score are presented as percentages, the score ranges for -33 to 100%. A higher DQI-A score (closer to 100%) indicates a better diet quality <sup>(22)</sup>. Table 3.2 provides a summary on how DQI-A score is calculated.

FBDG		DQI-A Components				
Food group*	Recommended daily intake	Diet quality component (DQc)	Diet diversity component (DDc)	Diet adequacy component (DAx)	Diet excess component (DEx)	Diet equilibrium component (DEc)
Recommended foods						
Water	1500-2250 ml	DQc= amount consumed (m) x	DDc = 1 point for each food group if at	DAx= Food group intake/ minimum	DEx= (food group intake-maximum	
Bread and cereal	150-360 g	weighting factor	least one portion	recommended FG intake	recommended FG	
Potatoes and grains	210-350 g		consumed		intake)/maximum recommended FG	
Vegetables	300-450 g				intake	
Fruits	250-375 g	Weighting factor:		Values >1 truncated	Values >1 truncated	
Milk products	450-600 ml	'+1' preference foods		to 1	to 1 Values<0 truncated to 0	DEc= DAx=DEx
Cheese	20-40 g	'0' intermediate foods				
Meat, fish and substitutes	75-100 g	'-1' low-nutrient				
Fats and oils	10-15 g	energy-dense foods				
Non-recommended foods	<50g					
Non-recommended drinks	<300 ml					
Component scores		∑(DQc)/∑m x 100%	∑(DDc)/9 x 100%	∑(DAx)/9 x 100%	∑(DEx)/11 x 100%	∑(DEc)/11 x 100%
DQI-A score		(Diet quality + diet div	ersity + diet equilibrium)	)/3		

Table 3.2 Summary of the calculation of Diet Quality Index for Adolescents score (DQI-A) (from Vyncke *et al.* 2013 <sup>(22)</sup>)

\* details of food group allocation are detailed in Section 3.7.2 and Table 3.5

# 3.7.1 Diet Quality Coding

Permission to explore the Stata do-files by Taher *et al.* <sup>(148, 173)</sup> at Leeds University was sought and used as a basis for the calculation of diet quality scores. The do-files contained coding to categorise foods into the relevant food groups of DQI-A calculation and coding to calculate DQI-A scores. This method originally categorised foods using NDNS food codes, however, as data from 2000 and 2010 ASH11 studies only involved HNRC food groups (included in Appendix E), the decision was made to adapt this method to use HNRC food groups. HNRC food groups are a method of food group categorisation used by the Human Nutrition Research Centre at Newcastle University (now Human Nutrition and Exercise Research Centre). To ensure consistency across time points, food group coding was checked. All years used HNRC food groups to classify food items into groups. However, the 2000 data used an older, earlier version of HNRC food groups. The food groups for the 2000 study were therefore recoded to match 2010 and 2022. HNRC food groups were then matched to one of nine food groups included in DQI-A calculation, using Taher *et al.* coding of NDNS food groups as a guide.

# 3.7.1.1 Changes to coding

The miscellaneous HNRC food group was not used in calculation of DQI-A, foods included in this group are detailed in Table 3.3 and included multivitamins which are not covered in the DQI-A score.

Miscellaneous food items	Number of occurrences				
	2000	2010	2022		
Chip shop batter	8	1	0		
Meat spread	4	1	0		
Stuffing	10	12	14		
Yeast extract	7	26	0		
Multivitamins	0	26	69		
Olives in brine	0	2	0		
Vegetable pate	0	1	0		
White ham salad sandwich	0	7	0		
Cheese rolls	0	10	0		
Tuna Baguette	0	6	0		
Tuna mayonnaise sandwich	0	8	0		
Instant potato powder (made up with water)	0	5	1		
White chicken salad sandwich	0	6	0		
White bacon, lettuce tomato sandwich	0	1	0		
Dairylea dunkers	0	0	4		
Dairylea Lunchables	0	0	3		
Sweeteners	0	0	14		

Table 3.3 Miscellaneous foods included in 2000, 2010 and 2022 dataset but not considered in the calculation of DQI-A and component scores

Additionally, decisions were made on where to categorise several food items/food groups due to differences between NDNS and HNRC food group coding. Decisions for those food items are detailed in Table 3.4. Appendix F provides further details about the allocation of HNRC food groups and individual food items to DQI-A food groups. Additionally, the non-recommended foods outlined by Taher *et al.* (2020) <sup>(173)</sup> differs slightly from those outlined by Vyncke *et al.* 2013 <sup>(22)</sup>, the decision was made to keep non-recommended food groups consistent with Taher *et al.* (2020) <sup>(173)</sup>.

# Table 3.4 Issues surrounding DQI-A coding and decisions made for food groupcategorisation

Food item	Issue	Food group categorisation
Gravy	Unclear where best to categorise	Other meat and meat products
Herbs, spices and vegetable-based sauces	Unclear where best to categorise	Vegetables (Herbs, spices, and vegetable-based sauces)
Other sauces (not vegetable-based)	Unclear where best to categorise	Oils and fat
Salt	Unclear where best to categorise	Vegetables (Herbs, spices, and vegetable-based sauces)
High fibre breakfast cereals	Not separate from other cereals in HNRC food group coding	Other breakfast cereals
Non-dairy ice cream	Not separated by HNRC food groups	Ice cream
Tap/bottled water	Both categorised as "Water" using HNRC code, separated in Leeds coding	Water (tap and plain bottled)
Wholegrains	Not separated by HNRC food groups	Other grains

# 3.7.1.2 DQI-A calculation checking

For each year, a sub-sample of child DQI-A scores from each year were calculated manually using excel to check for any errors in coding. To do this, for each child (included in the sub-sample) foods consumed on each day were manually categorised into one of the DQI-A food groups and allocated as a preference food, intermediate food or low-nutrient energy dense food (described in detail in Section 3.7.2.1). The steps outlined for the calculation of DQI-A and component scores outlined in Section 3.7.2 below were followed. This was completed by myself and two supervisors, and once DQI-A scores were calculated, results obtained were compared allowing for any mistakes in coding.

# 3.7.2 Diet Quality Calculation

# 3.7.2.1 Diet Quality Component

The diet quality component (DQc) assesses the quality of food choices consumed within food groups (e.g., white bread vs wholemeal bread). The nine food groups used for the DQI-A score are based on the Flemish food-based dietary guidelines and used by Vyncke *et al.* 2013 <sup>(22)</sup> are:

- 1. water,
- 2. breads and cereals,
- 3. potatoes and grains,
- 4. vegetables,
- 5. fruit,
- 6. milk products,
- 7. cheese,
- 8. meat and fish (and alternatives),
- 9. fats and oils.

To calculate diet quality, the total daily weight of food consumed for each of the nine food groups is required. The foods in each food group are further categorised into three groups based on the quality of food consumed:

- preference or healthy food,
- intermediate or moderation foods, and
- low-nutrient energy-dense foods.

# Preference group

The preference group indicates the optimal food choices within that food group, for example, skimmed or semi skimmed milk for milk products and oily fish from the meat and fish group. Only one food group (cheese) does not have any food items categorised into the preference group.

# Intermediate group

The intermediate group indicates foods that should be consumed in moderation, for example, cheddar cheese from the cheese food group, and whole milk from the milk products group.

# Low-nutrient energy dense foods

The low-nutrient energy dense group refers to food items that should be avoided, for example, soft drinks and high sugar breakfast cereals. Also, it is important to note that fruit juice is the only food and drink item that falls into two of the categories, intermediate and low-nutrient energy-dense, in relation to weighting factors.:

• Fruit juice intakes less than 150ml are categorised as 'intermediate' and intakes above 150ml are categorised in the 'low-nutrient energy-dense' group.

# Weighting factor

For each food group, foods must be classified into the groups mentioned above. Table 3.5 summarises the categorisation of foods into the relevant food groups and weighting factor groups. The weighting factors assigned to each quality group are: preference or healthy food (+1), intermediate or moderation foods (0) and low-nutrient energy-dense foods (-1). The DQc is calculated individually for each food group by multiplying the amount of food consumed by the weighting factor. Examples of this are:

- **Preference foods:** if a child consumed 150g of wholemeal bread, this will be multiplied by +1 to give a DQc score of 150 for that specific food item.
- Intermediate foods: if a child consumed 75g of cheddar cheese, this will be multiplied by 0 to give a DQc score of 0 for that food item.
- Low-nutrient energy-dense foods: if a child consumed 50g of bacon, this will be multiplied by -1 to give a DQc score of -50 for that food item.

To calculate the DQc score for all food groups, the sum of diet quality score for all components is divided by the total amount of food consumed in grams (m). This is then multiplied by 100 to calculate total component score. The equation used to calculate this is:  $\Sigma(DQ)/\Sigma m \times 100\%$ . The range for this component score is -100 to 100%, -100% refers to very poor-quality diets and 100% would represent the optimal quality of diet.

# Table 3.5 Categorisation of foods into weighting factor groups (preference, intermediate and low-nutrient energy-dense)

Food Group	Preference foods (+1)	Intermediate foods (0)	Low-nutrient energy-dense foods (-1)
Water	• Water	<ul> <li>Tea and coffee</li> <li>Soup</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Soft drinks (diet and non- diet)</li> <li>Alcohol</li> <li>Dry weight beverages</li> </ul>
Bread and cereals	Brown and wholemeal bread	<ul> <li>White bread</li> <li>Other breakfast cereals</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>High sugar breakfast cereals</li> <li>Buns, cakes, pastries, and fruit pies</li> <li>Non-milk-based puddings</li> <li>Biscuits</li> <li>Sugar confectionery</li> </ul>
Potatoes and grains	Nuts and seeds	<ul> <li>Potatoes and potato dishes</li> <li>All grains and cereals (pasta, rice etc)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Chips, fries and roasted potatoes</li> <li>Crisps and savoury snacks</li> </ul>
Vegetables	<ul> <li>Salad and raw vegetables</li> <li>Other vegetables (not raw)</li> </ul>	Herbs, spices, and vegetable-based sauces	No items categorised here
Fruits	Fresh fruit	<ul> <li>Dried and canned fruit</li> <li>Fruit juice less than or equal to 150ml per day</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Fruit juice more than 150ml</li> <li>Sugars, preserves and sweet spreads</li> </ul>
Milk products	<ul> <li>Skimmed and one per cent milk</li> <li>Semi-skimmed milk</li> <li>Low-fat yoghurt</li> <li>Nutrition powders and drinks</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Whole milk</li> <li>Other yoghurt and dairy desserts</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Other milk and cream</li> <li>Milk-based puddings</li> <li>Ice cream</li> </ul>
Cheese	No items categorised here	<ul> <li>Cottage cheese</li> <li>Cheddar cheese</li> <li>Other cheese</li> </ul>	No items categorised here
Meat and fish	<ul> <li>Beef, veal, and dishes</li> <li>Lamb and dishes</li> <li>Chicken and turkey dishes</li> <li>Oily fish</li> <li>White fish, shellfish, and fish dishes</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Pork and dishes</li> <li>Liver and dishes</li> <li>Other meat and meat products</li> <li>Eggs and egg dishes</li> <li>Meat pies and pastries</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Bacon and ham</li> <li>Coated chicken and turkey dishes</li> <li>Sausages</li> <li>Burgers and kebabs</li> <li>Coated or fried white fish</li> </ul>
Fats and oils	Polyunsaturated fatty acid vegetable oils	<ul> <li>Polyunsaturated fatty acid margarine</li> <li>Reduced and low-fat spread</li> <li>Other margarine, fats and oils</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Butter</li> <li>Chocolate confectionery</li> </ul>

# 3.7.2.2 Diet Diversity Component

Diet diversity (DDc) refers to the extent of variation within a child's diet, for example, children with more diverse diets consume at least one food item from each of the nine food groups mentioned above. The scoring range for this component is 0 to 9 points. This component only uses intakes from the preference and intermediate food groups, intakes from the low-nutrient energy-dense groups are not considered. One point is awarded if at least one portion is consumed for each food group identified above, excluding foods from the low-nutrient energy dense group. For this component, the minimum portion sizes used are those recommended by the British Dietetic Association as the Eatwell Guide does not provide portion size recommendations for all the nine food groups used to calculate the DDc <sup>(191, 192)</sup>. The portion sizes are detailed in Table 3.6. An example of DDc scoring is:

- If a child consumed more than 175g from the potatoes and grains food group, one point is awarded for that group.
- No food from that group or any intakes less than the minimum portion size when excluding low-nutrient energy dense foods will be awarded 0 points.

The final score for this component is calculated using the sum of DD points for all nine food groups for each child divided by nine and multiplied by 100. The equation for the calculation of this component is:  $\Sigma(DD)/9 \times 100\%$ . The range for this component score is 0 to 100%, with 0% representing a very poor diet diversity and 100% representing optimal diet diversity.

Food group	Minimum portion sizes for DDc*
Water	200ml
Bread and cereals	35g
Potatoes and grains	175g
Vegetables	80g
Fruit	80g
Milk products	200ml
Cheese	30g
Meat and fish	100g
Fats and oils	4g

\*one point is awarded if minimum portion size is met for each food group, obtained from the British Dietetic Association <sup>(191)</sup>

# 3.7.2.3 Diet Equilibrium Component

Diet equilibrium (DEc) is made up of two sub-components: diet adequacy (DAx) and diet excess (DEx) which indicate how much a child's diet adheres to minimum and maximum dietary guidelines for each of the nine food groups <sup>(22, 173)</sup>. This component considers both over- and under-consumption of food groups. These maximum and minimum recommendations are obtained from the Flemish food-based dietary guidelines and are detailed in Table 3.7 as the UK Eatwell Guide does not provide similar recommendations <sup>(22, 173, 193)</sup>. This component also includes non-recommended food groups for the calculation and are shown in Table 3.8. The non-recommended food and drinks used were identified Vyncke *et al.* (2013) <sup>(22)</sup> and by Taher (2020) using the Eatwell Guide <sup>(173)</sup> and also includes foods categorised as low nutrient-energy dense.

DQI-A Food group	Minimum portion sizes (DAx)*	Maximum portion sizes $(DEx)^{\dagger}$
Water	1500ml	2250ml
Bread and cereals	150g	360g
Potatoes and grains	210g	350g
Vegetables	300g	450g
Fruit	250g	375g
Milk products	450ml	600ml
Cheese	20g	40g
Meat and fish	75g	100g
Fats and oils	10g	15g
Non-recommended foods	n/a	50g
Non-recommended drinks	n/a	300ml

Table 3.7 Minimum and maximum intakes for the calculation of DEc components

\*minimum values utilised for DAx and <sup>+</sup>minimum values utilised for DEx

Non recommended food group	Food items					
Foods	Non-milk-based puddings					
	Biscuits					
	Sugar confectionery					
	Chips, fried and roasted potatoes Crisps and savoury snacks					
	Sugar, preserves and sweet spreads					
	Other milk and cream					
	Milk based puddings					
	Ice cream					
	Coated chicken and turkey					
	Bacon and ham					
	Sausages					
	Burgers and kebabs					
	Butter					
	Chocolate confectionery					
Drinks	Soft drinks (diet and non-diet)					
	Alcohol					
	Dry weight beverages					
	Fruit juice more than 150mls per day					

# **Diet Adequacy Sub-component**

Diet adequacy sub-component (DAx) indicates the percentage of the minimum recommendation for each of the nine food groups, when the value is above '1' this is truncated to '1'. An example of this is:

- Below minimum recommendation: If a child consumed a total of 250g of foods categorised in the vegetable group, this was divided by the minimum recommendation, in this case 300g to give a score of 0.83 for this food groups DAx score.
- Above minimum recommendation: If a child consumed 300g of food and drink from the fruit food group, this was divided by the minimum recommendation of 250g to give a score of 1.2. As this value is greater than 1, the DAx score for this food group would be truncated to 1.

To calculate the score for this subcomponent, the sum of the DAx scores divided by nine (number of food groups) and then multiplied by 100%. The equation for this is:  $\Sigma(DAx)/9 \times 100\%$ . A higher score for this sub-component, indicates food group intakes that align more closely to minimum dietary guidelines.

# **Diet Excess Sub-component**

Diet excess sub-component (DEx) indicates the percentage of intake exceeding maximum recommendations the nine food groups mentioned previously and for two additional food groups: non-recommended foods and non-recommended drinks; 11 groups in total. For each food group, when the value for DEx is over '1', this is truncated to '1'; when value is below '0' this is truncated to '0'. Examples of this are:

- Below maximum recommendation: If a child had an intake of 320g of foods from the bread and cereals group, the maximum intake of 360g is subtracted from the intake value and then this is divided by 360g (maximum intake value) to give a value of -0.11. As this is below 0, the DEx score for this food group would be truncated to 0.
  - Calculation: (320-360)/360 = -0.11 → value truncated to 0
- Above maximum recommendation: If a child had an intake of 2550ml of foods from the water group, the maximum intake of 2250ml is subtracted from the intake value

and then this is divided by 2250ml (maximum intake value) to give a DEx score of 0.13 for the water food group.

- Calculation: (2550-2250)/2250 = 0.13
- Non-recommended food and drink: If a child had an intake of 125g of foods from the non-recommended food group, the maximum intake of 50g is subtracted from the intake value and then this is divided by 50g (maximum intake value) to give a DEx score of 1.5 for the water food group, which would be truncated to 1.
  - Calculation: (125-50)/50 =  $1.5 \rightarrow$  value truncated to 1

To calculate the score for this subcomponent, the sum of DEx scores is divided by 11 (number of food groups) and multiplied by 100%. The equation for this is:  $\Sigma(DEx)/11 \times 100\%$ . A higher score for this sub-component, unlike the other components, indicates poorer diets, as this component highlights excess intakes from food groups.

For calculating the diet equilibrium for each of the 11 food groups, DEx is subtracted from DAx; **DEc = DAx – DEx**. DAx for non-recommended food groups is '0', as this is only considered in the DEx component. The overall component score is calculated by calculating the sum of DEc scores, dividing by 11 and then multiplying by 100%. The equation for this is:  $\sum (DE)/11 \times 100\%$ . The range for this component score is 0 to 100%, with 0% representing poor dietary equilibrium and 100% representing optimal or perfect diet equilibrium.

#### 3.7.2.4 Overall DQI-A score

The overall DQI-A score is presented as a percentage and ranges between -33-100%. As mentioned above the ranges for the individual components are -100 to 100% for DQc and 0 to 100% for both DDc and DEc. The overall score is calculated by dividing the sum of the three main components by three. The equation for this is: **(DQc + DDc + DEc)/3**. A higher score reflects better adherence to dietary guidelines and greater variation in diet.

#### 3.8 Food group intakes

The selected food groups explored in this thesis are: water, soft drinks and fruit and vegetables. Food group intakes were explored using HNRC food groups. Similarly, to DQI-A coding, data were manipulated across the three years to ensure food group coding was consistent and allow for analysis.

Fruit and vegetable intakes were considered both by weight (grams) and portions consumed. The current UK recommendation for fruit and vegetable consumption is that at least 5 portions should be consumed each day <sup>(194)</sup>. To calculate fruit and vegetable portions the following aspects were taken into consideration <sup>(19)</sup>:

- 80g of fresh, canned or frozen fruit and vegetables contributes one portion.
- 30g of dried fruit contributes one portion.
- Fruit juice and smoothie intakes were limited to one portion, which consists of 150ml/day. Intakes greater than this were counted only as one portion in total.
- Beans and pulses were limited to one portion, which consists of 80g/day. Intakes higher than this were counted only as one portion.

For beverage-related food groups, intakes of water and soft drinks were explored. For soft drink intakes, intakes of total soft drinks (diet and non-diet combined), diet soft drinks and non-diet soft drinks were explored separately, intakes were reported as volume (millilitres) consumed. Non-diet soft drinks included non-diet carbonated beverages, fruit juice drinks, full sugar cordials and squashes. Diet soft drinks included diet carbonated drinks and low/reduced sugar cordials and squashes. Soft drinks were chosen as a food group of interest due to the implementation of the Soft Drinks Industry Levy in 2018 <sup>(66)</sup>. Also, the NDNS has previously reported that soft drinks are a major contributor to children's NMES intakes in the UK <sup>(104)</sup>.

#### 3.9 Nutrient intakes

Nutrient intakes are explored both for total diet and lunchtime intakes. The nutrients explored were energy (kcals), total fat (per cent energy and grams), saturated fat (per cent energy and grams), NMES (per cent energy and grams), NSP, vitamin C, calcium, sodium (does not include discretionary salt), and iron. Non milk extrinsic sugars (NMES) were used instead of the more recent Free Sugars to ensure consistency and allow comparison to previous years. Similarly, NSP was used instead of AOAC fibre for the same reason.

Per cent energy (%E) from fat, saturated fat and NMES were calculated to compare intakes with current recommendations. Per cent energy from fat and saturated fat was calculated by multiplying the grams of fat/saturated fat consumed by 9 kcal (fat contains 9 kcal per gram of fat), dividing by the number of kilocalories consumed and multiplying by 100. Per cent energy

117

from NMEs is calculated the same way, however grams of NMES consumed was multiplied by 4 kcal (sugars contain 4 kcal per gram of sugar).

# 3.10 Participant characteristics

# 3.10.1 Postcode

Child level postcodes were provided as a paper copy from the school. This information was transferred to an excel spreadsheet (password protected) and linked to child IDs and paper copies of child data were shredded. Socioeconomic status was estimated using the English Index of Multiple Deprivation (IMD) 2019. IMD is a measure of relative deprivation in England. This is made up of seven components (which are types of deprivation), including income, employment, education, health, crime, housing and living environment <sup>(183)</sup>. The IMD scores were categorised into tertiles due to distribution of the study sample. Tertile 1 was comprised of children in the 40% least deprived areas (least deprived group), tertile 2 contained children in the remaining 40% of areas (mid-deprived group) and tertile 3 was comprised of children from the 20% most deprived areas (most deprived group).

# 3.10.2 Gender

Gender information was collected using a short questionnaire with four options: male, females, other or prefer not to say. This was completed during the first round of data collection.

# 3.10.3 Lunch Type

Lunch type information was obtained by asking the participant what type of lunch they consumed that day (on weekdays), home-packed lunch (PL) or school lunch (SL). Weekday lunch source from other sources (e.g., restaurant or café) were not considered in the current study (both for lunchtime and total diet analysis).

# 3.10.4 Anthropometry

Initial plans included collection of anthropometric data from participants. However, due to COVID-19 restrictions and social distancing regulations, anthropometric data were not collected.

# **3.11 Statistical Analysis**

Statistical analysis was completed using Stata Version 17 <sup>(195)</sup>. Statistical significance was a p-value of < 0.05, exact p-values and confidence intervals (CIs) are presented where relevant. All variables were checked for distribution prior to any statistical analysis being carried out using histograms, to determine which statistical tests (normal or non-normal) were required. For the regression analyses, Q-Q plots were used to check distribution of the residuals, normal distribution indicates that the assumption of normality of residuals for regression are met. This was completed for all variables included in analysis:

- Food groups: water, total soft drinks, diet soft drinks, non-diet soft drinks, fruit and vegetable intakes.
- **Diet quality:** DQI-A, DQc, DDc, DEc, DAx and DEx scores.
- Nutrient intakes (both total diet and lunchtime): energy (kcals), total fat (per cent energy and grams), saturated fat (per cent energy and grams), NMES (per cent energy and grams), NSP (grams), vitamin C (milligrams), calcium (milligrams), sodium (milligrams), and iron (milligrams).

# 3.11.1 Food groups intakes

All food group intakes were calculated as a six-day average intake for each child. As food group data were not normally distributed, nonparametric tests were used. Kruskal Wallis tests were used to explore change over time. Mann Whitney tests were used to explore differences in food group intakes between genders and between school lunch types. Descriptive statistics are presented as median and interquartile range. Results from analysis of food group intakes are presented in Chapter 4.

# 3.11.2 DQI-A scores

DQI-A score was calculated at a daily level. For the analysis a six-day average DQI-A score was obtained. First, DQI-A and component scores were explored using descriptive statistics by year, presented as mean and standard deviation.

Next, more complex analysis was completed using multiple linear regression to explore changes to DQI-A scores. Linear regression was used to assess the effect of year (i.e., 2000, 2010 and 2022), school lunch type (i.e., school lunch or packed lunch) and IMD tertile on DQI-A

scores. Analyses adjusted for gender. The interaction between year and school lunch type was also included. Results from diet quality analyses are presented in Chapter 4.

# 3.11.3 Nutrient intakes (lunchtime and total diet)

Children's nutrients intakes were explored using six-day average intakes for total diet and four-day average intakes for weekday lunchtime intakes. First, nutrient intakes were explored using descriptive statistics by year, presented as mean and standard deviations for normally distributed data. Geometric means and ratios are used for vitamin C intakes which was skewed and log-transformed before analysis. Linear regression was used to explore the effect of year (i.e., 2000, 2010 and 2022), school lunch type (i.e., school lunch consumers and packed lunch) and IMD tertile on nutrient intakes. All analyses adjusted for gender. The interaction between year and school lunch was also explored. Chapter 5 and Chapter 6 present the findings on nutrient intakes from total diet and lunchtime respectively.

# Chapter 4 Food group intake and diet quality of 11–12-year-olds in Northumberland

# Chapter overview:

This chapter describes the sample characteristics of the participants across the three years (2000, 2010 and 2020). The aim of this chapter was to explore intakes of key food groups, diet quality (total diet) of 11–12-year-olds and compare to the previous ASH11 studies (2000 and 2010) to consider the effect of pre- and post-implementation of school food policies in England on children's dietary intakes. The objectives were to:

- To describe the study sample characteristics, for example, gender, school lunch type and IMD across the three years.
- 2. To explore children's median intakes of water, soft drinks and fruits and vegetables.
- 3. To describe children's mean DQI-A and component scores by year.
- 4. To explore the effect of year, school lunch type and IMD on children's mean DQI-A and component scores.

# 4.1 Study sample characteristics: 2000, 2010 and 2022

This section provides a description of the number of children participating by year, gender, school lunch type and index of multiple deprivation (IMD) tertile (level of deprivation). A total of 371 children aged 11-12 years participated across years; n=166 in 2000, n=85 in 2010 and n=120 in 2022 (see Table 4.1).

# 4.1.1 Gender

In 2000, more females (F) than males (M) participated in the study (M=46%; F=54%). A similar percentage of males and females participated in 2010 (M=51%; F = 49%) and 2022 (M=50%; F=50%).

# 4.1.2 School lunch type

In both 2000 and 2022, there was a higher percentage of school lunch (SL) consumers compared with packed lunch (PL) consumers. In 2000, 80% of children consumed school lunches and 20% consumed packed lunches; in 2022 76% consumed school lunches and 24% consumed packed lunches. In 2010, the percentage of SL and PL consumers were similar, 48% and 52% respectively.

# 4.1.3 Socioeconomic status/IMD distribution in 2000, 2010 and 2022

In 2000, the mean IMD score was 35.0, in 2010 mean IMD was 40.2 and in 2022 it was 38.8. Most children were categorised in the more deprived tertile (see Table 4.1). A higher IMD score indicates a higher level of deprivation, IMD scores in England range from 0.5 to 92.7 <sup>(183)</sup>. The mean IMD score for the participants in each year was higher than the mean IMD score for England (21.7) and Northumberland (22.1) <sup>(183)</sup>.

	Year					
	2000 ( <i>n</i> =166)	2010 ( <i>n</i> =85)	2022 ( <i>n</i> =120)			
Gender						
Male	76 (46%)	43 (51%)	60 (50%)			
Female	90 (54%)	42 (49%)	60 (50%)			
School Lunch Types						
School Lunch	132 (80%)	41 (48%)	91 (76%)			
Packed Lunch	34 (20%)	44 (52%)	29 (24%)			
Level of deprivation						
Tertile 1 (least deprived)	19 (11%)	10 (12%)	22 (18%)			
Tertile 2 (mid)	64 (39%)	22 (26%)	25 (21%)			
Tertile 3 (most deprived)	83 (50%)	53 (62%)	73 (62%)			

# Table 4.1 Number of participants by year, gender, school lunch type and level of deprivation (%)

# 4.2 Total diet: children's median intake of water, soft drinks, fruit and vegetables in 2000, 2010 and 2022

Children completed four weekdays and two weekend days of dietary data across the three years. Median intakes are presented for all children and for consumers only (see Table 4.2) for the following food groups: water, soft drinks (total soft drinks and split by diet and non-diet soft drinks, fruit and vegetable intakes (grams and portions). Details on the calculation of fruit and vegetable portions are detailed in Chapter 3, Section 3.8.

# 4.2.1 All children

# 4.2.1.1 Water and soft drink intakes

Figure 4.1 displays children's median intakes of water and soft drinks. Children's median water intakes increased across years. Children consumed 79 ml/day in 2000, 108 ml/day in 2010 and 506 ml/day in 2022 (p<0.001). There was no evidence of a difference in total intake of soft drinks between years (p=0.17). There was evidence of an increase in children's median consumption of diet soft drinks across years: 0 ml/day in 2000; 50 ml/day in 2010 and 144 ml/day in 2022 (p<0.001). Children's median intakes of non-diet soft drinks initially increased (2000 to 2010) but decreased overall between 2000 and 2022 from 271 ml/day in 2000 to 318 ml/day in 2010 and decreased to 151 ml/day in 2022 (p<0.001).



Figure 4.1 Median intakes of water (ml/day) and soft drinks (ml/day): total, diet and nondiet, by year in all children (consumers and non-consumers)

# 4.2.1.2 Fruit and vegetable intakes

Fruit and vegetable intakes are presented as: total grams fruit and vegetables (including fruit juice), total grams fruit (including fruit juice), total grams fruit (excluding juice), and total vegetables. Median intakes (g) are presented first, followed by median number of portions. Figure 4.2 displays children's median portions of fruit and vegetables per day.

There was no evidence of a difference between years for children's median fruit and vegetable intakes (p=0.49) or fruit intakes (excluding fruit juice, p=0.84). However, median fruit intake (including fruit juice) was found to increase across years, from 67 g/day in 2000 to 92 g/day in 2010 and 100 g/day in 2022 (p=0.02). Whilst mean fruit intakes (including fruit juice) increased, mean vegetable intakes (g) decreased from 61 g/day in 2000 to 38 g/day in 2022 (p<0.001). There was no evidence of a difference in median portions of total fruit and vegetable consumed, and fruit consumed (p=0.19 and p=0.16 respectively). There was a decrease in median number of portions of vegetables consumed, from 0.8 portions/day in 2000 to 0.4 portions/day in 2010 and 0.5 portions/day in 2022 (p<0.001).



Figure 4.2 Median intakes of fruit and vegetables (portions/day), by year in all children (consumers and non-consumers)

# 4.2.2 Consumers only

# 4.2.2.1 Water and soft drink intakes

Figure 4.3 displays children's median intakes of water and soft drinks for consumers only. In 2000, 79% of participants consumed water, this increased to 81% in 2010 and 97% in 2022.

Median water intakes significantly increased across years from 108 ml/day in 2000 to 162 ml/day in 2010 and 534 ml/day in 2022 (p<0.001). The proportion of participants consuming soft drinks (diet and non-diet combined), was similar in 2000 and 2010; 99% and 100% respectively. This decreased slightly to 93% in 2022. There was no evidence of a difference in total soft drink consumption (ml/day) across years (p=0.10). For diet soft drinks, 36% of participants in 2000, 58% in 2010 and 81% of participants in 2022 consumed diet soft drinks. Diet soft drink intakes increased across years from 83 ml/day in 2000, 100 ml/day in 2010 and 188 ml/day in 2022 (p<0.001). For non-diet soft drinks, 98% of participants in 2000 and 2010, 84.2% of participants in 2022 consumed non-diet soft drinks. Intakes of non-diet soft drinks decreased from 280 ml/day in 2000 to 167 ml/day in 2022 (p<0.001).



Figure 4.3 Median intakes of water (ml/day) and soft drinks (ml/day): total, diet and nondiet, by year in consumers only

#### 4.2.2.2 Fruit and Vegetable intakes

Figure 4.4 displays children's median intakes of fruit and vegetables regarding median portions consumed for consumers only. There was no evidence of a difference in median fruit and vegetable intakes, both in grams and portions, across years (p=0.44 and p=0.24 respectively). For total fruit, excluding fruit juice consumption, 61% of participants consumed fruit in 2000 and 61% in 2010 and this increased to 68% in 2022. There was no evidence of a difference in fruit intakes excluding fruit juice across years (p=0.09). For fruit intakes, including fruit juice, 86%, 84% and 88% of participants in 2000, 2010 and 2022 consumed fruit and fruit juice respectively. Fruit intakes, including fruit juice, significantly increased across years,

increasing from 79 g/day in 2000 to 112 g/day in 2022 (p=0.008). There was no evidence of a difference between years for fruit portions consumed (p=0.10). For vegetable intakes, 95%, 94% and 91% of participants consumed vegetables in 2000, 2010 and 2022 respectively. Vegetable intakes decreased in both grams and portions, across years from 64 g/day in 2000 to 41 g/day in 2022, and 0.8 portions/day in 2000 to 0.5 portions/day in 2022 (p<0.001 for both).



Figure 4.4 Median intakes of fruit and vegetables (portions/day), by year in consumers only

	All children				Consumers only			
Food group	Year		p-value <sup>†</sup>		Year		p-value <sup>†</sup>	
		<i>n</i> =371						
	2000	2010	2022		2000	2010	2022	
	( <i>n</i> =166)	( <i>n</i> =85)	( <i>n</i> =120)					
	Median (IQR*)	Median (IQR)	Median (IQR)		Median (IQR)	Median (IQR)	Median (IQR)	
6-day average intakes (ml/d)								
Water	79 (150)	108 (227)	506 (423)	<0.001	108 (150)	162 (226)	534 (419)	<0.001
Total soft drinks*	317 (282)	376 (336)	373 (367)	0.17	319 (283)	376 (336)	397 (372)	0.10
Diet soft drinks	0 (55)	50 (120)	144 (232)	<0.001	83 (95)	100 (133)	188 (235)	<0.001
Non-diet soft drinks	271 (238)	318 (315)	151 (241)	<0.001	280 (229)	321 (316)	167 (218)	<0.001
6-day average intakes (g/d)								
Total fruit and vegetables	130 (116)	122 (154)	134 (139)	0.49	130 (118)	124 (144)	140 (226)	0.44
Total fruit (excl. juice)	22 (64)	29 (78)	23 (60)	0.84	52 (72)	64 (71)	45 (54)	0.09
Total fruit (incl. juice)	67 (115)	92 (147)	100 (126)	0.02	79 (180)	115 (129)	112 (117)	0.008
Total vegetables	61 (68)	31 (36)	38 (54)	<0.001	64 (63)	32 (32)	41 (53)	<0.001
6-day average intakes (portions	s/d)							
Fruit and vegetables	1.4 (1.2)	1.2 (1.3)	1.4 (1.2)	0.19	1.4 (1.2)	1.2 (1.3)	1.4 (1.1)	0.24
Fruit	0.6 (1.0)	0.8 (1.1)	0.8 (1.0)	0.16	0.7 (1.0)	1.0 (1.3)	1.0 (0.8)	0.10
Vegetables	0.8 (0.8)	0.4 (0.4)	0.5 (0.7)	<0.001	0.8 (0.8)	0.4 (0.4)	0.5 (0.7)	<0.001

Table 4.2 Total diet: median intakes for water, soft drinks and fruit and vegetables in 2000, 2010 and 2022 by all children and consumers only

\*IQR = interquartile range; <sup>†</sup>due to non-normal distribution, Kruskal-Wallis tests used to calculate p-value

# 4.3 Total diet: mean DQI-A score and diet quality components by year in 2000, 2010 and 2022

# 4.3.1 Summary of DQI-A calculation

A summary of the calculation for Diet Quality Index for Adolescents (DQI-A) score and related components is detailed in Table 4.3, adapted from Vyncke *et al* (2013) <sup>(22)</sup> as a reminder as this is a complex calculation. Further details on the calculation of the DQI-A score can be found in Section 3.7.2 of Chapter 3 including: (i) categorisation of foods into weighting factor groups for calculation of the Diet Quality Component (DQc) score, (ii) portion size values for Diet Diversity Component (DDc) scoring and (iii) minimum and maximum food group recommendations for Diet Equilibrium Component (DEc) calculation. Figure 4.5 depicts the DQI-A score range from -33 to 100%, -33% is the lowest possible score illustrating a poor diet and 100% is the best possible score illustrating a very good diet.



Figure 4.5 DQI-A score range, lowest possible score is -33%, highest possible score is 100%

The first part of these analyses provides an overall description of DQI-A scores and year. The second, more detailed analyses considers the effect of year, school lunch type and index of multiple deprivation (IMD) tertile (level of deprivation) on DQI-A scores using linear regression, adjusting for gender. Further, interactions between year and school lunch type were explored.
FBDG <sup>*</sup>				DQI-A Components				
Food Group	Recommended	Diet quality component	Diet diversity	Diet adequacy	Diet excess component	Diet equilibrium		
	daily intake	(DQc)	component (DDc)	component (DAx)	(DEx)	component (DEc)		
Recommended foods								
Water	1500-2250 ml	DQc= amount	DDc = 1 point for each	DAx= Food group	DEx= (food group			
Bread and cereal	150-360 g	consumed (m) x	food group if at least	intake/minimum	intake-maximum			
Potatoes and grains	210-350 g	weighting factor	one portion consumed	recommended FG	recommended FG			
_	-			intake	intake)/maximum			
Vegetables	300-450 g				recommended FG			
Fruits	250-375 g				intake			
Milk products	450-600 ml					DEc= DAx=DEx		
Cheese	20-40 g	Weighting factor:		Values >1 truncated to	Values >1 truncated to			
Neat, fish and substitutes	75-100 g	'+1' preference foods		1	1			
Fats and oils	-	'0' intermediate foods			Values <0 truncated to			
	10-15 g	'-1' low-nutrient			0			
Non-recommended foods	<50 g	energy-dense foods						
Non-recommended drinks	<300 ml	chergy dense roods						
Component scores		∑(DQc)/∑m x 100%	∑(DDc)/9 x 100%	∑(DAx)/9 x 100%	∑(DEx)/11 x 100%	∑(DEc)/11 x 100%		
DQI-A score		(Diet quality + diet diversity + diet equilibrium)/3						

## Table 4.3 Calculation of Diet Quality Index for Adolescents (DQI-A) score (adapted from Vyncke et al. 2013 (22)

\*FBDG = Food based dietary guidelines

## 4.3.2 Mean DQI-A score and diet quality sub-components by year

Children's mean DQI-A and component scores for each year are detailed in Table 4.4. Overall, mean DQI-A score increased across years: 10.9% in 2000, 11.4% in 2010 and 19.6% in 2022. In 2022, compared to 2010 and 2000, children had a higher mean DQc, DDc and DAx score which is a positive change and reflected in overall DQI-A score (see Appendix G for a breakdown of DQc score by food group and year). There was little difference in mean DEc and DEx across years.

Diet Quality		Year	
Component		<i>n</i> =371	
	2000 ( <i>n</i> =166)	2010 ( <i>n</i> =85)	2022 ( <i>n</i> =120)
	Mean (SD <sup>**</sup> )	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)
DQI-A <sup>*</sup>	10.9 (10.3)	11.4 (11.8)	19.6 (13.4)
DQc <sup>+</sup>	-25.0 (20.5)	-21.9 (26.5)	0.2 (31.0)
DDc <sup>‡</sup>	37.2 (10.2)	36.1 (10.30)	38.1 (9.6)
DEc§	20.6 (5.5)	20.1 (5.5)	20.6 (5.8)
DAx <sup>¶</sup>	51.1 (8.2)	49.8 (7.8)	52.3 (7.9)
DEx <sup>#</sup>	21.3 (5.1)	20.6 (5.4)	22.2 (5.2)

Table 4.4 Mean DQI-A and component scores of 11-12yr old children (expressed as percentages) in 2000, 2010 and 2022

<sup>\*</sup>DQI-A = Diet quality index for adolescents (overall diet quality score); <sup>†</sup>DQc = Diet Quality component; <sup>‡</sup>DDc = Diet Diversity component; <sup>§</sup>DE = Diet Equilibrium component; <sup>¶</sup>DAx = Diet Adequacy subcomponent; <sup>#</sup>DEx = Diet Excess subcomponent; \*\*SD = standard deviation

# 4.4 Total diet: the effect of year, gender, IMD and school lunch type on children's mean DQI-A score and diet quality components

## 4.4.1 The effect of year on children's mean DQI-A and diet quality components

Results exploring the effect of year on DQI-A and component scores are detailed in Table 4.5, means were adjusted for gender, school lunch type and IMD. The year 2000 was used as a baseline. The key finding is that there was evidence of an effect of year on children's mean DQI-A scores. In 2000 mean DQI-A score was 11.0%, in 2010 mean DQI-A score was 11.0% and

in 2022 mean DQI-A score was 19.8%, with the significant change between 2000 and 2022 (mean difference 2010-2000 = 0, 2022-2000 = 8.8, p<0.001).

For the diet quality component (DQc), year had an effect: in 2000 mean DQc score was -24.9%, in 2010 mean DQc score was -21.9% and in 2022 mean DQc score was 0.2%, with the significant change between 2000 and 2022 (mean difference 2010-2000 = 3.0, 2022-2000 = 25.1, p<0.001).

For the diet adequacy subcomponent (DAx), year had an effect: in 2000 mean DAx score was 51.2%, in 2010 mean DAx score was 49.1% and in 2022 mean DAx score was 52.6% (mean difference 2010-2000 = -2.2, 2022-2000 = 1.4, p=0.01). The significant change in this case was between 2000 and 2010.

For the diet excess subcomponent (DEx), there was evidence that year had an effect: in 2000 mean DEx score was 21.2%, in 2010 mean DEx score was 20.3% and in 2022 mean DEx score was 22.6%, with a significant change between 2000 and 2022 (mean difference 2010-2000 = -0.9, 2022-2000 = 1.4, p=0.01).

For both the diet diversity component (DDc) and diet equilibrium component (DEc) scores, there was no evidence that year had an effect (see Table 4.5).

#### 4.4.2 The effect of school lunch type on children's mean DQI-A and diet quality components

The effect of school lunch type on children's mean DQI-A and diet quality components is displayed in Table 4.6, using school lunch as a baseline. Overall, there was no evidence that school lunch type had an effect on children's mean DQI-A scores, for school lunch (SL) consumers mean DQI-A was 13.3% and for home-packed lunch (PL) consumers it was 15.1% (mean difference = 1.8, p=0.21).

However, there was some evidence that school lunch type had an effect on DQI-A component and subcomponent scores.

For DDc scores, there was evidence that school lunch type had an effect: for SL consumers mean DDc was 36.0% and for PL consumers it was 40.2% (mean difference = 4.2, p<0.001).

For DAx scores, there was evidence that school lunch type had an effect: for SL and PL consumers mean DAx was 50.3% and 53.4% respectively (mean difference = 3.1, p=0.001).

131

For DEx scores, there was evidence that school lunch type had an effect: for SL consumers mean DEx was 21.0% and for PL consumers it was 22.5% (mean difference = 1.5, p=0.02).

For both DQc and DEc scores, there was no evidence that school lunch type had an effect (see Table 4.6).

## 4.4.3 The effect of IMD on children's mean DQI-A and diet quality components

Results exploring the impact of IMD tertile on DQI-A and component scores are detailed in Table 4.7, using the least deprived tertile as a baseline. There was no evidence found that IMD had a statistically significant effect on children's mean DQI-A scores. In the least deprived tertile, the mean DQI-A score was 13.3%, in the mid deprived tertile mean DQI-A was 14.0% and in the most deprived tertile mean DQI-A score was 13.9% (see Table 4.7). For diet quality component scores (i.e., DQc), there was no evidence of a statistically significant effect of IMD.

## 4.4.4 Two-way interactions between year and school lunch type

Two-way interactions were explored between year and school lunch type. For overall mean DQI-A score, there was no evidence of an interaction between year and school lunch type (p=0.21).

Diet		Mean <sup>*</sup>				Mean diff	erence			p-value <sup>‡</sup>
quality		n=371								
component	2000 ( <i>n</i> =166)	2010 ( <i>n</i> =85)	2022 ( <i>n</i> =120)	2010-2000	95% CI for	2022-2000	95% CI for	2022-2010	95% Cl for	
					$\mathbf{difference}^{\dagger}$		$\mathbf{difference}^{\dagger}$		$\mathbf{difference}^{^{\dagger}}$	
%DQI-A <sup>§</sup>	11.0	11.0	19.8	0	-3.2; 3.2	8.8	6.0; 11.6	8.8	5.4; 12.2	<0.001*
%DQc <sup>¶</sup>	-24.9	-21.9	0.2	3.0	-4.1; 10.1	25.1	18.9; 31.3	22.2	14.7; 29.6	<0.001*
%DDc <sup>#</sup>	37.3	35.1	38.6	-2.1	-4.8; 0.6	1.4	-1.0; 3.8	3.5	0.7; 6.4	0.06
%DEc**	20.7	19.8	20.4	-0.9	-2.4; 0.7	-0.2	-1.6; 1.1	0.6	-1.0; 2.2	0.54
%DAx <sup>++</sup>	51.2	49.1	52.6	-2.2	-4.3; -0.1	1.4	-0.5; 3.3	3.5	1.3; 5.8	0.01*
%DEx <sup>‡‡</sup>	21.2	20.3	22.6	-0.9	-2.3; 0.5	1.4	0.1; 2.6	2.3	0.8; 3.7	0.01*

Table 4.5 The effect of year on mean (adjusted) DQI-A score and diet quality component scores (expressed as percentages) of 11-12yr old children in 2000, 2010 and 2022

\*Mean adjusted for gender, school lunch type and IMD; <sup>†</sup>95% CI = 95% Confidence interval; <sup>‡</sup>95% CI and p-value derived for linear regression analysis; <sup>§</sup>DQI-A = Diet quality index for adolescents (overall diet quality score); <sup>¶</sup>DQc = Diet Quality component; <sup>#</sup>DDc = Diet Diversity component; \*\*DE = Diet Equilibrium component; <sup>#†</sup>DAx = Diet Adequacy component; <sup>#†</sup>DEx = Diet Excess component

Table 4.6 The effect of school lunch type (school and home-packed lunch) on mean DQI-A and diet quality component scores (expressed as percentages) of 11-12yr old children

Diet quality	N	lean <sup>*</sup>	Mean	95% Cl for	p-value <sup>‡</sup>	
component	n	=371	difference	difference <sup>+</sup>		
	School Lunch ( <i>n</i> =264)	Home-packed Lunch ( <i>n</i> =107)				
%DQI-A <sup>§</sup>	13.3	15.1	1.8	-1.0; 4.6	0.21	
%DQc <sup>¶</sup>	-16.1	-16.0	0.2	-6.6; 7.0	0.96	
6DDc <sup>#</sup>	36.0	40.2	4.2	1.8; 6.6	<0.001*	
6DEc**	20.1	21.1	1.0	-0.3; 2.4	0.13	
%DAx <sup>++</sup>	50.3	53.4	3.1	1.2; 5.0	0.001*	
%DEx <sup>‡‡</sup>	21.0	22.5	1.5	0.3; 2.7	0.02*	

\*Mean adjusted for year, gender and IMD; <sup>†</sup>95% CI = 95% Confidence interval; <sup>‡</sup>95% CI and p-value derived for linear regression analysis; <sup>§</sup>DQI-A = Diet quality index for adolescents (overall diet quality score); <sup>¶</sup>DQc = Diet Quality component; <sup>#</sup>DDc = Diet Diversity component; <sup>\*\*</sup>DE = Diet Equilibrium component; <sup>†\*</sup>DAx = Diet Adequacy component; <sup>‡\*</sup>DEx = Diet Excess component

Diet quality		Mean <sup>*</sup>			Mean diff	erence		p-value <sup>‡</sup>
component	T1 <sup>§§</sup> ( <i>n</i> =51)	n=371 T2 (n=111)	T3 ( <i>n</i> =209)	T2-T1	95% CI for difference⁺	T3-T1	95% Cl for difference⁺	
%DQI-A <sup>§</sup>	13.3	14.0	13.9	0.7	-3.3, 4.7	0.6	-3.1, 4.3	0.93
%DQc <sup>¶</sup>	-16.5	-15.3	-16.4	1.2	-7.6, 10.1	0.2	-8.0, 8.3	0.93
%DDc <sup>#</sup>	36.6	37.0	37.5	0.3	-3.0, 3.7	0.9	-2.2, 4.0	0.80
%DEc**	19.7	20.3	20.6	0.6	-1.3, 2.5	0.9	-0.9, 2.6	0.63
%DAx <sup>++</sup>	52.2	51.2	50.9	-1.0	-3.7, 1.7	-1.3	-3.7, 1.2	0.61
%DEx <sup>‡‡</sup>	22.9	21.6	21.1	-1.4	-3.1, 0.4	-1.9	-3.5, -0.3	0.07

Table 4.7 The effect of IMD on mean DQI-A and diet quality component scores (expressed as percentages) of 11-12yr old children

\*Mean adjusted for year, gender and school lunch type; <sup>†</sup>95% CI = 95% Confidence interval; <sup>‡</sup>95% CI and p-value derived for linear regression analysis; <sup>§</sup>DQI-A = Diet quality index for adolescents (overall diet quality score); <sup>¶</sup>DQc = Diet Quality component; <sup>#</sup>DDc = Diet Diversity component; \*\*DE = Diet Equilibrium component; <sup>#†</sup>DAx = Diet Adequacy component; <sup>#</sup>\*DEx = Diet Excess component; <sup>§§</sup>T1 = least deprived, T2 = mid deprived and T3 = most deprived tertile

## Chapter 5 Total diet nutrient intakes of 11–12-year-olds in Northumberland

## Chapter overview:

The aim of this chapter was to explore the total diet nutrient intakes of 11–12-year-olds and compare with current UK recommendations to previous ASH11 studies (2000 and 2010) to consider the effect of pre- and post-implementation of school food policies in England on children's dietary intakes. The objectives were to:

- To describe mean intakes of total diet nutrient intakes (energy (kcal), fat (%E and g), saturated fat (%E, g), NMES (%E, g), NSP (g), vitamin C (mg), calcium (mg), sodium (mg), and iron (mg) in 2000, 2010 and 2022.
- 2. To compare nutrient intakes for total diet to current UK recommendations.
- 3. To explore the effect of year, gender, school lunch type and level of deprivation on children's mean total diet nutrient intakes.

## 5.1 Total diet: mean nutrient intakes by year in 2000, 2010 and 2022

The first part of these analyses provides an overall description of nutrient intakes and year, and comparison to current recommendations. The second, more detailed analyses, considers the effect of year, school lunch type and index of multiple deprivation (IMD) tertile (level of deprivation) on children's mean nutrient intakes using linear regression, adjusting for gender. Further, interactions between year and school lunch types were explored for all nutrients.

Children's mean nutrient intakes for selected nutrients across each year and current nutrient recommendations are detailed in Table 5.1. Children's mean intakes of energy (kcal) were highest in 2000 (1893 kcal/day) compared with 2010 (1600 kcal/day) and 2022 (1641 kcal/day). Across years, mean intakes were below current UK recommendations of 2127 kcal/day for males and 2032 kcal/day for females aged 11 years <sup>(18)</sup>.

Mean fat intakes (per cent energy (%E)) were highest in 2000 (35.7 %E) compared with 2010 (32.5 %E) and 2022 (34.9 %E). Mean fat intakes (grams (g)) were highest in 2000 (76.1 g/day) compared with 2010 (58.6 g/day) and 2022 (64.1 g/day). Children's %E from fat in 2010 and 2022 meets the current UK recommendation of no more than 35 %E, however, children's

intakes in 2000 were above current recommendations <sup>(14)</sup>. Mean saturated fat intakes (%E) were lowest in 2000 (12.8 %E) compared with 2010 (13.1 %E) and 2022 (12.9 %E), however, there is very little difference across years. Mean saturated fat intakes (g) were highest in 2000 (27.3 g/day) compared 2010 (23.5 g/day) and 2022 (23.8 g/day). Children's mean %E from saturated fat across years were above the current UK recommendation of no more than 11 %E <sup>(14)</sup>. Mean non-milk extrinsic sugars (NMES) intakes (%E) were lower in 2000 (16.0 %E) compared with 2010 (17.0 %E) and higher compared with 2022 (13.9 %E). Mean NMES intakes (g) were highest in 2000 (81.7 g/day) compared with 2010 (72.7 g/day) and 2022 (58.7 g/day). Children's mean %E from NMES across years were above the UK recommendation of no more than 11 %E from NMES <sup>(14)</sup>.

Mean non-starch polysaccharide (NSP) intakes were highest in 2000 (10.6 g/day) compared with 2010 (8.8 g/day) and 2022 (10.1 g/day). Children's mean NSP intakes across years were below the UK recommendation for NSP of 18 g/day <sup>(14)</sup>.

Children's mean vitamin C intakes were lowest in 2000 (63.2 mg/day) compared with 2010 (70.7 mg/day) and 2022 (82.3 mg/day), though mean intakes met and exceeded current UK recommendations of 35 mg/day <sup>(14)</sup> across the years. Mean calcium intakes were lowest in 2000 (636.2 mg/day) compared with 2010 (772.2 mg/day) and 2022 (698.5 mg/day). Children's intakes of calcium intakes across years were below current UK recommendations of 1000 mg/day for males and 800 mg/day for females aged 11-14 years <sup>(14)</sup>. Children's mean sodium intakes were highest in 2000 (2534 mg/day) compared with 2010 (2121 mg/day) and 2022 (1741 mg/day). Children's mean sodium intakes across years are above current UK recommendations of 1600 mg/day <sup>(14)</sup>. Children's mean iron intakes were highest in 2000 (9.1 mg/day) and lowest in 2010 (8.1 mg/day) compared with 2022 (8.5 mg/day). Children's iron intakes were below the current UK recommendations of 11.3 mg/day for males and 14.8 mg/day aged 11-14 years <sup>(14)</sup>.

				Yea	r			
				n=37	/1			
Nutrient	Current UK recommendation	2000 ( <i>n</i> :	=166)	2010 (n	=85)	2022 ( <i>n</i> =120)		
	_	Mean (SD)	Per cent meeting recommendation	Mean (SD)	Per cent meeting recommendation	Mean (SD)	Per cent meeting recommendation	
Energy (kcal)	M=2127; F=2032	1893 (403) M=1954 (475)	34.3% M=40.8%	1600 (316) M=1604 (317)	8.2% M=9.3%	1641 (435) M=1719 (492)	15.8% M=23.3%	
%E Fat	≤35 %E	F=1842 (325) 35.7 (3.6)	F=28.9% 37.4%	F=1595 (319) 32.5 (3.7)	F 7.1% 72.9%	F=1561 (357) 34.9 (4.2)	F=8.3% 49.2%	
Fat (g)	-	76.1 (18.6)	-	58.6 (14.3)	-	64.1 (20.1)	-	
%E Saturated Fat	≤11 %E	12.8 (1.7)	13.3%	13.1 (2.2)	16.5%	12.9 (2.3)	20.0%	
Saturated fat (g)	-	27.3 (7.6)	-	23.5 (6.6)	-	23.8 (8.3)	-	
%E NMES	≤11 %E	16.0 (4.3)	10.8%	17.0 (5.3)	12.9%	13.9 (4.9)	29.2%	
NMES (g)	-	81.7 (32.1)	-	72.7 (28.6)	-	58.7 (31.1)	-	
NSP (g)	18	10.6 (2.8)	1.2%	8.8 (2.4)	0%	10.1 (2.7)	1.7%	
Vitamin C (mg) <sup>*</sup>	35	63.2 (1.6)	90.4%	70.7 (1.7)	91.8%	82.3 (1.9)	91.7%	
Calcium (mg)		636.2 (186.7)	14.5%	772.2 (246.0)	42.4%	698.5 (246.7)	27.5%	
	M=1000; F=800	M=682.4 (204.3)	M=19.7%	M=801.4 (251.2)	M=48.8%	M=750.8 (270.2)	M=33.3%	
		F=597.2 (161.5)	F=10%	F=742.3 (240)	F=35.7%	F=646.2 (210.1)	F=21.7%	
Sodium (mg)	1600	2534 (685)	4.8%	2121 (479)	14.1%	1741 (512)	43.3%	
Iron (mg)		9.1 (2.3)	15.1%	8.1 (2.0)	7.1%	8.5 (2.9)	15.8%	
	M=11.3; F=14.8	M=9.8 (2.7) F=8.6 (3.0)	M=21.1% F=10.0%	M=8.1 (1.9) F=8.0 (2.2)	M=4.7% F=9.5%	M=9.2 (3.1) F=7.8 (2.6)	M=28.3% F=3.3%	

 Table 5.1 Total diet: current UK nutrient recommendations and mean nutrient intakes of 11-12yr old children by year: 2000, 2010 and 2022

\*data log transformed, geometric mean presented

# 5.2 Total diet: the effect of year, school lunch type and IMD on children's mean nutrient intakes

#### 5.2.1 The effect of year on children's mean nutrient intakes

Results exploring the effect of year (2000, 2010 and 2022) on children's mean nutrient intakes are detailed in Table 5.2, using 2000 as baseline, means were adjusted for gender, school lunch type and IMD. Year was found to have a statistically significant effect on children's mean intakes of energy (kcal), fat (g), saturated fat (g), NMES (%E and g), NSP (g), sodium (mg) and iron (mg), with an overall decrease across years (p<0.001 for all; see Table 5.2).

For mean energy intakes (kcal) year had a significant effect and decreased across years, mean intakes in 2000 were 1902 kcal/day, in 2010 were 1583 kcal/day and in 2022 were 1640 kcal/day (mean difference 2010-2000 = -320, 2022-2000 = -262, p<0.001). For NMES intakes (%E) mean intakes in 2000 were 16.1 %E, in 2010 were 16.9 %E, and in 2022 were 13.8 %E (mean difference 2010-2000 = 0.8, 2022-2000 = -2.3, p<0.001). For sodium (mg) intakes year had a significant effect and decreased across years, mean intakes in 2000 were 2562 mg/day, in 2010 were 2055 mg/day and in 2022 were 1750 mg/day (mean difference 2010-2000 = -507, 2022-2000 = -812, p<0.001).

Year also had an effect on children's mean vitamin C (mg, p<0.001) and calcium (mg, p=0.004) intakes, with an overall increase across years. For mean vitamin C intakes (mg) increased across years, mean intakes in 2000 were 63.4 mg/day, in 2010 were 70.2 mg/day and in 2022 were 82.3 g/day (mean difference (ratio) 2010-2000 = 1.1, 2022-2000 = 1.3, p<0.001). Similarly, mean calcium (mg) intakes increased across years, mean intakes in 2000 were 647.6 mg/day, in 2010 were 741.2 mg/day and in 2022 were 704.7 mg/day (mean difference 2010-2000 = 93.7, 2022-2000 = 57.1, p=0.004).

There was no evidence found of a statistically significant effect of year on children's mean intake for %E saturated fat (see Table 5.2).

## 5.2.2 The effect of school lunch type on children's mean nutrient intakes

Results exploring the impact of school lunch type (school and home-packed lunch) on nutrient intakes are detailed in Table 5.3, using school lunch as a baseline. School lunch type had a statistically significant effect on mean intakes of fat (%E, p=0.02), saturated fat (%E and g, p=0.002 and p=0.006 respectively), calcium (p<0.001) sodium (p<0.001) and iron (p=0.003)

intakes. For children consuming a school lunch and packed lunch, mean fat intakes (%E), mean intakes were 35.0 %E and 33.9 %E respectively (mean difference = -1.1, p=0.02). For mean saturated fat intakes (%E), mean intake for SL consumers were 12.7 %E and for PL consumers were 13.4 %E (mean difference = 0.8, p=0.002). For children consuming a school lunch and home-packed lunch, mean sodium intakes were 2101 mg/day and 2384 mg/day respectively (mean difference = 283, p<0.001). For mean iron intakes, SL consumers had lower intakes, mean intake in SL consumers was 8.4 mg/day and in PL consumers was 9.4 mg/day (mean difference = 1.0, p=0.003).

There was no evidence of a statistically significant effect of school lunch type on mean nutrient intakes for energy, fat (g), NMES (%E and g), NSP and vitamin C (see Table 5.3).

#### 5.2.3 The effect of IMD on children's mean nutrient intakes

There was no evidence found that IMD had a statistically significant effect on children's mean nutrient intakes for total diet (see Table 5.4).

#### 5.2.4 Two-way interactions between year and school lunch type

The interaction between year and school lunch type for each nutrient, was explored. There was no evidence of a year by school lunch type interaction for children's mean intakes of energy (p=0.35), fat (%E and g, p=0.05 and p=0.19 respectively), saturated fat (%E and g, p=0.96 and p=0.63 respectively), NMES (%E and g, p=0.83 and p=0.91 respectively). NSP (p=0.20), vitamin C (p=0.38), calcium (p=0.24), sodium (p=0.42) and iron (p=0.23).

Nutrient		Mean <sup>*</sup>				Mean	difference			p-value <sup>‡</sup>
		<i>n</i> =371								
	2000	2010	2022	2010-2000	95% CI for	2022-2000	95% CI for	2022-2010	95% Cl for	
	( <i>n</i> =166)	( <i>n</i> =85)	( <i>n</i> =120)		difference <sup>†</sup>	difference <sup>†</sup>		difference <sup>†</sup>		
Energy (kcal)	1902	1583	1640	-320	-428; -212	-262	-356; -168	57.8	-55.6; 171.3	<0.001
%E Fat	35.6	32.8	34.8	-2.8	-3.9; -1.8	-0.8	-1.7; 0.1	2.0	1.0; 3.1	<0.001
Fat (g)	76.4	58.3	64.0	-18.1	-23.1; -13.0	-12.4	-16.8; -8.0	5.6	0.4; 11.0	<0.001
%E Saturated Fat	12.8	12.9	13.0	0.1	-0.5; 0.6	0.1	-0.3; 0.6	0.1	-0.5; 0.7	0.85
Saturated Fat (g)	27.5	22.9	23.9	-4.6	-6.7; -2.5	-3.6	-5.4; -1.8	1.0	-1.2; 3.1	<0.001
%E NMES <sup>§</sup>	16.1	16.9	13.8	0.8	-0.5; 2.1	-2.3	-3.4; -1.1	-3.0	-4.3; -1.7	<0.001
NMES (g)	82.5	71.6	58.4	-11.0	-19.4; -2.5	-24.1	-31.5; -16.8	-13.2	-22.0; -4.3	<0.001
NSP (g) <sup>¶</sup>	10.6	8.8	10.1	-1.8	-2.6; -1.1	-0.5	-1.1; 0.2	1.3	0.6; 2.1	<0.001
Vitamin C (mg) <sup>#</sup>	63.4	70.2	82.3	1.1	0.7; 1.3	1.3	1.1; 2.4	1.2	1.0; 1.4	<0.001
Calcium (mg)	647.6	741.2	704.7	93.7	35.6; 151.8	57.1	6.4; 107.8	-36.6	-97.6; 24.4	0.004
Sodium (mg)	2562	2055	1750	-507	-661; -352	-812	-947; -677	-305.2	-467.7; -142.8	<0.001
Iron (mg)	9.9	7.8	8.5	-1.4	-2.2; -0.7	-0.7	-1.4; -0.1	0.7	-0.1; 1.5	<0.001

 Table 5.2 Total diet: the effect of year on mean nutrient intakes of 11-12yr old children in 2000, 2010 and 2022

\*Mean adjusted for gender, school lunch type and IMD; <sup>+</sup>95% CI = 95% Confidence interval; <sup>‡</sup>95% CI and p-value derived for linear regression analysis; <sup>§</sup>NMES = non milk extrinsic sugars; <sup>¶</sup>NSP = non-starch polysaccharide; <sup>#</sup>data log transformed, geometric mean and ratio presented

utrient		Mean <sup>*</sup>	Mean difference	95% CI for	p-values <sup>‡</sup>
		<i>n</i> =371		difference <sup>†</sup>	
	School Lunch ( <i>n</i> =264)	Packed Lunch ( <i>n</i> =107)			
nergy (kcal)	1725	1792	67	-28; 162	0.17
E Fat	35.0	33.9	-1.1	-2.0; -0.1	0.02
at (g)	67.9	68.9	1.0	-3.4; 5.4	0.67
E Saturated Fat	12.7	13.4	0.8	0.3; 1.3	0.002
aturated Fat (g)	24.6	27.1	2.6	0.7; 4.4	0.006
E NMES <sup>§</sup>	15.4	15.9	0.5	-0.6; 1.7	0.34
MES (g)	70.7	75.9	5.2	-2.2; 12.7	0.16
SP (g) <sup>¶</sup>	10.0	10.1	0.1	-0.6; 0.7	0.80
itamin C (mg) <sup>#</sup>	69.5	73.4	1.0	0.9; 1.2	0.40
alcium (mg)	650.8	778.2	127.4	76.4; 178.4	<0.001
odium (mg)	2101	2384	283	147; 419	<0.001
on (mg)	8.4	9.4	1.0	0.3; 1.6	0.003

Table 5.3 Total diet: the effect or school lunch type (school lunch and home-packed) on mean nutrient intakes of 11-12yr old children

\*Mean adjusted for year, gender and IMD; <sup>†</sup>95% CI = 95% Confidence interval; <sup>‡</sup>95% CI and p-value derived for linear regression analysis; <sup>§</sup>NMES = non milk extrinsic sugars; <sup>¶</sup> NSP = non-starch polysaccharide; <sup>#</sup>data log transformed, geometric mean and ratio presented

Nutrient		Mean*			Mean dif	erence		p-value <sup>‡</sup>	
		<i>n</i> =371							
	T1 <sup>**</sup> ( <i>n</i> =51)	T2 ( <i>n</i> =111)	T3 ( <i>n</i> =209)	T2-T1	95% CI for	T3-T1	95% Cl for		
					difference <sup>+</sup>		difference <sup>+</sup>		
Energy (kcal)	1770	1738	1742	-32	-167; 102	-28	-153; 96	0.89	
6E Fat	34.3	34.4	35.0	0.1	-1.2; 1.4	0.7	-0.5; 1.9	0.31	
at (g)	68.5	67.5	68.5	-1.0	-7.2; 5.3	0.1	-5.7; 5.8	0.89	
6E Saturated Fat	12.8	12.9	12.9	0.1	-0.5; 0.8	0.1	-0.6; 0.7	0.91	
Saturated Fat (g)	25.5	25.4	25.2	-0.1	-2.7; 2.5	-0.2	-2.6; 2.2	0.98	
%E NMES <sup>§</sup>	16.9	15.4	15.2	-1.5	-3.1; 0.1	-1.6	-3.2; -0.2	0.08	
NMES (g)	81.1	70.7	70.9	-10.4	-20.9; 0.1	-10.2	-19.9; -0.5	0.10	
ISP (g)¶	9.9	10.2	10.0	0.3	-0.6; 1.3	0.1	-0.8; 0.09	0.67	
/itamin C (mg) <sup>#</sup>	78.8	70.9	68.5	0.9	0.8; 1.1	0.9	0.7; 1.0	0.26	
Calcium (mg)	670.2	695.4	687.5	25.2	-47.0; 97.4	17.3	-49.4; 84.1	0.79	
odium (mg)	2250	2199	2158	-51	-243; 142	-92	-270; 85	0.55	
ron (mg)	8.7	8.7	8.6	0	-0.9; 1.0	-0.1	-0.9; 0.8	0.95	

## Table 5.4 Total diet: the effect of IMD on mean nutrient intakes of 11-12yr old children

\*Mean adjusted for year, gender and school lunch type; <sup>†</sup>95% CI = 95% Confidence interval; <sup>‡</sup>95% CI and p-value derived for linear regression analysis; <sup>§</sup>NMES = non milk extrinsic sugars; <sup>¶</sup> NSP = non-starch polysaccharide; <sup>#</sup>data log transformed, geometric mean and ratio presented; <sup>\*\*</sup>T1 = least deprived, T2 = mid deprived and T3 = most deprived tertile

## Chapter 6 Lunchtime nutrient intakes of 11–12-year-olds in Northumberland

## **Chapter overview:**

The main aim of this chapter was to explore lunchtime nutrient intakes and compare to the previous ASH11 studies (2000 and 2010) to consider the effect of pre- and post-implementation of school food policies in England on children's dietary intakes, The objectives were to:

- To describe mean intakes of lunchtime nutrient intakes (energy, fat, saturated fat, NMES, NSP, vitamin C, calcium, sodium, and iron) in 2000, 2010 and 2022.
- 2. To explore the effect of year, gender, school lunch type and level of deprivation on children's mean lunchtime nutrient intakes.

## 6.1 Lunchtime intakes: mean nutrient intakes by year in 2000, 2010 and 2022

The first part of these analyses provides an overall description of children's mean nutrient intakes at lunchtime by year and lunch type only to provide context. The second, more detailed analyses (section 6.2) considers the effect of year, school lunch type and index of multiple deprivation (IMD) (level of deprivation) on children's mean nutrient intakes using linear regression, adjusting for gender. Further, interactions between year and school lunch types were explored as these are key findings and are presented in Section 6.2.

Children's mean lunchtime nutrient intakes by year are detailed in Table 6.1. Children's mean intakes of energy (kcal) were highest in 2000 (712 kcal/day) compared with 2010 (520 kcal/day) and 2022 (434 kcal/day). Mean fat intakes (per cent energy (%E)) were highest in 2000 (39.2 %E) compared with 2010 (32.4 %E) and 2022 (32.8 %E). Mean fat intakes (grams (g)) were highest in 2000 (31.9 g/day) compared with 2010 (19.1 g/day) and 2022 (17.0 g/day). Mean saturated fat intakes (%E) were highest in 2000 (12.4%E) compared with 2010 (12.2%E) and 2022 (11.9 %E). Mean saturated fat intakes (g) were highest in 2000 (9.9 g/day) compared with 2010 (7.3 g/day) and 2022 (6.2 g/day). Mean non-milk extrinsic sugar (NMES) intakes (%E) were lowest in 2000 (12.2 %E) compared with 2010 (15.7 %E) and 2022 (14.5 %E). Mean

NMES intakes (g) were highest in 2000 (21.2 g/day) compared with 2010 (20.3 g/day) and 2022 (14.2 g/day). Mean non-starch polysaccharide (NSP) intakes (grams) was highest in 2000 (3.9 g/day) compared with 2010 (3.0 g/day) and 2022 (2.7 g/day).

Mean calcium intakes (mg) were lower in 2000 (208.8 mg/day) compared with 2010 (219.1 mg/day) and higher compared with 2022 (166.6 mg/day). Children's mean vitamin C, sodium and iron intakes decreased by year, see Table 6.1.

Nutrient		Year	
		<i>n</i> =371	
	2000 ( <i>n</i> =166)	2010 ( <i>n</i> =85)	2022 ( <i>n</i> =120)
	Mean (SD <sup>*</sup> )	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)
Energy (kcal)	712 (189)	520 (146)	434 (157)
%E Fat	39.2 (5.8)	32.4 (8.2)	32.8 (9.4)
Fat (g)	31.9 (10.5)	19.1 (7.6)	17.0 (8.6)
%E Saturated Fat	12.4 (3.1)	12.2 (4.2)	11.9 (4.8)
Saturated Fat (g)	9.9 (3.7)	7.3 (3.6)	6.2 (3.4)
%E NMES <sup>†</sup>	12.2 (6.2)	15.7 (9.1)	14.5 (12.8)
NMES (g)	21.2 (11.3)	20.3 (13.2)	14.2 (11.1)
NSP (g) <sup>‡</sup>	3.9 (1.5)	3.0 (1.1)	2.7 (1.1)
Vitamin C (mg) <sup>#</sup>	21.0 (2.5)	20.9 (3.3)	18.0 (3.8)
Calcium (mg)	208.8 (96.2)	219.1 (119.7)	166.6 (94.9)
Sodium (mg)	894 (315)	706 (338)	437 (245)
Iron (mg)	2.8 (0.8)	2.0 (0.8)	1.9 (0.8)

Table 6.1 Lunchtime: mean nutrient intakes of 11-12yr old children by year (2000, 2010)
and 2022)

\*SD = standard deviation; <sup>†</sup>NMES = non milk extrinsic sugars; <sup>‡</sup>NSP = non-starch polysaccharide; <sup>#</sup>data log transformed, geometric mean presented

# 6.2 Lunchtime: children's mean nutrient intakes and the effect of year, school lunch type and IMD

#### 6.2.1 Two-way interactions between year and school lunch type

Table 6.2 shows the effect of the year by school lunch type interaction on children's mean nutrient intakes. There was no evidence of a year by school lunch type interaction for children's mean intakes of saturated fat (%E, p=0.15).

## 6.2.1.1 Energy (kcal), fat (g) and iron (g) intakes

From 2000 to 2022, there was an overall decrease in mean energy (kcal) intakes, regardless of school lunch type, however, the greatest decrease was observed in children consuming a SL (Figure 6.1 (A) and Table 6.2). In 2000, SL consumers had higher energy intakes than PL consumers (733 kcal/day v 641 kcal/day). By 2022 this was reversed; SL consumers now had lower mean energy intakes than PL consumers (411 kcal/day v 499 kcal/day). In 2000, the difference in mean energy intakes between SL and PL consumers was greater than in 2022, this change was found to be significant (2022-2000: mean difference of difference 180, 95% Cl 86; 273, overall p-value for interaction p<0.001).

Similar to what was observed with children's mean energy intakes, from 2000-2022, there was an overall decrease in mean fat (g) intakes regardless of school lunch type consumed. The greatest decrease was observed in SL consumers (Figure 6.1 (B) and Table 6.2). In 2000, SL consumers had higher fat intakes than PL consumers (33.6 g/day v 26.0 g/day). By 2022 this was reversed; SL consumers now had lower intakes than PL consumers (15.8 g/day v 20.0 g/day). In 2000, the difference in mean fat intakes between SL and PL consumers was greater than in 2022, this change between 2000 and 2022 was found to be significant (2022-2000: mean difference of difference 11.8, 95% CI 6.6; 16.8, overall p-value for interaction p<0.001).

From 2000 to 2022, children's mean iron (mg) intakes decreased overall, regardless of school lunch type consumed and the greatest decrease was found in SL consumers (Figure 6.1 (C) and Table 6.2). In 2000, SL consumers had higher mean iron intakes than PL consumers (2.8 mg/day v 2.6 mg/day). By 2022 this was reversed; SL consumers now had lower mean iron intakes than PL consumers (1.9 mg/day v 2.2 mg/day) this change between 2000 and 2022 was found to be significant (2022-2000: mean difference of difference 0.5, 95% CI 0.1; 1.0, overall p-value for interaction p=0.02).



Figure 6.1 The effect of year by school lunch type on children's mean energy (kcal), fat (grams) and iron (mg) intakes (adjusted for gender and IMD)

## 6.2.1.2 Per cent energy fat and NSP (g) intakes

From 2000 to 2022, mean intakes of %E fat decreased in SL consumers and did not change overall in PL consumers (Figure 6.2 (A) and Table 6.2). In 2000, SL consumers had higher %E fat intakes than PL consumers (40.4 %E v 35.1 %E). By 2022 this was reversed; SL consumers had lower mean intakes than PL consumers (32.0 %E v 35.0 %E). In 2000, the difference in mean %E fat between SL and PL consumers was greater than in 2022, this change was found to be significant (2022-2000: mean difference of difference = 8.3, 95% CI = 3.9; 12.5, overall p-value for interaction p=0.007).

From 2000 to 2022, mean NSP (g) intakes decreased in SL consumers and did not change overall in PL consumers (Figure 6.2 (B) and Table 6.2). In 2000, SL consumers had higher mean intakes compared with PL consumers (4.2 g/day v 3.0 g/day). By 2022, this was reversed, and SL consumers had lower intakes than PL consumers (2.6 g/day v 3.1 g/day). In 2000, the difference in mean NSP intakes between SL and PL consumers was greater than in 2022, this change between 2000 and 2022 was found to be significant (2022-2000: mean difference of difference = 1.7, 95% CI = 1.0; 2.4, overall p-value for interaction p<0.001).



Figure 6.2 The effect of year by school lunch type on children's mean per cent energy (%E) from fat and NSP (g) intakes (adjusted for gender and IMD)

#### 6.2.1.3 Saturated fat (g), NMES (g) and sodium intakes (mg)

From 2000 to 2022, there was an overall decrease in mean saturated fat (g) intakes, regardless of school lunch type (Figure 6.3 (A) and Table 6.2). In 2000, SL consumers had lower intakes compared with PL consumers (9.7 g/day v 10.8 g/day). By 2022, SL consumers mean intakes decreased overall and remained lower than PL consumers mean intakes (5.9 g/day v 7.1 g/day). This change between 2000 and 2022 was found to be significant (2022-2000: mean difference of difference = 0.1, 95% CI = -1.8; 2.1, overall p-value for interaction p=0.02).

From 2000 to 2022, there was an overall decrease in mean NMES (g) intakes, regardless of school lunch type, however, the greatest decrease was observed in children consuming a PL (Figure 6.3 (B) and Table 6.2). In 2000, SL consumers had lower mean NMES (g) intakes compared with PL consumers (19.6 g/day v 27.9 g/day). By 2022, this was reversed, and SL consumers had slightly higher intakes than PL consumers (14.3 g/day v 13.3 g/day). For children consuming a PL there was a greater decrease and means intakes between lunch types were now similar. This change was found to be significant (2022-2000: mean difference of difference = -9.3, 95% CI = -15.6; -3.2, overall p-value for interaction p<0.001).

From 2000 to 2022, there was an overall decrease in mean sodium (mg) intakes, regardless of school lunch type, however, the greatest decrease was observed in children consuming a SL (Figure 6.3 (C) and Table 6.2). In 2000, SL consumers had lower sodium intakes compared with PL consumers (868 mg/day v 1006 mg/day). By 2022, mean sodium intakes in both groups decreased with SL consumers having lower mean intakes than PL consumers (361 mg/day v 668 mg/day). This change was found to be significant (2022-2000: mean difference of difference = 169, 95% CI = 16; 322, overall p-value for interaction p=0.004).



Figure 6.3 The effect of year by school lunch type on children's mean saturated fat (grams), NMES (grams) and sodium (mg) intakes (adjusted for gender and IMD)

#### 6.2.1.4 Per cent energy NMES

Figure 6.4 shows that between 2000 and 2022 mean %E NMES increased for SL consumers and decreased for PL consumers; the difference between SL and PL consumers had narrowed. In 2000, SL consumers had lower mean intakes compared with PL consumers (10.8 %E v 17.8 %E). By 2022, this reversed, SL consumers now had higher intakes of %E NMES than PL consumers (15.6 %E v 10.4 %E). This change was found to be significant (2022-2000: mean difference of difference = -12.2, 95% CI = -17.1; -7.0, overall p-value for interaction p<0.001).



Figure 6.4 The effect of year by school lunch type on children's mean per cent energy from NMES (adjusted for gender and IMD)

#### 6.2.1.5 Vitamin C (mg) intakes

For vitamin C intakes, geometric means are reported. Figure 6.5 shows that between 2000 and 2022 for mean vitamin C (mg) intakes there was no change for SL consumers; and a I decrease for PL consumers. In 2000, SL consumers had higher mean vitamin C intakes compared with PL consumers (21.7 mg/day v 18.3 mg/day). By 2022, mean intakes in SL consumers did not change but for those consuming a PL, intakes had decreased; this difference between SL and PL consumers had now increased (20.7 mg/day v 12.1 mg/day) and was found to be significant (2022-2000: mean difference of difference (ratio) = 0.7, 95% CI = 0.4; 1.3, overall p-value for interaction p=0.004).



Figure 6.5 The effect of year by school lunch type on children's mean vitamin C (mg) intakes (adjusted for gender and IMD)

## 6.2.1.6 Calcium (mg) intakes

Figure 6.6 shows that between 2000 and 2022 there was an overall decrease in mean calcium intakes for SL consumers and overall increase for PL consumers. In 2000, mean intakes for both SL and PL consumers were similar (210.3 mg/day v 210.7 mg/day). By 2022, mean intakes in SL consumers decreased and PL consumers increased; SL consumers continued to have lower intakes and the difference between means increased (146.8 mg/day v 224.3 mg/day). This change was found to be significant (2022-2000: mean difference of difference = 77.1, 95% CI = 23.2; 131.0, overall p-value for interaction p<0.001).



Figure 6.6 The effect of year by school lunch type on children's mean calcium (mg) intakes (adjusted for gender and IMD)

Nutrient	Mean <sup>*</sup>						Mean differ	ence between	lunch types	Difference of differen	ce <sup>†</sup>	Overall p-
	2000		2010		2022		2000	2010	2022			value
	SL	PL	SL	PL	SL	PL	PL-SL (A)	PL-SL (B)	PL-SL (C)	B-A (95% Cl <sup>‡</sup> )	C-A (95% CI)	
Energy (kcal/day)	733	641	461	571	411	499	-92	111	88	202 (108; 297)	180 (86; 273)	<0.001
%E Fat	40.4	35.1	32.4	32.2	32.0	35.0	-5.3	-0.2	3.0	5.1 (0.8; 9.4)	8.3 (3.9; 12.5)	0.007
Fat (g)	33.6	26.0	16.9	20.9	15.8	20.0	-7.6	4.0	4.2	11.6 (6.4; 16.7)	11.8 (6.6; 16.8)	<0.001
%E Saturated Fat	11.9	14.5	10.5	13.8	11.5	12.6	2.6	3.3	1.1	0.7 (-1.5; 2.9)	-2.2 (-3.6; 0.7)	0.15
Saturated Fat (g)	9.7	10.8	5.3	9.0	5.9	7.1	1.1	3.7	1.2	2.6 (0.6; 4.6)	0.1 (-1.8; 2.1)	0.02
%E NMES <sup>§</sup>	10.8	17.8	12.2	19.1	15.6	10.4	7.0	6.9	-5.2	-0.1 (-5.2; 5.1)	-12.2 (-17.1; -7.0)	<0.001
NMES (g)	19.6	27.9	13.0	27.1	14.3	13.3	8.3	14.1	-1	5.8 (-0.5; 12.0)	-9.3 (-15.6; 3.2)	<0.001
NSP (g) <sup>¶</sup>	4.2	3.0	3.1	2.9	2.6	3.1	-1.2	-0.21.8	0.6	1.0 (0.3; 1.7)	1.7 (1.0; 2.4)	<0.001
Vitamin C (mg) <sup>#</sup>	21.7	18.3	15.4	27.3	20.7	12.0	0.8	1.8	0.6	2.1 (1.1; 4.0)	0.7 (0.4; 1.3)	0.004
Calcium (mg)	210.3	210.7	154.0	277.0	146.8	224.3	0.4	123.0	77.5	122.6 (68.0; 177.2)	77.1 (23.2; 131.0)	<0.001
Sodium (mg)	868	1006	500	897	361	668	138	397	307	259 (103; 414)	169 (16; 322)	0.004
Iron (mg)	2.8	2.6	1.9	2.2	1.9	2.2	-0.2	0.3	0.3	0.5 (0.1; 1.0)	0.5 (0.1; 1.0)	0.02

\*Mean adjusted for gender and IMD; <sup>†</sup>Difference of difference = mean difference 2010-2000, 2022-2000; <sup>‡</sup>95% CI = 95% Confidence interval; <sup>§</sup>NMES = non milk extrinsic sugars; <sup>¶</sup>NSP = non-starch polysaccharide; <sup>#</sup>data log transformed, geometric mean and ratio presented

## 6.2.2 The effect of year on children's mean nutrient intakes

There was no evidence found of a statistically significant effect of year on children's mean intakes of %E saturated fat. Mean intakes (adjusted for gender, school lunch type and IMD) were: 12.7 %E in 2000, 11.6 %E in 2010 and 11.9 %E in 2022 (mean difference 2010-2000 = -1.0, 2022-2000 = -0.8; p=0.07). Only %E saturated fat is presented here and in Section 6.2.3 as this was the only nutrient which did not display a year by school lunch type interaction.

## 6.2.3 The effect of school lunch type on children's mean nutrient intakes

School lunch type was found to have statistically significant effect on children's mean saturated fat intakes (%E). For children consuming a school lunch (SL), mean %E from saturated fat was lower than for children consuming a home-packed lunch (11.5 %E and 13.9 %E respectively mean difference = 2.4, p<0.001).

## 6.2.4 The effect of IMD on children's mean nutrient intakes

There was no evidence found that IMD had a statistically significant effect on children's mean nutrient intakes at lunchtime (see Table 6.3).

Nutrient	Mean <sup>*</sup>			Mean difference				p-value <sup>‡</sup>
		<i>n=</i> 371						
	T1 <sup>**</sup> ( <i>n</i> =51)	T2 ( <i>n</i> =111)	T3 ( <i>n</i> =209)	T2-T1	95% CI for difference <sup>†</sup>	T3-T1	95% Cl for difference <sup>†</sup>	
Energy (kcal)	557	565	591	8	-56; 72	34	-24; 92	0.27
%E Fat	34.9	34.8	36.1	-0.1	-3.0; 2.7	1.2	-1.5; 3.9	0.27
Fat (g)	23.1	23.1	24.9	0	-3.5; 3.4	1.8	-1.3; 5.0	0.17
%E Saturated Fat	12.4	11.8	12.4	-0.6	-2.1; 0.9	0	-1.5; 1.4	0.34
Saturated Fat (g)	8.0	7.7	8.3	-0.3	-1.7; 1.1	0.3	-1.0; 1.6	0.30
%E NMES <sup>§</sup>	15.8	13.5	13.3	-2.2	-5.8; 1.3	-2.4	-5.9; 1.0	0.38
NMES (g)	19.6	18.3	18.7	-1.4	-5.7; 2.9	-0.9	-5.0; 3.3	0.81
NSP (g) <sup>¶</sup>	3.0	3.4	3.4	0.4	0; 0.8	0.3	-0.1; 0.7	0.16
Vitamin C (mg) <sup>#</sup>	14.8	19.5	22.7	1.2	0.2; 1.8	1.4	1.0; 2.0	0.09
Calcium (mg)	186.6	189.7	204.3	3.2	-33.0; 39.3	17.7	-16.3; 51.8	0.31
Sodium (mg)	722	702	700	-20	-134; 93	-22	-125; 81	0.92
Iron (mg)	2.3	2.4	2.3	0.1	-0.2; 0.4	0.1	-0.2; 0.3	0.83

Table 6.3 Lunchtime: the effect of IMD on mean lunchtime nutrient intakes of 11-12yr old children

\*Mean adjusted for year, gender and school lunch type; <sup>†</sup>95% CI = 95% Confidence interval; <sup>‡</sup>95% CI and p-value derived for linear regression analysis; <sup>§</sup>NMES = non milk extrinsic sugars; <sup>¶</sup>NSP = non-starch polysaccharide; <sup>#</sup>data log transformed, geometric mean and ratio presented; <sup>\*\*</sup>T1 = least deprived, T2 = mid deprived and T3 = most deprived tertile

#### **Chapter overview:**

This chapter summarises and brings together the key findings from this thesis and considers how the findings reported relate to other published studies. This chapter considers how children's diets in Northumberland have changed post-implementation of the current school food policy in England. Additionally, challenges and opportunities working with schools and around school food policies are explored. Further strengths and limitations of this study, what this study adds to the current evidence base, engagement and dissemination with the participating school and implications for practice and policy are discussed. Recommendations for future research are outlined. This chapter ends with an overall summary and conclusion.

#### 7.1 Summary of key findings

This is the first UK study to explore the impacts of 'The Requirements for School Food Regulations 2014' on children's diet quality and nutrient intakes and has been completed using dietary data obtained from children attending schools in the same area of Northumberland in 2000, 2010, and 2022 (ASH11 studies). The findings outlined in Chapters 4, 5, and 6 provide some evidence that school food policy implementation in England has the potential to improve children's diets for lunchtime and total dietary intakes.

From 2000 to 2022, children's median water intakes increased, and although median intakes of total soft drinks remained similar, intakes of not-diet soft drinks decreased, and diet soft drinks increased (Chapter 4). These positive changes (i.e., an increased water intake and decreased non-diet soft drink intake) may potentially be explained by the implementation and update of school food policies in England. For example, the drinks available in schools must meet specific criteria to be compliant with food standards, free drinking water should be available at all times, fruit juice is limited to 150ml, and combination drinks (i.e., fruit juice, milk or alternatives) are limited to 330ml <sup>(102)</sup>. Children's median (total diet) intakes of total fruit and vegetables did not change post-implementation of school food policy in England.

Despite the lack of change in fruit and vegetable intakes combined, fruit intakes including fruit juice increased, but vegetable intakes decreased between 2000 and 2022 (Chapter 4). This lack of change in total fruit and vegetable consumption is despite efforts by school food policy to improve intakes. The school food policy stipulates at least one portion each of fruits and vegetables must be available every day, and at least three different types of fruit and vegetables must be available each week <sup>(102)</sup>.

Despite some evidence of an improvement in children's mean diet quality index (DQI-A) score post-implementation of the most recent school food policy in England, children's diet quality remains poor (Chapter 4). Although some differences were found for DQI-A component scores, children's mean overall DQI-A scores were not impacted by school lunch type (school lunch or home-packed lunch), and there was no evidence found of a year by school lunch type interaction.

Children's total diet nutrient intakes did not meet current recommendations for most nutrients except for per cent energy (%E) from fat and vitamin C (Chapter 5). From 2000 to 2022, there were some positive dietary changes including increased mean calcium (mg) intakes, and decreased intakes from fat (%E and g) and non-milk extrinsic sugar (NMES, %E and g). However, there were also some negative changes, including decreased intakes of non-starch polysaccharide (NSP, g) and iron (mg). Additionally, for all years (2000, 2010 and 2022) children consuming a school lunch (SL) had lower saturated fat (%E and grams) and sodium (mg) intakes than home-packed lunch (PL) consumers, these are positive dietary findings. However, SL consumers also had lower calcium and iron intakes. There was no evidence of a year by school lunch type interaction for total diet nutrient intakes, potentially indicating that the impact of school food policies on children's total dietary intakes are more limited.

For children's lunchtime nutrient intakes, there was evidence of a year by school lunch type interaction for most nutrients, highlighting the impact of school lunch type on nutrient intakes and associated changes post-implementation of the current school food policy (Chapter 6). For some there were positive changes post-implementation of school food policies in England, including %E fat and sodium (mg). In 2000, SL consumers had a higher mean %E fat intake than PL consumers, by 2022 this reversed; now SL consumers had a lower intake and PL consumers

intakes did not change. This may be explained as school food policy restricts the sale of foods high in fat, salt and sugar, for example, no more than two portions of foods that include pastry should be available each week <sup>(102)</sup>. Also, in 2000 SL consumers had lower mean sodium (mg) intakes than PL consumers, by 2022 SL consumers had a greater decrease in intakes and continued to have lower mean intakes. This may be explained by the fact school food policy restricts salt from being added to foods after cooking, limits condiments available to 10 grams and restricts the sale of snacks high in salt <sup>(102)</sup>. However, there were also some negative changes to some nutrient intakes post-policy implementation, for example, %E NMES and NSP (g). In 2000, SL consumers had a lower mean %E NMES than PL consumers, by 2022 this reversed, now SL consumers had a higher intake. This may potentially be a result of higher availability of drinks that comply with school food policy (noted above), however, these compliant drinks still contain NMES (e.g., combination drinks including fruit juice <sup>(102)</sup>) which may contribute to NMES intakes at lunchtime. Also, in 2000 SL consumers had a higher mean NSP (g) intakes than PL consumers, by 2022 this reversed and now SL consumers had a lower intake whilst PL consumers intakes did not change. School food policy restricts snack products (e.g., cakes and biscuits) from containing confectionery at lunchtime, and limits drinks available as mentioned previously <sup>(102)</sup>. This indicates that although there have been some positive changes in children's dietary intakes associated with school food policy in England, improving children's nutrient intakes while in school remains a priority. The use of food-based standards only may not be sufficient to improve children's nutrient intakes.

#### 7.2 Relationship to other studies

#### 7.2.1 Impact of year on children's dietary intakes

#### 7.2.1.1 Food group intakes

Children's median water intakes increased from 2000-2022. One potential influence on children's water intakes is that as part of the school food policy in England, free drinking water should be available for all children during the school day, this would allow children to refill water bottles to consume in school <sup>(102)</sup>. Water intakes in 2000 and 2010 were lower than those reported in a study by Vieux *et al.* (2017) which used National Diet and Nutrition Survey (NDNS) data from a similar time period (2008-2011) as the 2010 study. For children aged 9-13 years, mean water intake was 273.7ml/day (current study 2000 = 79 ml/day, 2010 = 108

ml/day) <sup>(196)</sup>. Vieux *et al.* (2017) also highlighted that water intakes were higher in less deprived groups (least deprived = 318.9 ml/day, most deprived = 177.1 ml/day), which may be a potential explanation for the lower intakes in the current study (for 2000 and 2010) as the children participating in were more deprived than the UK average, however, in 2022 water intakes were higher despite high deprivation <sup>(196)</sup>. Findings from the current study (2000 and 2010 only) are similar to those reported by Coppinger *et al.* (2011), which looked at intakes in 11-13 year old children in London (males = 66ml/day; females = 75 ml/day) <sup>(197)</sup>, however, for the current study intakes in 2022 were higher. This potentially aligns with the findings in this study as Coppinger *et al.* gathered this data in 2007 and 2008 and changes to children's water intakes may have occurred after this point. There are limited studies looking at older children's water intakes in more recent years in the UK.

The NDNS has reported that intakes of sugar sweetened soft drinks (not including diet soft drinks) have decreased over time in children aged 11-18 years <sup>(17)</sup>, this is similar to the findings in this study. Studies have suggested that lower intakes of water are associated with higher intakes of soft drinks <sup>(198, 199)</sup>. For the current study, there was no change in total soft drink consumption, though there was a small decrease in the number of children consuming soft drinks. The current study also reported an increase in diet soft drinks but a reduction in non-diet soft drink consumption. One reason for this could be the implementation of the Soft Drinks Industry Levy which is described in Chapter 1. The higher consumption of diet soft drinks compared with non-diet was also observed in a study by O'Leary *et al.* (2021) which looked at the consumption of soft drinks in both children and adults using UK survey data from Kantar Fast Moving Goods panel of households <sup>(200)</sup>. This change is potentially a result of the Soft Drinks Industry Levy as diet varieties of soft drinks are not be taxed and as a result may be a cheaper, more attractive alternative to non-diet varieties <sup>(66)</sup>.

No significant change to fruit and vegetable consumption was observed in the current study and children's median portions consumed still do not meet the 5-a-day recommendation <sup>(19)</sup>. This is comparable with the most recent NDNS report (2021). However, the average number of portions consumed (2.8 portions/day for children aged 11-18 years) was higher in the NDNS than the median intakes observed in the current study which was 1.4 portions /day in 2022<sup>(17)</sup>. Studies have suggested associations between socioeconomic status and fruit and vegetable intakes, with children from more deprived backgrounds being more likely to have lower fruit and vegetable intakes <sup>(201, 202)</sup>. Therefore, the higher proportion of children from more deprived IMD tertiles in this study sample may be a potential explanation for the lower intakes of fruit and vegetables compared with the NDNS. Additionally, the average number of portions reported by the NDNS was related to a wider age range (children aged 11-18 years) than the current study, which may explain some of the differences observed.

#### 7.2.1.2 Diet quality

Children's mean DQI-A improved from 2000 to 2022, however, children's diet quality remains poor. Other studies that have examined changes in diet quality over time, using different measures (e.g., healthy eating index (HEI)), have also indicated that diet quality has improved in recent years. As noted in Chapter 2, several studies found that diet quality improved over time post-implementation of school food policies. For example, Gaudin et al. (2023) found that increased diet quality score over time was observed in Canadian children aged 6-18 years, using two different measures of diet quality (HEI and DQI) by 7.2 points and 3.6 points respectively <sup>(121)</sup>. This study used data from two Canadian Community Health Surveys (2004) and 2015) and collected dietary data using a 24-hour recall <sup>(121)</sup>. Another study by Liu et al. 2020 using NHANES data (intake data obtained using two 24-hour recalls) indicated that although US children's diets are poor, there have been some improvements in recent years <sup>(169)</sup>. This method differs from the six days of dietary data obtained for the current ASH11 study which account for day-to-day variations in children's diets. Additionally, the diet quality of foods consumed from school significantly increased post-school food policy implementation, and the diet quality of foods consumed or obtained from school was higher than food consumed from any other source <sup>(169)</sup>.

Other UK-based studies have used the DQI-A to explore children's diet quality. Taher *et al.* (2020), reported a slight increase in DQI-A scores in UK children aged 11-18 years (using NDNS data), between 2008 and 2016 <sup>(148)</sup>. Taher *et al.* (2020) also reported a mean overall DQI-A score (for all years combined) of 21.0% which is similar to the 2022 mean DQI-A score observed in the current study (19.8%, mean for all years combined = 13.9%) <sup>(148)</sup>. Another study by Taher *et al.* (2019), also using NDNS data, explored the impact of takeaway foods and foods eaten out of the home on children aged 11-18 years and reported an average DQI-A

score of 20.4% <sup>(173)</sup>. However, other UK-based studies, not looking specifically at school food, by Llauradó *et al.* (2016) and Thomas *et al.* (2023), reported a higher mean DQI-A score of 31.1% and 38.7% (females only) for children aged 11-18 years using NDNS data (2008-2012 and 2014-2016 respectively) <sup>(203, 204)</sup>. These studies reported different results in comparison to the current ASH11 study and that of Taher *et al.* (2019) and Taher *et al.* (2020), this is potentially due to Llauradó *et al.* (2016), using a slightly different method of categorising food for the calculation of the DQI-A and Thomas *et al.* (2023) only looking at DQI-A in females. All the studies using NDNS data mentioned above use three or four days of dietary data obtained using food diaries, differing from the six days used in the current study.

Vyncke *et al.* (2013) as part of the validation of the DQI-A score, compared diet quality to food and nutrient intakes <sup>(22)</sup>. For food intakes, Vyncke *et al.* (2013) found that higher DQI-A scores were linked to higher intakes of water, fruit, and vegetables. Whereas lower DQI-A scores were associated with higher intakes of soft drinks, fruit juices, snacks, and confectionery <sup>(22)</sup>. Tomiya *et al.* (2021) found that lower diet quality scores (calculated using an amended version of DQI-A), were associated with high intakes of non-recommended food and drinks including soft drinks and confectionery <sup>(205)</sup>. Tomiya *et al.* (2021) also reported intakes of grains, fruit, and vegetables were associated with higher diet quality scores <sup>(205)</sup>. A study by Leung *et al.* (2018) in US children aged 2-18 years reported that children with higher intakes of water were associated with a higher diet quality, using the HEI-2010 <sup>(199)</sup>, this is a potential reason for the improvements seen in the current study, as water intakes increased from 2000 to 2022. Further, it was also reported that higher intakes of sugar sweetened beverages were associated with lower diet quality scores <sup>(199)</sup>, which could be a potential explanation for the generally low DQI-A scores observed in the current ASH11 study between 2000 and 2022.

For nutrient intakes, Vyncke *et al.* (2013) reported that energy intakes were negatively associated with DQI-A score, children with higher energy intakes generally did not have higher DQI-A scores. <sup>(22)</sup>. Higher DQI-A scores were associated with children having higher intakes of fibre and most micronutrients including calcium, however, DQI-A score was not associated with iron or vitamin C intakes <sup>(22)</sup>. Thomas *et al.* (2023), using NDNS data (2014-2016) for female children aged 11-18 years, found that iron and zinc intakes were higher in children who had higher diet quality scores <sup>(204)</sup>. Wong *et al.* (2013) used a New Zealand-specific diet quality

measure in children aged 14-18 years and found that higher diet quality was associated with higher iron intakes and lower total fat and saturated fat intakes <sup>(206)</sup>. A different New Zealand-specific diet quality measure was used by Wong *et al.* (2014) and found that higher diet quality scores were associated with higher intakes of several nutrients including fibre, calcium, iron, and vitamin C, and lower sugar intakes <sup>(207)</sup>. The associations outlined by these studies may potentially help explain the diet quality scores observed in the current study. For example, as mentioned above Vynkce *et al.* (2013) reported higher intakes of fibre were associated with higher DQI-A scores, the low fibre intakes (NSP) in the current study, in part, may help to explain the overall low DQI-A scores observed in the current study.

#### 7.2.1.3 Nutrient intakes

For the current ASH11 study, year had a significant effect on children's nutrient intakes. Intakes of most nutrients decreased across years excluding %E from saturated fat (no change), vitamin C, and calcium (both increased). A systematic review of 91 studies by Micha et al. (2018), including both primary and secondary school-aged children, reported similar findings regarding fat and sodium intakes, however, the review also reported no change in energy intake and a significant decrease in saturated fat consumption (%E), which was not found in the current study <sup>(134)</sup>. These findings were reported by Fung et al. (2013), using a food frequency questionnaire including decreased fat (both %E and grams), sodium, and fibre intakes in 10-year-old Canadian children (208). However, Fung et al. (2013) also reported increased iron intakes, and decreased vitamin C and calcium intakes which are different from the findings reported in this study <sup>(208)</sup>. A study by Perrar et al. (2020) including 1312 German children and adolescents reported a significant decrease in sugar intakes (%E) between 2010 and 2016 in children ages 3-18 years using three-day weighed food diaries <sup>(209)</sup>. In contrast, Cohen et al. (2018), explored nutrient intakes of US children aged 9-17 years pre- and post-implementation of school food policy using two 24-hour recalls and found no significant changes in nutrient intakes. Although they did find a reduction in sugar intake, which is similar to this study <sup>(155)</sup>. This highlights the inconsistent findings related to the impacts of school food policies on children's total diet intakes for many nutrients (e.g., fat). This is potentially due to differing dietary assessment methods, different numbers of dietary intake days collected or as a result of different types of policies implemented across different countries, making comparisons difficult. However, one consistent finding is a reduction in children's NMES

161

intakes. It is important to note that the reduction in NMES observed in the current study may also be potentially a result of the Soft Drinks Industry Levy <sup>(66)</sup>.

Unlike for total diet, year by school lunch type interactions were found for lunchtime nutrient intakes for most nutrients studied. This potentially indicates that although school food policies may impact diets at lunchtime when policy is restricting what can be provided in schools, the impact on total diet is limited. Post-implementation of the 2014 school food policy (2022), SL consumers had lower intakes of energy, fat (%E and g), saturated fat (g), NSP, calcium, sodium, and iron, but higher intakes of NMES (%E and g) and vitamin C. Pre-policy implementation, SL consumers generally had healthier lunchtime nutrient intakes compared to PL consumers. This was also the case post-policy implementation, SL consumers had healthier lunchtime nutrient intakes than PL consumers for most nutrients studied except for NMES, NSP, calcium, and iron intakes, iron intakes in SL consumers decreased post-policy implementation. However, the change to NMES, NSP, and calcium intakes is potentially a negative impact of changes to school food policy implementation. Other studies have reported similar findings. A study by Cullen et al. (2015) in 427 US children aged between 11-14 years, using schools following old and new school food policies as a proxy for pre- and post-implementation, reported that energy intakes decreased following policy implementation, using lunchtime observation <sup>(141)</sup>. Further, a UK study by Nicholas et al. (2013) explored the impact of school food policy preand post-implementation, using lunchtime observation, and reported similar findings to the current study for decreased energy, fat, saturated fat, NMES, and sodium intakes (158). However, Nicholas et al. (2013) also reported increased NSP, calcium, and no significant change in iron intakes which is in contrast to the current study's findings <sup>(158)</sup>. The differences in findings may be again due to different methods being used in the current study and different school food policies being implemented in the US and only exploring earlier policy in the UK. The reduction in energy intakes across years reported by the current study is a potential reason for the reduction in nutrient intakes for most nutrients studied. This can also help explain the increase in %E from NMES despite the reduction in total amount (grams) consumed.

#### 7.2.2 Impact of school lunch type on children's dietary intakes

The current study explored the impact of school lunch type on dietary intakes, the current school food policy was implemented in England in 2014. However, despite an overall improved mean DQI-A score in 2022, there was no statistically significant difference between mean DQI-A scores in children consuming a school and home-packed lunch. This may indicate that the impact of school food policy on total diets is limited and that other policies and strategies are also required to improve children's overall total dietary intakes. This finding is similar to results presented by Taher et al. (2020) in 11-14 year olds which reported no significant difference in DQI-A score between packed and school lunch consumers using NDNS data <sup>(148)</sup>. In contrast, Smith et al. (2021) reported that SL consumers in the US had higher diet quality scores (HEI) than PL consumers <sup>(147)</sup>. As with many of the other US-based studies exploring the impact of school food on diet quality, Smith et al. (2021) used NHANES data which obtained dietary data using two 24-hour recalls for children aged 4-19 years <sup>(147)</sup>. A reason for this difference is the location of the study and different age groups studied, as the study by Smith et al. (2021) is a US-based study and explores diet quality in a wider age group. However, as increased consumption of water may contribute to an improved DQI-A score, the significant difference between lunch types may not be apparent in the current study as free drinking water is available for all children attending school in England, regardless of the type of lunch consumed <sup>(102)</sup>. Another potential reason for this lack of significant difference is that due to DQI-A only being explored as total diet, children may potentially consume poorer quality food and drinks outside of school which may reduce any positive impact of school food policies on total diets. Valizadeh and Ng (2020) indicated that post-implementation of US school food policy, outside-of-school diet quality significantly decreased despite overall improvements, using NHANES data (two 24-hour recalls) <sup>(149)</sup>, this may also be the case in the UK. A systematic review by Micha et al. (2018), as mentioned previously, explored the impacts of school food policies on children's diets (134). Potential compensatory changes outside of school were evaluated by exploring in-school versus habitual dietary intakes, an example of this is that the restriction of soft drinks in school has the potential to result in increased intakes outside of school <sup>(134)</sup>. The differences observed in the current ASH11 study between lunchtime and total diet nutrient intakes highlight that there are differences in the healthiness of foods and drinks consumed during lunch at school and food consumed outside of school.

School lunch type had an effect on total diet nutrient intakes for %E from fat, saturated fat (%E and grams), calcium, sodium, and iron intakes. There are few recent studies that look at the impact of school lunch types on children's total dietary intakes and these report mixed findings, as discussed in Chapter 2. The findings from this study differ from many of the previous findings reported in Chapter 2, for example, Tugault-Lafleur et al. (2018) looked at differences between school lunch types dietary intakes in children aged 6-17 years in Canada <sup>(140)</sup>. Similar findings to the current study were reported for fibre (packed lunch consumers had higher intakes), and total fat (school lunch consumers had higher intakes) <sup>(123)</sup>. In contrast to the current study, Tugault-Lafleur et al. (2018) reported no difference between lunch types for saturated fat, sugar (both grams), sodium and calcium <sup>(123)</sup>. Another study, by Harrison et al. (2011) explored the differences in total diets between lunch types for 1696 children aged 9-10 years in England, using four-day weighed food diaries <sup>(210)</sup>. Similar to the current study, there was no significant difference in energy intakes between school lunch types, however, Harrison et al. also reported no difference in %E from fat between lunch types and SL consumers had higher NSP intakes which contrast to our findings <sup>(210)</sup>. These mixed findings in comparison to other studies highlight that there is inconsistent evidence in relation to the impact of school food policies on total diet nutrient intakes. This could be due to several reasons including a different number of days of dietary data collected, however, could also be due to the different age groups included in the above studies.

For lunchtime intakes, the current study found that school lunch type had an effect on lunchtime nutrient intakes for saturated fat (%E), PL consumers had higher %E saturated fat. This is generally in agreement with many other studies (highlighted in Chapter 2), including a study by Pearce *et al.* (2013) which explored the impact of earlier school food policy in England <sup>(87)</sup>. This highlights that despite a lack of change across years, SL consumers generally consume less %E saturated fat at lunch than PL consumers, regardless of policy change.

#### 7.2.3 Impact of IMD on children's dietary intakes

Studies have reported the impact of socioeconomic status on dietary intakes using various measures as an indicator of deprivation (e.g., free, or reduced-price lunches, parental education). Generally, evidence suggests that socioeconomic status has an effect on diet, for both children and adults. This may include children from lower socioeconomic groups having
poorer diets with lower intakes of fruit and vegetables, higher intakes of more unhealthy foods such as soft drinks, and foods high in fat, salt, and sugar <sup>(211-213)</sup>. The high cost of healthy food items is widely recognised as being a main barrier to eating a healthy diet <sup>(214)</sup>. It has also been widely noted that low-nutrient, energy-dense foods usually cost less and are therefore popular among more deprived groups <sup>(214)</sup>. Despite this, the findings in this study did not find any evidence that socio-economic status had an impact on children's mean dietary intakes for DQI-A scores and nutrient intakes. This contrasts with other studies that reported diet quality scores and nutrient intakes are generally worse in children from more deprived backgrounds (121, 215). Béghin et al. (2013) explored the impact of parental socioeconomic status on European children's diet quality, (aged 12-18 years), using a modified version of the DQI-A <sup>(216)</sup>. This study reported that parental occupation level (a measure of socioeconomic status) was associated with children's diet quality, with less deprived children having higher diet quality scores than more deprived children (216). Eustachio Colombo et al. (2020) explored the impact of school lunches on dietary intakes in 2002 Swedish children aged 11-15 years using two 24-hour recalls and differences by parental education being used as a measure to estimate socioeconomic status (217). Children of parents with lower education levels had lower energy, fibre, and iron intakes compared with children of higher-educated parents (217). As highlighted in Chapter 2, Vernarelli and O'Brien (2017) reported that in 2190 US children aged 4-19 years, those receiving free school lunches had lunchtime intakes of better nutritional quality (for example, lower saturated fat and sodium intakes) than eligible children consuming lunch from another source <sup>(138)</sup>. However, no significant differences were found for children eligible for/receiving reduced-price lunches (138). The lack of significant impact in the current study could potentially be a result of the study sample being more deprived than the national average, as highlighted above. Although nutrient intakes across the deprivation groups were poor, the provision of free school meals (not examined in the current study) may potentially help account for the lack of differences in lunchtime intakes. For the current study, eligibility for free school meals is likely to be high due to the deprived sample as the eligibility for the school involved was 44.2% (181), however, it is important to note that even if children are eligible for free school meals doesn't mean that they take up free school meals <sup>(218)</sup>.

#### 7.3 School food policies: challenges and opportunities

## 7.3.1 Updated standards

As previously mentioned, school food contributes to approximately one-third of children's daily dietary intakes <sup>(86)</sup> and school food is therefore an important environment to help improve children's dietary intakes. The most recently implemented school food policy in England was 'The Requirements for School Food Regulations 2014' which is composed of entirely food-based standards <sup>(102)</sup>. The fact that children's diets remain poor despite some improvements highlights a need for revision to current school food policy. For example, the "Childhood Obesity: A Plan for Action" report highlighted sugar as one of the aspects of school food policy to improve. The high sugar intakes found in children participating in this study and the most recent NDNS further emphasise that this is one of the key nutrients that should be targeted to improve children's diets. Additionally, despite some positive changes to children's dietary intakes observed in the current study, use of food-based standards only for school food policy may not be sufficient to improve children's dietary intakes while in school.

## 7.3.2 Lack of consistent monitoring and future plans for monitoring

A lack of consistent monitoring of school food in England has been criticised repeatedly, including "The Broken Plate 2022" report from The Food Foundation which highlighted the lack of available data on compliance to the school food policy <sup>(78)</sup>. This report outlined a scheme from the Soil Association called "Food for Life Served Here" which awards schools bronze, silver, or gold accreditation based on annual inspections which include evaluating compliance to school food policies <sup>(78)</sup>. The Guy's and St Thomas' Charity published a report in 2020 titled "Serving up children's health" and indicated that for 60 schools (primary and secondary) across London, 73% of schools had a lunch menu compliant with school food policies <sup>(219)</sup>. However, it was also found that although 73% of menus were compliant, this did not necessarily translate to what children consumed. For example, 97% of children consumed the unhealthier options available (e.g., pizza, wedges). This report also indicated that for 60% of the secondary schools reviewed, the food available during break time did not meet regulations set by school food policy and tended to include foods high in fat, salt, and sugar including sausage rolls and cookies. It was also found that although awareness of school food policies was high, the fact that it applies across the entire school day was less well-known <sup>(219)</sup>.

This lack of awareness around what exactly is included in current school food policy highlights a need for more support for school caterers and other stakeholders involved (e.g., headteachers) to improve compliance to school food policies.

In 2022, the government published a report "Levelling Up the United Kingdom" which outlined plans to improve the compliance of food and drinks available to school food polices (mentioned in Chapter 1). A pilot is currently underway by the Department of Education and Food Standards Agency to test an approach assisting local authorities to monitor and aid compliance to school food policies <sup>(85)</sup>. This report also outlined plans for schools to voluntarily outline their 'whole school approach' to school food policies should ensure the foods available in schools are healthy, however, there is evidence to show that what is on offer does not always reflect what children choose to consume <sup>(219)</sup>. Additionally, a study by Devine *et al.* (2023) in children aged 11-13 years and school staff, highlighted that children generally choose the unhealthier food options available in school <sup>(220)</sup>.

#### 7.3.3 Improving the school food environment

Improving and making changes to the school food environment would potentially help to improve children's diets by encouraging children to consume school meals and make healthier choices. As outlined in Chapter 1, the school food environment can be defined as "all spaces, infrastructure, and conditions inside and around school premises where food is available, obtained, and/or consumed" <sup>(50)</sup>. Improving the foods available in schools could potentially encourage children to make healthier food choices while in school, however as highlighted previously, children tend to choose unhealthier options when available <sup>(90, 91, 219)</sup>. A systematic review by Cohen *et al.* (2021) evaluated policies and strategies to increase school meal uptake in the US <sup>(221)</sup>. The review highlighted several policies and strategies associated with improved uptake and content of school lunches including increased food choice, improving palatability of foods available, increased duration of lunchtime, and limiting access to competitive foods (e.g., soft drinks, confectionery) <sup>(221)</sup>. A study by Rosettie *et al.* (2018) found that, in US children aged 5-18 years, improving the school food environment through increased provision of fruit and vegetables and the restriction of soft drinks improved children's dietary intakes for these food groups specifically <sup>(222)</sup>. A systematic review by Rose *et al.* (2021) looked at the impacts

of school-based interventions and policies on children's diets. This review found that schoolbased programmes including nutrition education interventions, interventions increasing the availability of healthier options in school, and free or reduced-price fruit and vegetables, had the potential to improve children's diets when in school, particularly interventions that involve more than one component <sup>(223)</sup>. It was also reported that policy-led multicomponent interventions that are included in the school day are the most effective, as they encourage a 'whole school approach' to healthy eating <sup>(223)</sup>. Making changes to the school food environment and the food environment around schools, including updating current school food policies and implementation of other strategies has the potential to improve children's diets by encouraging healthier food choices.

#### 7.3.4 Barriers to school food policy implementation and monitoring

To ensure compliance to school food policies and to update policy effectively, potential barriers to successful implementation should be considered. First, food and drinks available may meet standards but may not necessarily be what children actually consume and children may prefer the unhealthier options available <sup>(90, 91, 219)</sup>. Several studies have explored the barriers to the successful implementation of school food policies including two systematic reviews by Ronto *et al.* (2020) and Nguyen *et al.* (2021), and have highlighted the following barriers as key factors to consider, some of which have already been mentioned above <sup>(224, 225)</sup>:

- Cost and availability of healthier food options: this could potentially result in increased cost for meal ingredients for school canteens and caterers and ultimately lead to increased cost of school meals for children <sup>(225)</sup>.
- Issues surrounding the sourcing of compliant foods and drinks: this could potentially
  result in an increased need for more support for caterers from experts (e.g.,
  nutritionists) to identify suitable foods and drinks and ensure they are compliant with
  policy <sup>(225)</sup>.
- Lack of knowledge or understanding of school food policies: this could include a lack of understanding of the purpose of policy or a lack of awareness of exactly what is included in the school food policy. The issues surrounding this could be reduced by stakeholder involvement in policy development, ensuring adequate support is given to

schools for the implementation of policy and ensuring that policies easy to understand (224, 225)\_

 Lack of consistent monitoring: the implementation of a consistent monitoring system to ensure compliance to policy would increase the accountability of schools and prevent non-compliant foods from being on offer <sup>(224, 225)</sup>.

## 7.4 Other policies and strategies to improve children's dietary intakes

In addition to updated school food policy, several other strategies have been implemented to improve diets in the UK, which may have had the potential to impact the diets of children involved in the current study. A review of systematic reviews by Hansen *et al.* (2022) outlined several policy types that may impact the food environment including food labelling, school food policies (mentioned above), price interventions, food marketing policies, food reformulation, portion size changes, and the retail and food environment, these are illustrated in Figure 7.1. The review identified price interventions (e.g., taxes) being associated with dietary change and generally targeted specific foods rather than individual nutrients, for example, soft drinks rather than sugar <sup>(226)</sup>.



Figure 7.1 Examples of types of food policies that have the potential to influence children's diets

Food reformulation has been a strategy utilised by the UK government to improve the diets of the UK population. As mentioned previously the Soft Drinks Industry Levy was implemented in 2018 and may be a potential explanation for the change in soft drink consumption seen in the current study. The aim of this policy was to reduce sugar intakes by encouraging the reformulation of soft drinks to reduce the sugar content or reduce portion sizes <sup>(66)</sup>. Additionally, a study by Cheng *et al.* (2022) reported that children's intakes of sodium decreased between 2008 and 2019, across all socioeconomic groups but especially in children from more deprived groups <sup>(227)</sup>. The study highlighted this was potentially a result of the National Salt Reduction Programme, which began in 2003/4 and outlined targets for salt reduction in the UK and encouraged gradual food reformulation to reduce the salt content of food products, especially the highest contributors to salt intakes <sup>(227)</sup>. The current study found a reduction in the sodium content of school food.

As with school food policies, there are several factors that must be considered to ensure effective implementation of food policies and strategies to improve children's diets. Several reviews have explored the barriers to effective implementation of food policies and strategies to improve diets, both for children and the general population <sup>(228, 229)</sup>. Examples of factors to consider outlined by these reviews include:

- Use of multi-level approaches are more likely to result in changes, best approaches used include taxes to encourage food reformulation and healthier food choice, marketing, or advertising standards for foods high in fat, salt, and sugar, and food labelling <sup>(228)</sup>.
- Use the best available evidence as the basis for food policy <sup>(228, 229)</sup>.
- Participation of relevant stakeholders in the development of strategies and policies to improve diets <sup>(228, 229)</sup>.
- Effective strategy for monitoring and evaluation, to ensure compliance to polices and identify successful methods and areas for improvement <sup>(228, 229)</sup>.
- Consider funding and resources to ensure the sustainability of policies and strategies
   <sup>(228)</sup>.

#### 7.5 Wider issues that may have had an impact on children's diets

In addition to what is mentioned above, there are several other factors that may have impacted children's diets between 2000-2022. For example, the UK voted to leave the European Union (known as 'Brexit') in 2016 and formally left in 2020, as a result, the National Food Strategy highlighted this as a key issue due to changing trade deals which may impact on food imports and therefore food pricing <sup>(83, 84)</sup>. Barons and Aspinall (2020) suggested that as a result of Brexit, there would likely be an increase in food prices as the UK imported around 30% of the UK's food supply from the European Union, which would be impacted by new trade agreements. This may result in increased food insecurity particularly in the most deprived households <sup>(230)</sup>. However, this is not the only issue that may have impacted children's diet in recent years. The COVID-19 pandemic has had a widespread impact on the UK's food system, including empty supermarket shelves during lockdowns, increased food bank usage and increased food insecurity <sup>(231)</sup>. Additionally, During the 2020 COVID-19 lockdown and subsequent school closures, the provision of free school meals for eligible children was

provided in several ways including food vouchers and food parcels <sup>(232)</sup>. This, in combination with Brexit, may have had a negative impact on children's diets especially for those from more disadvantaged backgrounds through increased food prices and other issues with access to healthier foods <sup>(231)</sup>. The Food Foundation published "The Broken Plate Report 2022" and reported that it cost more on average to eat a healthy diet with healthier foods costing £8.51 for 1,000 kcal and unhealthy foods costing £3.25 for 1,000 kcal. Additionally, healthier foods increased in price by 5.1% between 2021 and 2022, and unhealthy foods by 2.5% <sup>(233)</sup>. This highlights some of the reasons for the differences in dietary intakes between socioeconomic groups in many studies despite the lack of significant difference observed in the current study. In addition, a report by The Association for Public Service Excellence published a report in 2022 commissioned by the All Party Parliamentary Group on School Food titled "Impact of food cost on school meals". The report highlighted that increasing food costs has had a negative impact on school food including the quality of food available, changes to menus (e.g., reduced variety of food on offer) and changes to food costs resulting in increased meal prices <sup>(234)</sup>. However, this was not considered in this thesis.

## 7.6 Strengths and limitations

This study had several strengths and limitations which are outlined in the sections below.

#### 7.6.1 Strengths

## 7.6.1.1 Novelty of study

There is a lack of research examining the impact of the most recently implemented school food policy in England on children's dietary intakes. Only one other study by Taher *et al.* (2020) looked at the impact of school lunch type on children's diet quality in the UK and did not explore diet quality pre- and post-school food policy implementation <sup>(148)</sup>. The current study explored changes over time and considered the effect of lunch type. Further, no UK studies directly explore the impact of the 2014 policy on children's nutrient intakes. Taher *et al.* (2019 and 2020) and Haney *et al.* (2023) used NDNS data from 2008-2016 (Taher *et al.* (2019 and 2020)) and 2008-2017 (Haney *et al.* (2023)) and explored differences between school lunch types, as opposed to looking at differences pre- and post-implementation of school food policy (140, 148, 173).

#### 7.6.1.2 Unique dietary dataset

The unique dietary dataset for children attending schools in the same area of Northumberland across time allowed for the exploration of dietary data across years pre-implementation (2000 and 2010) and post-implementation (2022) of current school food policy.

The current study used six days of dietary data and included a combination of weekdays and weekend days. As mentioned previously, this allows for day-to-day variations in children's diets to be considered and gives an indication of habitual dietary intakes. Additionally, as children completed the food diaries at two time points during the school year winter and then spring/summer, seasonal variations in children's diets were also considered. The majority of studies that have used DQI-A as a measure of diet quality only contain between two and four days of dietary data, for example, Vyncke *et al.* (2013) used 2 days of dietary data <sup>(22)</sup> and Taher *et al.* (2019) used 3 or 4 days of dietary data <sup>(173)</sup>. Similarly, studies exploring the impact of school food policies on nutrient intakes generally use between one and three days of dietary data (see Chapter 2).

Three-day (estimated) food diaries were used as the method of dietary data collection (completed at two timepoints). The main strengths of estimated food diaries include: food and drinks consumed are recorded when consumed, it isn't overly burdensome for participants to estimate portion sizes using household measures, diaries were pocket-sized and therefore easy to record food and drinks on-the-go. Some limitations include: interview can be lengthy which can discourage participants from completing diaries (majority of participants in current study completed data collection), some participants may record food consumed from memory and not at the point of consumption so information may not be accurate, participants may alter diets to make it easier to record or to conceal poor eating habits, can be burdensome for researcher to code diaries (reduced in current study by using Intake24). Weighed food diaries are regarded as the 'gold standard' in self-reported dietary assessment and have similar strengths and limitations though participants may report more accurate portions sizes than with an estimated food diary. However, the weighed method is more burdensome and fewer participants may have completed the six days of dietary data collection if this method was used <sup>(139)</sup>. Multiple 24-hour recalls were a potential method that could have been utilised. Strengths include low burden for participant to complete, and

interviews may be quicker than those for three-day food diaries. However, the method requires participants to recall foods and drinks consumed, therefore some foods and drinks may be forgotten, participants may selectively recall what was consumed to conceal poor eating habits <sup>(139)</sup>. Another option that may have been used to complete dietary data collection is a food frequency questionnaire. Strengths include: low participant burden as doesn't require completing a diary for several days, food frequency questionnaires are designed to obtain habitual intakes and can capture foods that are consumed less often; these foods may not be noted in a three-day food diary. However, a limited number of foods can be included in the questionnaire. In addition, children may find it challenging to average intakes over a given time period, leading to reporting errors. Food frequency questionnaires require good memory to recall how often foods are consumed, and participants may overestimate intakes of healthy foods and underestimate unhealthy foods <sup>(139)</sup>.

## 7.6.1.3 Use of opt-out (passive) consent

Opt-out consent was used to recruit children in the 2010 and 2022 studies, which differed from opt-in consent used in 2000. This allowed children, who often did not return forms to school, to participate in the study, this is especially important for children from more deprived groups <sup>(184)</sup>. If children did not want to take part, they were informed that they were able to withdraw at any point during the study. Most of the children eligible decided to participate in the 2022 study.

## 7.6.1.4 Exploring both lunchtime and total diet nutrient intakes

Most studies exploring the impact of school food policies on diet, focus on lunchtime or total diet nutrient intakes, not both. The current study explores both. Exploration of weekday lunchtime nutrient intakes allowed for the potential impacts of school food policy to be considered for lunchtime specifically, however, it is important to note that current school food policy does target food sold in schools during the entire school day. The current study also explored total diet nutrient intakes, which allows the aspects of the school food policy that covers the entire school day and the impact of school food policies on overall diets to be considered. Additionally, earlier work in the UK exploring lunchtime intakes looks at previously

implemented school food policies, and not the most recent update of 'The Requirements for School Food Regulations 2014'.

## 7.6.2 Limitations

## 7.6.2.1 Cross-sectional study design

This study is a repeat-cross-sectional study design, and as a result, it is difficult to make causal inferences <sup>(235)</sup>, limiting the extent to which changes in children's diets since 2000 can be linked to the implementation of school food policies in England.

#### 7.6.2.2 Compliance of foods available in school

The current study did not assess the extent of school food policy compliance in terms of the foods and drinks available in the school canteen. Instead, children's lunchtime nutrient intakes were used to explore the potential impacts of the implementation of the most recent school food policy. Additionally, exploring the effect of school lunch type at both lunchtime and total diet allowed for potential impacts of school food policies to be considered.

## 7.6.2.3 Use of self-reported dietary intakes

There are several issues associated with self-reported dietary intakes in children and adolescents, including the tendency to misreport intakes. Misreporting can occur in several ways including intentionally not reporting some foods or drinks that were consumed, changing usual dietary intakes during dietary data collection, or forgetting to include some food items that were consumed <sup>(236)</sup>. For example, social desirability bias may result in children underreporting foods that are seen as less healthy or over-reporting foods that are seen as healthy in an effort to adhere to social norms, e.g., report higher fruit and vegetable intakes or lower intakes of confectionery <sup>(237)</sup>. Studies generally suggest that under-reporting is more common than over-reporting dietary intakes <sup>(238, 239)</sup>. Jones *et al.* (2021) found that for UK children participating in the Avon Longitudinal Study of Parents and Children, misreporting of energy intakes occurred in a large proportion of children, and being overweight or obese was associated with underreporting dietary intakes <sup>(238)</sup>. Further Jones *et al.* (2021) found that under and over-reporting was more common for non-core food items such as snacks (e.g., cakes and chocolate) than core food items like vegetables <sup>(239)</sup>. The method used to identify

underreporting in the current study is outlined in Section 3.6.5 (intakes below 400 kcal and above 4000kcal were removed from analysis (no cases in the current study). A similar method to Jones *et al.* (2021) was not used as body composition data was not collected in the current study.

It is important to note that children's cognitive ability varies in this age group. Some children can recall what they consumed and estimate portion sizes more accurately than others <sup>(240, 241)</sup>. Using the food diary as an aid potentially helped mitigate this issue and improved the accuracy of reported dietary information. Additionally, motivation can also affect the accuracy of reporting dietary data. The use of engaging methods of dietary data collection and portion size estimation, such as Intake24, may help motivate children to report more accurate dietary information <sup>(240)</sup>.

#### 7.6.2.4 Issues surrounding portion size estimation

Another issue that should be considered is the reporting of fluid intakes, especially considering one potential explanation for DQI-A score improvement is increased water intake. A discussion paper by Warren *et al.* (2018) highlighted issues surrounding the assessment of beverage intakes in children and adolescents, including that water is potentially consumed in small amounts throughout the day potentially leading to errors in portion size estimation. Despite this issue, food diaries are considered a more reliable method to measure fluid intakes compared with other methods <sup>(242)</sup>. Further, despite the change in portion size estimation for the current study from previous ASH11 studies, there was good agreement in portion size estimation between the two methods used <sup>(190)</sup>, and the data from 2022 was deemed suitable for comparisons to data from 2000 and 2010, this is discussed in Section 3.5.4.

## 7.6.2.5 Issues regarding classification of lunchtime intakes

Lunchtime intakes for analysis only considered food and drinks consumed during the lunchtime period on weekdays. In some cases, children only consumed a small snack at lunch and consumed more food either at break or after school. This resulted in only the small snack (e.g., flapjack) being included as lunchtime intakes, without taking into consideration the foods consumed at break or after school, before the evening meal. However, this only occurred in a small number of children and usually only for one day of dietary data (n=22).

#### 7.6.2.6 Level of deprivation

The study population had higher levels of deprivation than the UK and Northumberland average, limiting the representativeness to a wider UK population. Additionally, as mentioned previously, this may help explain the lack of an effect of IMD on children's dietary intakes found in the current study. However, the level of deprivation in the study population could also be seen as a strength as it is difficult to recruit and obtain data from more deprived populations <sup>(243)</sup> and the current study gives insight into the diets of children from more deprived areas.

Further, socioeconomic status was estimated using the index of multiple deprivation (IMD) 2019, this does not measure individual-level deprivation but is an overall measure of deprivation within a local area in England, there is, therefore, a risk of misclassification bias <sup>(244)</sup>.

#### 7.6.2.7 Lack of anthropometric measurements and data regarding ethnicity

As mentioned in Chapter 3, due to COVID-19 restrictions and social distancing regulations, anthropometric data were not collected from children in 2022 and data from previous years was not used. Anthropometric data would have been useful to obtain for several reasons including to explore and identify possible misreporting of dietary intakes by comparing children's estimated energy requirements with their energy intakes <sup>(245)</sup>.

No data regarding ethnicity of children was collected during the current study. As mentioned in Section 3.2, Northumberland predominately identifies as White British (96.1%) <sup>(178)</sup>. So, although the current study may reflect Northumberland in terms of ethnic diversity, results may not be generalisable for the wider population of England.

## 7.6.2.8 Analysis of food group intakes

Analysis of food groups was completed at a basic level and did not include regressions or other complex analyses, limiting inferences that can be made regarding intakes. The main purpose of the food group analysis was to help explain the findings of the more complex DQI-A analysis which looks at diets using food group intakes.

#### 7.6.2.9 DQI-A categorisation and calculation

For the calculation of DQI-A, the food groups used were based on the Flemish food-based dietary guidelines, not the UK Eatwell Guide. There are some similarities and differences between these food group categories, outlined in Table 7.1. The main similarities between the food group categories are the water food group, meat, fish (and alternatives) group, and the fats and oils groups. The main difference for the food groups is that many of the food groups outlined in the Flemish guidelines are separated out, but in the UK Eatwell Guide are combined including fruit and vegetables, potatoes, bread, rice, pasta, and other starchy carbohydrates. Another difference includes confectionery and high-fat and sugar snacks, which for the purposes of DQI-A calculation are included in one of the nine relevant food groups outlined below and are also considered separately as non-recommended foods for calculation of the DEc component.

Flemish food-based dietary guidelines (22)	UK Eatwell Guide <sup>(194)</sup>
Water (1500-2250 ml),	Potatoes, bread, rice, pasta, and other starchy
Breads and cereals (150-360 g),	carbohydrates,
Potatoes and grains (210-350 g),	Dairy and alternatives,
Vegetables (300-450 g),	Beans, pulses, fish, eggs, meat, and other
Fruit (250-375 g),	proteins,
Milk products (450-600 ml),	Fruit and vegetables,
Cheese (20-40 g),	Oil and spreads,
Meat and fish (and alternatives) (75-100 g),	Water,
Fats and oils (10-15 g).	Confectionery and high-fat and sugar snacks.

Table 7.1 Differences between Flemish food groups and UK Eatwell Guide food groups

For the DAx and DEx sub-components (combined to be DEc component), minimum and maximum guidelines used were developed for a Flemish population as there are no UK maximum and minimum guidelines for food group intakes included in the Eatwell Guide. These same guidelines were also used by Taher *et al.* (2019 and 2020), which was also conducted in the UK. Another limitation of the DQI-A calculation method is that the DEx

subcomponent may penalise individuals with high intakes of fruits and vegetables exceeding the maximum recommended recommendation (outlined in Chapter 3).

Children's mean DQI-A score was only explored at total diet. This was because the calculation of DQI-A scores is a complex process and guidelines used in the calculation are related to daily intakes. To consider the impact of school food policies on children's diet quality, the effect of school lunch type (school v home-packed lunch) was considered and accounted for in linear regression analysis.

## 7.7 What this study adds to the evidence base

The research presented in this thesis adds to the existing evidence base exploring the impacts of school food policies on children's diets, the key findings are noted below. Many studies examining the impact of school food policies explore either total diet or lunchtime nutrient intakes, but very few examine the impact on both. To my knowledge, there is no research currently published that explores the impacts of 'The Requirements for School Food Regulations 2014' on children's dietary intakes, pre-, and post-policy implementation.

#### • Previous research (as noted in Chapter 2):

- There is very little research on the impact of school food policies on children's diet quality, especially in UK children. Additionally, in the one UK study that did explore this, only differences between school lunch types were examined and not pre- and post-policy implementation.
- Most research on the impact of school food policies on children's total diet and lunchtime nutrient intakes in the UK examines the previously implemented school food policy from 2008.
- Previous research used only between 1-4 days of dietary data.
- This study:
  - Involved six days of dietary data and includes both weekday and weekend data to give a better indication of habitual diet and to account for day-to-day variations in children's dietary intakes.
  - Pre- and post-policy implementation and differences between school lunch types were examined.

- This study found that children's diet quality improved post-implementation of school food policy in England. However, there was no evidence of an impact of either school lunch type or IMD on overall DQI-A scores.
- This study found that consistent with the literature, children's nutrient intakes did not meet current UK recommendations, and intakes for most nutrients studied decreased post-policy implementation, with no evidence of an impact of IMD on intakes.
- This study found evidence of a year by school lunch type interaction for most nutrients studied, with an overall decrease for most nutrient intakes. Also, no evidence of an impact of IMD on lunchtime nutrient intakes was found.

## 7.8 Working with schools

Children spend a large amount of their time in school and is therefore a good source of recruiting children for research studies. Additionally, the use of opt-out consent in this environment helped with recruitment, as noted in section 7.6.1. Teachers were able to remind children to complete their food diaries, which was appreciated and enhanced the dietary data collection process.

There were several challenges working in schools when conducting this research. First, recruiting schools to participate in the study came with its own challenges. As the current study is continuing from and adding to previous work which has been consistently carried out in the same schools in Northumberland every ten years since 1980, the priority was to contact those same schools to participate in the 2022 study. However, as mentioned in Chapter 3, several of the schools that were previously involved had either closed or merged to form an academy, leaving three potential schools to contact. Ultimately, one school declined to participate, one school did not respond, leaving one school willing to participate in data collection. Studies across various research areas have outlined challenges regarding gaining access to schools and recruiting children for research (246, 247). An article by Rice *et al.* (2007) highlighted issues surrounding gaining access to schools for research and recruiting children including determining who to contact, concerns related to time required for research and implications for learning, ethical considerations, and obtaining consent <sup>(248)</sup>. Another study by Hatch *et al.* (2023) highlighted issues related to missing lessons and finding the best time of

the school year to accommodate research activities (e.g., avoid the start of the school year and exam season) <sup>(247)</sup>. This may have been a greater issue following the COVID-19 pandemic where children lost lesson time because of school closures and at-home learning.

There are several logistical challenges when working in schools. As teacher schedules are generally very busy, arranging a time to access schools was difficult, especially between data collection time points, exam season, or school holidays, and would often require follow-ups and reminders to ensure access to school on relevant days. It was challenging to locate children who did not remember to attend their dietary interview with myself or the research assistant, especially when attending physical education classes. There were also some slight issues surrounding teachers who were less aware of the research being conducted and were reluctant to allow the child to leave class. Further, school absences due to COVID-19 and other reasons (appointments or sickness) resulted in some issues regarding food diary discussions with children immediately following the completion of recording dietary intakes, and three children had to complete a further three-day food diary.

#### 7.9 Engagement and dissemination with school

Following discussions with the head teacher at the participating school, it was agreed that the research team would help organise a healthy eating event in the school. This took place after data collection was completed to avoid any dietary changes due to the event. A 'Write a Recipe Assembly' was organised with Nourish Food School (a mobile cookery school operating across North East England), which involved getting the children involved in cooking a healthy meal and competing for their preferred ingredients <sup>(249)</sup>. For this event, the year group (same year group involved in the study) was split into 3 sessions with approximately 60 children attending each session. Children were split into two teams, with two volunteers from each team cooking (four in total). The recipe for all sessions involved making a curry, either an Indian red curry or a Thai green curry. To get the opportunity to choose an ingredient, children were asked nutrition-related questions and whichever team got the question right was able to select one of the following ingredients: curry paste (Thai green or Indian red), protein (chicken or chickpeas) and vegetables (peppers or spinach), all other ingredients were provided to both teams. The staff from Nourish Food School talked through each ingredient and discussed other nutrition-related questions during the session. Examples of question topics covered

during the sessions included: the importance/benefits of cooking from scratch, the role of protein in the diet, dietary recommendation for, and sources of salt. Once, both dishes were cooked, the staff from Nourish Food School, highlighted the cost per portion of each dish in comparison to ready meals/takeaways. All children had the opportunity and were encouraged to try both dishes once the session was complete, and the school was provided with copies of each recipe to distribute to all children. Examples of completed dishes from one of the sessions are displayed in Figure 7.2.



Figure 7.2 Finished dishes from Nourish Food School event at the participating school, left = Indian red chickpea curry, right = Thai green chicken curry

Prior to the beginning of the Nourish Food School session, key results from the current study were discussed with the staff running the event and the results were continually referred to during the cooking session and quiz (e.g., reduced salt intakes and sources of salt). Additionally, the results were also discussed with the headteacher of the participating school who also asked questions related to the results, for example, how the results compare to previous years, and to current UK recommendations.

## 7.10 Implications for practice and policy

There are several policy implications highlighted by the findings of the current study. First, as mentioned above despite the updated school food policy and some improvements, children's diets remain poor. Prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, school food policy in England was subject to an ongoing review, particularly the sugar content of school meals (72, 76), however, no changes have been announced and the government shifted focus to improving compliance to the current policy <sup>(77)</sup>. As mentioned in section 7.3, there is a lack of consistent monitoring of compliance to school food policies, though the government has announced methods to improve this in the "Levelling up the United Kingdom" White Paper in February 2022. Updating school food policies and ensuring consistent monitoring ensuring compliance may have the potential to further improve diets as children consuming school meals consume approximately one-third of their daily dietary intakes at school as mentioned previously <sup>(86)</sup>. Additionally, focus must be broader than just what is available at lunch, what children choose to consume should also be considered, as noted above. However, as packed lunches are not subject to school food policies and children can also bring food obtained out of school to consume alongside their school lunch <sup>(92, 93)</sup>, the potential impacts of school food policy may be limited. Introduction of a packed lunch policy restricting the items that can be brought into school or packed lunch guidance encouraging healthier food choices may help improve foods consumed during the school day.

There have been calls for the expansion of free school meal eligibility criteria, especially following the COVID-19 pandemic and cost-of-living crisis. This was highlighted by the National Food Strategy recommending the less than the current £7,400 before benefits threshold to be expanded to £20,000 before benefits and also for those with no recourse to public funds to target more families experiencing food insecurity <sup>(84)</sup>. This would have the potential to improve the socioeconomic disparities in dietary intakes that are widely documented despite not being observed in the current study, however, as noted the lack of significant impact of IMD in this study may be a result of the deprived study sample.

Targeting children's diets through school food policy alone is potentially not enough to improve dietary intakes, other factors that influence children's diets should also be targeted, including retail and neighbourhood food environments. Further, the Soft Drinks Industry Levy

was implemented in 2018 <sup>(66)</sup> and may have contributed to the changes in soft drink consumption observed in the current study. Further, the increased consumption of diet soft drinks compared with decreased non-diet varieties is promising, however, more research is required to further investigate changes across UK populations. Similar policies to address other areas of concern may be beneficial.

## 7.11 Future research required

There are several areas related to the current study to consider for future research to examine the impact of school food policies on children's diets, including:

- The study sample was more deprived than the national average, therefore similar research across wider socioeconomic groups could help ascertain potential impacts of socioeconomic status on children's diets and the impact of school food policies on children's diets.
- The use of qualitative methods with school caterers and relevant school staff could be utilised to explore the implementation of school food policy, and level of compliance and discuss any difficulties related to implementing standards (e.g., are the standards clear). This could potentially help determine the main areas that future school food policy should target and inform guidance that should be provided alongside policy change to improve children's diets in the UK.
- Future research could explore the level of compliance to school food standards, including the analysis of the foods on offer in schools, and comparisons between what is on offer, what is purchased, and what is consumed by children. This would allow for further exploration of the effectiveness of school food policies in improving children's dietary intakes at lunchtime.
- Qualitative work with school pupils to explore their opinions of school food, and how that impacts what food they consume in school could help to identify areas to improve school food.
- In-depth analysis of differences in dietary intakes by the location of where food is consumed e.g., home, school, out-of-home, could help to explore differences between dietary intakes in school and in other locations, and further help ascertain the impacts of school food policies and other food policies on children's diets.

- The calculation and analysis of children's diet quality at lunchtime could help explore the impact of school food policies when the policy has the largest potential impact on children's diets.
- More in-depth analysis of food group intakes for both lunchtime and total diet intakes, especially considering that school food policy in England is now entirely composed of food-based standards, would help to further examine potential impacts of school food policy on diets.
- The exploration of the impact of free school meals on children's diets and if it has a
  different impact on children's diets than for children who consume paid school lunches
  or home-packed lunches could be beneficial to explore the impact of school food policy
  on children's diets, especially in schools that include a high proportion of children from
  more deprived areas.

Aside from future research related to school food policies outlined above, the development of a UK-specific diet quality measure, using UK dietary guidelines would be beneficial to give a more accurate reflection of children's diet quality in the UK.

## 7.12 Overall summary and conclusions

This thesis has explored changes to children's dietary intakes in 2000, 2010, and 2022 in relation to changes to school food policy, by addressing the main aim:

# To explore the impact of changes to school food policy on the diets of 11-12-year-olds in Northumberland (pre- and post-policy)

Dietary data from 371 children aged 11-12 years was included in the current study across three years 2000, 2010, and 2022. These three years were studied as the 2000 data was collected prior to the implementation of school food policy in England, the 2010 data was post-implementation of 2008 school food policy, but prior to current policy and 2022 was post-implementation of current (2014) school food policy in England (a timeline of school food policy implementation for England is provided in Chapter 1).

The main aim was answered by addressing the following objectives:

*Objective 1: To examine the food group intakes (soft drinks and fruit and vegetables) and diet quality of 11-12-year-olds in Northumberland at three time-points: 2000, 2010 and 2022 to consider the impact of changes to school food policy.* 

Firstly, regarding food group intakes, though overall intakes of soft drinks (diet and non-diet combined) did not significantly change over time, intakes of diet varieties increased, and non-diet decreased. This is a promising step to help lower the currently high sugar intakes observed in UK children, though soft drink consumption, and sugar intakes remain a key issue regarding children's diets. The findings for fruit and vegetable intakes (combined), however, are less promising, though intakes did not significantly change over time, the median intakes observed across years remain well below the five-a-day recommendation. Children's mean diet quality, using DQI-A, significantly improved across years. However, there was no evidence of an effect by school lunch type or IMD on children's mean DQI-A. Despite this improvement, it is important to note, that diet quality remains poor.

*Objective 2: To explore changes to the mean nutrient intakes (total diet) of 11-12-year-olds in 2022 to the previous ASH11 studies (2000 and 2010) and with current recommendations.* 

Despite some improvements to children's diets, dietary intakes remain poor and do not meet current UK recommendations. Children's dietary intakes in 2022 met only current UK recommendations for %E fat and vitamin C. Mean energy, NSP, calcium, and iron intakes were below current recommendations, and mean %E saturated fat, %E NMES, and sodium intakes were above current recommendations. Mean intakes of most nutrients studied, decreased across years, however, vitamin C and calcium intakes increased across years. PL consumers had higher mean intakes of saturated fat, calcium, sodium, and iron than SL consumers. However, there was no evidence of an effect by IMD on children's mean total diet nutrient intakes.

*Objective 3: To explore the mean lunchtime nutrient intakes at of 11-12-year-olds in 2022 to the previous ASH11 studies (2000 and 2010).* 

There was evidence of a statistically significant impact of year by school lunch type interactions for intakes of most nutrients studied, excluding %E saturated fat, with both SL and PL consumers having more favourable nutrient intakes for different nutrients. There was no evidence of a statistically significant difference in children's lunchtime nutrient intakes across IMD tertiles.

#### 7.12.1 Conclusion

Overall, there have been some improvements to children's dietary intakes post-implementation of school food policy in terms of diet quality and nutrient intakes, however, children's diets remain poor. This is evidenced by the fact that children's nutrient intakes do not meet current recommendations for most nutrients studied and DQI-A scores indicate poor diet quality. Despite children's diets continuing to be a major public health issue, there is some limited evidence that the school food policy has improved children's dietary intake at lunchtime, but not total diet. This highlights the complexity of children's diets and the need for various policies and interventions to improve children's dietary intakes.

Childhood overweight and obesity rates in the UK are high and have widely been linked to poor diets as one of the main factors. Encouraging children to make healthier food choices from a young age remains vital to improving dietary habits, as habits formed in childhood have the potential to continue into adulthood.

Potential solutions to improve children's diets could include updating school food standards and modifying school food and drink availability. The continued high NMES intakes, both in total diet and at lunchtime, highlight a need for more strategies to improve this. Additionally, the negative change found for in some nutrient intakes, especially at lunchtime, may indicate that the re-introduction of nutrient-based standards would potentially be beneficial. The government had committed to updating school food policies, especially in terms of sugar content <sup>(72, 76)</sup>. However, the government has now shifted focus from updating to ensuring compliance to the current school food policy of 'The Requirements for School Food Regulations 2014' <sup>(77, 85)</sup>. Improving compliance to school food policies would potentially also help improve children's diets. Considering the barriers to successful implementation of school food standards through the involvement of relevant stakeholders including school caterers and head teachers would potentially help improve compliance. Additionally, the implementation of a consistent monitoring system and appropriate support to ensure compliance to school food policies is essential.

Further, additional policies are needed to address children's diets beyond school, particularly for foods high in fat, salt, and sugar. The development and implementation of policies like the Soft Drinks Industry Levy may help target specific areas of concern in children's diet. Other policies including recently implemented restrictions on the promotion of foods high in fat, salt, and sugar in-store and online, and the planned restrictions on advertising of these foods coming into force in 2025 <sup>(79-81)</sup>, may help to improve children's diets and encourage healthier food choices.

## References

- Davies S (2019) Time to Solve Childhood Obesity. <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attac</u> <u>hment\_data/file/837907/cmo-special-report-childhood-obesity-october-2019.pdf</u> (accessed 13/07/2020).
- BBC News (2021) Pandemic sees big rise in obese children in England. <u>https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/health-59308878</u> (accessed 01/12/2021).
- 3. Office for Health Improvement and Disparities (2022) Obesity Profile. <u>https://fingertips.phe.org.uk/profile/national-child-measurement-</u> programme/data#page/1/gid/8000011/pat/159/par/K02000001/ati/15/are/E920000 01/iid/20602/age/201/sex/4/cat/-1/ctp/-1/yrr/1/cid/4/tbm/1/page-options/ine-vo-1 ine-pt-0 ine-yo-1:2019:-1:-1 ine-ct-44 (accessed 22/02/2022).
- 4. Candler TP, Mahmoud O, Lynn RM *et al.* (2018) Continuing rise of Type 2 diabetes incidence in children and young people in the UK. *Diabet Med* 35, 737-744.
- 5. Sanders RH, Han A, Baker JS *et al.* (2015) Childhood obesity and its physical and psychological co-morbidities: a systematic review of Australian children and adolescents. *Eur J Pediatr* 174, 715-746.
- 6. Schmidt MD, Magnussen CG, Rees E *et al.* (2016) Childhood fitness reduces the longterm cardiometabolic risks associated with childhood obesity. *Int J Obes (Lond)* 40, 1134-1140.
- 7. Buscot MJ, Thomson RJ, Juonala M *et al.* (2018) BMI Trajectories Associated With Resolution of Elevated Youth BMI and Incident Adult Obesity. *Pediatrics* 141.
- 8. Simmonds M, Llewellyn A, Owen CG *et al.* (2016) Predicting adult obesity from childhood obesity: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Obes Rev* 17, 95-107.
- 9. McGloin AF, Livingstone MBE, Greene LC *et al.* (2002) Energy and fat intake in obese and lean children at varying risk of obesity. *Int J Obes Relat Metab Disord* 26, 200-207.
- 10. Jennings A, Welch A, van Sluijs EMF *et al.* (2011) Diet Quality Is Independently Associated with Weight Status in Children Aged 9–10 Years. *J Nutr* 141, 453-459.
- 11. Garipağaoğlu M, Sahip Y, Budak N *et al.* (2008) Food types in the diet and the nutrient intake of obese and non-obese children. *J Clin Res Pediatr Endocrinol* 1, 21-29.
- 12. Poorolajal J, Sahraei F, Mohamdadi Y *et al.* (2020) Behavioral factors influencing childhood obesity: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Obes Res Clin Pract* 14, 109-118.
- 13. Ziegler AM, Kasprzak CM, Mansouri TH *et al.* (2021) An Ecological Perspective of Food Choice and Eating Autonomy Among Adolescents. *Front Psychol* 12, 654139.
- 14. Department of Health (1991) Dietary Reference Values for Food Energy and Nutrients for the United Kingdom [Do Health, editor]. London: TSO.
- 15. Scientific Advisory Committe on Nutrition (2020) A Framework for Evaluation of Evidence that Relates Food and Nutrition to Heath. <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attac hment\_data/file/872721/SACN\_Framework\_for\_the\_Evaluation\_of\_Evidence\_Marc h\_2020\_.pdf (accessed 01/04/2020).</u>

- 16. Scientific Advisory Committe on Nutrition (2015) Carbohydrates and Health. <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attac</u> <u>hment\_data/file/445503/SACN\_Carbohydrates\_and\_Health.pdf</u> (accessed 19/02/2020).
- 17. Ashford R, Bates B, Roberts C *et al.* (2021) National Diet and Nutrition Survey: Diet and physical activity – a follow-up study during COVID-19. <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/ndns-diet-and-physical-activity-a-follow-up-study-during-covid-19</u> (accessed 15/02/2021).
- 18. Scientific Advisory Committe on Nutrition (2011) Dietary Reference Values for Energy.

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attac hment data/file/339317/SACN Dietary Reference Values for Energy.pdf (accessed 20/07/2023).

- 19. NHS (2022) 5 A day: what counts?
- 20. Wirt A & Collins CE (2009) Diet quality what is it and does it matter? *Public Health Nutr* 12, 2473-2492.
- 21. Dalwood P, Marshall S, Burrows TL *et al.* (2020) Diet quality indices and their associations with health-related outcomes in children and adolescents: an updated systematic review. *Nutrition journal* 19, 118.
- 22. Vyncke K, Cruz Fernandez E, Fajó-Pascual M *et al.* (2013) Validation of the Diet Quality Index for Adolescents by comparison with biomarkers, nutrient and food intakes: the HELENA study. *Br J Nutr* 109, 2067-2078.
- 23. Marshall S, Burrows T Collins CE (2014) Systematic review of diet quality indices and their associations with health-related outcomes in children and adolescents. *J Hum Nutr Diet* 27, 577-598.
- 24. Zheng X, Wang H Wu H (2023) Association between diet quality scores and risk of overweight and obesity in children and adolescents. *BMC Pediatr* 23, 169.
- 25. Chen PJ & Antonelli M (2020) Conceptual Models of Food Choice: Influential Factors Related to Foods, Individual Differences, and Society. *Foods (Basel, Switzerland)* 9.
- Bawajeeh A, Zulyniak MA, Evans CEL *et al.* (2022) Characterizing Adolescents' Dietary Intake by Taste: Results From the UK National Diet and Nutrition Survey. *Front Nutr* 9, 893643.
- 27. Canales P & Hernández A (2016) Nutrition among Adolescent Spaniards: Healthy and Non-healthy Motives of Food Choice. *J Food Nutr Res* 4, 178-184.
- Maulida R, Nanishi K, Green J *et al.* (2016) Food-choice motives of adolescents in Jakarta, Indonesia: the roles of gender and family income. *Public Health Nutr* 19, 2760-2768.
- 29. Share M & Stewart-Knox B (2012) Determinants of food choice in Irish adolescents. *Food Qual Prefer* 25, 57-62.
- 30. Russell SJ, Croker H Viner RM (2019) The effect of screen advertising on children's dietary intake: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Obes Rev* 20, 554-568.
- 31. Coates AE, Hardman CA, Halford JCG *et al.* (2019) Social Media Influencer Marketing and Children's Food Intake: A Randomized Trial. *Pediatrics* 143.
- 32. Baldwin HJ, Freeman B Kelly B (2018) Like and share: associations between social media engagement and dietary choices in children. *Public Health Nutr* 21, 3210-3215.

- Pearson N, Biddle SJH Gorely T (2009) Family correlates of fruit and vegetable consumption in children and adolescents: a systematic review. *Public Health Nutr* 12, 267-283.
- 34. Pearson N, Williams L, Crawford D *et al.* (2012) Maternal and best friends' influences on meal-skipping behaviours. *Br J Nutr* 108, 932-938.
- 35. Robson SM, Couch SC, Peugh JL *et al.* (2016) Parent Diet Quality and Energy Intake Are Related to Child Diet Quality and Energy Intake. *J Acad Nutr Diet* 116, 984-990.
- 36. Ragelienė T & Grønhøj A (2020) The influence of peers' and siblings' on children's and adolescents' healthy eating behavior. A systematic literature review. *Appetite* 148, 104592.
- 37. Larson N, MacLehose R, Fulkerson JA *et al.* (2013) Eating Breakfast and Dinner Together as a Family: Associations with Sociodemographic Characteristics and Implications for Diet Quality and Weight Status. *J Acad Nutr Diet* 113, 1601-1609.
- 38. Dallacker M, Hertwig R Mata J (2018) The frequency of family meals and nutritional health in children: a meta-analysis. *Obes Rev* 19, 638-653.
- 39. Wills W, Danesi G, Kapetanaki AB *et al.* (2019) Socio-Economic Factors, the Food Environment and Lunchtime Food Purchasing by Young People at Secondary School. *Int J Environ Res Public Health* 16.
- 40. Fismen A-S, Samdal O Torsheim T (2012) Family affluence and cultural capital as indicators of social inequalities in adolescent's eating behaviours: a population-based survey. *BMC Public Health* 12, 1036.
- 41. Couch SC, Glanz K, Zhou C *et al.* (2014) Home Food Environment in Relation to Children's Diet Quality and Weight Status. *J Acad Nutr Diet* 114, 1569-1579.e1561.
- 42. Ziauddeen N, Page P, Penney TL *et al.* (2018) Eating at food outlets and leisure places and "on the go" is associated with less-healthy food choices than eating at home and in school in children: cross-sectional data from the UK National Diet and Nutrition Survey Rolling Program (2008–2014). *Am J Clin Nutr* 107, 992-1003.
- 43. Futrell Dunaway L, Carton T, Ma P *et al.* (2017) Beyond Food Access: The Impact of Parent-, Home-, and Neighborhood-Level Factors on Children's Diets. *Int J Environ Res Public Health* 14, 662.
- 44. Hearst MO, Pasch KE Laska MN (2012) Urban v. suburban perceptions of the neighbourhood food environment as correlates of adolescent food purchasing. *Public Health Nutr* 15, 299-306.
- 45. Van Hulst A, Barnett TA, Gauvin L *et al.* (2012) Associations between children's diets and features of their residential and school neighbourhood food environments. *Can J Public Health* 103, eS48-54.
- 46. Barrett M, Crozier S, Lewis D *et al.* (2017) Greater access to healthy food outlets in the home and school environment is associated with better dietary quality in young children. *Public Health Nutr* 20, 3316-3325.
- Kelly C, Callaghan M Gabhainn SN (2021) 'It's Hard to Make Good Choices and It Costs More': Adolescents' Perception of the External School Food Environment. *Nutrients* 13.
- 48. Ellaway A, Macdonald L, Lamb K *et al.* (2012) Do obesity-promoting food environments cluster around socially disadvantaged schools in Glasgow, Scotland? *Health Place* 18, 1335-1340.

- 49. Caraher M, Lloyd S, Mansfield M *et al.* (2016) Secondary school pupils' food choices around schools in a London borough: Fast food and walls of crisps. *Appetite* 103, 208-220.
- 50. FAO (2020) Healthy food environment and school food. <u>http://www.fao.org/school-food/areas-work/food-environment/en/</u> (accessed 02/09/2020).
- 51. Driessen CE, Cameron AJ, Thornton LE *et al.* (2014) Effect of changes to the school food environment on eating behaviours and/or body weight in children: A systematic review. *Obes Rev* 15, 968-982.
- 52. Cox DN, Hendrie GA Carty D (2016) Sensitivity, hedonics and preferences for basic tastes and fat amongst adults and children of differing weight status: A comprehensive review. *Food Qual Prefer* 48, 359-367.
- 53. Sobek G, Łuszczki E, Dąbrowski M *et al.* (2020) Preferences for Sweet and Fatty Taste in Children and Their Mothers in Association with Weight Status. *Int J Environ Res Public Health* 17, 538.
- 54. de Andrade Previato HDR & Behrens JH (2017) Taste-related factors and food neophobia: Are they associated with nutritional status and teenagers' food choices? *Nutrition* 42, 23-29.
- 55. Jalo E, Konttinen H, Vepsäläinen H *et al.* (2019) Emotional Eating, Health Behaviours, and Obesity in Children: A 12-Country Cross-Sectional Study. *Nutrients* 11.
- 56. Michels N, Sioen I, Braet C *et al.* (2012) Stress, emotional eating behaviour and dietary patterns in children. *Appetite* 59, 762-769.
- 57. Thakur S & Mathur P (2022) Nutrition knowledge and its relation with dietary behaviour in children and adolescents: a systematic review. *Int J Adolesc Med Health* 34, 381-392.
- 58. Fitzgerald A, Heary C, Nixon E *et al.* (2010) Factors influencing the food choices of Irish children and adolescents: a qualitative investigation. *Health Promot Int* 25, 289-298.
- 59. Appleton KM, Dinnella C, Spinelli S *et al.* (2019) Liking and consumption of vegetables with more appealing and less appealing sensory properties: Associations with attitudes, food neophobia and food choice motivations in European adolescents. *Food Qual Prefer* 75, 179-186.
- 60. Caine-Bish NL & Scheule B (2009) Gender Differences in Food Preferences of School-Aged Children and Adolescents. *J Sch Health* 79, 532-540.
- 61. Skårdal M, Western IM, Ask AMS *et al.* (2014) Socioeconomic differences in selected dietary habits among Norwegian 13–14 year-olds: a cross-sectional study. *Food Nutr Res* 58, 23590.
- 62. Kelishadi R, Mozafarian N, Qorbani M *et al.* (2017) Is snack consumption associated with meal skipping in children and adolescents? The CASPIAN-IV study. *Eat Weight Disord* 22, 321-328.
- 63. Medin AC, Myhre JB, Diep LM *et al.* (2019) Diet quality on days without breakfast or lunch Identifying targets to improve adolescents' diet. *Appetite* 135, 123-130.
- Fismen A-S, Buoncristiano M, Williams J *et al.* (2021) Socioeconomic differences in food habits among 6- to 9-year-old children from 23 countries—WHO European Childhood Obesity Surveillance Initiative (COSI 2015/2017). *Obes Rev* 22, e13211.
- 65. Ding D, Sallis JF, Norman GJ *et al.* (2012) Community Food Environment, Home Food Environment, and Fruit and Vegetable Intake of Children and Adolescents. *J Nutr Educ Behav* 44, 634-638.

- 66. HM Revenue & Customs & HM Treasury (2016) Soft Drinks Industry Levy. <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attac</u> <u>hment\_data/file/546286/Soft\_Drinks\_Industry\_Levy-consultation.pdf</u> (accessed 20/08/2020).
- 67. HM Government (2004) Choosing Health: Making healthier choices easier. <u>https://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/ukgwa/20130107105354/http://www.d</u> <u>h.gov.uk/prod consum dh/groups/dh digitalassets/@dh/@en/@ps/documents/digi</u> <u>talasset/dh 133493.pdf</u> (accessed 09/04/2024).
- Department of Health (2005) Choosing a Better Diet: a food and health action plan. <u>https://dera.ioe.ac.uk/id/eprint/7558/7/dh\_4105709\_Redacted.pdf</u> (accessed 09/04/2024).
- 69. Government Office for Science (2007) Foresight: Tackling Obesities Future Choices. <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/5a759da7e5274a4368298a4f/07-</u> <u>1184x-tackling-obesities-future-choices-report.pdf</u> (accessed 09/04/2024).
- HM Government (2008) Healthy Weight, Healthy Lives: A Cross-Government Strategy for England. <u>https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukia/2008/9/pdfs/ukia\_20080009\_en.pdf</u> (accessed 09/04/2024).
- 71. HM Government (2011) Healthy Lives, Healthy People: A call to action on obesity in England.

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attac hment\_data/file/213720/dh\_130487.pdf (accessed 27/07/2023).

- 72. HM Government (2016) Childhood Obesity: A Plan for Action. <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/childhood-obesity-a-plan-for-action/childhood-obesity-a-plan-for-action</u> (accessed 10/07/2020).
- 73. Rogers NT, Cummins S, Forde H *et al.* (2023) Associations between trajectories of obesity prevalence in English primary school children and the UK soft drinks industry levy: An interrupted time series analysis of surveillance data. *PLoS medicine* 20, e1004160.
- 74. Office for Health Improvement and Disparities (2023) National Child Measurement Programme 2023: information for schools. <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/national-child-measurement-programme-operational-guidance/national-child-measurement-programme-2022-information-for-schools</u> (accessed 10/11/2023).
- 75. Pell D, Mytton O, Penney TL *et al.* (2021) Changes in soft drinks purchased by British households associated with the UK soft drinks industry levy: controlled interrupted time series analysis. *BMJ* (*Clinical research ed*) 372, n254.
- 76. HM Government (2018) Childhood Obesity: A Plan for Action, Chapter 2. <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attac hment\_data/file/718903/childhood-obesity-a-plan-for-action-chapter-2.pdf</u> (accessed 13/07/2020).
- 77. Long R, Danechi S Robery N (2022) School meals and nutritional standards in England. <u>https://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/SN04195/SN04195.pdf</u> (accessed 22/02/2022).
- 78. HM Government (2019) Advancing our health: prevention in the 2020s https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attac

hment data/file/819766/advancing-our-health-prevention-in-the-2020saccessible.pdf (accessed 27/07/2023).

- 79. Department of Health & Social Care (2020) Tackling obesity: empowering adults and children to live healthier lives. <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/tackling-obesity-government-strategy/tackling-obesity-empowering-adults-and-children-to-live-healthier-lives#shaping-the-marketing-to-our-children (accessed 13/01/2021).</u>
- 80. Advertising (Less Healthy Food Definitions and Exemptions) Regulations 2022 (2022). https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attac hment\_data/file/1122769/draft-advertising-less-healthy-food-definitions-andexemptions-regulations-2022.pdf (accessed 12/10/2023).
- 81. The Food (Promotion and Placement) (England) Regulations 2021 (2021). https://www.legislation.gov.uk/uksi/2021/1368/made (accessed 12/10/2023).
- 82. Department of Health & Social Care (2023) Restricting promotions of products high in fat, sugar or salt by location and by volume price: implementation guidance. <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/restricting-promotions-of-products-high-in-fat-sugar-or-salt-by-location-and-by-volume-price/restricting-promotions-of-products-high-in-fat-sugar-or-salt-by-location-and-by-volume-price-implementation-guidance#summary (accessed 12/10/2023).</u>
- 83. Dimbleby H (2020) National Food Strategy: Part One. <u>https://www.nationalfoodstrategy.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/NFS-Part-One-</u> <u>SP-CP.pdf</u> (accessed 05/08/2020).
- 84. Dimbleby H (2021) National Food Strategy. <u>https://www.nationalfoodstrategy.org/</u> (accessed 13/09/2021).
- 85. HM Government (2022) Levelling up the United Kingdom. <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attac</u> <u>hment\_data/file/1052046/Executive\_Summary.pdf</u> (accessed 01/03/2022).
- 86. Nelson M, Lowes K Hwang V (2007) The contribution of school meals to food consumption and nutrient intakes of young people aged 4–18 years in England. *Public Health Nutr* 10, 652-662.
- 87. Pearce J, Wood L Nelson M (2013) Lunchtime food and nutrient intakes of secondaryschool pupils; A comparison of school lunches and packed lunches following the introduction of mandatory food-based standards for school lunch. *Public Health Nutr* 16, 1126-1131.
- 88. Evans CEL, Mandl V, Christian MS *et al.* (2016) Impact of school lunch type on nutritional quality of English children's diets. *Public Health Nutr* 19, 36-45.
- 89. Taylor JC, Sutter C, Ontai LL *et al.* (2019) Comparisons of school and home-packed lunches for fruit and vegetable dietary behaviours among school-aged youths. *Public Health Nutr* 22, 1850-1857.
- 90. Addis S & Murphy S (2019) 'There is such a thing as too healthy!' The impact of minimum nutritional guidelines on school food practices in secondary schools. *J Hum Nutr Diet* 32, 31-40.
- 91. Ensaff H, Russell J Barker ME (2013) Meeting school food standards students' food choice and free school meals. *Public Health Nutr* 16, 2162-2168.
- 92. Ensaff H, Bunting E O'Mahony S (2018) "That's His Choice Not Mine!" Parents' Perspectives on Providing a Packed Lunch for Their Children in Primary School. J Nutr Educ Behav 50, 357-364.e351.

- 93. Lucas PJ, Patterson E, Sacks G *et al.* (2017) Preschool and school meal policies: An overview of what we know about regulation, implementation, and impact on diet in the UK, Sweden, and Australia. *Nutrients* 9.
- 94. Children's Food Trust (2015) Example packed lunch policy template. <u>http://whatworkswell.schoolfoodplan.com/site/article-files/f340b417-5845-475f-9f76-c1bce71597ba.pdf</u> (accessed 09//07/2020).
- 95. Evans CEL, Melia KE, Rippin HL *et al.* (2020) A repeated cross-sectional survey assessing changes in diet and nutrient quality of English primary school children's packed lunches between 2006 and 2016. *BMJ Open* 10, e029688.
- 96. Education (Provision of Meals) 1906. https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/1906/57/enacted (accessed 28/07/2020).
- 97. Evans CEL & Harper CE (2009) A history and review of school meal standards in the UK. *J Hum Nutr Diet* 22, 89-99.
- 98. Education Act 1980. <u>https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/1980/20/contents</u> (accessed 28/07/2020).
- 99. The Education (Nutritional Standards for School Lunches) Regulations 2000. https://www.legislation.gov.uk/uksi/2000/1777/made (accessed 28/07/2020).
- 100. The Education (Nutritional Standards and Requirements for School Food) (England) Regulations 2007. <u>https://www.legislation.gov.uk/uksi/2007/2359/contents/made</u> (accessed 28/07/2020).
- 101. Dimbleby H & Vincent J (2013) The School Food Plan. <u>http://www.schoolfoodplan.com/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/2013/07/School\_Food\_Plan\_2013.pdf</u> (accessed 10/07/2020).
- 102. The Requirements for School Food Regulations 2014. <u>http://www.legislation.gov.uk/uksi/2014/1603/pdfs/uksi\_20141603\_en.pdf</u> (accessed 28/07/2020).
- 103. School Food Plan (2015) Resources: A selection of practical tools and key resources. http://www.schoolfoodplan.com/resources/ (accessed 10/07/2020).
- 104. Bates B, Collins D, Jones K *et al.* (2020) National Diet and Nutrition Survey: Rolling programme Years 9 to 11 (2016/2017 to 2018/2019). <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/5fd23324e90e07662b09d91a/NDNS</u> <u>UK Y9-11 report.pdf</u> (accessed 09/12/2023).
- 105. Department of Agriculture (2012) Nutrition Standards in the National School Lunch and School Breakfast Programs. <u>https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2012-01-</u> 26/pdf/2012-1010.pdf (accessed 16/11/2021).
- 106. USDA (2013) Smart Snacks in School. <u>https://www.fns.usda.gov/cn/smart-snacks-school</u> (accessed 24/03/2022).
- 107. District LAUS (2004) Childhood obesity prevention motion. <u>https://achieve.lausd.net/cms/lib/CA01000043/Centricity/Domain/245/Board%20Re</u> <u>solution%200BESITY-PREVENTION-MOTION%202004.pdf</u> (accessed 31/03/2022).
- 108. Department for Public Health (2014) 105 CMR 225.00 Nutrition Standards for Competitive Foods and Beverages in Public Schools. <u>https://www.mass.gov/doc/105-</u> <u>cmr-225-nutrition-standards-for-competitive-foods-and-beverages-in-public-</u> <u>schools/download</u> (accessed 31/03/2022).
- 109. Cullen KW, Watson K Zakeri I (2008) Improvements in Middle School Student Dietary Intake After Implementation of the Texas Public School Nutrition Policy. *Am J Public Health* 98, 111-117.

- 110. Woodward-Lopez G, Gosliner W, Samuels SE *et al.* (2010) Lessons Learned From Evaluations of California's Statewide School Nutrition Standards. *Am J Public Health* 100, 2137-2145.
- 111. Hoffman PK, Davey CS, Larson N *et al.* (2016) School district wellness policy quality and weight-related outcomes among high school students in Minnesota. *Health Educ Res* 31, 234-246.
- 112. Miller GF, Sliwa S, Merlo CL *et al.* (2016) School District Policies and Adolescents' Soda Consumption. *J Adolesc Health* 59, 17-23.
- 113. Nanney MS, Grannon KY, MacLehose RF *et al.* (2016) School Obesity Prevention Policies and Practices in Minnesota and Student Outcomes: A Longitudinal Cohort Study. *Am J Prev Med* 51, 656-663.
- 114. Nanney MS, MacLehose R, Kubik MY *et al.* (2014) Recommended school policies are associated with student sugary drink and fruit and vegetable intake. *Prev Med* 62, 179-181.
- 115. Taber DR, Chriqui JF, Powell LM *et al.* (2012) Banning all sugar-sweetened beverages in middle schools: Reduction of in-school access and purchasing but not overall consumption. *Arch pediatr adolesc med* 166, 256-262.
- 116. Taber DR, Chriqui JF, Vuillaume R *et al.* (2014) How state taxes and policies targeting soda consumption modify the association between school vending machines and student dietary behaviors: a cross-sectional analysis. *PLoS ONE* 9, e98249.
- 117. Taber DR, Chriqui JF, Vuillaume R *et al.* (2015) The association between state bans on soda only and adolescent substitution with other sugar-sweetened beverages: a cross-sectional study. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act* 12 Suppl 1, S7.
- 118. Terry-McElrath YM, O'Malley PM, Johnston LD *et al.* (2015) Regular soda policies, school availability, and high school student consumption. *Am J Prev Med* 48, 436-444.
- 119. Ontario Go (2010) Policy/Program Memorandum 150. <u>https://www.ontario.ca/document/education-ontario-policy-and-program-direction/policyprogram-memorandum-150</u> (accessed 31/03/2022).
- 120. Alberta Government (2012) Alberta Nutrition Guidelines for Children and Youth. https://open.alberta.ca/publications/5906406 (accessed 31/03/2022).
- Gaudin V, Stranges S, Wilk P *et al.* (2023) School nutrition policy and diet quality of children and youth: a quasi-experimental study from Canada. *Can J Public Health* 114, 613-628.
- 122. Masse LC, de Niet-Fitzgerald JE, Watts AW *et al.* (2014) Associations between the school food environment, student consumption and body mass index of Canadian adolescents. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act* 11, 29.
- Tugault-Lafleur CN, Black JL Barr SI (2018) Lunch-time food source is associated with school hour and school day diet quality among Canadian children. *J Hum Nutr Diet* 31, 96-107.
- 124. Choi SK, Frongillo EA, Blake CE *et al.* (2018) Korean Adolescents' Energy Intake of Selected Foods by Eating Place from 1998 to 2012 During Implementation of Two National School Nutrition Policies. *J Hunger Environ Nutr* 13, 116-130.
- Kim K, Park SM Oh KW (2013) The impact of nutritional policy on socioeconomic disparity in the unhealthy food intake among Korean adolescents. *Appetite* 71, 388-395.

- 126. Corvalán C, Reyes M, Garmendia ML *et al.* (2019) Structural responses to the obesity and non-communicable diseases epidemic: Update on the Chilean law of food labelling and advertising. *Obes Rev* 20, 367-374.
- 127. Stevens L, Nicholas J, Wood L *et al.* (2013) School lunches v. packed lunches: a comparison of secondary schools in England following the introduction of compulsory school food standards. *Public Health Nutr* 16, 1037-1042.
- 128. Bauhoff S (2014) The effect of school district nutrition policies on dietary intake and overweight: a synthetic control approach. *Econ Hum Biol* 12, 45-55.
- 129. Chriqui JF, Leider J, Cohen JFW *et al.* (2021) Are nutrition standards for beverages in schools associated with healthier beverage intakes among adolescents in the us? *Nutrients* 13, 1-21.
- 130. Terry-McElrath YM, O'Malley PM Johnston LD (2014) Accessibility over availability: associations between the school food environment and student fruit and green vegetable consumption. *Child Obes* 10, 241-250.
- 131. Godin KM, Chaurasia A, Hammond D *et al.* (2019) Examining associations between school food environment characteristics and sugar-sweetened beverage consumption among Canadian secondary-school students in the COMPASS study. *Public Health Nutr* 22, 1928-1940.
- 132. Godin KM, Hammond D, Chaurasia A *et al.* (2018) Examining changes in school vending machine beverage availability and sugar-sweetened beverage intake among Canadian adolescents participating in the COMPASS study: a longitudinal assessment of provincial school nutrition policy compliance and effectiveness. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act* 15, 121.
- 133. Rhode Island Department of Health (2021) Sugar-Sweetened Beverages. https://health.ri.gov/healthrisks/sugarsweetenedbeverages/ (accessed 11/07/2021).
- 134. Micha R, Penalvo JL, Mozaffarian D *et al.* (2018) Effectiveness of school food environment policies on children's dietary behaviors: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *PLoS ONE* 13, e0194555.
- 135. Chriqui JF, Lin W, Leider J *et al.* (2020) The harmonizing effect of Smart Snacks on the association between state snack laws and high school students' fruit and vegetable consumption, United States-2005-2017. *Prev Med* 139, 106093.
- 136. Andrade C (2020) Sample Size and its Importance in Research. *Indian J Psychol Med* 42, 102-103.
- Biau DJ, Kernéis S Porcher R (2008) Statistics in brief: the importance of sample size in the planning and interpretation of medical research. *Clin Orthop Relat Res* 466, 2282-2288.
- 138. Vernarelli JA & O'Brien B (2017) A Vote for School Lunches: School Lunches Provide Superior Nutrient Quality than Lunches Obtained from Other Sources in a Nationally Representative Sample of US Children. *Nutrients* 9.
- 139. MRC Epidemiology Unit (2024) Measurement toolkit. <u>https://www.measurement-toolkit.org/diet/subjective-methods/introduction</u> (accessed 10/04/2024).
- 140. Haney E, Parnham JC, Chang K *et al.* (2023) Dietary quality of school meals and packed lunches: a national study of primary and secondary schoolchildren in the UK. *Public Health Nutr* 26, 425-436.
- 141. Cullen KW, Chen T-A, Dave JM *et al.* (2015) Differential Improvements in Student Fruit and Vegetable Selection and Consumption in Response to the New National School Lunch Program Regulations: A Pilot Study. *J Acad Nutr Diet* 115, 743-750.

- 142. Ravelli MN & Schoeller DA (2020) Traditional Self-Reported Dietary Instruments Are Prone to Inaccuracies and New Approaches Are Needed. *Front Nutr* 7.
- 143. Berger AT, Widome R, Erickson DJ *et al.* (2020) Changes in association between school foods and child and adolescent dietary quality during implementation of the Healthy, Hunger-Free Kids Act of 2010. *Ann Epidemiol* 47, 30-36.
- 144. Forrestal S, Potamites E, Guthrie J et al. (2021) Associations among Food Security, School Meal Participation, and Students' Diet Quality in the First School Nutrition and Meal Cost Study. Nutrients 13.
- 145. Gearan EC, Monzella K, Jennings L *et al.* (2020) Differences in Diet Quality between School Lunch Participants and Nonparticipants in the United States by Income and Race. *Nutrients* 12.
- 146. Kinderknecht K, Harris C Jones-Smith J (2020) Association of the Healthy, Hunger-Free Kids Act With Dietary Quality Among Children in the US National School Lunch Program. *JAMA* 324, 359-368.
- 147. Smith TA, Mojduszka EM Chen S (2021) Did the New School Meal Standards Improve the Overall Quality of Children's Diets? *Appl Econ Perspect Policy* 43, 1366-1384.
- 148. Taher AK, Ensaff H Evans CEL (2020) Cross-sectional associations between lunch-type consumed on a school day and British adolescents' overall diet quality. *Prev Med Rep* 19, 101133.
- 149. Valizadeh P & Ng SW (2020) The New school food standards and nutrition of school children: Direct and Indirect Effect Analysis. *Econ Hum Biol* 39, 100918.
- 150. Guenther PM, Casavale KO, Reedy J *et al.* (2013) Update of the Healthy Eating Index: HEI-2010. *J Acad Nutr Diet* 113, 569-580.
- Gearan EC & Fox MK (2020) Updated Nutrition Standards Have Significantly Improved the Nutritional Quality of School Lunches and Breakfasts. *J Acad Nutr Diet* 120, 363-370.
- 152. Yannakoulia M, Lykou A, Kastorini CM *et al.* (2016) Socio-economic and lifestyle parameters associated with diet quality of children and adolescents using classification and regression tree analysis: the DIATROFI study. *Public Health Nutr* 19, 339-347.
- 153. Aggarwal A, Monsivais P, Cook AJ *et al.* (2011) Does diet cost mediate the relation between socioeconomic position and diet quality? *Eur J Clin Nutr* 65, 1059-1066.
- 154. Sabinsky MS, Toft U, Sommer HM *et al.* (2019) Effect of implementing school meals compared with packed lunches on quality of dietary intake among children aged 7-13 years. *J Nutr Sci* 8, e3-e3.
- 155. Cohen JFW, Gorski Findling MT, Rosenfeld L *et al.* (2018) The Impact of 1 Year of Healthier School Food Policies on Students' Diets During and Outside of the School Day. *J Acad Nutr Diet* 118, 2296-2301.
- 156. Fretes G, Corvalán C, Reyes M *et al.* (2023) Changes in children's and adolescents' dietary intake after the implementation of Chile's law of food labeling, advertising and sales in schools: a longitudinal study. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act* 20, 40.
- Mendoza JA, Watson K Cullen KW (2010) Change in dietary energy density after implementation of the Texas Public School Nutrition Policy. J Am Diet Assoc 110, 434-440.
- 158. Nicholas J, Wood L, Harper C *et al.* (2013) The impact of the food-based and nutrientbased standards on lunchtime food and drink provision and consumption in secondary schools in England. *Public Health Nutr* 16, 1052-1065.

- 159. Spence S, Delve J, Stamp E *et al.* (2014) Did school food and nutrient-based standards in England impact on 11-12Y olds nutrient intake at lunchtime and in total diet? Repeat cross-sectional study. *PLoS ONE* 9.
- 160. Huang Z, Gao R, Bawuerjiang N *et al.* (2017) Food and Nutrients Intake in the School Lunch Program among School Children in Shanghai, China. *Nutrients* 9.
- 161. Whatley Blum JE, Davee A-M, Beaudoin CM *et al.* (2008) Reduced Availability of Sugar-sweetened Beverages and Diet Soda Has a Limited Impact on Beverage Consumption Patterns in Maine High School Youth. *J Nutr Educ Behav* 40, 341-347.
- 162. van de Gaar VM, van Grieken A, Jansen W *et al.* (2017) Children's sugar-sweetened beverages consumption: associations with family and home-related factors, differences within ethnic groups explored. *BMC Public Health* 17, 195.
- 163. Johnson DB, Bruemmer B, Lund AE *et al.* (2009) Impact of School District Sugar-Sweetened Beverage Policies on Student Beverage Exposure and Consumption in Middle Schools. *J Adolesc Health* 45, S30-S37.
- 164. Grimm GC, Harnack L Story M (2004) Factors associated with soft drink consumption in school-aged children. *J Am Diet Assoc* 104, 1244-1249.
- 165. Alston L, Crooks N, Strugnell C *et al.* (2019) Associations between School Food Environments, Body Mass Index and Dietary Intakes among Regional School Students in Victoria, Australia: A Cross-Sectional Study. *Int J Environ Res Public Health* 16.
- 166. Graziose MM & Ang IYH (2018) Factors Related to Fruit and Vegetable Consumption at Lunch Among Elementary Students: A Scoping Review. *Prev Chronic Dis* 15, E55-E55.
- 167. Johnson DB, Podrabsky M, Rocha A *et al.* (2016) Effect of the Healthy Hunger-Free Kids Act on the Nutritional Quality of Meals Selected by Students and School Lunch Participation Rates. *JAMA Pediatr* 170, e153918.
- 168. Au LE, Rosen NJ, Fenton K *et al.* (2016) Eating School Lunch Is Associated with Higher Diet Quality among Elementary School Students. *J Acad Nutr Diet* 116, 1817-1824.
- 169. Liu J, Micha R, Li Y *et al.* (2021) Trends in Food Sources and Diet Quality Among US Children and Adults, 2003-2018. *JAMA Netw Open* 4, e215262-e215262.
- 170. Wickramasinghe K, Rayner M, Goldacre M *et al.* (2017) Environmental and nutrition impact of achieving new School Food Plan recommendations in the primary school meals sector in England. *BMJ Open* 7, e013840.
- 171. Spence S, Delve J, Stamp E *et al.* (2013) The Impact of Food and Nutrient-Based Standards on Primary School Children's Lunch and Total Dietary Intake: A Natural Experimental Evaluation of Government Policy in England. *PLoS ONE* 8, e78298.
- 172. Zarnowiecki D, Ball K, Parletta N *et al.* (2014) Describing socioeconomic gradients in children's diets does the socioeconomic indicator used matter? *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act* 11, 44.
- 173. Taher AK, Evans N Evans CEL (2019) The cross-sectional relationships between consumption of takeaway food, eating meals outside the home and diet quality in British adolescents. *Public Health Nutr* 22, 63-73.
- 174. Adamson A, Rugg-Gunn A, Butler T *et al.* (1992) Nutritional intake, height and weight of 11–12-year-old Northumbrian children in 1990 compared with information obtained in 1980. *Br J Nutr* 68, 543-563.
- 175. Fletcher ES, Rugg-Gunn AJ, Matthews JNS *et al.* (2004) Changes over 20 years in macronutrient intake and body mass index in 11- to 12-year-old adolescents living in Northumberland. *Br J Nutr* 92, 321-333.

- 176. Hackett AF, Rugg-Gunn AJ, Appleton DR *et al.* (1984) A 2-year longitudinal nutritional survey of 405 Northumberland children initially aged 11.5 years. *Br J Nutr* 51, 67-75.
- 177. Northumberland County Council (2024) Census 2021. <u>https://www.northumberland.gov.uk/Northumberland-Knowledge/Our-</u> <u>People/2021-Census.aspx</u> (accessed 08/04/2024).
- 178. Office for National Statistics (2022) Ethnic group, England and Wales: Census 2021. <u>https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/culturalidentity/ethnicity/</u> <u>bulletins/ethnicgroupenglandandwales/census2021</u> (accessed 08/04/2024).
- 179. UK Government (2024) Schools, pupils and their characteristics. <u>https://explore-education-statistics.service.gov.uk/data-tables/fast-track/3cb89a91-d590-4213-b2db-278662ea8e03</u>).
- 180. Google (2023) South Northumberland. <u>http://maps.google.co.uk</u> (accessed 05/12/2023).
- 181. UK Government (2023) Get Information about Schools. <u>https://get-information-schools.service.gov.uk</u> (accessed 02/10/2023).
- 182. Northumberland County Council (2024) School Transport and Eligibility Maps. <u>https://northumberland.maps.arcgis.com/apps/webappviewer/index.html?id=8aa65</u> <u>8f92b2a4237834519c4330fc07c</u> (accessed 08/04/2024).
- 183. Ministry of Housing CLG (2019) The English Indices of Deprivation 2019 (IoD2019). <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attac</u> <u>hment\_data/file/835115/IoD2019\_Statistical\_Release.pdf</u> (accessed 06/11/2021).
- 184. Spence S, White M, Adamson AJ *et al.* (2015) Does the use of passive or active consent affect consent or completion rates, or dietary data quality? Repeat cross-sectional survey among school children aged 11-12 years. *BMJ Open* 5, e006457.
- 185. INTAKE24 (2022) Intake24 website. <u>https://intake24.co.uk/</u> (accessed 19/05/2023).
- 186. Bradley J, Simpson E, Adamson AJ et al. (2016) Comparison of online 24hr dietary recalls using INTAKE24 with interviewer-led 24hr recalls in 11–24 year olds. Proc Nutr Soc 75, E257.
- 187. Roberts C, Collins D, Amouttzopoulos B *et al.* (2021) Evaluation of changes in the dietary methodology in the NAtional Diet and Nutrition Survey Rolling Programme from Year 12 (2019 to 2020): Stage 1. <a href="https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attac">https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attac</a> <a href="https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attac">https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attac</a> <a href="https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attac">https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attac</a> <a href="https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attac">https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attac</a> <a href="https://assets.publishing.service.gov">https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attac</a> <a href="https://assets.publishing.service.gov">https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attac</a> <a href="https://assets.publishing.service.gov">https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attac</a> <a href="https://assets.publishing.service.gov">https://assets.publishing.service.gov</a> <a href="http
- 188. MRC Epidemiology Unit (2023) Intake24. <u>https://www.mrc-epid.cam.ac.uk/research/measurement-platform/dietary-assessment/intake24/</u> (accessed 24/05/2023).
- 189. Simpson E, Bradley J, Poliakov I *et al.* (2017) Iterative Development of an Online Dietary Recall Tool: INTAKE24. *Nutrients* 9.
- 190. Bradley J, Rowland MK, Matthews JNS *et al.* (2021) A comparison of food portion size estimation methods among 11-12 year olds: 3D food models vs an online tool using food portion photos (Intake24). *BMC nutrition* 7, 10.
- 191. British Dietetic Association (2021) Portion sizes: Food Fact Sheet. <u>https://www.bda.uk.com/resource/food-facts-portion-sizes.html</u> (accessed 12/01/2023).
- 192. Taher AK (2020) The effects of takeaway (fast) food consumption on UK adolescents diet quality and BMI. Doctor of Philosophy, The University of Leeds.
- 193. Food and Agriculture Organization (2023) Food-based dietary guidelines Belgium. <u>https://www.fao.org/nutrition/education/food-based-dietary-guidelines/regions/countries/belgium/es/#:~:text=Belgium%20uses%20two%20food%20guides.%20One%20is%20used,levels%2C%20starting%20with%20physical%20activity%20at%20the%20bottom. (accessed 01/09/2022).</u>
- 194. Public Health England (2018) The Eatwell Guide <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/the-eatwell-guide</u> (accessed 25/08/2021).
- 195. Stata (2023) Stata version 17.
- 196. Vieux F, Maillot M, Constant F *et al.* (2017) Water and beverage consumption patterns among 4 to 13-year-old children in the United Kingdom. *BMC Public Health* 17, 479.
- 197. Coppinger T, Jeanes YM, Mitchell M *et al.* (2013) Beverage consumption and BMI of British schoolchildren aged 9–13 years. *Public Health Nutr* 16, 1244-1249.
- 198. Hong J, Whelton H, Douglas G *et al.* (2018) Consumption frequency of added sugars and UK children's dental caries. *Community Dent Oral Epidemiol* 46, 457-464.
- 199. Leung CW, DiMatteo SG, Gosliner WA *et al.* (2018) Sugar-Sweetened Beverage and Water Intake in Relation to Diet Quality in U.S. Children. *Am J Prev Med* 54, 394-402.
- 200. O'Leary C, Cummins S, Smith RD *et al.* (2021) Like parent, like child: a cross-sectional study of intra-household consumption patterns of non-alcoholic beverages among British households with children. *Public Health Nutr* 25, 1-9.
- 201. Svastisalee CM, Holstein BE Due P (2012) Fruit and vegetable intake in adolescents: association with socioeconomic status and exposure to supermarkets and fast food outlets. *Journal of nutrition and metabolism* 2012, 185484.
- Papamichael MM, Karatzi K, Mavrogianni C *et al.* (2022) Socioeconomic vulnerabilities and food intake in European children: The Feel4Diabetes Study. *Nutrition* 103-104, 111744.
- 203. Llauradó E, Albar SA, Giralt M *et al.* (2016) The effect of snacking and eating frequency on dietary quality in British adolescents. *Eur J Nutr* 55, 1789-1797.
- 204. Thomas M, Coneyworth L Welham S (2023) Influence of income on diet quality and daily iron and zinc intake: analysis of the National Diet and Nutrition Survey of British females aged 11-14 and 15-18 years. *Eur J Nutr* 62, 499-510.
- 205. Tomiya MTO, Cabral PC, de Arruda IKG *et al.* (2022) Association between diet quality index, food and nutrient intake and metabolic parameters in adolescents from Recife, northeastern Brazil. *Br J Nutr* 128, 477-486.
- 206. Wong JE, Parnell WR, Howe AS *et al.* (2013) Development and validation of a foodbased diet quality index for New Zealand adolescents. *BMC Public Health* 13, 562.
- 207. Wong JE, Skidmore PML, Williams SM *et al.* (2014) Healthy Dietary Habits Score as an Indicator of Diet Quality in New Zealand Adolescents. *J Nutr* 144, 937-942.
- 208. Fung C, McIsaac J-LD, Kuhle S *et al.* (2013) The impact of a population-level school food and nutrition policy on dietary intake and body weights of Canadian children. *Prev Med* 57, 934-940.
- Perrar I, Schmitting S, Della Corte KW *et al.* (2020) Age and time trends in sugar intake among children and adolescents: results from the DONALD study. *Eur J Nutr* 59, 1043-1054.

- 210. Harrison F, Jennings A, Jones A *et al.* (2013) Food and drink consumption at school lunchtime: the impact of lunch type and contribution to overall intake in British 9–10-year-old children. *Public Health Nutr* 16, 1132-1139.
- 211. Gómez G, Kovalskys I, Leme ACB *et al.* (2021) Socioeconomic Status Impact on Diet Quality and Body Mass Index in Eight Latin American Countries: ELANS Study Results. *Nutrients* 13.
- 212. Pechey R & Monsivais P (2016) Socioeconomic inequalities in the healthiness of food choices: Exploring the contributions of food expenditures. *Prev Med* 88, 203-209.
- 213. Desbouys L, Méjean C, De Henauw S *et al.* (2020) Socio-economic and cultural disparities in diet among adolescents and young adults: a systematic review. *Public Health Nutr* 23, 843-860.
- 214. Darmon N & Drewnowski A (2015) Contribution of food prices and diet cost to socioeconomic disparities in diet quality and health: a systematic review and analysis. *Nutr Rev* 73, 643-660.
- 215. Karimi E, Haghighatdoost F, Mohammadifard N *et al.* (2023) The influential role of parents' socioeconomic status and diet quality on their children's dietary behavior: results from the LIPOKAP study among the Iranian population. *BMC Pediatr* 23, 188.
- 216. Béghin L, Dauchet L, De Vriendt T *et al.* (2014) Influence of parental socio-economic status on diet quality of European adolescents: results from the HELENA study. *Br J Nutr* 111, 1303-1312.
- 217. Eustachio Colombo P, Patterson E, Elinder LS *et al.* (2020) The importance of school lunches to the overall dietary intake of children in Sweden: a nationally representative study. *Public Health Nutr* 23, 1705-1715.
- 218. Woodward J, Sahota P, Pike J *et al.* (2015) Interventions to increase free school meal take-up. *Health Educ* 115, 197-213.
- 219. Guy's and St Thomas' Charity (2020) Serving up children's health. <u>https://urbanhealth.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/Serving-up-childrens-health.pdf</u> (accessed 30/10/2023).
- 220. Devine LD, Gallagher AM, Briggs S *et al.* (2023) Factors that influence food choices in secondary school canteens: a qualitative study of pupil and staff perspectives. *Front Public Health* 11.
- 221. Cohen JFW, Hecht AA, Hager ER *et al.* (2021) Strategies to Improve School Meal Consumption: A Systematic Review. *Nutrients* 13.
- 222. Rosettie KL, Micha R, Cudhea F *et al.* (2018) Comparative risk assessment of school food environment policies and childhood diets, childhood obesity, and future cardiometabolic mortality in the United States. *PLoS ONE* 13, e0200378.
- 223. Rose K, O'Malley C, Eskandari F *et al.* (2021) The impact of, and views on, school food intervention and policy in young people aged 11–18 years in Europe: A mixed methods systematic review. *Obes Rev* 22, e13186.
- 224. Nguyen B, Cranney L, Bellew B *et al.* (2021) Implementing Food Environment Policies at Scale: What Helps? What Hinders? A Systematic Review of Barriers and Enablers. *Int J Environ Res Public Health* 18.
- 225. Ronto R, Rathi N, Worsley A *et al.* (2020) Enablers and barriers to implementation of and compliance with school-based healthy food and beverage policies: a systematic literature review and meta-synthesis. *Public Health Nutr* 23, 2840-2855.

- 226. Hansen KL, Golubovic S, Eriksen CU *et al.* (2022) Effectiveness of food environment policies in improving population diets: a review of systematic reviews. *Eur J Clin Nutr* 76, 637-646.
- 227. Cheng YL, Hu H, Song J *et al.* (2022) Socioeconomic status and dietary sodium intake in children from 2008 to 2019 in the UK. *J Hypertens* 40, 1499-1503.
- 228. Mozaffarian D, Angell SY, Lang T *et al.* (2018) Role of government policy in nutritionbarriers to and opportunities for healthier eating. *BMJ (Clinical research ed)* 361, k2426.
- 229. Cullerton K, Donnet T, Lee A *et al.* (2016) Playing the policy game: a review of the barriers to and enablers of nutrition policy change. *Public Health Nutr* 19, 2643-2653.
- 230. Barons MJ & Aspinall W (2020) Anticipated impacts of Brexit scenarios on UK food prices and implications for policies on poverty and health: a structured expert judgement approach. *BMJ Open* 10, e032376.
- 231. Ranta R & Mulrooney H (2021) Pandemics, food (in)security, and leaving the EU: What does the Covid-19 pandemic tell us about food insecurity and Brexit. Social Sciences & Humanities Open 3, 100125.
- 232. (!!! INVALID CITATION !!! (229)).
- 233. The Food Foundation (2022) The Broken Plate 2022. <u>https://www.foodfoundation.org.uk/sites/default/files/2023-</u> 01/FF\_Broken\_Plate\_Report%202022\_DIGITAL\_UPDATED\_2023.pdf (accessed 30/10/2023).
- 234. The Association for Public Service Excellence (2022) Impact of food cost on school meals. <u>https://apse.org.uk/index.cfm/\_api/render/file/?fileID=C0ED6D45-71C0-496F-B090D83C42BE1F85</u>).
- 235. Wang X & Cheng Z (2020) Cross-Sectional Studies: Strengths, Weaknesses, and Recommendations. *Chest* 158, S65-S71.
- 236. Macdiarmid J & Blundell J (1998) Assessing dietary intake: Who, what and why of under-reporting. *Nutr Res Rev* 11, 231-253.
- 237. Macdiarmid JI & Blundell JE (1997) Dietary under-reporting: what people say about recording their food intake. *Eur J Clin Nutr* 51, 199-200.
- 238. Jones L, Ness A Emmett P (2021) Misreporting of Energy Intake From Food Records Completed by Adolescents: Associations With Sex, Body Image, Nutrient, and Food Group Intake. *Front Nutr* 8.
- 239. Martínez-Arroyo A, Duarte Batista L, Corvalán Aguilar C *et al.* (2022) Misreporting of Energy Intake Is Related to Specific Food Items in Low-Middle Income Chilean Adolescents. *Children* 9.
- 240. Lu AS, Baranowski J, Islam N *et al.* (2014) How to engage children in self-administered dietary assessment programmes. *J Hum Nutr Diet* 27, 5-9.
- 241. Livingstone MBE & Robson PJ (2000) Measurement of dietary intake in children. *Proc Nutr Soc* 59, 279-293.
- 242. Warren J, Guelinckx I, Livingstone B *et al.* (2018) Challenges in the assessment of total fluid intake in children and adolescents: a discussion paper. *Eur J Nutr* 57, 43-51.
- 243. Bonevski B, Randell M, Paul C *et al.* (2014) Reaching the hard-to-reach: a systematic review of strategies for improving health and medical research with socially disadvantaged groups. *BMC Med Res Methodol* 14, 42.

- 244. Fiona CI, Aurélien B, Iain A *et al.* (2020) Assessment of the concordance between individual-level and area-level measures of socio-economic deprivation in a cancer patient cohort in England and Wales. *BMJ Open* 10, e041714.
- 245. Jessri M, Lou WY L'Abbé MR (2016) Evaluation of different methods to handle misreporting in obesity research: evidence from the Canadian national nutrition survey. *Br J Nutr* 115, 147-159.
- 246. Testa AC & Coleman LM (2006) Accessing research participants in schools: a case study of a UK adolescent sexual health survey. *Health Educ Res* 21, 518-526.
- 247. Hatch LM, Widnall EC, Albers PN *et al.* (2023) Conducting school-based health surveys with secondary schools in England: advice and recommendations from school staff, local authority professionals, and wider key stakeholders, a qualitative study. *BMC Med Res Methodol* 23, 142.
- 248. Rice M, Bunker KD, Kang D-H *et al.* (2007) Accessing and Recruiting Children for Research in Schools. *West J Nurs Res* 29, 501-514.
- 249. Nourish Food School (2023) Food education for schools. https://www.nourishfoodschool.co.uk/schools (accessed 03/07/2023).

# **Appendix A. Ethical Approval Letter**

03 November 2021

Rebecca McIntyre Population Health Sciences



Faculty of Medical Sciences Newcastle University Medical School Framlington Place Newcastle upon Tyne NE2 4HH

## FACULTY OF MEDICAL SCIENCES: ETHICS COMMITTEE

Dear Rebecca

Title: An exploration of the impact of school food and wider policy changes on 11-12 year-olds dietary intake in Northumberland Application No: 1861/695/2019 (Including amendment 1861\_1) Start date to end date: 01/03/2020 to 06/01/2024

On behalf of the Faculty of Medical Sciences Ethics Committee, I am writing to confirm that the ethical aspects of your proposal have been considered and your study has been given ethical approval.

The approval is limited to this project: **1861/695/2019 (Including amendment 1861\_1)**. If you wish for a further approval to extend this project, please submit a re-application to the FMS Ethics Committee and this will be considered.

During the course of your research project you may find it necessary to revise your protocol. Substantial changes in methodology, or changes that impact on the interface between the researcher and the participants must be considered by the FMS Ethics Committee, prior to implementation.\*

At the close of your research project, please report any adverse events that have occurred and the actions that were taken to the FMS Ethics Committee.\*

Best wishes,

Yours sincerely

Marjorie Holbrough On behalf of Faculty Ethics Committee

CC.

Professor Daniel Nettle, Chair of FMS Ethics Committee Mrs Kay Howes, Research Manager

\*Please refer to the latest guidance available on the internal Newcastle web-site.

# **Appendix B. Headteacher Information Sheet**



# An Exploration of the impact of school food and wider policy changes on 11-12 year-olds dietary intake in Northumberland

#### Information Sheet

# Introduction

Since 1980, children from year 7 in your school have participated in the Northumberland School Food Study. Studies have been conducted every 10 years in order to find out about children's eating habits and how these have changed. The National Diet and Nutrition Survey found that a nationally representative sample of UK adolescents were consuming nearly 3 times the recommend sugar per day, and were not meeting the recommendation of 5 portions of fruit and vegetables per day. This study aims to explore if adolescents in Northumberland reflect the current literature regarding their age group. Previous studies have been helpful in health promotion in this region.

#### Who is doing the study?

Researchers at Newcastle University are conducting the study. The research is funded through Fuse-Newcastle University. All researchers will have enhanced DBS check and ethical approval has been granted by Newcastle University Ethics committee.

#### What is the study about?

This study looks at what food and drink 11-12y olds in Northumberland consume. It will focus mainly on sugars, fats and fruit and vegetable intake. The results can then be compared to results from previous years where the same age-groups were analysed in these schools.

#### What does the school have to do?

- We would like to work with the 11-12year olds in year 7 to collect dietary data; this will
  involve letters to parents re consent we are using an opt out methods of recruitment for
  this study which means consent forms only have to be returned if a parent does not wish
  for their child to take part in this study
- Pupils will record their diets using a 3-day diet diary and then attend a 50 minute interview with the researcher to go through the diaries using an online tool called Intake24.
- Provide names and postcodes of the year 7 pupils unless they have returned the opt-out form.
- We would like permission to use a room in the school during school hours
- We will bring our own laptops to complete the online aspect of the interview. Also, we would require to use internet to access and use the online dietary tool.
- We would like permission to interview participants about their dietary intake in order to expand on the information they provide in the diaries and to record their height, weight and percentage body fat

Do I have to take part?

You do not have to take part.

## Are there any risks of taking part?

We do not foresee any risks in taking part in this study.

### What will happen with the results?

All study information will be kept confidential and stored securely as per Newcastle University Protocols. All study findings will be anonymous and we will publish the findings in a health-related journal. All schools will receive a pupil-friendly newsletter or presentation from the research team to tell them about the study findings.

## Thank you

To say thank you for taking part, we are happy to be able to offer your school a  $\pm 50$  gift voucher. Each pupil that participates will also receive a  $\pm 10$  voucher on completion.

### What do I do now and further information

If you are happy for this study to take part in your school please contact me, or if you have further questions please do not hesitate to contact me: Email: <u>R.L.Mcintyre2@newcastle.ac.uk</u> Project Supervisor details:

Email: <u>suzanne.spence@ncl.ac.uk</u> Tel: 0191 2087739

Thank you for your interest in this study.

Rebecca McIntyre PhD Student Email: <u>R.L.Mcintyre2@newcastle.ac.uk</u> Address: Human Nutrition Research Centre Population Health Sciences Institute Faculty of Medical Sciences M1.151 William Leech Building Framlington Place Newcastle NE2 4HH

# Appendix C. Participant information sheet and consent form





11th October 2021

Dear Parent / Guardian

## An Exploration of the impact of school food and wider policy changes on

## 11-12 year-olds dietary intake in Northumberland

Since 1980, children in year 7 from your child's school took part in a study with the aim of finding out about their eating habits and how these have changed. The National Diet and Nutrition Survey found that UK adolescents were consuming nearly 3 times the recommended sugar per day and not meeting the recommendation of 5 portions of fruit and vegetables per day. This study aims to discover if adolescents in Northumberland reflect the current literature regarding their age group. Previous studies have been helpful in health promotion in this region.

We are delighted that your child's school has once again agreed to take part in this study. I am now inviting your child to take part in the 2021 study to see how diets have changed over the past few years.

#### Who is doing this study?

Researchers at Newcastle University are conducting the study. The research is funded by Fuse-Newcastle University. All researchers will have enhanced DBS checks and ethical approval has been granted by Newcastle University Ethics committee.

#### What we would like your child to do:

- Your child will be asked to write down everything they eat and drink for three days (Two weekdays and
  one weekend day). They will then be interviewed by a nutritionist to expand on this record and input the
  information into an online program called Intake24. This will be carried out on two occasions, once in
  Autumn/Winter and once in Spring/Summer terms.
- Your child will be measured for height, weight and body composition by the researcher working on the study. These measurements will be taken in private and all the information collected will be confidential.

#### The benefits of taking part:

- Previously children have enjoyed writing down what they eat and taking part in this study.
- On completion of two 3-day food diaries they will receive a £10 voucher.
- They will be making a contribution to their school's involvement.
- After the research is complete we will return to school to tell the children who took part, how their diet compared with diets of Year 7 children over the last 40 years.
- This study will take minimum time and effort and should not interfere with school work. Participation is
  voluntary and your child is free to leave the study at any time without the need to give any reason. If you
  have any queries about the study, please contact me at the email address below.

#### Are there any risks to taking part?

We do not foresee any risks in taking part in this study.

#### Will taking part be kept confidential?

All study information, including personal details, will be kept confidential and will not be made public. With your permission we may use anonymous extracts to report study findings.

#### What will happen with the results?

We will publish the study results in a health-related journal. All schools will receive a newsletter or presentation from the research team to tell them about the study findings.

Page | 1

#### Further Information

This study was approved by the Faculty of Medical Sciences Research Ethics Committee, part of Newcastle University's Research Ethics Committee. This committee contains members who are internal to the Faculty, as well as one external member. This study was reviewed by members of the committee, who must provide impartial advice and avoid significant conflicts of interests.

The consent form attached is to be completed if you <u>do not</u> want your child to take part in the study. If you are happy for your child to take part you do not have to do anything.

Yours sincerely

Rebecco MUntyre

Rebecca McIntyre PhD student Newcastle University Email: <u>R.L.Mcintyre2@newcastle.ac.uk</u>

Project Supervisor contact details: Suzanne Spence Address: Human Nutrition Research Centre Population Health Sciences Institute Faculty of Medical Sciences M1.151 William Leech Building Framlington Place Newcastle NE2 4HH Tel: 0191 2087739 e-mail: suzanne.spence@ncl.ac.uk

Page | 2

# Consent Form

Name of child	
Class	
School	



# What do I do now?

1. IF YOU ARE HAPPY FOR YOUR CHILD TO TAKE PART YOU DON'T NEED TO DO ANYTHING!

2. If you DO NOT wish your child to take part in any of this study please sign here

RETURN THIS PART OF THE LETTER TO SCHOOL.

Page | 3

# Appendix D. Participant debrief sheet





# An Exploration of the impact of school food and wider policy changes on 11-12 year-olds dietary intake in Northumberland

## Participant debrief letter

Thank you for taking part in this study. This is a really important project and I appreciate your help. The information discussed will be confidential and your name or any other details will not be identifiable.

This study was approved by the Faculty of Medical Sciences Research Ethics Committee, part of Newcastle University's Research Ethics Committee. This committee contains members who are internal to the Faculty, as well as one external member. This study was reviewed by members of the committee, who must provide impartial advice and avoid significant conflicts of interests.

As a 'Thank you' you will receive a £10 voucher.

If you have any questions or have any concerns from taking part please feel free to contact me on 0191 2085276 or 2087739.

Once again, thanks for all your help.

Resecce MUntyre

Rebecca McIntyre PhD Student Newcastle University E-mail: <u>R.L.Mcintyre@newcastle.ac.uk</u>

Supervisor contact details: Suzanne Spence Newcastle University Tel: 0191 2087739 e-mail: <u>suzanne.spence@ncl.ac.uk</u>

Page 1 of 1

Debrief letter

# Appendix E. HNRC Food groups

HFG_ID	HNRC Food Group Name	Notes and examples
0	Non Entered	
1	White bread/rolls	
2	Brown and wholemeal bread/rolls	
3	Sweet breads	malt bread, currant bread
4	Bread, other <8g/100g fat	bagel, chapatis (made without fat), milk bread, grilled papadums, pitta, rye bread, soda, flour tortillas, crumpets
5	Breakfast Cereal, sugar coated	sugar puffs, frosties
6	Breakfast Cereal, high sugar	sugar content above 30g total sugar per 100g
7	Breakfast Cereal, other	muesli, bran flakes
8	Breakfast alternatives	nutrigrain bar, pop tart, breakfast cereal bars
9	Rice	
10	Pasta	
11	Dehydrated convenience foods etc	supernoodles, pasta 'n' sauce, pot noodle, taste breaks
12	Tinned cereals	spaghetti in tomato sauce
13	Cereal based savouries	dumplings, yorkshire puddings
14	Sweet biscuits	excludes full coated biscuits
15	Savoury biscuits and baked goods	e.g. crackers, oatcakes, water biscuits, cheddars, cheese/savoury scones
16	Cakes	sweet buns, sweet pastries, fruit scones and custard tart (sweet but not savoury based items).
17	Milk based sweet puddings	(excluding yoghurts and canned/stewed fruits) e.g. rice pudding, semolina, blancmange, custard, trifles
18	Low fat yoghurt/fromage frais	
19	Whole milk yoghurt/fromage frais	
20	Canned/stewed fruit	
21	Milk, semi-skimmed	includes longlife semi-skimmed.
22	Milk, skimmed	includes dried and longlife skimmed.
23	Milk, whole	includes longlife whole, dried whole & any soya or goats milk.
24	Milkshakes	includes purchased & made from powder mix, made with all milk types.
25	Cream	single, double whipping & sterilised canned cream (excludes artificial creams & toppings).
26	Lower fat cheese	cottage cheese, reduced fat, low fat cheese spreads
27	Processed cheese	
28	Other cheese	edam, cheddar

HFG_ID	HNRC Food Group Name	Notes and examples
29	Cheese dishes	macaroni cheese, cheese sauce
30	Butter	includes half fat butter and other animal fats (e.g. lard)
31	Dairy fat spreads includes hard marg	
32	Low fat spreads	includes very low fat spreads
33	Polyunsaturated	
34	Low fat polyunsaturated	
35	Monounsaturated	
36	Oils	vegetable oil, olive oil
37	Eggs	whole egg, white, yolk, dried, boiled, fried, scrambled, omelette, poached.
38	Egg dishes	quiche, flan, scotch eggs
39	Bacon and ham	
40	Beef and beef dishes	
41	Pork and pork dishes	
42	Lamb and lamb dishes	
43	Chicken in batter	
44	Chicken/Turkey in breadcrumbs	
45	Chicken/Turkey dishes	
46	Liver and liver dishes	
47	Burgers and kebabs	
48	Sausages	
49	Pies and pastries	
50	Other meat	e.g. game
51	Fish in batter	all fried fish in batter
52	Fish in crumbs	fishcakes, fishfingers
53	Shellfish	e.g. prawns, mussels
54	Oily fish	
55	Other white fish	
56	Fish dishes	curry, seafood pasta, fish pie
57	Chips, oven	
58	Microwave chips	
59	Chips, fried	
60	Potato based crisps – low fat	
61	Potato based crisps – full fat	
62	Non-potato snacks	e.g. pretzels, tortilla crisps
63	Potato, roast	
64	Jacket potatoes	baked in skins

HFG_ID	HNRC Food Group Name	Notes and examples
65	Potato, other	
66	Potato products	e.g. wedges, waffles, croquettes
67	Baked beans	e.g. wedges) warnes, stoquettes
	Baked beans with	
68	sausages/burgers	
69	Peas	frozen, fresh, canned, dried & split.
70	Other vegetables (excluding potato)	carrots, green beans, pulses, cabbage, tomato base sauce, mushrooms, sweetcorn, stir fried vegetables, green salad
71	Vegetable dishes	vegetable curry, vegetable stew
72	Dressed salad dishes	potato salad, Greek salad, waldorf salad
73	Fresh fruit	
74	Dried fruit	
75	Nuts	
76	Seeds	
77	Sweets (non-chocolate)	toffee, boiled sweets, gums/jellies, mints, liquorice, raw jelly, popcorn.
78	Chewing gum	
79	lce cream, ice cream desserts and lollies	
80	Chocolate covered ice cream bars	
81	Chocolate	includes all plain, milk & white chocolate bars & coated bars e.g. caramels & wafers and full coated chocolate biscuits.
82	Preserves and syrups	glace cherries, honey, jam, marmalade, lemon curd, marzipan, mincemeat, chocolate spread, ice cream topping
83	Sugar, table	demerara, white
84	Diet carbonated drinks (includes low calorie drinks)	
85	Other carbonated drinks (not diet)	
86	Fruit juices	e.g. fresh orange juice
87	Fruit drink, ready to drink (sweetened)	e.g. sunny delight, umbongo, five alive
88	Cordials & squashes	reduced sugar or low calorie squashes
89	Other cordials and squashes	excluding low calorie & reduced sugar.
90	Water	
91	Tea (excluding added sugar)	

HFG_ID	HNRC Food Group Name	Notes and examples
92	Coffee (excluding added sugar)	
93	Other hot drinks water and milk based	e.g. hot chocolate, ovaltine
94	Alcohol	
95	Ketchup	
96	Gravy	
97	Other sauces	e.g. vinegar, salad cream, tartare sauce, cook-in- canned sauce
98	Salt	
99	Soups	
100	Misc.	
101	Bread, other >8g/100g fat	naan, chapatis (made with fat), fried papadums, croissants, fried bread
102	Vegetables based rice dishes	
103	Meat based rice dishes	
104	Couscous, bulgar wheat	
105	Noodles and noodle dishes	
106	Non meat based pasta dishes	
107	Meat based pasta dishes	
108	Meat and potato dishes	
109	Non meat and potato dishes	
110	Cereal based savouries with vegetable or meat additions	bhajis, samosas, pakora, prawn toasts, spring rolls, meat filled spring roll
111	Non milk based sweet puddings	(excluding yoghurts and canned/stewed fruits) e.g. meringue, cheesecake, gateaux, jelly, fruit pies (pastry), crumble
112	Pizza	
113	Non meat containing savoury pies and pastries	
114	Pulses and lentils	
115	Quorn/TVP and dishes	
116	Infant foods.	
117	Herbs and spices	

HFG_ID	HNRC Food Group Name	Notes and examples
118	Reduced fat/ calorie dressings and accompaniments	reduced fat mayonnaise, salad cream, French dressing

# Appendix F. DQI-A food group allocation

DQI-A Food Group	DQI-A Sub food group	Food/Drink item/HNRC food group			
Water	Pure water	Water			
	Other water, tea and coffee	Coffee (excluding added sugar)			
		Tea (excluding added sugar)			
		Other hot drinks water and milk based			
	Soup	Soups			
	Soft drinks, low calorie	Diet carbonated drinks (includes low			
		calorie drinks)			
		Cordials & squashes			
	Soft drinks, not low calorie	Other carbonated drinks (not diet)			
		Fruit drink, ready to drink (sweetened)			
		Other cordials and squashes			
	Alcohol	Alcohol			
	Beverages dry weight	NONE			
Bread and cereals	Wholemeal Bread and Brown, granary and wheat germ bread	Brown and wholemeal bread/rolls			
	White Bread and other bread	White bread/rolls			
		Bread, other <8g/100g fat			
		Bread, other >8g/100g fat			
	High Sugar Breakfast Cereals	Breakfast Cereal, high sugar			
		Breakfast Cereal, sugar coated			
	High fibre and other Breakfast Cereals	Breakfast alternatives			
		Breakfast Cereal, other			
	Buns, cakes, pastries and fruit pies	Cakes			
		Non meat containing savoury pies and			
		pastries			
		Savoury biscuits and baked goods Sweet breads			
	Other Puddings	Non milk based sweet puddings			
	Biscuits	Sweet biscuits			
	Sugar confectionery				
	Sugar confectionery	Chewing gum Sweets (non-chocolate)			
Potatoes and	Chips, Fried and Roasted Potatoes	Chips, fried			
grains	chips, med and Roasted Polatoes	Chips, oven			
5		Microwave chips			
		Potato, roast			
		Potato products			
	Other Potatoes				
	Other Potatoes	Potato, other			
	All Grains	Jacket potatoes Cheese dishes			
		Couscous, bulgar wheat			
		Dehydrated convenience foods etc Noodles and noodle dishes			
		1999 C			
		Pizza			

DQI-A Food Group	DQI-A Sub food group	Food/Drink item/HNRC food group		
		Pasta		
		Rice		
		Tinned cereals		
		Cereal based savouries		
	Nuts and seeds	Nuts		
	Crisps and savoury snacks	Non-potato snacks		
		Potato based crisps – full fat		
		Potato based crisps – low fat		
Vegetables	Salad and other raw vegetables	Dressed salad dishes		
	Vegetables (not raw)	Baked beans		
	Other vegetables	Baked beans with sausages/burgers		
	other vegetables	Non meat based pasta dishes		
		Other vegetables (excluding potato)		
		Peas		
		Pulses and lentils		
		Quorn/TVP and dishes		
		Vegetable dishes		
		Vegetables based rice dishes		
	Herbs and spices and sauces	Herbs and spices		
		Ketchup		
		Salt		
Fruit	Fresh fruit	Fresh fruit		
	Other fruit (including dried, canned)	Canned/stewed fruit		
	analysis and Analysis Analysis and Analysis a	Dried fruit		
	Fruit Juice and smoothies	Fruit juices		
	Sugars, preserves, and sweet spreads	Sugar, table		
		Preserves and syrups		
Milk Products	Skimmed Milk and one per cent milk	Milk, skimmed		
	Semi-skimmed Milk	Milk, semi-skimmed		
	Whole Milk	Milk, whole		
	Other Milk and Cream	Cream		
		Milkshakes		
	Nutrition Powders and Drinks	NONE		
	Low-fat Yogurt and Fromage Frais			
	Other Yogurt, Fromage Frais and Dairy	Low fat yoghurt/fromage frais Whole milk yoghurt/fromage frais		
	Desserts	whole milk yoghurt/homage hais		
	Milk Based Puddings	Milk based sweet puddings		
	Dairy Ice Cream	Chocolate covered ice cream bars		
		Ice cream, ice cream desserts and Iollies		
Cheese	Cottage Cheese	Lower fat cheese		
CHEESE	Cheddar Cheese	Other cheese		
	Other cheese	Processed cheese		

DQI-A Food	DQI-A Sub food group	Food/Drink item/HNRC food group			
Group					
Meat	Beef, Veal and Dishes	Beef and beef dishes			
	Lamb and Dishes	Lamb and lamb dishes			
	Chicken and Turkey Dishes	Chicken/Turkey dishes			
		Meat based rice dishes			
	Coated chicken and turkey, manufactured	Chicken in batter			
		Chicken/Turkey in breadcrumbs			
	Pork and Dishes	Pork and pork dishes			
	Bacon and ham	Bacon and ham			
	Sausages	Sausages			
	Burgers and Kebabs	Burgers and kebabs			
	Meat Pies and Pastries	Pies and pastries			
	Liver Dishes	Liver and liver dishes			
	Other Meat and Meat Products	Cereal based savouries with vegetable			
		or meat additions			
		Meat and potato dishes			
		Meat based pasta dishes			
		Other meat			
		Gravy			
	Oily Fish	Oily fish			
	White fish, coated or fried	Fish in batter			
		Fish in crumbs			
	Other white fish, shellfish and fish dishes	Fish dishes			
		Other white fish			
		Shellfish			
	Eggs and Egg Dishes	Egg dishes			
		Eggs			
Fats and oils	Butter	Butter			
	PUFA margarine	Polyunsaturated			
	PUFA Vegetable Oils	NONE			
	Low fat spread	Low fat polyunsaturated			
	Reduced Fat Spread	NONE			
	Other Margarine, Fats and Oils	Dairy fat spreads includes hard marg			
		Monounsaturated			
		Other sauces			
		Oils			
	Chocolate Confectionery	Chocolate			

DQI-A Food	DQc Component score					p-value	
group	200	00	202	10	202	22	
	( <i>n</i> =166)		( <i>n</i> =85)		( <i>n</i> =120)		
	Mean	SD	Mean	SD	Mean	SD	
Water	-37.7	36.6	-35.7	47.6	11.7	51.8	p<0.001
Bread and cereals	-44.9	21.6	-34.4	24.1	-30.1	23.8	p<0.001
Potatoes and grains	-55.3	20.0	-50.3	23.8	-49.5	21.1	p=0.048
Vegetables	54.9	27.2	77.4	28.9	67.6	30.0	p<0.001
Fruit	-21.6	38.9	-22.9	66.6	-33.1	64.9	p=0.204
Milk products	34.4	35.9	36.5	45.0	32.1	60.9	p=0.811
Cheese	0	n/a	0	n/a	0	n/a	n/a
Meat and fish	-11.8	31.0	-16.8	39.5	-26.3	42.3	p=0.005
Fats and oils	-49.2	25.4	-68.8	30.8	-70.5	25.8	p<0.001
Overall DQc	-25.0	20.5	-21.9	26.5	0.2	31.0	p<0.001
score							

# Appendix G. Breakdown of diet quality component score by food group and year